

MIF Licensing Enhances Mesenchymal

Stromal Cell Efficacy in Allergic

Asthma

Ian J. Hawthorne B.Sc

A thesis submitted to Maynooth University for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Biology, Kathleen Lonsdale Institute for Human Health Research, Maynooth University

Research Supervisor: Prof. Karen English

Head of Department: Prof. Paul Moynagh

May 2023

Table of Contents

MIF LICENSING ENHANCES MESENCHYMAL STROMAL CELL EFFICACY IN ALLERGIC AST	ТНМА
TABLE OF CONTENTS	I
DECLARATION OF AUTHORSHIP	VI
Abstract	VII
PUBLICATIONS ARISING FROM THIS THESIS	VIII
PUBLICATIONS	IX
CONFERENCE PROCEEDINGS AND AWARDS	X
ABBREVIATIONS	XI
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	XVII
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Asthma	2
1.1.1 Aetiology	2
1.1.2 Asthma Pathophysiology	4
1.1.2.1 Airway Inflammation	4
1.1.2.2 Airway Remodelling	
1.1.3 Current Treatments	9
1.1.4 Mouse Models of Allergic Asthma	11
1.2 Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (MIF)	13
1.2.1 Mode of Action of MIF	14
1.2.2 Functional Polymorphisms	19
1.2.3 MIF in Asthma	
1.3 Mesenchymal Stromal Cells	24
1.3.1 MSCs and the innate immune system	26
1.3.1.1 MSC influence on Macrophages	26
1.3.1.2 MSC influence on dendritic cells	
1.3.1.3 MSC influence on type 2 innate lymphoid cells	
1.3.1.4 MSC influence on natural killer cells	
1.3.2 MSCs and the adaptive immune system	

1.3.2.1 MSC influence on T cells	
1.3.2.2 MSC influence on B cells	
1.3.3 MSC therapeutic efficacy in preclinical models of allergic asthma	
1.3.4 Clinical trials	
1.3.5 Discrepancies between preclinical and clinical studies of MSC	41
1.3.6 MSC Kinetics	
1.3.7 Strategies to Enhance MSC Potency	
1.3.7.1 MSC licensing with Hypoxia	
1.3.7.2 Pharmacological Licensing and Genetic Manipulation	
1.3.7.3 Licensing MSCs with Pro-inflammatory Cytokines	
1.4 Aims and Objectives	53

CHAPTER 2 EXPRESSION OF THE HUMAN MIF POLYMORPHIC ALLELE CATT₇

EXACERBATES HOUSE DUST MITE DRIVEN ALLERGIC AIRWAY INFLAMMATION55

2.1 Abstract
2.2 Introduction
2.3 Materials and Methods
2.3.1 Ethics Statement
2.3.2 Humanised MIF mice
2.3.3 Preparation of cell suspensions
2.3.4 HDM-induced airway inflammation model
2.3.5 Quantitative Real-time PCR
2.3.6 Collection of BALF
2.3.7 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)
2.3.8 Lung Histology
2.3.9 Lung mechanics
2.3.10 Statistical analysis
2.4 Results
2.4.1 Functional -794CATT polymorphisms lead to different expression levels of hMIF under basal and
disease conditions
2.4.2 Human CATT ₇ allele significantly increases the Th2 signature in a HDM model of allergic
airway inflammation
2.4.3 Human CATT ₇ allele exacerbates hallmarks of asthma pathophysiology

2.4.4 Changes in lung mechanics in response to increasing concentrations of methacholine in I	HDM
challenged CATT ₇ , CATT ₅ and WT mice	77
2.5 Discussion	79
CHAPTER 3 MACROPHAGE MIGRATION INHIBITORY FACTOR (MIF) ENHAN	CES
MESENCHYMAL STROMAL CELL (MSC) FUNCTIONS IN VITRO	82
3.1 Abstract	83
3.2 Introduction	85
3.3 Materials and Methods	88
3.3.1 Ethical Approval	
3.3.2 Animal Strains	
3.3.3 Human bone marrow derived MSC culture	
3.3.4 Cryopreservation and recovery from liquid nitrogen	
3.3.5 Generation of Endogenous Human MIF	
3.3.6 Chemotaxis Migration Assay	
3.3.7 Flow Cytometry	91
3.3.8 Intracellular Staining of Immunomodulatory Factors	
3.3.9 Annexin V PI Apoptosis Assay	
3.3.10 MSC Expansion Assay	
3.3.11 Western Blot	
3.3.12 T Cell Suppression assay	
3.3.13 Statistical Analysis	95
3.4 Results	96
3.4.1 Human BM-MSCs constitutively express canonical and non-canonical MIF receptors	
3.4.2 Recombinant and endogenous MIF drive human BM-MSC chemotaxis in vitro	101
3.4.3 MIF-driven BM-MSC chemotaxis is mediated by the MIF-CXCR4 axis, not CXCR2	105
3.4.4 Effect of MIF on staurosporine-induced apoptosis of BM-MSCs.	107
3.4.5 Endogenous hMIF enhances BM-MSC expansion in vitro	109
3.4.6 Western Blot analysis of Akt and p-Akt in hMIF stimulated BM-MSCs	
3.4.7 hMIF upregulates COX-2 in human BM-MSC	
3.4.8 hMIF enhances TNF-α stimulation of COX-2 in BM-MSCs	115
3.4.9 hMIF enhances BM-MSC suppression of T cell proliferation	121
3.5 Discussion	124

CHAPTER 4 HIGH LEVELS OF HUMAN MACROPHAGE MIGRATION INHIBITO	RY
FACTOR (MIF) POTENTIATE MESENCHYMAL STROMAL CELL (MSC) EFFICA	CY IN
A MURINE MODEL OF ALLERGIC ASTHMA	132
4.1 Abstract	133
4.2 Introduction	135
4.3 Materials and Methods	138
4.3.1 Ethical Approval	138
4.3.2 Human bone marrow derived MSC culture	138
4.3.3 Animal Strains	138
4.3.4 HDM-induced Airway Inflammation Model and Therapeutic Protocol	139
4.3.5 Licensing of MSCs with Endogenous Human MIF	139
4.3.6 Collection of Bronchoalveolar Lavage (BAL) Fluid	140
4.3.7 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)	140
4.3.8 Lung Histology	140
4.3.9 Cryo-Imaging	140
4.3.10 Statistical Analysis	141
4.4 Results	141
4.4.1 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce goblet cell hyperplasia in CATT7 mice challenged	d with
HDM	141
4.4.2 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce collagen deposition in CATT ₇ mice challenged w	ith
HDM	
4.4.3 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce inflammatory infiltrate surrounding airways in Ca	ATT ₇
mice challenged with HDM	146
4.4.4 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce levels of Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid of CAT	T ₇ mice
challenged with HDM	149
4.4.5 High levels of hMIF significantly enhance BM-MSC retention in a HDM model of allerg	ic
asthma	149
4.4.6 MIF licensed MSCs are ineffective at reducing immune cell infiltration in the lungs of HI	ЭМ
challenged WT mice	152
4.4.7 Titration of BM-MSC doses in CATT ₇ mice challenged with HDM	
4.4.8 MIF licensing restores MSC efficacy at low doses in CATT ₇ mice	156
4.4.9 Blocking COX-2 abrogates therapeutic efficacy of MIF licensed BM-MSCs	158
4.5 Discussion	161

CHA	PTER 5 DISCUSSION	.175
CHA	PTER 6 BIBLIOGRAPHY	.190
CHA	PTER 7 APPENDIX I	.255
	Blockade of MIF biological activity ameliorates house dust mite-induced allergic airway	
	inflammation in humanised MIF mice	.256

Declaration of Authorship

I certify that the work presented herein is, to the best of my knowledge, original, resulting from research performed by me, except where acknowledged otherwise (several data figures in Chapter 2 were generated in collaboration with Hazel Dunbar). This work has not been submitted in whole, or in part, for a degree at this or any other University.

Ian J. Hawthorne B.Sc

Date

Abstract

Human mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) rely on specific inflammatory disease microenvironments in order to carry out their anti-inflammatory actions in vivo. One of the barriers to the success of MSC therapy is the inability to identify potential responders. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) has been identified to play a pivotal role in the pathogenesis of several inflammatory disorders including asthma. The aim of this thesis was to develop an understanding into the interaction between MIF and MSCs in a house dust mite (HDM) model of allergic asthma. Using humanised mice with either high- or low-expressing MIF promoter polymorphisms, we identified a dominant role of MIF allelic variants with the high expressing $CATT_7$ mice exhibiting a more severe asthma phenotype. The CATT₇ mice experienced significantly higher levels of eosinophilia, airway remodelling, and airway hyperresponsiveness. In vitro studies revealed the ability of high levels of hMIF to improve MSC migration, expansion and immunomodulation, thus, identifying MIF as a potential agent to enhance MSC therapeutic efficacy. High hMIF environments in vivo potentiated MSCs therapeutic effects with MSCs able to significantly attenuate airway inflammation and ameliorate airway remodelling in CATT₇ mice compared to CATT₅ or wildtype. Furthermore, we demonstrated that licensing MSCs with high levels of hMIF prior to administration can further enhance therapeutic efficacy through the upregulation of COX-2 expression. The data presented herein contributes to a broader understanding on how disease microenvironments can affect MSC therapeutic efficacy and identifies MIF as a potential biomarker for MSC success.

Publications Arising from this Thesis

- Dunbar, H*., Hawthorne, I.J*., Tunstead, C., Armstrong, M.E., Donnelly, S.C., English, K., 2023. Blockade of MIF biological activity ameliorates house dust mite-induced allergic airway inflammation in humanised MIF mice. FASEB J. Accepted *Joint first authors
- Hawthorne, I.J., Dunbar, H., Tunstead, C., Armstrong, M.E., Donnelly, S.C., Weiss, D.J., Rolandsson Enes, S., English, K., 2023. MIF licensing enhances mesenchymal stromal cell efficacy in allergic asthma. Manuscript in preparation.

Publications

- Carty, F., Dunbar, H., Hawthorne, I.J., Ting, A.E., Stubblefield, S.R., Van't Hof, W., English, K., 2021. IFN-γ and PPARδ influence the efficacy and retention of multipotent adult progenitor cells in graft vs host disease. Stem Cells Transl Med 10, 1561–1574. https://doi.org/10.1002/sctm.21-0008
- Corbett, J.M., **Hawthorne, I**., Coulter, I.S., English, K., 2021a. Drug delivery formulation impacts cyclosporine efficacy in a humanised mouse model of acute graft versus host disease. Transpl Immunol 65, 101373. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trim.2021.101373
- Corbett, J.M., Hawthorne, I., Dunbar, H., Coulter, I., Chonghaile, M.N., Flynn, C.M., English, K., 2021b. Cyclosporine A and IFNγ licencing enhances human mesenchymal stromal cell potency in a humanised mouse model of acute graft versus host disease. Stem Cell Res Ther 12, 238. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-021-02309-6
- Goodwin, A.T*., Karadoğan, D*., De Santis, M.M*., Alsafadi, H.N*., Hawthorne, I*., Bradicich, M*., Siciliano, M*., Şahin Duyar, S*., Targa, A*., Meszaros, M*., Fanaridis, M*., Gille, T., Keir, H.R., Moor, C.C., Lichtblau, M., Ubags, N.D., Cruz, J., 2021. Highlights of the ERS Lung Science Conference and Sleep and Breathing Conference 2021 and the new ECMC members. Breathe (Sheff) 17, 210080. https://doi.org/10.1183/20734735.0080-2021 *Joint first authors
- Weiss, D.J., English, K., Krasnodembskaya, A., Isaza-Correa, J.M., Hawthorne, I.J., Mahon, B.P., 2019. The Necrobiology of Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Affects Therapeutic Efficacy. Front. Immunol. 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.01228

Conference Proceedings and Awards

ERS Lung Science Conference 2021

I Hawthorne, H Dunbar, S Donnelly, K English. Mesenchymal stromal cells reduce house dust mite induced allergic airway inflammation in a humanised MIF expressing mouse model. ERJ Open Research 2021 7: 89; DOI: 10.1183/23120541.LSC-2021.89*

*Received distinguished poster award

ERS Virtual International Congress 2021

I Hawthorne, H Dunbar, S Donnelly, K English. Mesenchymal stromal cells reduce house dust mite induced allergic airway inflammation in a humanised MIF expressing mouse model. ERJ Open Research 2021 7: 89; DOI: 10.1183/23120541.LSC-2021.89*

*Awarded automatic free registration with same title and abstract as a result of distinguished poster award at the LSC

Abbreviations

AHE	Aspergillus hyphal extract
AHR	Airway hyperresponsiveness
AlOH ₃	Aluminium hydroxide
Ang	Angiopoietin
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
APC	Allophycocyanin
ARDS	Acute respiratory distress syndrome
ASM	Airway smooth muscle
ATRA	All-trans retinoic acid
BAL	Bronchoalveolar lavage
bFGF	Basic fibroblast growth factor
BM	Bone marrow
BMDM	Bone marrow-derived macrophages
Breg	Regulatory B cell
CATT ₅	Low-expressing MIF promoter polymorphism
CATT ₇	High-expressing MIF promoter polymorphism
CD	Cluster of differentiation
cDC	Conventional dendritic cell
cDC2	Conventional dendritic cell type 2
CFSE	Carboxyfluorescein succinimidyl ester
СМ	Conditioned media
COPD	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
COX-2	Cyclooxygenase-2
cPLA ₂	Cytosolic phospholipase A2

CTL	Cytotoxic T cell
CXCL	C-X-C motif chemokine
CXCR	C-X-C chemokine receptor
DC	Dendritic cell
DCreg	Tolerogenic dendritic cell
Der f	Dermatophagoides farinae
Der p	Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagles Media
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
ECM	Extracellular matrix
ECP	Eosinophil cationic protein
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
EMA	European Medicines Agency
EP4	PGE2 receptor 4
EPA	Eicosapentaeoic acid
EPO	Eosinophil peroxidase
ERK	Extracellular signal-regulated kinase
EV	Extracellular vesicles
FasL	Fas ligand
FBS	Foetal bovine serum
FEV1	Forced expiratory volume in the first second of a forced breath
FOXP3	Forkhead box P3
FTVI	Fucosyltransferase VI
G	Tissue damping
GINA	Global initiative for asthma

GvHD	Graft versus host disease
Н	Tissue elastance
H&E	Haematoxylin and eosin
HDM	House dust mite
HGF	Hepatocyte growth factor
HIF	Hypoxia inducible factor
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen
HLF	Human lung fibroblasts
HPRA	Health products regulatory agency
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
i.n.	Intranasal
i.p.	Intraperitoneal
i.t.	Intratracheal
i.v.	Intravenous
IC ₅₀	Half-maximal inhibitory concentration
ICAM-1	Intracellular adhesion molecule-1
IDO	Indolamine-2,3-dioxygenase
IFN	Interferon
Ig	Immunoglobulin
IL-	Interleukin-
IL-1RA	IL-1 receptor antagonist
IL-4Rα	IL-4 receptor α
IL-5R	IL-5 receptor
ILC2	Type 2 innate lymphoid cell
iPSC	Induced pluripotent stem cell
ISCT	International Society for Cellular Therapy

ISO-1	(S,R)-3-(4-hydroxyphenyl)-4,5-dihydro-5-isoxazole acetic acid methyl ester
JAK	Janus kinase
kDa	Kilodalton
Ki	Inhibitor constant
KO	Knockout
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
M-CSF	Macrophage colony stimulating factor
MAPC	Multipotent adult progenitor cell
МАРК	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MBP	Major basic protein
MFI	Mean fluorescence intensity
МНС	Major histocompatibility complex
MIF	Macrophage migration inhibitory factor
miRNA	MicroRNA
MKP-1	Mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinase
MSC	Mesenchymal stromal cell
MT1	Membrane type 1
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
NK cell	Natural killer cell
NKT cell	Natural killer T cell
OVA	Ovalbumin
PAS	Periodic acid-Schiff
РВМС	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PDGF	Platelet derived growth factor

PDL	Programmed death ligand
PE	Phycoerythrin
PerCP	Peridinin Chlorophyll Protein Complex
PET	Polyethylene terephthalate
PGE2	Prostaglandin E2
РІЗК	Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase
PMSF	Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride
PPAR	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor
PVDF	Polyvinylidene difluoride
RA	Rheumatoid arthritis
rh	Recombinant human
RIPA	Radioimmunoprecipitation assay
R _N	Airway resistance
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial Institute
SCD-19	3-(29-methylphenyl)-isocoumarin
SDF	Stromal cell-derived factor
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulfate-poly-acrylamide gel electrophoresis
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
ST2	IL-33 receptor
STAT1	Signal transducer and activator of transcription 1
STS	Staurosporine
TBST	Tris-buffered saline containing 0.1% Tween 20
TGF	Transforming growth factor
Th	T helper
Th2-Trm	T helper 2 resident memory T cell

TLR	Toll-like receptor
TNF	Tumour necrosis factor
Treg	Regulatory T cell
TSG-6	Tumour necrosis factor-inducible gene 6
TSLP	Thymic stromal lymphopoietin
VCAM-1	Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VLA	Very late antigen
WT	Wild type

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank Professor Karen English for your unwavering support and guidance over these past years. Your knowledge and insight have greatly improved my ability to think as a scientist. I would like to thank Professor Bernard Mahon for your constructive criticism and suggestions along the way. I would also like to thank Dr Joanne Masterson for your invaluable advice and feedback throughout this project. Thank you to the BRU staff: Gillian, Deirdre, Dylan, and Shannon for maintaining the mice colonies and ensuring all of the *in vivo* experiments ran smoothly.

To the members past and present of the Cellular Immunology group: Jen, Hazel, Laura, Courteney, Myron it has been a pleasure to work with you all. Laura, your constant supply of homemade cookies certainly made morning lab meetings sweeter. Courteney, our shared love of talking about holidays and travel were a welcome escape on stressful days. A special thanks to Hazel Dunbar. Working so close alongside someone can be a daunting prospect but I couldn't have wished for a better person to do this project with. We certainly came a long way from "just doing the BAL"!

Thank you to my mum and dad your support, I am forever thankful for all you have done for me. To my writing buddy, Hovis, thank you for your company during this process, even if you weren't much of a spell checker and constantly barked for treats.

Last but certainly not least, a special thanks to Sian for always being by my side. Though the up and downs, you have always been there. There are no words to express my deep gratitude for your constant positivity, patience and support. I would not be the person I am now without you.

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Asthma

Asthma is a complex, coordinated, multifactorial inflammatory disorder characterised by chronic airway inflammation and structural remodelling. Asthma involves an orchestrated interplay between structural and inflammatory cells through direct contact and secreted molecules. Normal healthy lungs are dominated by structural mesenchymal and epithelial cells communicating under homeostasis. Allergic asthmatic lungs are dominated by inflammatory infiltrate in a landscape controlled by cluster of differentiation (CD)4⁺ T helper 2 (Th2) cells (Vieira Braga et al., 2019). The global initiative for asthma (GINA) defines asthma as a heterogeneous disease, usually characterized by chronic airway inflammation. It is defined by the history of respiratory symptoms, such as wheeze, shortness of breath, chest tightness and cough, that vary over time and in intensity, together with variable expiratory airflow limitation (Reddel et al., 2022). Asthma affected an estimated 262 million people worldwide and caused 455 000 deaths in 2019, making it one of the most common chronic diseases (Vos et al., 2020). Asthma prevalence tends to be higher in developed western countries compared to lower income and more rural countries (To et al., 2012).

1.1.1 Aetiology

Risk for the development of asthma comes from a combination of genetic predisposition, immunological factors, age, and environmental factors including exposure to inhaled substances that provoke allergic reactions (Morales and Duffy, 2019). Asthma is a highly complex heterogeneous disease which can be split up into 2 groups, type 2-high asthma and type 2-low asthma (Peters et al., 2019). Type 2-low

asthma includes obesity-related asthma and neutrophilic asthma. Obesity-related asthma is an adult onset endotype which primarily occurs in women (Pakkasela et al., 2020). Elevated levels of tumour necrosis factor (TNF)- α , interleukin (IL)-1 and IL-6 is present in the lung and the chronic inflammation leads to tissue damage (Miethe et al., 2020). Although the link between obesity and asthma is not clear, the inflammation is ameliorated after weight loss or bariatric surgery (Peters et al., 2018). Neutrophilic asthma can be associated with inhalation of cigarette smoke and is characterised as sputum neutrophilia from the activation of a T helper 17 (Th17) immune response (Yamasaki et al., 2022). Neutrophilic asthma patients present with low levels of forced expiratory volume in the first second of a forced breath (FEV1), more air trapping and thicker airway walls.

Out of all asthma patients over 80% of children and most adults suffer from type 2high asthma. The largest endotype of type 2-high asthma is allergic asthma which typically develops in childhood following sensitisation to aero-allergens and development of Th2 cell responses (Matucci et al., 2021). Such environmental allergens include those from dust mites, cockroaches, pollen, fungi and pet dander (Morales and Duffy, 2019). Th2 asthma can also be introduced later in life when challenged with new allergens. This is often associated with certain workplaces where exposure to chemicals, animals or microorganisms are common (Lummus et al., 2011). Up to 85% of asthma patients are sensitive to house dust mite (HDM) (Nelson et al., 1996). The two most studied species of HDM are *Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus* (Der p) and *Dermatophagoides farinae* (Der f). HDMs and their faecal pellets contributes to its allergenicity through their protease activity. They contain proteolytic enzymes such as cysteine protease which can cleave intracellular epithelial tight junctions to aid delivery to subepithelial antigen-presenting cells to initiate immune response (Gregory and Lloyd, 2011).

1.1.2 Asthma Pathophysiology

1.1.2.1 Airway Inflammation

One of the main hallmarks of asthma pathophysiology is the presence of airway inflammation following challenge from environmental stimuli. This response is initiated when allergen specific immunoglobulins (Ig) of the IgE class bind to the surface of mast cells and basophils on the subepithelial layer of the airways (Murphy and O'Byrne, 2010). Upon exposure, these cells release mediators such as histamine, leukotrienes and prostaglandins which trigger bronchoconstriction, mucus secretion, and chemokine release (Liu et al., 1991). Epithelial-derived cytokines IL-25, IL-33, and thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP) induce the recruitment of an inflammatory infiltrate comprised of Th2 lymphocytes, eosinophils, and macrophages (Holgate et al., 2015; Lambrecht et al., 2019). Sensitisation requires interaction between antigen presenting dendritic cells and naïve T cells. The initiation of Th2 response is mediated by a subset of dendritic cells (DCs) called conventional dendritic cell type 2s (cDC2s) which migrate to the draining lymph nodes to initiate Th2 cell differentiation following exposure to epithelial-derived cytokines (Deckers et al., 2017; Lamiable et al., 2020; Sakurai et al., 2021; Vroman et al., 2020). The presentation of antigens to T cells via the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II results in T cell differentiation into Th2 cells (Holgate et al., 2015). Th2 cells then orchestrate the

inflammatory cell profile through the release of prototypical Th2 cytokines IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 (Hammad and Lambrecht, 2021; Nelson et al., 2020).

IL-4 is a key cytokine in the development of allergic airway inflammation. It has been shown that IL-4 is the main cytokine which promotes T cell differentiation into Th2 cells. CD4⁺ T cells from IL-4 deficient mice fail to produce Th2 cytokines (Matucci et al., 2021). This makes IL-4 critical for promoting inflammation through the development of the inflammatory cascade. Additionally, IL-4 promotes airway inflammation through the regulation of IgE biosynthesis and lymphocyte trafficking. IL-4 mediates leukocyte trafficking through the upregulation of vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1) on the endothelium thus promoting extravasation (Fukuda et al., 1996). These effects are also induced by IL-13 which binds to the IL-4 receptor (IL-4R α) allowing it to cooperate with IL-4 to drive inflammation (Godar et al., 2018). Moreover, IL-13 induces airway hyperresponsiveness, aid the recruitment of leukocytes to the site of injury and increases mucus secretion through the promotion of goblet cell hyperplasia (Pelaia et al., 2022).

IL-5 plays a central role in the differentiation, recruitment, survival, and activation of eosinophils (Walsh, 2020). Eosinophil progenitors mature in the bone marrow and express IL-5 receptor (IL-5R) before being released into circulation following interaction with IL-5. IL-5 mobilises eosinophils from the bone marrow and drives activation, survival and proliferation in peripheral tissues (Pelaia et al., 2019). The recruitment of eosinophils and their presence within the airways is considered a key determinant in the development of allergic asthma. Following accumulation in the airways eosinophils degranulate releasing cytotoxic proteins [e.g. major basic protein (MBP), eosinophil cationic protein (ECP) and eosinophil peroxidase (EPO)], Th2

cytokines, and acute proinflammatory cytokines (e.g. TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, and IL-8). Such mediators contribute to several features of asthma by further exacerbating inflammation and inducing tissue damage (Bozza et al., 2020; Nelson et al., 2020).

In addition to the prototypical Th2 cytokines, IL-9 has been linked with type 2-high asthma with high levels detected in the bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid following local allergen challenge (Erpenbeck et al., 2003). IL-9 is produced by a range of cells including Th2 cells, eosinophils and neutrophils (Gounni et al., 2000; Seumois et al., 2020; B. Sun et al., 2018). Through the isolation of human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs), a recent study identified greater numbers of IL-9 expressing HDM-reactive Th2 cells in asthmatics with HDM allergy compared to nonasthmatics with HDM-allergy (Seumois et al., 2020). Furthermore, IL-9 expressing Th cells have also been shown to be more pathogenic (Erpenbeck et al., 2003). Preclinical models of asthma have provided data on the role of IL-9 in the pathogenesis of asthma. Du et al. demonstrated the importance of IL-9 using IL-9 deficient mice. Following administration of IL-33, pathological changes such as immune cell infiltration, expression of cytokines, goblet cell hyperplasia, and collagen deposition were significantly attenuated in IL-9 deficient mice compared to wildtype (WT) control (Du et al., 2020). Additionally, the administration of IL-9 neutralising antibody reduced allergic inflammation in an aspergillus model of allergic asthma (Chakraborty et al., 2019).

In recent years type 2 innate lymphoid cells (ILC2s) have emerged as one of the main cellular players of asthma pathogenesis. ILCs reside in the mucosa and contribute to homeostasis and immunosurveillance (Halim, 2016). ILC2s are similar to Th2 cells as they also express Th2-associated transcription factor GATA3 and produce large

amounts of Th2 cytokines IL-5, IL-9 and IL-13 (Entwistle et al., 2020; Yu et al., 2014). Epithelial-derived cytokines IL-25, IL-33 and TSLP induce proliferation and activate ILC2s either directly or through the release of TGF-β1 (Denney et al., 2015). Higher numbers of ILC2s are detected in the blood and BAL fluid of asthma patients compared to healthy controls (Winkler et al., 2019). Furthermore, ILC2 numbers correlate to the scale of disease with higher numbers are detected in the sputum of patients with severe eosinophilic asthma compared to those with a mild form of the disease (Chen et al., 2017; Yu et al., 2018). The role of ILC2s has been demonstrated in asthmatic patients where significant increases in ILC2s secreting IL-5 and IL-13 are detected in the sputum within 24 hours post-allergen challenge (Chen et al., 2017). The large amounts of IL-5 and IL-13 produced by activated by ILC2s then further contribute to asthma pathogenesis. Furthermore, ILC2-derived IL-13 has also been shown to be critical in the migration of activated lung DCs in the draining lymph nodes where they primed naïve T cells thus promoting Th2 cell differentiation (Halim et al., 2016, 2014).

Th2 resident memory T (Th2-Trm) cells have also been identified to play a role in the pathogenesis of asthma. These cells reside in the lung long after the cessation of allergen exposure and retain an allergen memory (Rahimi et al., 2020). Th2-Trm cells have been detected in patients with type 2-high asthma and in the lungs of HDM-challenged mice (Hondowicz et al., 2016; Vieira Braga et al., 2019). Re-exposure to a known allergen results in rapid reactivation and the production of Th2 cytokines to promote eosinophil activation, mucus production and airway hyperresponsiveness (Rahimi et al., 2020). A recent study has suggested that Th2-Trm cells are directly affected by the epithelial-derived cytokine IL-33 as they showed that CD69⁺IL-33 receptor (ST2)⁺ Th2-Trm cells develop quickly after allergen exposure, yet

development of long term memory was abrogated in mice deficient in ST2 or IL-33, but not the TSLP receptor (Kobayashi et al., 2023). This shows that the ST2/IL-33 axis may play a role in the development of immune memory.

1.1.2.2 Airway Remodelling

Airway remodelling plays a vital role in the pathogenesis of asthma. Driven by the persistence of inflammation, airway remodelling represents the changes in structural cells and tissues in the lungs of asthmatic patients compared to healthy lungs (Fehrenbach et al., 2017). The main changes of airway remodelling include matrix changes which result in the thickening of the airway walls leading to airway narrowing and disruption of airflow, cellular changes such as epithelial cell damage which leads to barrier dysfunction, and goblet cell hyperplasia enhancing mucin secretion (Al-Muhsen et al., 2011). Post mortem studies show that airway remodelling affects both small and large airways (Elliot et al., 2015; James et al., 2012). Narrowing of the airway is a result of increased deposition of extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins in the reticular basement membrane, lamina propria and submucosa. The ECM is made up structural proteins such as collagen and elastin, adhesion proteins, of glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans (Hough et al., 2020). Collagen, the most abundant component of the ECM, possesses a high tensile strength but low elasticity thus contributes to lung stiffness in asthma patients where collagen is overproduced. Resident airway smooth muscle (ASM) cells, epithelial cells and fibroblasts are thought to be the key drivers of asthma airway remodelling. Environmental stresses such as those seen during the exposure to environmental allergens drives cell death of epithelial cells and release of soluble factors such as transforming growth factor

(TGF)- β 1. TGF- β 1 is a profibrotic growth factor which drives airway remodelling by inducing proliferation and expression of contractile protein markers such as α -smooth muscle actin in ASM cells and drives the activation of fibroblasts (Halwani et al., 2011). Persistent activation of fibroblasts by TGF- β 1 drives the fibroblast to myofibroblast transition via the TGF- β 1/Smad2/3 pathway and differentiation of fibroblasts into myofibroblasts. Myofibroblasts cause the overproduction and deposition of extracellular proteins such as collagen and fibronectin into the subepithelial space which leads to subepithelial fibrosis (Gu et al., 2007; Wnuk et al., 2020). These structural changes to the airways result in airway hyperresponsiveness (AHR) and accelerate lung function decline. Alveolar macrophages and eosinophils also secrete TGF- β 1 and thus contribute to airway remodelling in the asthmatic lung (Branchett et al., 2021; Kanda et al., 2020).

1.1.3 Current Treatments

Asthma in most patients is well managed under the use of inhaled corticosteroids and long acting β 2-adenoceptor agonists. These drugs act to attenuate inflammation and slow the process of remodelling, however, many patients still experience severe exacerbations and accelerated decline in lung function (Imanirad and Tabatabaian, 2022). Around 4-5% of asthma patients have severe asthma with treatments in hospitals following exacerbations costing a total of €116 million in 2017 in Ireland ("Easing the Economic Burden of Asthma Report | Asthma Society of Ireland," n.d.; E. Wang et al., 2020). Novel biologics have been trialled in recent years to treat symptoms of asthma. These new therapeutics have been developed to specifically target effector cells or cytokines involved in the pathogenesis of asthma. A range of monoclonal antibodies have been trialled in the last few years targeting IL-5. As previously mentioned, IL-5 is produced by Th2 and ILC2s to drive the activation and survival of eosinophils. Inhibiting IL-5 or the receptor has proven to be an effective strategy. The first biologic targeting IL-5 was the monoclonal antibody mepolizumab. Mepolizumab blocks the binding of IL-5 to the IL-5R therefore inhibiting eosinophilic inflammation. Treatment with mepolizumab has been shown to reduce exacerbations by 53% after 12 months in patients with severe eosinophilic asthma (Ortega et al., 2016). Benralizumab also targets the IL-5 pathway by binding to the α chain of the IL-5 receptor. Trials on severe eosinophilic asthma patients have shown benralizumab to significantly reduce exacerbation rates and improve FEV1 values (Bleecker et al., 2016; FitzGerald et al., 2016).

Dupilumab, an anti-IL4 receptor α monoclonal antibody has also shown therapeutic efficacy. Both IL-4 and IL-13 bind to IL-4R α making it an attractive target. Dupilumab has been found to be effective in moderate-severe asthma patients by reducing exacerbations by 47%, improve lung function, and reduce asthma symptoms (Corren et al., 2020; Witt et al., 2022). However, some patients experienced temporary rises in blood eosinophils following subcutaneous administration of the therapy (Castro et al., 2018).

In addition to Th2 cytokine inhibitors, Tezepelumab, an anti-TSLP monoclonal antibody has also been trialled. Tezepelumab has shown to reduce exacerbations, improve FEV1 values, control symptoms, and improve quality of life in moderatesevere asthma patients (Corren et al., 2017). Tezepelumab has also shown to reduce airway hyperresponsiveness and airway inflammation compared to placebo (Sverrild et al., 2021). Additionally, a recent publication reported that Tezepelumab treatment is well tolerated for up to 2 years and maintained efficacy in reduced numbers of exacerbations in patients with severe uncontrolled asthma (Menzies-Gow et al., 2023).

Despite these interventions, asthma-related morbidity and mortality persist. Currently, there are no therapeutic treatments for asthma which reverse airway remodelling, therefore, there is a clear need for novel strategies to attenuate inflammation and repair damaged tissue (Varricchi et al., 2022). Furthermore, not all type 2-high patients respond to these biologics, therefore, identification of novel biomarkers through omic analysis is needed to improve patient responses. Additionally, biologics such as dupilumab require frequent administrations as many as once every 2 weeks (Castro et al., 2018; Corren et al., 2020; Wenzel, 2012). Taken together, these data demonstrate a need for long-acting therapeutics for the treatment of severe type 2-high asthma patients.

1.1.4 Mouse Models of Allergic Asthma

Mouse models are a very useful tool in preclinical research as they can mimic physiological conditions seen in human disease to allow greater understanding of pathophysiology. However, current mouse models fail to encompass all hallmark features of complex diseases such as asthma. Mice do not spontaneously develop asthma, so measures have to be employed to mimic asthma like features and a Th2 immune response (Kips et al., 2003). There are many factors that can influence the Th2 phenotype that results from a preclinical asthma model including animal strain, allergen type, and method of sensitisation and challenge. The most commonly used mouse strain used in allergic asthma research is BALB/c as they elicit a strong Th2 biased immune response and have the ability to develop airway hyperresponsiveness. Other strains such as C57BL/6 mice are used successfully however they present more of a bias towards Th1 immunity compared to the more Th2 BALB/c strain (Schulte et al., 2008). Ovalbumin (OVA) is derived from chicken eggs and despite being rarely implicated in human asthma is the most common allergen used in mouse models of allergic asthma. OVA requires an initial sensitisation intraperitoneally alongside an adjuvant such as aluminium hydroxide (AlOH₃) to elicit a Th2 response when reexposed to the allergen (Casaro et al., 2019). Following sensitisation mice are challenged with OVA intranasally to induce allergic reaction. OVA can reproduce features observed in asthma including airway eosinophilia, airway many hyperresponsiveness and airway remodelling. However, recent studies have opted for different allergens as the systemic delivery of OVA during the sensitisation phase lacks clinical relevance. More environmentally relevant allergens such as fungi (Alternaria alternata, Aspergillus fumigatus), cockroach extracts, helminth parasites (Ascaris, Schistoma), ragweed, and HDM (Der p, Der f) which possess immunogenic properties without the need of an adjuvant are used (Aun et al., 2017).

In addition to allergen type, route of sensitisation and challenge can also be a source of variation of Th2 phenotype. Intraperitoneal (i.p.) sensitisation such as in OVA models require few doses however lacks similarity with human sensitisation and usually requires the use of an adjuvant (Aun et al., 2017). The intranasal (i.n.) route of administration is most similar to that of human asthma, does not require the use of adjuvants and can be used in chronic models without the induction of immune tolerance. However, sedation and many instillations are required in order to induce airway inflammation (Alessandrini et al., 2020). Aerosol challenge also mimics human asthma and does not require sedation, however, high doses are required. Intratracheal (i.t.) challenge has an advantage of only requiring low doses of allergen which can be driven directly into the lower airways to induce an immune response. However, this invasive method can be very time consuming as it requires a deeper plane of anaesthesia compared to i.n. challenge (Kim et al., 2019).

1.2 Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (MIF)

Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) is a pleiotropic cytokine implicated in the pathogenesis of many inflammatory disorders (Bernhagen et al., 1993; Foote et al., 2004; Leech et al., 1999; Mikulowska et al., 1997). Although first described in the 1960s as a soluble factor produced by activated T cells that inhibits the migration of macrophages, it was not until the 1990s when its role as a pro-inflammatory cytokine was elucidated (Bernhagen et al., 1993; Bloom and Bennett, 1966). MIF is a highly conserved protein with different ancient homologues present in plants, protozoans, nematodes and invertebrates (Sparkes et al., 2017). It is composed of 115 amino acids with a molecular weight of 12.5 kilodaltons (kDa) and is encoded by a single gene located on chromosome 22q11.2 made up of three exons interspaced by two introns (Budarf et al., 1997; Weiser et al., 1989). MIF is produced by a range of cells in the body including epithelial, endothelial, and immune cells such as T cells, macrophages and eosinophils (Calandra et al., 1994; Grieb et al., 2010). MIF is stored preformed in intracellular pools to aid rapid release into the surrounding microenvironment (Nishino et al., 1995). Rapid MIF release promotes the production of other proinflammatory cytokines to further potentiate inflammation. The role of MIF as a proinflammatory cytokine was first explored in a lethal endotoxaemia model where it was shown to be a major secreted factor in response to lipopolysaccharide (LPS) stimulation which could override the anti-inflammatory effects of glucocorticoids (Bernhagen et al., 1993; Calandra et al., 1995). Since then MIF has been shown to be an important mediator in a plethora of pro-inflammatory diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA) (Leech et al., 1999), systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) (Foote et al., 2004), multiple sclerosis (Benedek et al., 2017), severe acute pancreatitis (Sakai et al., 2003), and autoimmune kidney disease (H. Y. Lan et al., 1997).

1.2.1 Mode of Action of MIF

As a cytokine, MIF has been reported to interact with cell surface receptors. MIF classical receptor is CD74, however, MIF is also a non-cognate ligand of C-X-C chemokine receptor type 2 (CXCR2), CXCR4, and CXCR7 (Alampour-Rajabi et al., 2015; Bernhagen et al., 2007; Leng et al., 2003). CD74 is a type 2 transmembrane protein known as the MHC class II chaperone invariant chain (Stumptner-Cuvelette and Benaroch, 2002).

One of the initial observations of MIF binding was its ability to regulate glucocorticoid immunosuppression. Glucocorticoids have anti-inflammatory effects through the regulation the immune cell trafficking, inhibition of adhesion molecule expression and the promotion of leukocyte apoptosis (Coutinho and Chapman, 2011). MIF is released in response to glucocorticoid release allowing counter regulation and control of immune cell activation (Bernhagen et al., 1993). *In vitro*, MIF is shown to counteract glucocorticoid mediated suppression of pro-inflammatory secretion from LPS-stimulated macrophages (TNF, IL-1, IL-6, IL-8) (Calandra et al., 1995). *In vivo*, the

administration of recombinant MIF together with dexamethasone in LPS-treated mice abrogated the protective effects of dexamethasone on LPS lethality. Furthermore, MIF has been shown to override glucocorticoid inhibition of T cell proliferation (Bacher et al., 1996). Inhibition of mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1 (MKP-1) has been proposed to be the mechanism involved in MIF suppression of glucocorticoid action (Roger et al., 2005). MKP-1 is upregulated in the presence of glucocorticoids to inhibit mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signalling (Roger et al., 2005).

Further evidence of the role of MIF as a master regulator of host inflammatory responses is demonstrated through its ability to promote the production of other inflammatory mediators. MIF has been shown to amplify the expression of TNF, (IFN)-y, IL-1β, IL-2, IL-6, IL-8 from immune cells (Bacher et al., 1996; Calandra et al., 1995, 1994; Donnelly et al., 1997). This augmentation of immune signals contributes to MIF mediated pathogenesis by acting as a mediator to sustain the inflammatory response. This has been shown in a range of inflammatory diseases where the absence of MIF is associated with lower levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines resulting in reduced pathology. For example, the use of anti-MIF antibodies results in reduced Th2 cytokines in models of allergic airway inflammation (Amano et al., 2007). MIF knockdown mice produce lower levels of TGF-β1, TNF-α, and IL-17 in bleomycin-induced pulmonary fibrosis (Luo et al., 2021). Additionally, lower levels of circulating TNF and IL-1 are detected in rats treated with anti-MIF antibodies in a model of immunologically induced kidney disease (Hui Y. Lan et al., 1997). These results demonstrate the pivotal role MIF plays in the host immune response through the regulation of pro-inflammatory mediator release.

Upon binding to CD74, MIF has been purported to initiate downstream signalling pathways involved in cell survival and proliferation. In order to activate signalling pathways CD74 complexes with CD44 to initiate the signalling cascade (Meyer-Siegler et al., 2006; Shi et al., 2006). As a pro-inflammatory cytokine, MIF plays a pivotal role in sustaining immune cell survival to maintain tissue inflammation. Mitchell at al. demonstrated the role of MIF in macrophage survival. Initially they showed a reduction in macrophage viability in MIF deficient mice following exposure to LPS *in vivo*. They expanded on these results showing that MIF suppresses macrophage apoptosis by suppressing P53 via the induction of cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) (Mitchell et al., 2002). MIF is also shown to induce B cell survival following interaction with CD74 (Gore et al., 2008). MIF signalling in B cells drives cell proliferation and survival and in a CD74-CD44 receptor complex dependent manner (Gore et al., 2008). The role of MIF in the early inflammatory response has also been shown through the inhibition of neutrophil apoptosis (Schindler et al., 2021).

In addition to MIFs role as an inflammatory mediator, MIF has also been shown to play a role in resolution and repair. MIF has been shown to be involved in haemostasis through its ability to promote survival of platelets (Chatterjee et al., 2014). MIF can also promote survival of structural cell types including placental cells under stress in order to maintain trophoblast homeostasis (Costa et al., 2016; Ietta et al., 2018). MIF's cytoprotective ability has also been demonstrated within the heart by promoting cell survival of cardiac myofibroblasts and cardiac stem cells as well as inducing endothelial cell differentiation following ischemia/reperfusion (Cui et al., 2016; Soppert et al., 2018). MIF can also be renoprotective in models of kidney disease where a decrease in renal MIF is associated with fibrosis and the inhibition of MIF *in vitro* reduces tubular cell proliferation (Djudjaj et al., 2017). Moreover, the ability to

enhance survival and promote proliferation has been demonstrated in neural stem/progenitor cells, cells involved in neurogenesis and protection (Ohta et al., 2012). In contrast to its role in maintaining homeostasis, the ability of MIF to promote cell survival can also be implicated in the pathogenesis of inflammatory diseases. MIF has been shown to regulate proliferation and cell survival of fibroblast-like synoviocytes which are involved in synovial tissue expansion which mediates the progressive destruction of cartilage and bone in RA (Leech et al., 2003). Reduced severity of disease is observed in MIF knockout mice in animal models of RA and was associated with increased levels of p53 and apoptosis in the synovium (Leech et al., 2003). MIF induced cytoprotection has also been implicated in playing a role in the pathogenesis of cancer through the direct inhibition of p53 (Fukaya et al., 2016; Lue et al., 2007).

Many studies have explored the pathways involved in MIF-directed cell survival. Following binding to CD74, MIF mediates the formation of the CD74-CD44 receptor complex to initiate signal transduction. MIF activation of the phosphatidylinositol 3kinase (PI3K) Akt signalling pathway has been shown to play a pivotal role in the prosurvival features of MIF (Costa et al., 2016; Cui et al., 2016; Gore et al., 2008; Mitchell et al., 2002; Soppert et al., 2018). Additionally, MIF inhibits activation induced apoptosis by promoting p53 and MAPK extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK)1/2 signalling pathways (Fallica et al., 2014; Fukaya et al., 2016; Gore et al., 2008; Jankauskas et al., 2019; Leech et al., 2003; Mitchell et al., 2002).

In addition to its ability to modulate glucocorticoids, induce pro-inflammatory cytokine production, promote cell survival and proliferation, MIF possesses chemokine-like characteristics through its ability to interact with chemokine receptors CXCR2, CXCR4, and CXCR7. The promotion of migration allows MIF to further

potentiate its pro-inflammatory effects by driving immune cells to the site of injury. MIF has been shown to promote the chemotaxis of T cells, B cells, monocytes, neutrophils, and DCs through the engagement of one or several of its receptors (Alampour-Rajabi et al., 2015; Bernhagen et al., 2007; de Souza et al., 2015; Ives et al., 2021; Klasen et al., 2014; Santos et al., 2011). MIF driven chemotaxis has been shown to play a central role in the development of atherosclerosis. Bernhagen et al. demonstrated that MIF drives the recruitment of mononuclear cells through binding to either CXCR2 or CXCR4 (Bernhagen et al., 2007). Moreover, MIF has been shown to contribute to the pathogenesis of eosinophilic esophagitis through the promotion of eosinophil chemotaxis through the binding to the CXCR4 receptor (de Souza et al., 2015). De Souza et al. showed that treatment of mice with an anti-MIF antibody or CXCR4 inhibitor prevented cosinophil accumulation and tissue remodelling in a preclinical model of eosinophilic esophagitis. Conversely, recombinant MIF exacerbated the pathogenesis in WT mice.

The mechanism involved in MIF chemotaxis appears to be cell specific. CXCR2 appears to drive the migration of monocytes, myeloid derived suppressor cells, and NKT cells (Bernhagen et al., 2007; Hsieh et al., 2014; Xu et al., 2015; Zhang et al., 2017). Whilst, CXCR4 mediates MIF driven migration of T cells, B cells, and eosinophils (Bernhagen et al., 2007; de Souza et al., 2015; Klasen et al., 2014). CXCR7 has also been shown to mediate B cell chemotaxis (Alampour-Rajabi et al., 2015). In order to mediate MIF-specific signalling, CD74 is required to bind with the chemokine receptor forming a heteromeric receptor complex. The cooperative engagement of receptors initiates signal transduction induce MIF-directed recruitment (Hoffmann et al., 2020; Ives et al., 2021; Klasen et al., 2014; Schwartz et al., 2009).
1.2.2 Functional Polymorphisms

In terms of genetic regulation, two functional polymorphisms have been identified within the promoter region at positions -173, single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) (G to C), and at -794, tetranucleotide repeat sequence CATT (5-8) (Baugh et al., 2002; Donn et al., 2002). The -173*C SNP has been shown to be associated with susceptibility to diseases such as psoriasis (Donn et al., 2004), juvenile idiopathic arthritis (De Benedetti et al., 2003; Donn et al., 2002, 2001), breast cancer (Avalos-Navarro et al., 2020), SLE (De la Cruz-Mosso et al., 2014), and pneumococcal meningitis (Savva et al., 2016).

The CATT MIF polymorphism in the promoter region comprises of 5-8 repeats of the CATT sequence and has been found to be important in a range of inflammatory diseases. Functionally, the CATT polymorphism affects the activity of the MIF promoter where the shorter number of CATT repeats correlates with lower transcriptional activity, whilst longer numbers of CATT repeats within promoter region of the MIF gene correlates with more severe disease, particularly among the 7/7 and 8/8 haplotypes. This was first discovered by Baugh and colleagues in RA patients where patients with the low-expressing CATT₅ repeat allele experienced low disease severity (Baugh et al., 2002). Using gene reporter assays they showed that CATT₅ repeat promoter constructs has the lowest levels of basal and stimulated MIF promoter activity compared to the other haplotypes. Moreover, analysis of the development of atopy within a Japanese population showed an association between MIF polymorphisms and susceptibility to atopy development. They found that carriers of the CATT₇ repeat to have a higher risk of atopy compared to the CATT₅ haplotype

(Hizawa et al., 2004). Furthermore, associations between the CATT polymorphism and asthma incidence and severity have been observed (Mizue et al., 2005). A study of 151 asthma patients and 164 healthy controls showed a significant association between mild asthma and the low-expressing CATT₅ allele. CATT₅ carriers experienced less severe clinical disease with higher FEV1 and fewer hospital admissions. Additionally, high levels of MIF as a result of longer CATT repeats such as CATT₇ have been shown to increase severity in a range of diseases including severe anaemia (Awandare et al., 2009), pneumococcal meningitis (Savva et al., 2016), multiple sclerosis (Benedek et al., 2017), tuberculosis (Liu et al., 2018) and COVID-19 (Shin et al., 2022). Not only do these studies show the pivotal role that MIF plays in pro-inflammatory diseases they also affirm the importance of differences in the MIF CATT polymorphism.

1.2.3 MIF in Asthma

The role of MIF in asthma was first investigated in the 1990s by Rossi and colleagues. They discovered that human circulating eosinophils contained preformed MIF which was released upon stimulation (Rossi et al., 1998). By sampling BAL fluid from asthma patients they detected significantly higher levels of MIF compared to a nonatopic population. These observations were supported by Yamaguchi and colleagues when they took sputum and serum samples from asthma patients (Yamaguchi et al., 2000). They detected significantly higher levels of MIF in the serum of asymptomatic patients compared to healthy controls. Symptomatic patients also displayed significantly higher levels of MIF compared to asymptomatic patients suggesting MIF levels mirror the severity of the disease. These data provided further evidence for the importance of MIF in allergic asthma.

The involvement of MIF in asthma has also been investigated in animal models though various means to manipulate MIF expression or binding to the classical MIF receptor CD74. Summary of effects of manipulation on asthma pathogenesis is outlined in figure 1.1. MIF knockout (MIF^{-/-}) mice display a less severe phenotype when exposed to OVA compared to control mice (Das et al., 2011; Li et al., 2021; Magalhães et al., 2007; Mizue et al., 2005). They display decreased AHR and lower inflammatory cell infiltration into the lungs. MIF^{-/-} mice also express a reduced Th2 cytokine profile and goblet cell metaplasia. Blocking studies using anti-MIF antibodies mirrored the results observed in the knockout models. Reducing inflammatory infiltrates in OVA challenged mice, however, no changes were detected in levels of Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid (Amano et al., 2007; Kobayashi et al., 2006; Magalhães et al., 2007). Furthermore, the use of the MIF inhibitor (S,R)-3-(4-hydroxyphenyl)-4,5-dihydro-5-isoxazole acetic acid methyl ester (ISO-1) also improved features of asthma with the treated groups displaying lower airway inflammation, subepithelial fibrosis and goblet cell metaplasia in a chronic OVA model (Chen et al., 2010).

Despite these studies showing MIF is important in allergic asthma, the specific mechanisms involved are still poorly understood. It is suggested that MIF may regulate asthma pathogenesis through the modulation of eosinophil activation and biogenesis of leukotriene C₄-synthesising lipid bodies (Vieira-de-Abreu et al., 2011). Leukotrienes released by eosinophils contribute to vascular permeability, airway hyperresponsiveness and airway remodelling. Intrapleural injection of recombinant murine MIF promotes eosinophil activation and production of leukotriene C₄-

synthesising lipid bodies. These effects were abrogated in the presence of CD74 neutralising antibody (Vieira-de-Abreu et al., 2011). Moreover, MIF has been shown to play a role in IL-5 driven maturation of eosinophils and eosinophilia following Schistosoma mansoni infection (Magalhães et al., 2009). MIF has also been shown to regulate the adaptive immune response in asthma models. Das and colleagues observed that MIF-/- mice produce lower levels of Th2 cytokines following antigen challenge (Das et al., 2011). They go on to show CD74 deficient mice fail to produce an inflammatory response following epicutaneous challenge of OVA. Furthermore, they observe that adoptive transfer of in vitro sensitised T cells expressing a Th2 phenotype into KO mice failed to induce eosinophilia compared to transfer into wildtype mice (Das et al., 2011). More recently, a study by Allam et al. suggests that MIF impairs glucocorticoid-mediated resolution of the neutrophilic response by inhibiting annexin-A1 (Allam et al., 2022). They showed that treatment with ISO-1 increases sensitivity to one dose of the glucocorticoid dexamethasone in a murine model of severe asthma. Taken together these results highlight the important role MIF plays in asthma pathogenesis through the regulation of both the innate and adaptive immune system.



Figure 1.1. Effect of blocking MIF on asthma pathogenesis. The crucial role of MIF in asthma has been previously demonstrated in studies involving knocking out MIF or blocking MIF signalling pathways. MIF inhibition has been shown to ameliorate asthma pathogenesis with reduced cellular infiltration, lower levels of Th2 cytokines and attenuated airway remodelling and hyperresponsiveness. Blocking MIF has also been shown to restore glucocorticoid responsiveness.

1.3 Mesenchymal Stromal Cells

Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) are a heterogenous population of nonhaematopoietic multipotent progenitor cells that display regenerative and immunomodulatory properties. MSC research first emerged in the 1970s when Friedenstein and colleagues discovered a population of bone marrow stroma-derived fibroblastic cells that formed plastic adherent colonies in vitro (Friedenstein et al., 1974, 1970). In the years following, these cells were shown to be capable of selfrenewal and differentiate into several tissue types in vitro (Ashton et al., 1980; Bab et al., 1986; Castro-Malaspina et al., 1980). Dr Arnold Caplan first adopted the term "mesenchymal stem cells" to describe this diverse multipotent population and recognised MSC therapeutic potential to regenerate bone, cartilage and ligaments in animal and clinical studies (Caplan, 1991; Caplan and Dennis, 2006). The nomenclature was further refined in 2005 by the International Society for Cellular Therapy (ISCT) MSC committee clarifying that mesenchymal stem cells and mesenchymal stromal cells are not equivalent or interchangeable (Horwitz et al., 2005). They outlined that mesenchymal stem cells refer to a stem cell population with progenitor functionality of self-renewal and differentiation. Whilst the term mesenchymal stromal cell should only refer to a heterogenous population with secretory, immunomodulatory, and homing properties. The ISCT issued three main criteria to define MSCs: (i) adherence to plastic in standard culture conditions, (ii) the expression of CD73, CD90 and CD105, the lack of expression of the haematopoietic and endothelial markers CD11b, CD14, CD19, CD34, CD45, CD79a and human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-DR, (iii) capable to differentiate in vitro into adipocyte, chondrocyte and osteoblast lineages (Dominici et al., 2006; Viswanathan et al., 2019). In addition, the MSC committee of the ISCT recommends to support the minimal phenotypical characterisation with functional assays to confirm hallmark properties of MSCs such as the secretion of indolamine-2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) upon *in vitro* licensing with IFN-γ and the ability to regulate immune cell responses (Krampera et al., 2013). Furthermore, it has been recommended to include TF/CD142 expression and haemocompatibility testing to the criteria when MSCs are intended for intravascular use (Moll et al., 2022). MSCs can be isolated from various tissues of the body, however, most studies utilise MSCs from locations where they can be readily isolated such as the bone marrow, adipose tissue (Zuk et al., 2002), umbilical cord tissue (Erices et al., 2000) and placenta (In 't Anker et al., 2004). The most prevalent source in studies is bone marrow followed by adipose and umbilical cord tissue due to their ease of harvesting cells after surgery or birth where the tissue would otherwise be discarded (Markov et al., 2021).

MSCs have also been shown to possess a range of immunoregulatory abilities and are capable of affecting the functionality of both innate and adaptive immune cells. MSCs are plastic in nature and display both pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory effects based on stimuli from the surrounding microenvironment (Dunbar et al., 2021; Liu et al., 2022; Luk et al., 2017). Immunomodulation occurs when MSCs are licensed by inflammation where they require threshold levels of pro-inflammatory factors to potentiate this immunosuppression (Boland et al., 2018; Carty et al., 2021; Corbett et al., 2021; Dunbar et al., 2021; English et al., 2007). Most studies have focussed on MSC immunosuppression through the paracrine secretion of cytokines, morphogens, growth factors and cargo-bearing exosomes which are able to modulate the surrounding microenvironment and affect the adjacent and distant responding immune cells (Chang et al., 2021). The MSC secretome contains a plethora of soluble mediators that can carry out immunomodulatory, pro-reparative and pro-survival

functions. In terms of immunomodulation MSCs secrete prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), IDO, hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), tumour necrosis factor-inducible gene 6 protein (TSG-6), IL-10, and TGF-β. PGE2 is produced by MSCs when COX-2 catalyses the conversion of arachidonic acid to prostaglandin G2 then prostaglandin H2. Prostaglandin H2 is then converted to PGE2 by microsomal prostaglandin E synthase-1 (Greenhough et al., 2009). PGE2 is considered one of the most important MSC mediators as it can modulate the maturation of dendritic cells, suppress proliferation of activated lymphocytes, and drive the differentiation of macrophages into M2 phenotype (English et al., 2009, 2007; Le Blanc and Mougiakakos, 2012; Spaggiari et al., 2009, 2008; Vasandan et al., 2016). IDO secretion is enhanced by IFN-y stimulation. IDO catalyses the metabolism of the essential amino acid tryptophan into kynurenine (Jones et al., 2013). Metabolites of kynurenine are immunomodulatory and have been shown to suppress the proliferation of T cells in MSC: PBMC co-culture (Corbett et al., 2021; English et al., 2007). Moreover, MSCs secretome contains growth factors such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), and basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) which possess angiogenic, proliferative and anti-apoptotic properties (Healy et al., 2015; Nawrocka et al., 2017; Tao et al., 2016).

1.3.1 MSCs and the innate immune system

1.3.1.1 MSC influence on Macrophages

Macrophages are an important mediator of the innate immune system playing a crucial role in the inflammatory response and the tissue regeneration that follows (Davies et al., 2013). Macrophage plasticity allows them to maintain tissue homeostasis as they

can be polarised depending on the microenvironmental stimuli into a proinflammatory M1 type or the anti-inflammatory M2 (Italiani and Boraschi, 2014). Generally, M1 macrophages are classically activated through stimulation by IFN-y produced by Th1 cells, cytotoxic T cells or natural killer (NK) cells. Additionally, they can also be stimulated by LPS. M1 macrophages possess antimicrobial activity and are capable of producing pro-inflammatory factors such as TNF, IL-6, and IL-12 to initiate an immune response (Chávez-Galán et al., 2015). Whereas stimuli from IL-4, IL-13, IL-10, TGF-β, and toll-like receptor (TLR) ligands induces alternative activation of M2 macrophages. M2 macrophages resolve inflammation through the release of anti-inflammatory mediators such as IL-10 and enhanced phagocytosis of apoptotic cells (Yunna et al., 2020). This M1/M2 paradigm is considered to be too simplistic considering the complexity of the process. Instead, the activation process is much more dynamic with M1 and M2 displaying overlapping effects. Rather than existing as distinct populations, M1 and M2 signatures can coexist resulting in a mixed phenotype which can be altered based on the tissue microenvironment (Martinez and Gordon, 2014).

MSCs have been shown to mediate macrophage polarisation from the proinflammatory M1-like phenotype to the anti-inflammatory M2-like phenotype (Liao et al., 2020; Luz-Crawford et al., 2017; Németh et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2021). One of the earlier studies on MSCs influence on macrophage polarisation and reprogramming was demonstrated in a murine model of sepsis (Németh et al., 2009). The authors show that treatment with MSCs promotes survival through the reprogramming of tissue monocytes and macrophages. *Ex vivo* analysis of pulmonary macrophages showed that macrophages from MSC treated mice produce greater amounts of IL-10. Moreover, lower levels of circulating TNF- α and IL-6 were detected in MSC treated mice compared to the untreated control. Increased levels of IL-10 produced by the repolarised macrophages led to reduced neutrophil recruitment into the inflamed tissue thus preventing further damage. They showed that the polarisation toward the M2 phenotype was mediated by the PGE2 from the MSCs acting on the macrophages thus stimulating IL-10 release (Németh et al., 2009). The role of PGE2 in the polarisation of macrophages toward an anti-inflammatory phenotype has been further described in by multiple authors. Chemical inhibition of PGE2 with indomethacin and COX-2 knockdown MSCs fail to modulate the phenotype and function of M1 polarised macrophages (Ortiz-Virumbrales et al., 2020; Vasandan et al., 2016). Moreover, Wang et al. demonstrated that PGE2 mediated repolarisation is abrogated in the presence of a PGE2 receptor 4 (EP4) antagonist (Wang et al., 2021). These data show that PGE2 secreted from MSCs suppress inflammation by binding to the EP4 receptor on macrophages to induce polarisation towards an M2-like phenotype.

In addition to PGE2, other soluble factors secreted by MSCs have been shown to modulate macrophages. Coculture of MSCs and RAW264.7 murine macrophages stimulated with LPS has been shown to polarise macrophages towards the M2-like phenotype (Liu et al., 2019). Polarisation was abrogated in the presence of the TGF- β receptor inhibitor LY2109761. IDO has also been implicated in the polarisation toward the M2-like phenotype (François et al., 2012). MSCs have also shown to induce a suppressive macrophage population through the secretion of TSG-6. Studies have shown that MSCs from TSG-6 knockdown mice fail to ameliorate disease in preclinical models of autoimmune uveitis and colitis (Ko et al., 2016; Sala et al., 2015).

MSCs have also been shown to modulate macrophage activity and function through the release of extracellular vesicles (EV). EVs consist of the lipid bilayer with transmembrane proteins and contain cellular components such as lipids, cytosolic proteins, DNA, RNA, and microRNAs (miRNAs). EVs serve as a means of cellular communication through the transfer of cellular components between cells (Maas et al., 2017). MSC-derived EVs containing miRNAs have been shown to ameliorate lung injury by transfer to alveolar macrophages to regulate polarisation (Su et al., 2022; J. Wang et al., 2020). However, particular interest has garnered around EV-mediated mitochondrial transfer from MSCs to macrophages. Morrison et al. demonstrated that MSCs promote metabolic reprogramming toward M2-like phenotype with enhanced phagocytic activity through EV-mediated mitochondrial transfer (Morrison et al., 2017). The transfer of mitochondria resulted in enhanced bioenergetics in macrophages by promoting oxidative phosphorylation. Adoptive transfer of alveolar macrophages pre-treated with MSC-derived EVs elicited protection by reducing inflammation and lung injury in an LPS-model of acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) (Jackson et al., 2016; Morrison et al., 2017).

In addition to soluble factor-dependent mechanism, MSC regulation of macrophages can also be mediated through cell-cell contact. De Witte and colleagues revealed that **MSCs** activate non-classical and polarise monocytes towards the CD14⁺CD16⁺CD206⁺ M2-like phenotype after being phagocytosed. The phagocytosis of MSCs promoted the expression of programmed death ligand (PDL)-1, production of IL-10 and the reduction of TNF- α (Witte et al., 2018). The authors also showed that phagocytosis by monocytes results in a different macrophage phenotype than culture with MSC conditioned medium. They observed a higher frequency of CD163⁺CD206⁺ monocytes after phagocytosis of MSCs compared to culturing in MSC conditioned medium (Witte et al., 2018). This demonstrated that in addition to MSCs modulating the inflammatory environment in a paracrine manner through the secretion of soluble factors, they can also induce phenotypical and functional changes in monocytes/macrophages after being phagocytosed to subsequently modulate immune cells indirectly. de Witte et al. previously alluded to the fact that the majority of MSCs administered intravenously die within 24 hours. Death of MSCs through apoptosis has been shown to be important in MSC-education of macrophages following uptake by macrophages. Administration of apoptotic MSCs have been shown to ameliorate eosinophilic infiltration in OVA model of allergic asthma (Galleu et al., 2017; Pang et al., 2021). Apoptotic MSCs have been shown to be efferocytosed by alveolar macrophages leading to the induction of IDO production of the recipient phagocytes (Galleu et al., 2017). Efferocytosis of apoptotic MSCs causes alterations in the immunometabolism of alveolar macrophages leading to decreased expression of genes known to drive asthma and lung inflammation. Moreover, efferocytosis of MSCs also mediated changes in metabolic pathways within alveolar macrophages with the change in expression in genes in phosphorylation, fatty acid metabolism and glycolysis (Pang et al., 2021). These studies may explain how MSCs are able to carry out long term immunosuppression given their transient presence. Thus, MSC/macrophage crosstalk may be essential and the therapeutic effects of MSCs can be party attributed to engulfment by monocytes/macrophages and their adoption of an acquired immunoregulatory phenotype. This needs to be investigated in other disease models, however, it is likely that the disease microenvironment may dictate the involvement of MSC phagocytosis in MSC therapeutic efficacy.

1.3.1.2 MSC influence on dendritic cells

Dendritic cells (DCs) are a specialised population of antigen presenting cells which play an important role in the regulation of the immune response. Maturation of DCs is critical for the presentation of antigens to T cells to initiate the adaptive immune response (Maqbool et al., 2020). MSCs suppress the migration and maturity of conventional dendritic cells (cDCs), making them less capable to facilitate CD4⁺ T cell proliferation thus regulating the adaptive immune response (Jiang et al., 2005; Ramasamy et al., 2007). These actions are thought to be mediated through paracrine signalling as IL-6 secreted from MSCs and MSC EVs containing miRNAs have been shown to modulate DC maturation and function (Djouad et al., 2007; Reis et al., 2018). On the other hand, MSCs can promote the expansion of tolerogenic dendritic cells (DCregs) (Cahill et al., 2015; Lu et al., 2020, 2019). DCregs induce antigen-specific tolerance by suppressing immune cells such as effector T cells and inducing the differentiation of regulatory T cells (Tregs) (Ness et al., 2021). Studies have shown that the induction of DCregs by MSCs can alleviate acute lung injury in mice (Lu et al., 2020, 2019). Induction of DCregs by MSCs have been attributed to the production of HGF (Lu et al., 2019) and the activation of Notch signalling (Cahill et al., 2015; Lu et al., 2020).

1.3.1.3 MSC influence on type 2 innate lymphoid cells

As previously mentioned, ILCs are key mediators of type 2 immune responses and considered the innate counterpart of Th2 cells (Halim, 2016). Tissue resident MSCs have been shown to facilitate ILC2s in maintaining homeostasis. MSCs have been shown to act as a reservoir for IL-33 to sustain ILC2s and promote proliferation (Rana

et al., 2019). In disease settings, the administration of MSC EVs have been shown to alleviate allergic airway inflammation by inhibiting the function of ILC2s (Fang et al., 2020). Human PBMCs were isolated from allergic rhinitis patients and cocultured with MSC EVs. Flow cytometry analysis showed a reduction in the levels of IL-9⁺ ILC2s and IL-13⁺ ILC2s. MSCs suppression of ILC2s were partly attributed to miRNA-146a-5p (Fang et al., 2020). Conversely, a recent study showed that induced pluripotent stem cell-derived MSCs (iPSC-MSCs) were unable to directly suppress the frequency of IL-9⁺ ILC2s and IL-13⁺ ILC2s (Fan et al., 2021). Instead, they observed that iPSC-MSCs can indirectly suppress ILC2s through the activation of Tregs and the subsequent release of IL-10.

1.3.1.4 MSC influence on natural killer cells

Natural killer (NK) cells are cytotoxic innate immune cells capable of recognising and destroying virally, infected, allogeneic or abnormal host cells (Abel et al., 2018). NK cells provide a first line of defence targeting cells that escape cytotoxic T cell (CTL) recognition or display inadequate expression of self-MHC class I molecules. The immunomodulatory functions of NK cells are mediated in response to and through secretion of cytokines such as IFN- γ (Abel et al., 2018). Studies have shown that MSCs can suppress proliferation of resting NK cells, whereas they can only partially impair the proliferation of IL-2 activated NK cells (Najar et al., 2018; Spaggiari et al., 2006). Additionally they show that NK cells display impaired cytotoxicity and cytokine production following coculture with MSCs (Noone et al., 2013; Spaggiari et al., 2006). Spaggiari and colleagues also provide evidence that the inhibitory effects

of MSCs on NK cells is mediated by MSC secreted PGE2 and IDO (Spaggiari et al., 2008).

1.3.2 MSCs and the adaptive immune system

1.3.2.1 MSC influence on T cells

The modulation of innate immune cells by MSC, as described above, can have indirect suppressive effects on adaptive immunity. The ability to suppress T cell proliferation is a mainstay of MSC immunomodulation. The current consensus is that MSCs are able to suppress T cell proliferation by both paracrine and cell contact-dependent mechanisms in a dose dependent manner (Di Nicola et al., 2002; Krampera et al., 2006; Ren et al., 2008). MSCs can exert immunomodulatory effects on T cells through the secretion of soluble mediators IDO, PGE2, TGF-β, HGF, and galectins (Carty et al., 2018; Chen et al., 2020; Chinnadurai et al., 2014; English et al., 2007; Niu et al., 2017; Sioud et al., 2011). Studies have shown that MSCs incubated with T cells display significantly higher levels of suppression when in direct contact than under separating conditions (K. Zhou et al., 2018). Zhou et al. showed that direct cell-to-cell contact resulted in greater suppression of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells than indirect coculture (K. Zhou et al., 2018). Previous studies have shown that the adhesion molecules intracellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) and VCAM-1 are important for MSC-mediated immunosuppression of T cells (Ren et al., 2010; Zheng et al., 2021). A recent study showed that MSCs licensed with GvHD-derived plasma enhanced MSC immunomodulation through the upregulation of ICAM-1 (Silva-Carvalho et al., 2020). In addition to the suppression of T cell proliferation, MSCs

have shown to suppress activation and induce apoptosis. MSCs have been shown to induce apoptosis in T cells through the FasL/Fas pathway (Akiyama et al., 2012; Zhao et al., 2012).

In addition to the suppression of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells, MSCs are known to induce the generation of Tregs (English et al., 2009). Tregs are CD4⁺ T cells which highly express forkhead box P3 (FoxP3) and CD25 on their cell surface. Tregs exert immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory effects to maintain homeostasis and peripheral tolerance through the secretion of inhibitory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β (Vignali et al., 2008). The induction of Tregs by MSCs comes from the conversion of conventional CD4⁺ T cells rather than the expansion of pre-existing natural Tregs (Azevedo et al., 2020). Azevedo et al. observed that coculture of natural Tregs with MSCs does not promote proliferation whereas conventional CD4⁺ T cells adopt a Treg phenotype and proliferate in culture. This change in phenotype was related to epigenetic changes such as DNA methylation following interaction with MSCs (Azevedo et al., 2020; Engela et al., 2013). A number of MSC immunomodulatory factors have been shown to be involved in the induction of Tregs *in vitro* and *in vivo* including IDO, TGF- β 1, HGF, and PGE2 secreted by MSCs have been shown to induce the generation of Tregs in vitro and in vivo (Azevedo et al., 2020; Bai et al., 2018; Chen et al., 2020; Ge et al., 2010; Melief et al., 2013). Conversion to Tregs through direct cell contact has also been observed. Luz-Crawford et al. reported that MSCs can impair IL-17 production from Th17 cells through the conversion to Tregs (Luz-Crawford et al., 2019). Treg conversion was facilitated through the transfer of mitochondria from MSCs to Th17 cells resulting in a change in bioenergetics and the conversion to a Treg phenotype. The ability to regulate the activity of T cells through the combination of direct and indirect mechanisms

demonstrates the dynamic nature of MSC immunomodulation. Additionally, MSCs ability to suppress immune cell proliferation whilst stimulating the generation of denovo immunosuppressive cells accentuates their capabilities as a therapeutic.

1.3.2.2 MSC influence on B cells

While the effects of MSCs on T cells are well described with several mechanisms elucidated, the effects of MSCs on B cells in comparison are poorly detailed. MSCs have been shown to actually increase B cell survival and viability, however, inhibit their proliferation through the arrest of the cell cycle in the G_0/G_1 phase (Healy et al., 2015; Rosado et al., 2015; Tabera et al., 2008). Conversely, Traggiai et al. observed that a 1:1 coculture of MSCs and B cells promotes survival, proliferation and differentiation of B cells thereby enhancing immunoglobulin secretion (Traggiai et al., 2008). These discrepancies may be explained by the culture conditions or the activation state of either the MSCs or the B cells. Luk et al. shows that immunological conditions dictate MSC efficacy (Luk et al., 2017). They showed that under quiescent conditions, MSCs do not inhibit B cell proliferation or maturation. Interestingly, they did observe induction of regulatory B cells (Bregs). However, when stimulated with IFN- γ , MSCs inhibit B cell proliferation and maturation through the upregulation of IDO. Similar results were observed by Palomares Cabeza et al.; MSC incubation with IFN- γ prior to coculture impairs B cell proliferation, plasmoblast formation or IgG secretion (Palomares Cabeza et al., 2019). In addition to IDO playing a role in B cell regulation, TGF-B secretion and COX-2 signalling have been shown to mediate maturation of B cells (Park et al., 2020; Shin et al., 2017). Moreover, MSCs derived from IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1RA) knockout mice fail to impair B cell differentiation into plasmablasts and the production of IgG antibodies (Luz-Crawford et al., 2016). Reports around the involvement of MSC-derived EVs in B cell modulation have also shown conflicting results. Administration of MSC-derived EVs was shown to block interaction between follicular T helper cells and germinal B cells in a mouse model of chronic graft versus host disease (GvHD). Additionally EVs were shown to reduce the ratio of B cell activation factor to B cells *in vivo* (Guo et al., 2020). On the contrary, Carreras-Planella et al. reports that MSC effects on B cells are a result of soluble mediators rather than EVs (Carreras-Planella et al., 2019).

In addition to MSCs supressing the differentiation of B cells into plasmablasts, an increasing amount of literature is being published on the generation of Bregs. Similar to the role of Tregs, Bregs can regulate immune responses through the production of IL-10 and interaction with pathogenic T cells (Mauri and Bosma, 2012). MSCs have been shown to ameliorate inflammation by upregulating IL-10 secreting Bregs (Chen et al., 2019; Cho et al., 2017; Garcia et al., 2022). Interestingly, analysis of a clinical trial involving the administration of allogenic MSCs into patients with severe progressive systemic sclerosis showed a role for Bregs in MSC efficacy (Loisel et al., 2023). They discovered an increase in circulating IL-10-producing Bregs in the responders compared to non-responders.

1.3.3 MSC therapeutic efficacy in preclinical models of allergic asthma

MSCs have been shown to ameliorate various aspects of allergic asthma pathophysiology as outlined in table 1.1. Generally, MSCs have been shown to abrogate allergen induced inflammation with MSC treated groups displaying reduced eosinophilia and reduced levels of Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid (Abreu et al., 2018;

Choi et al., 2022; Cruz et al., 2015; de Castro et al., 2017; Duong et al., 2015; Hur et al., 2020; Kavanagh and Mahon, 2011; Kitoko et al., 2018; Lin et al., 2018; Mathias et al., 2013; Ou-Yang et al., 2011; Zhong et al., 2019). Conversely, other reports have shown MSCs are unable to dampen eosinophilia or reduce the levels of certain Th2 cytokines (Cruz et al., 2015; Kitoko et al., 2018; Lathrop et al., 2014). Such disparity of results in the literature is also seen in the ability for MSCs to affect airway remodelling. MSCs have been shown to attenuate airway remodelling in allergic asthma by reducing both collagen deposition and goblet cell hyperplasia (Castro et al., 2020; Choi et al., 2022; Zhong et al., 2019). On the other hand, some reports have observed no effect on goblet cell hyperplasia (Abreu et al., 2018; Kitoko et al., 2018; Royce et al., 2019) or subepithelial collagen deposition (Dai et al., 2018; Mariñas-Pardo et al., 2014) following MSC administration. MSCs effects on airway hyperresponsiveness is also a contentious issue with reports demonstrating their ability to restore lung function and decrease parameters associated with methacholinemediated AHR in asthmatic mice (Abreu et al., 2013; Castro et al., 2020; Cruz et al., 2015; Dai et al., 2018; Hur et al., 2020; Lathrop et al., 2014; Ou-Yang et al., 2011; Song et al., 2015; Zeng et al., 2015). Whereas several reports have suggested MSCs have no effect (Choi et al., 2022; de Castro et al., 2017; Kitoko et al., 2018; Mariñas-Pardo et al., 2014). In order to consolidate the literature surrounding MSCs and asthma more focussed work into understanding the inflammatory microenvironment and use of clinically relevant methods is needed to consolidate the literature surrounding MSCs and asthma.

Table 1.1. MSC treatment in preclinical models of allergic asthma

Source	Route of administration	Allergen	Study Duration	Outcome	Ref
Human AD-MSC	i.v.	OVA	90 days	AHR \rightarrow , inflammation \downarrow , goblet cell hyperplasia \downarrow , collagen deposition \downarrow , RELM- $\beta\downarrow$	(Choi et al., 2022)
Human BM-MSC	i.v.	OVA	29 days	AHR↓, eosinophilia↓, IL-4/5/13↓	(Hur et al., 2020)
Human AD-MSC	3 doses i.v.	HDM	28 days	IL-4/13 \downarrow , eotaxin \downarrow , IL-10 \rightarrow , inflammation \downarrow , CD3 ⁺ CD4 ⁺ \downarrow , SiglecF ⁺ \downarrow , TGF- $\beta\downarrow$, collagen deposition \downarrow , AHR \downarrow	(Castro et al., 2020)
Human iPSC derived MSC	3 doses i.v.	OVA	55 days	Inflammation \downarrow , goblet cell hyperplasia \downarrow , eosinophilia \downarrow , IL-4/13 \downarrow , TGF- $\beta\downarrow$, collagen deposition \downarrow , pSmad2/3 expression \downarrow	(Zhong et al., 2019)
Human iPSC-, and mesangioblast derived MSC	i.n.	OVA	77 days	Inflammation \downarrow , goblet cell metaplasia \rightarrow , collagen deposition \downarrow , airway epithelial damage \downarrow , TGF- $\beta\downarrow$, AHR \downarrow , airway myofibroblasts \downarrow	(Royce et al., 2019)
Murine BM-MSC	i.t.	HDM	25 days	IL-4/IL-13 \downarrow , eotaxin \downarrow , IL-10 \rightarrow , eosinophilia \downarrow , collagen deposition \downarrow , AHR \downarrow ,	(Abreu et al., 2019b)
Murine AD-MSC	i.t.	OVA	55 days	AHR↓, IL-1β/4/17↓, IL-10↑, CD4 ⁺ CD25 ⁺ FoxP3 ⁺ ↑, goblet cell hyperplasia↓, collagen deposition→	(Dai et al., 2018)
Human ESC-MSC	i.v.	OVA	20 days	Inflammation↓, goblet cell hyperplasia↓, eosinophilia↓, lymphocytes↓, IL-4/5/13↓, OVA-specific IgE↓, CD4 ⁺ CD25 ⁺ FoxP3 ⁺ ↑, <i>Ccl11/Ccl24/Il13/Il33/Ear11</i> expression↓	(Lin et al., 2018)
Murine BM-MSC	i.t.	HDM	22 days	AHR \rightarrow , inflammation \rightarrow , goblet cell hyperplasia \rightarrow , eosinophils \downarrow , B cells \downarrow , CCL11/24 \rightarrow , IL-4/5 \rightarrow , TGF- $\beta \rightarrow$, IL-10 \uparrow	(Kitoko et al., 2018)
Murine AD-MSC	i.t.	HDM	22 days	AHR \rightarrow , inflammation \rightarrow , goblet cell hyperplasia \rightarrow , eosinophilia \rightarrow , B cells \rightarrow , CCL11/24 \rightarrow , IL-4/5 \rightarrow , TGF- $\beta \rightarrow$, IL-10 \rightarrow	(Kitoko et al., 2018)

Murine BM-MSC	i.t.	HDM	22 days	IL-4/13 \downarrow , VEGF \downarrow , IL-10 \rightarrow , eosinophilia \downarrow , collagen deposition \downarrow , goblet cell hyperplasia \rightarrow , AHR \downarrow	(Abreu et al., 2018)
Human AD-MSC	i.v.	OVA	54 days	AHR→, collagen deposition↓, TGF-β↓, eosinophilia↓, SiglecF ⁺ ↓, CD4 ⁺ CD25 ⁺ FoxP3 ⁺ ↓, IL-4/5/13↓, eotaxin↓, IL-10→	(de Castro et al., 2017)
Murine BM-MSC	i.v.	HDM	18 days	Eosinophilia \downarrow , mast cells \downarrow , ILC2s \downarrow , goblet cell hyperplasia \downarrow , IgE \downarrow , IL- 5/13 \downarrow , AHR \downarrow , CD11b ⁺ DCs \downarrow , IL-25 \downarrow	(Duong et al., 2015)
Human MSC- derived EVs	i.v.	AHE	19 days	AHR \downarrow , inflammation \downarrow , neutrophils \downarrow , macrophages \downarrow , eosinophils \downarrow , lymphocytes \downarrow , IL-4/5/17 \downarrow , IL-13/6 \rightarrow , IFN- $\gamma\uparrow$, IL-10 \rightarrow , RANTES \downarrow	(Cruz et al., 2015)
Murine BM-MSC	i.v.	OVA	20 days	Eosinophilia \downarrow , lymphocytes \downarrow , IL-4/5/13 \downarrow , IFN- $\gamma\uparrow$, AHR \downarrow , DCs \downarrow ,	(Zeng et al., 2015)
Human BM-MSC	i.v.	OVA	14 days	AHR↓, eosinophilia↓, macrophage M2 suppressive phenotype↑	(Song et al., 2015)
Murine AD-MSC	i.v.	HDM	22 days	AHR \rightarrow , inflammation \downarrow , Th1 cytokines \downarrow , contractile tissue \rightarrow	(Mariñas-Pardo et al., 2014)
Murine BM-MSC	i.v.	AHE	19 days	AHR \downarrow , inflammation \downarrow , IL-4/5/13 \rightarrow , IL-17 \downarrow , RANTES \downarrow , IL-10 \rightarrow	(Lathrop et al., 2014)
Human AD-MSC	i.v.	OVA	12 days	Eosinophilia↓, IL-4/5/13↓, IFN-γ↑, Treg↑, IL-10 producing macrophages↑	(Mathias et al., 2013)
Murine BM-MSC	i.t.	OVA	54 days	AHR \downarrow , alveolar collapse \downarrow , inflammation \downarrow , collagen deposition \downarrow , IL- 4/13 \downarrow , TGF- $\beta\downarrow$, VEGF \downarrow ,	(Abreu et al., 2013)
Human iPSC derived MSC	i.v.	OVA	29 days	Inflammation \downarrow , goblet cell hyperplasia \downarrow , eosinophilia \downarrow , neutrophils \downarrow , macrophages \downarrow , lymphocytes \downarrow , IgE \downarrow , IL-4/5/13 \downarrow , IFN- $\gamma \rightarrow$	(Sun et al., 2012)
Murine BM-MSC	i.v.	OVA	18 days	Inflammation \downarrow , eosinophilia \downarrow , β -hexosaminidase \downarrow , AHR \downarrow , IL-4/5/9 \downarrow , IFN- $\gamma\uparrow$	(Ou-Yang et al., 2011)

" \uparrow " increase, " \downarrow " decrease " \rightarrow " no effect

1.3.4 Clinical trials

MSCs were first trialled as a therapeutic agent in human subjects in 1995 (Lazarus et al., 1995). Following this, MSCs have become one of the most experimentally studied cell therapies worldwide. Despite the vast number of promising preclinical studies using MSC therapy in a range of different diseases there has been limited success in replicating these in a clinical setting. Phase I and II trials have confirmed that intravenous (i.v.) administration of MSCs is safe. MSC therapy was granted approval only in Japan for use in the treatment of GvHD in 2015 (Muroi et al., 2016). However, a breakthrough was achieved in 2018 where the first allogenic stem cell therapy was approved in Europe. Adipose-derived mesenchymal stromal cells (darvadstrocel, previously Cx601) received central marketing authorisation approval by the European Medicines Agency (EMA) following a successful phase III clinical trial in Crohn's disease patients (Panés et al., 2016). The randomised, parallel group, placebocontrolled trial, NCT01541579, focused on the treatment of complex perianal fistulas with darvadstrocel. 120 million expanded allogenic adipose-derived MSCs of saline placebo were administered into the fistula lesions of the patients. Significant differences were observed in the darvadstrocel group compared to the control patients where 50% of the darvadstrocel group achieved combined remission versus 34% in the placebo. The darvadstrocel group also experienced less treatment-related adverse effects showing darvadstrocel as a safe and effective therapy in the treatment of complex perianal fistulas in patients with Crohn's disease. Following up one year later, MSCs were proven to be a safe and effective therapy long term with 56.3% achieving combined remission in the darvadstrocel group compared with 38.6% in the placebo control (Panés et al., 2018). Additionally, Mesoblast have conducted a phase III trial, NCT02336230, involving treatment of paediatric steroid-refractory acute GvHD using allogenic bone marrow-derived MSCs (remestemcel-L) (Kurtzberg et al., 2020). Despite initial promising clinical outcomes Mesoblast have been unable to secure approval for remestemcel-L from regulatory bodies as they require additional efficacy studies.

To date, no clinical trials involving MSCs and asthma patients have been completed. However, a search of clinicaltrials.gov (search conducted March 2023) lists 5 MSCrelated trials in human asthma patients (search terms: Asthma, MSC). 3 trials are actively recruiting (NCT05035862, NCT04883320, NCT05147688), one was terminated early by the sponsor (NCT03137199), and one status is now unknown (NCT02192736). Of the trials currently recruiting: NCT05147688 seeks to determine the safety and efficacy of allogeneic adult umbilical cord derived MSCs for the treatment of pulmonary diseases asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD); NCT04883320 plans to compare the effects of MSC CM on airway epithelium cells of chronic asthma patients; NCT05035862 seeks to determine the safety and toxicity of IFN- γ primed allogeneic adult umbilical cord derived MSCs in moderate-severe persistent asthma.

1.3.5 Discrepancies between preclinical and clinical studies of MSC

Many factors have been hypothesised as to why outcomes of phase III clinical trials have fallen short of expectations from such successful preclinical studies. Namely, overall study design and fitness of MSCs infused are suggested to impact MSC product performance. In preclinical studies involving mice, MSCs are administered following adherent cell culture and harvest during the log phase of growth. Whereas clinical allogenic MSCs are expanded until their exhaustive replicative limit before being cryopreserved. Cryopreserved cells are then thawed and immediately infused. MSCs that have reached their replicative limit are prone to becoming senescent where they experiences metabolic changes and become less efficacious (Samuelsson et al., 2009; Zhou et al., 2020).

Another reason for the discrepancies between successful preclinical models and previous clinical trials is the differences in dosing. Typically clinical trials involving MSCs use no more than 12 million cells/kg whilst preclinical models use vastly higher doses of around 50 million cells/kg (Galipeau and Sensébé, 2018). This vast difference in dosing means that the effects observed in preclinical models may not be indicative of the outcomes observed in the clinic. Therefore, we need to employ strategies to enhance MSC immunosuppression to allow them to be more efficacious at lower doses.

1.3.6 MSC Kinetics

Endogenous MSCs are present in the bone marrow and are thought to migrate through the bloodstream to sites of injury (Chan et al., 2022). MSCs can extravasate through capillaries and migrate to damaged tissues to mediate immunosuppression within the inflammatory niche. *In vitro* and *intra-vital* studies have revealed that MSC extravasation follows a similar paradigm to that of leukocytes and haematopoietic stem cells (Rüster et al., 2006; Teo et al., 2015). This includes a multistep process as follows: (1) tethering and rolling mediated by selectins, (2) activation of integrins, (3) integrin-dependent adhesion to endothelial cells, (4) transendothelial migration, (5) The initial step of endogenous MSC migration from the bone marrow is the priming of the endothelium by inflammatory mediators released from the site of injury. This priming is mediated through the endothelial adhesion molecules P- and E-selectin. Pselectin can be rapidly upregulated upon activation with histamine. E-selectin is upregulated by inflammatory stimuli such as TNF- α or IL-1 β (Heemskerk et al., 2014). These selectins interact with CD44 expressed on MSCs to enable tethering and slow rolling (Katayama et al., 2005).

Pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α induce the next step of MSC systemic migration through the activation of VCAM-1 on the endothelium and $\alpha_4\beta_1$ integrin (very late antigen (VLA)-4) on the MSCs (Rüster et al., 2006). Finally, MSCs secrete matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-2 and membrane type (MT)1-MMP to facilitate transendothelial migration (Ries et al., 2007; Steingen et al., 2008).

The most extensively studied MSC chemotactic axis is CXCR4/ stromal cell-derived factor (SDF)-1. SDF-1 [also referred to as C-X-C motif chemokine 12 (CXCL12)] is secreted at the sites of injury and facilitates the homing of cells expressing the CXCR4 receptor. SDF-1 has been shown to drive migration of MSCs in a dose dependent manner *in vitro* (Liu et al., 2012; Ponte et al., 2007; Wynn et al., 2004). In addition, animal studies and computational modelling have revealed the significance of the CXCR4 expression on the MSCs on *in vivo* homing (Jin et al., 2018; Kitaori et al., 2009). They observed that CXCR4 overexpression results in increased numbers at the site of injury and migration was inhibited by treatment with CXCR4 antagonist. In addition to CXCR4 being important to MSC homing, MSCs also express other chemokine receptors which have been shown to drive MSC migration. CXCR7 upregulation has been shown to promote MSC homing to the lungs and enhance repair

of lung injury in a phosphogene-induced acute lung injury model (Shao et al., 2019). In addition, the CCL27/CCR10 axis (Alexeev et al., 2013), and CCL5/CCR5 axis (Nishikawa et al., 2019) have also been shown to drive MSC migration *in vivo*. Despite these studies, there is little convincing in vivo evidence that endogenous MSCs find their way to the site of inflammation via the bloodstream. Hoogduijn et al. found no evidence for circulating MSCs in patients with organ injury (Hoogduijn et al., 2014). No endogenous MSCs were detected in the blood of patients with end-stage renal disease, end stage liver disease or heart transplant patients. Instead, it is thought that tissue resident MSCs may migrate within tissues to contribute to local immunomodulation. As for exogenous MSCs, Masterson et al. demonstrated that MSCs do not roll along the endothelium and fail to bind to the endothelium under laminar flow (Masterson et al., 2021). However, they did observe significantly higher rates of MSC retention in the pulmonary vasculature of mice with lung injury 24 hours after administration compared to healthy mice. This is in line with studies from our lab which show increased MSC retention in disease target organs (Carty et al., 2021, 2018). Higher retention is associated with enhanced therapeutic efficacy as they have a longer period to secrete soluble factors and interact with cells within the inflammatory niche (Carty et al., 2021). Carty et al. demonstrated that IFN- γ licensed MAPCs are more efficacious in a humanised model of GvHD compared to nontreated controls. Increased efficacy in the licensed MAPCs was associated with longer retention times at sites of injury suggesting persistence is important as there is a longer time for cells to modulate the microenvironment.

As a therapeutic, the most common route of administration of MSCs in preclinical models is i.v. due to it being the most feasible approach in human therapy. This has shown to be a safe method and it enables the administration of large numbers of MSCs.

MSCs administered i.v. localise to the lungs and become trapped in the lung vasculature (Sensebé and Fleury-Cappellesso, 2013). Pulmonary entrapment occurs due to their size, MSCs range from 15-30 µm in diameter after cell culture expansion whilst lymphocytes range from 4-12 µm (Zhuang et al., 2021). After the initial entrapment in the lungs a small number of the cells migrate to other tissues such as the liver and the spleen or to sites of injury (Carty et al., 2018). Until recently, the consensus was that viable functional MSCs were critical for efficacy through the secretion of immunomodulatory factors. However, we have previously outlined that in some conditions apoptotic MSCs are able to modulate the immune system following efferocytosis by macrophages (Pang et al., 2021; Witte et al., 2018). These studies may explain how MSCs are able to carry out long term immunosuppression given their transient presence. However, Galleu et al. showed that apoptotic MSCs were only efficacious in a mouse model of GvHD when infused intraperitoneally where i.v. infusion did not induce IDO production (Galleu et al., 2017). They also showed that the apoptotic MSCs exhibited a reduced efficacy compared to viable functional MSCs. Likewise, Giri and Galipeau showed that heat inactivated MSCs lose therapeutic efficacy in a mouse dextran sulfate sodium toxic colitis model (Giri and Galipeau, 2020). They attributed the loss in function to shortened persistence and accelerated clearance by phagocytosis. Together these data show that MSCs ability to modulate inflammation through a range of different mediators. Initially, trapped MSCs modulate inflammatory responses through their secretome where they secrete EVs and soluble mediators, however, they may then be taken up by macrophages and elicit phenotypic changes to further induce immunosuppression. These new advances into understanding MSC kinetics in vivo have brought welcome excitement to the MSC field and may help us to improve therapeutic efficacy in the future.

1.3.7 Strategies to Enhance MSC Potency

As previously mentioned, MSCs are able to interact with signals and soluble mediators in their surrounding microenvironment. Interaction between MSCs and the surrounding mediators within the niche is essential in MSCs activation of signalling pathways to potentiate their therapeutic effects. Ensuring MSCs receive the correct signals at the correct time is essential in their ability to modulate their microenvironment. Investigators have attempted to enhance MSCs therapeutic potential by licensing MSCs *ex vivo*. The term licensing refers to the process of activating MSCs leading to functional maturation (Krampera, 2011). Licensing aims to activate MSCs by mimicking conditions within a pro-inflammatory microenvironment or to induce phenotypic changes to improve their efficacy. Such strategies include alterations to physiological, biological, chemical, or genetic factors (Fig. 1.2).



Figure 1.2. MSC licensing strategies. Licensing MSCs can lead to enhanced therapeutic efficacy through the amplification of various anti-inflammatory mediators.

1.3.7.1 MSC licensing with Hypoxia

Despite MSCs originating from niches with low oxygen availability, they are generally cultured and expanded in normoxic conditions. Respiratory diseases often impair gas exchange which leads to an ischemic environment in vivo (Noronha et al., 2021). Therefore, MSCs have been cultured in hypoxic conditions to precondition them and reduce cellular stress before administration. Hypoxic licensing alters cell metabolism, promotes MSC survival and enhances the angiogenic potential of MSCs (Liu et al., 2021; Mathew et al., 2017; Roemeling-van Rhijn et al., 2013). Hypoxic preconditioning of MSCs has been shown to increase their ability to reduce proinflammatory cytokines IL-6 and IL-1β, reduce reactive oxygen species and lung fibrosis in models of lung injury (Lan et al., 2015; Li et al., 2017). Cellular responses to hypoxia are controlled by hypoxia inducible factor (HIF)-1 which controls metabolism and maintains cell viability. HIF-1 also improved MSCs angiogenic potential through the upregulation of VEGF (Razban et al., 2012). Zhilai et al. showed that hypoxic preconditioning improved MSC efficacy in a rat model of spinal cord injury. They observed an increase in VEGF, HGF and brain-derived neutrotrophic factor. This upregulation was associated with increased axonal cell survival, reduced apoptosis, and attenuated inflammation (Zhilai et al., 2016).

1.3.7.2 Pharmacological Licensing and Genetic Manipulation

All-trans retinoic acid (ATRA) binds to retinoic acid receptors and regulates genes involved in apoptosis, differentiation and immune function. ATRA licensing of MSCs has been shown to increase MSC survival and wound healing capacity though the increased expression of COX-2, CXCR4, CCR2, angiopoietin (Ang)-2, Ang-4, VEGF, and HIF-1 α (Pourjafar et al., 2017). ATRA licensing MSCs demonstrated enhanced efficacy in elastase-induced emphysema resulting in lung tissue repair and improvement in lung function compared to non-treated controls. ATRA licensing was associated with activation of p70S6 kinase-1, a S6 kinase isoform involved in the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) signalling pathway (Takeda et al., 2018).

Eicosapentaeoic acid (EPA) has been thought to be another possible licensing agent. EPA is an omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid which has been shown to inhibit inflammatory and remodelling responses in several inflammatory diseases (Calder, 2013). Studies have shown that EPA licensing improves MSC production of PGE2, TGF- β , IL-10, and resolvin D₁ compared to non-licensed MSCs (Abreu et al., 2018; Silva et al., 2019). EPA licensed MSCs were more efficacious than non-treated MSCs in a HDM model of allergic asthma (Abreu et al., 2018). Additionally, EPA licensing was shown to increase MSCs efficacy in a mouse model of sepsis yielding lower severity scores and improved survival rates (Silva et al., 2019).

Genetic strategies have been investigated to enhance MSC therapeutic efficacy by targeting MSC homing *in vivo*. Recently, Hervás-Salcedo et al. transfected human adipose tissue-derived MSCs with messenger RNAs containing CXCR4 and IL-10 (Hervás-Salcedo et al., 2021). Transfected MSCs or wild type MSCs were injected i.v. into an LPS-induced inflamed pad model. The transfected MSCs had significantly increased homing into inflamed pads and an enhanced anti-inflammatory effect compared to the wild type MSCs (Hervás-Salcedo et al., 2021). Other strategies include transducing MSCs with a lentiviral vector containing CXCR4. They found that injecting CXCR4 overexpressing MSCs in an inflammatory bowel disease model

resulted in reduced weight loss and longer colons compared to control MSCs (Zheng et al., 2019). Bioengineering MSCs through enzymatic treatment has also been investigated. Chou et al. enhanced migration of murine bone marrow derived MSCs by transfecting MSCs with fucosyltransferase VI (FTVI) (Chou et al., 2017). FTVI fucosylates N-glycans of CD44 to increase their affinity for E-selectin enhancing tethering and rolling on the endothelium to permit more efficient extravasation.

1.3.7.3 Licensing MSCs with Pro-inflammatory Cytokines

Several approaches have been utilised to prime MSCs including licensing with proinflammatory cytokines, with environmental stresses such as hypoxia or licensing with pharmacological agents. The most widely studied method of licensing is the exposure to pro-inflammatory cytokines most notably IFN-y. Proteomic analysis revealed that IFN- γ leads to the differential expression of 210 proteins including IDO, PGE2, HGF, TGF-β, MHC-I, MHC-II, ICAM-1, and VCAM-1 (Guan et al., 2017). The extensively studied protein upregulated following IFN-y exposure is the enzyme IDO. The IDOmediated production of tryptophan metabolites such as kynurenine play a central role Licensing of MSCs with IFN- γ increases in MSC immunomodulation. immunosuppressive capacity through the regulation of IDO production (Boyt et al., 2020; English et al., 2007). IDO secreted from MSCs has been shown to suppress T cell proliferation and polarise macrophage into the M2 phenotype resulting in the production of IL-10 (English et al., 2007; François et al., 2012). Another immunoregulatory mediator upregulated in the presence of IFN- γ is the co-stimulatory modulate PDL-1. IFN-y licensed MSCs were able to suppress T cell proliferation independent of IDO production through the expression of PDL-1 (Chinnadurai et al.,

2014). IFN-γ licensed MSCs and MSC-like cells [multipotent adult progenitor cells (MAPCs)] have been shown to be more efficacious than naïve MSCs in a preclinical models of sepsis (Baudry et al., 2019), GvHD (Carty et al., 2021; Corbett et al., 2021; Kim et al., 2018; Polchert et al., 2008), and colitis (Duijvestein et al., 2011).

Preconditioning MSCs with TNF- α has been shown to increase anti-inflammatory mediators PGE2. HGF. and TSG-6 thereby further enhancing their immunomodulatory potential. As previously mentioned, PGE2 plays a role in the polarisation of macrophages to the anti-inflammatory M2 type. In addition, PGE2 has shown to suppress lymphocyte proliferation (Carter et al., 2005), promote the induction of Tregs (Baratelli et al., 2005), and suppress the differentiation of dendritic cells and naïve T cells to Th17 cells (Spaggiari et al., 2009; Tumangelova-Yuzeir et al., 2019). TNF- α licensing has also been shown to limit IgE and histamine release, alleviating allergic symptoms (Su et al., 2015). TNF- α priming has also been shown to enhance MSCs neuroprotective effects on retinal ganglion cells through increasing pigment epithelium-derived factor and VEGF (Mead et al., 2020).

IL-1 β , a key mediator of innate immune cell activation, has also been used to license MSCs to improve their therapeutic efficacy. Studies have indicated that IL-1 β licensing can upregulate TSG-6 and PGE2 expression and activate the NF- κ B signalling pathway (H. Liu et al., 2021). IL-1 β licensed MSCs were shown to enhance repair following ischemia reperfusion injury through the upregulation COX-2 expression and PGE2 production (L. Liu et al., 2020).

In addition to single factor licensing, cocktails of pro-inflammatory cytokines have been shown to further augment the effects of MSCs. Preconditioning MSCs isolated from menstrual blood with TNF- α and IFN- γ in combination resulted in increased release of extracellular vesicles and micro RNAs involved in immune response (de Pedro et al., 2021). They also observed enhanced suppression of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell proliferation showing that combination priming can work synergistically to create an additive effect. This was further supported where multifactorial priming of MSCs with IL-1 β , TNF- α and IFN- γ further augmented immunoregulation of polymorphonuclear granulocytes (Hackel et al., 2021). Combination licensing aims to replicate the physiological conditions of the cytokine milleu within the inflammatory niche. This can be a powerful tool to enhance the therapeutic efficacy as it permits MSC activation with the same inflammatory mediators which the cells will encounter once they reach the site of injury. Studies have been performed to license MSCs with this milleu by collecting the BAL fluid or serum from disease models to prime MSCs ex vivo. Exposure of MSCs to the BAL fluid or serum from HDM challenged mice has been shown to increase therapeutic efficacy through the upregulation of IDO, TSG-6, TGF-β, and IL-1RA in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation (Abreu et al., 2019b). This upregulation of MSC derived soluble mediators as a result of licensing led to decreased levels of IL-4, IL-13 and eotaxin in the BAL fluid of the treated mice and the polarisation of macrophages to a M2-like phenotype. Moreover, a study showed that licensing murine bone marrow-derived MSCs with serum from ARDS patients increased their IL-10 and IL-1RA production (Bustos et al., 2013). The ARDS serum licensed MSCs resulted in improved disease outcome with a reduction of TNF- α and IL-1 β in the BAL fluid in a mouse model of ARDS compared to control MSCs. Moreover, a study observed that licensing MSCs with BAL fluid from ARDS patients for 24 hours led to greater ability to modulate macrophage phenotypes. They observed that ARDs licensed MSCs significantly increased expression of M2 markers

and phagocytic capacity of monocyte derived macrophages (Morrison et al., 2017). Conversely, a study showed that IL-6 was increased following MSC coculture with small airway epithelial cells in the presence of plasma from patients with ARDS (Islam et al., 2019). These results highlight the importance in understanding the microenvironment which MSCs are exposed to. Timing of exposure and environmental conditions are important determinants in whether MSCs will be beneficial or detrimental in inflammatory environments.

1.4 Aims and Objectives

This chapter has outlined the current literature surrounding asthma pathogenesis, the role of MIF in inflammatory diseases, and how MSCs can be utilised to act as a therapeutic to modulate the immune system. While preclinical studies have demonstrated efficacy for MSCs, their performance in a clinical setting has been underwhelming (Galipeau et al., 2021). Understanding the mediators at play within the site of inflammation and the modes of action of cell types is required to exploit the benefits of MSC therapy. Furthermore, identifying markers which may indicate a patient's likelihood of responding to MSC treatment is essential to harnessing their therapeutic potential. Thus, the aim of this thesis is to further develop our understanding into the role of MIF in asthma pathogenesis and provide data on the interactions between MIF and MSCs to further optimise their efficacy in the clinic. The goals of this thesis can be divided into two strands; investigating the role of MIF in asthma pathogenesis using novel transgenic mice expressing human MIF with differing polymorphisms in their promoter region in a HDM model of allergic asthma,

and identify optimal strategies for MSC therapy in allergic asthma in high and low MIF settings.

The aims of this thesis are outlined as follows:

- (1) To investigate the role of MIF and the influence of the CATT promoter polymorphism in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation
- (2) To investigate the interactions of MIF and MSCs and elucidate the mechanisms by which these interactions occur *in vitro*
- (3) To investigate the efficacy of MSCs in high vs low hMIF environments in a mouse model of allergic asthma
- (4) To explore the efficacy of MIF licensing of MSCs and elucidate the mechanisms involved *in vivo*

Overall, this thesis aims to demonstrate the importance of understanding mediators governing the lung microenvironment and their effects on MSC efficacy. By understanding their interactions with MSCs we can utilise them to improve MSCs as a therapeutic. The data presented herein will contribute to a broader understanding of the influence that inflammatory mediators such as MIF have on MSC biology which can be applied to future studies and the use of MSCs in the clinic.
Chapter 2 Expression of the human MIF polymorphic allele CATT₇ exacerbates house dust mite driven allergic airway inflammation

Based on Hazel Dunbar, Ian J. Hawthorne, Courteney Tunstead, Michelle E. Armstrong, Seamas C. Donnelly, Karen English. Blockade of MIF biological activity ameliorates house dust mite-induced allergic airway inflammation in humanised MIF mice. FASEB J. Accepted 2023. (Appendix I)

2.1 Abstract

Background – MIF plays a central role in the context of allergic asthma with high levels of MIF found in the serum of patients with severe asthma. The functional polymorphism -794 CATT which lies in the promoter region of the MIF gene affects disease outcome in a range of inflammatory disorders.

Methods – Humanised transgenic mice with either the high-expressing MIF promoter polymorphism (CATT₇) or the low-expressing MIF promoter polymorphism (CATT₅) were exposed to house dust mite (HDM) intranasally 3 times a week for 3 weeks. Cellular infiltration and Th2 cytokine levels within the bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid were assessed. Histological analysis of the lung tissue was performed to measure goblet cell hyperplasia, airway remodelling and immune cell infiltration. Airway hyperresponsiveness was determined through responsiveness to methacholine.

Results – CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM exhibit a more severe asthma phenotype compared to CATT₅ or WT C57BL/6 mice. Histologically, CATT₇ exhibit marked changes to lung morphology with significantly elevated goblet cell hyperplasia and collagen deposition. CATT₇ HDM mice also present with significantly higher numbers of eosinophils in the BAL fluid and significant increases in Th2 cytokines. Furthermore, CATT₇ mice exhibit hallmarks of chronic airway inflammation such as airway remodelling demonstrated by changes in airway hyperresponsiveness as early as 3 weeks in a HDM model.

Conclusion – We have developed a reproducible model of severe asthma which encapsulates features of chronic disease such as airway remodelling when challenged with a clinically relevant allergen for 3 weeks driven by a clinically relevant human cytokine. Our model displays the dominant role of MIF allelic variants in the inflammatory lung manifestations and demonstrates a novel role for MIF in driving airway remodelling.

2.2 Introduction

Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) is a pleiotropic cytokine implicated in the pathogenesis of many inflammatory disorders (Bernhagen et al., 1993; Foote et al., 2004; Leech et al., 1999; Mikulowska et al., 1997). MIF is stored preformed in intracellular pools of immune cells to aid rapid release into the extracellular milieu (Calandra et al., 1994). The rapid induction of MIF release allows it to amplify production of other proinflammatory cytokines and override the effects of anti-inflammatory glucocorticoids (Bucala, 1996; Calandra et al., 1995). The MIF gene is highly conserved among species and is located on 22q11.2 (Budarf et al., 1997). Two functional polymorphisms within the promoter region have been identified, at positions -173, single nucleotide polymorphism (G to C), and at -794, tetranucleotide repeat sequence CATT (5-8) (Baugh et al., 2002; Donn et al., 2002).

The importance of MIF in inflammatory disease was first highlighted in the 1990's where it was found to potentiate lethal endotoxemia (Bernhagen et al., 1993). Following this, MIF has been extensively studied and has been shown to play a role in many diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (Leech et al., 1999), systemic lupus erythematosus (Foote et al., 2004), multiple sclerosis (Benedek et al., 2017), severe acute pancreatitis (Sakai et al., 2003), and autoimmune kidney disease (Lan et al., 1997). These studies highlight the importance of MIF as higher levels are associated with more severe forms of each of these diseases. The CATT MIF polymorphism in the promoter region comprises of 5-8 repeats of the CATT sequence and has been found to be important in a range of inflammatory diseases (Awandare et al., 2009; Baugh et al., 2002; Benedek et al., 2017; Das et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2018; Savva et al., 2016; Sreih et al., 2011). Functionally, the CATT polymorphism affects the

activity of the MIF promoter where a shorter number of CATT repeats correlates with lower transcriptional activity, whilst longer numbers of CATT repeats within promoter region of the MIF gene correlates with more severe disease, particularly among the 7/7 and 8/8 haplotypes.

Asthma is a complex multifactorial disease affecting over 300 million people worldwide (*Global Initiative for Asthma. Global Strategy for Asthma management and Prevention, 2020. Available from: www.ginasthma.org.*, n.d.). Allergic asthma is characterised by sensitisation to specific and/or non-specific stimuli resulting in airway hyperresponsiveness (AHR), airway inflammation, and goblet cell metaplasia (Djukanović et al., 1990; Holgate et al., 2015). Repeated exacerbations lead to remodelling and narrowing of the airways (Al-Muhsen et al., 2011). Common environmental stimuli include house dust mite (HDM), mould, cigarette smoke, and pet dander (Custovic, 2015; Kim et al., 2010; Robays et al., 2009). HDM, a trigger in up to 85% of asthmatic patients (Nelson et al., 1996), has proteolytic activity to cleave epithelial tight junctions after inhalation to permit uptake by submucosal antigenpresenting cells surrounding the upper airways (Gregory and Lloyd, 2011). Lung inflammation is orchestrated by the release of prototypical Th2 cytokines, IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 which drive the release of inflammatory mediators into the surrounding microenvironment (Robinson et al., 1992; Walker et al., 1992).

MIF has been shown to be one of these inflammatory mediators and plays a central role in the context of asthma. The link between MIF and asthma was first identified when elevated levels of MIF were detected in the bronchoalveolar lavage fluid of asthma patients compared to healthy controls (Rossi et al., 1998). Higher levels of MIF was also detected in the sputum and serum of asthma patients with the highest

levels of MIF present in severe steroid resistant cases (Yamaguchi et al., 2000). Current mouse models have knocked out or blocked MIF which have shown to reduced disease pathogenesis (Amano et al., 2007; Das et al., 2011; Kobayashi et al., 2006; Li et al., 2021; Mizue et al., 2005; Wang et al., 2006). Instead we have taken the novel approach of exposing humanised mice with the high-expressing CATT₇ allele or the low expressing CATT₅ allele to HDM to establish the role of MIF on disease severity. Previous investigations have shown that human and murine CD74 share 77% homology whilst human and murine MIF share 85% homology. This high conservation permits the binding of human MIF to murine CD74 to initiate MIF signalling cascades (Chen et al., 2023, 2021; Pantouris et al., 2015).

We hypothesise that elevated levels of MIF as a result of CATT₇ allele will further potentiate HDM driven asthma pathophysiology leading to more severe disease compared to the low expressing CATT₅ variant.

The objectives of this chapter are outlined as follows:

- (1) Characterise the effect of MIF allelic variants on human *Mif* gene expression and protein production under basal and stimulated conditions
- (2) Investigate the role of MIF and the influence of the CATT polymorphism using humanised CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation and remodelling

2.3 Materials and Methods

2.3.1 Ethics Statement

All procedures involving the use of animals or human materials were carried out by licensed personnel. Ethical approval for all work was granted by the biological research ethics committee of Maynooth University (BRESC-2018-013). Project authorization was received from the scientific animal protection unit of the health products regulatory agency (HPRA) under AE19124/P022 whereby the terms of the animal experiments within this project were outlined and adhered to.

2.3.2 Humanised MIF mice

Two C57BL/6N mouse strains expressing the human high- or low-expression *MIF* alleles (*MIF*^{CATT7} [(C57BL/6NTac-Miftm3884.1(MIF)Tac-Tg(CAG-Flpe)2Arte] and *MIF*^{CATT5} [C57BL/6NTac-Miftm3883.1(MIF)Tac-Tg(CAG-Flpe)2Arte] mice) were created using vector-based recombinant replacement of murine *Mif* by Taconic Biosciences (Rensselaer, NY) (Fig. 2.1). Validation of the expression of human and not murine *MIF* mRNA was verified by qPCR, and -794 CATT-length dependent stimulated MIF production was confirmed *in vivo* (Shin et al., 2022).

2.3.3 Preparation of cell suspensions

A single cell suspension of splenocytes from the spleens of wildtype, CATT₅, and CATT₇ mice were prepared by mashing spleens through a 40 μ m pore cell strainer. Splenocytes were centrifuged at 300 g and red blood cells were lysed with RBC lysis

buffer for 2 minutes. Cells were then quenched with warm Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium GlutaMAXTM (Gibco, Paisley, UK) supplemented with 10% (v/v) foetal bovine serum (FBS) (BioSera), 1% (v/v) Penicillin/Streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich), and 0.1% mercaptoethanol. $1x10^6$ splenocytes were seeded into wells of a 6 well plate.

Femurs and tibias were flushed with warm RPMI 1640 medium GlutaMAXTM supplemented with 10% (v/v) FBS (BioSera) and 1% (v/v) Penicillin/Streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich). Cells were collected and seeded into T175 flasks in cRPMI supplemented with 10% L929 conditioned medium. L929 cell line produces high amounts of macrophage colony stimulating factor (M-CSF) and other proteins stimulating macrophage differentiation (Heap et al., 2021). 1x10⁶ bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMDMs) were seeded into wells of a 6 well plate.

2.3.4 HDM-induced airway inflammation model

MIF^{CATT7}, *MIF*^{CATT5} or littermate control wildtype (WT) mice were challenged with 25 µg HDM extract (*Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*, Greer Laboratories, Lenoir, NC, USA) in 25 µl phosphate buffered saline (PBS) intranasally 3 days weekly for 3 weeks under light isoflurane anaesthesia. Control mice were challenged with 25 µl PBS under the same conditions. Vials of whole body Der p HDM extract contained a protein content between 12-43 mg with endotoxin levels ranging from 400-20000 EU/vial. Batches of HDM were validated by analysing haematoxylin and eosin staining of lung sections in WT mice. This to ensure comparable levels of immune cell infiltration and disease severity were achieved in each batch.

2.3.5 Quantitative Real-time PCR

Total RNA was isolated from lung tissue homogenised in TRIzol reagent (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Carlsbad, CA, USA) as per manufacturer's instructions. cDNA was generated using qScript cDNA synthesis kit (Quantabio, Beverly, MA, USA) and quantitative real-time PCR was performed using PerfeCTa SYBR green fastmix (Quantabio) according to manufacturer's instructions. The following primers were used: murine HPRT: [5'-AGG GATT TGA ATC ACG TTT G-3' (forward) and 5'-TTT ACT GGC AAC ATC AAC AG-3' (reverse)]; human MIF: [5'-CAG GGT CTA CAT CAA CTA TTA C-3' (forward) and 5'-TTA TTT CTC CCC ACC AGA AG-3' (reverse)].

2.3.6 Collection of BALF

Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid was obtained through 3 aspirations of PBS. After centrifugation, protease inhibitor (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) was added to the supernatants before Th2 cytokine analysis. Total numbers of viable BAL cells were counted using ethidium bromide/ acridine orange staining on haemocytometer slides. 1x10⁵ cells were cytospun onto microscope slides and stained with Kwik Diff kit stain (Richard-Allan Scientific, Kalamazoo, MI, USA). Differential cells counts were derived by counting a minimum of 300 leukocytes on randomly selected fields under a light microscope at 20X magnification.

2.3.7 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

Levels of mIL-4 (Biolegend, San Diego, CA, USA), mIL-5 (Biolegend), mIL-13 (eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA), and hMIF (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN, USA) were determined using commercial ELISA kits, according to manufacturer's instructions.

2.3.8 Lung Histology

Lungs were removed and fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin, paraffin embedded, and 5 µm slices were mounted onto slides for histological analysis. Lung tissue was stained with haematoxylin and eosin (H&E), periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) or Masson's Trichrome to analyse immune cell infiltration, goblet cell hyperplasia or extracellular matrix deposition respectively. H&E analysis was carried out as previously described (Ehrentraut et al., 2013). Briefly, blinded scoring was performed as follows: infiltration or aggregation of inflammatory cells in air space or vessel wall: 1 only wall, 2 1–5 cells in air space, 3 intermediate, 4 severe (air space congested); interstitial congestion and hyaline membrane formation: 1 normal lung, 2 moderate, 3 intermediate, 4 severe; haemorrhage: 0 absent, 1 present. Goblet cell hyperplasia was determined by the % of PAS positive cells in airways relative to airway diameter. Extracellular matrix deposition was calculated by analysing the % of positive staining using the trainable Weka segmentation plugin on Fiji open-source software.

2.3.9 Lung mechanics

Analysis of airway responsiveness to methacholine (Sigma-Aldrich, Laramie, WY, USA) 24 hours post final HDM challenge was performed using FlexiVent system (Scireq, Montreal, QC, Canada) as previously described (Cyphert-Daly et al., 2019). Briefly, mice were anaesthetized with a cocktail of ketamine and medetomidine before being cannulated and mechanically ventilated at respiratory rate of 150 breaths/min, a tidal volume of 10 ml/kg and a positive-end respiratory pressure of 3 cmH₂O. To ensure passive breathing, 0.5 mg/kg atracurium besilate (Kalcex, Riga, Latvia) was administered before commencement of the dose response script. Increasing concentrations of methacholine (0, 3.125, 12.5, 25 mg/ml) were aerosolised using the FlexiVent FX aeroneb nebuliser attachment and readings of airway resistance (R_N), tissue damping (G) and tissue elastance (H) were recorded.

2.3.10 Statistical analysis

All data are presented as mean ± SEM. Results of two or more groups were compared by analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test. Response to different concentrations of methacholine were analysed by 2way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test. GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software Inc, San Diego, CA, USA) was used for all statistical analyses.



Figure 2.1. Schematic of the human MIF gene and the repeat polymorphism CATT in the MIF promoter region (rs5844572). The human MIF gene located on chromosome 22 (22q11.2) is composed of 3 short exons made up of 107, 172, and 66 base pairs interspersed by 2 introns. The functional polymorphism CATT which is repeated 5 to 8 times lies at position -794.

2.4 Results

2.4.1 Functional -794CATT polymorphisms lead to different expression levels of hMIF under basal and disease conditions.

To fully characterise the effect of the CATT microsatellite repeat in the promoter region of the MIF gene we analysed hMIF production under basal and disease conditions. BAL fluid obtained from naïve CATT₇ mice displayed markedly higher levels of human MIF compared to CATT₅ mice (Fig 2.2A). BMDMs and splenocytes were also isolated from naïve CATT₇, CATT₅, and WT C57BL/6 mice. BMDMs and splenocytes isolated from CATT₇ mice secrete significantly higher levels of hMIF than CATT₅ mice (Fig. 2.2B, 2.2C). Upon stimulation with HDM intranasally 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks (Fig. 2.2D), BAL fluid was obtained, and lungs were snap frozen for RNA isolation and qPCR analysis. In a disease environment, CATT₇ mice had significantly higher levels of hMIF in the BAL fluid relative to CATT₅ (Fig. 2.2E). In addition, there was a significant increase in the mRNA expression of human *Mif* in the CATT₇ mice compared to the CATT₅ (Fig. 2.2F).

These data comprehensively show that the CATT polymorphism is responsible for differential production of hMIF under basal and disease conditions. This provides a valuable tool to investigate the impact of hMIF polymorphisms in the pathophysiology of a mouse model of house dust mite induced allergic airway inflammation.



Figure 2.2. Functional -794CATT polymorphisms lead to different expression levels of hMIF under basal and disease conditions. A hMIF levels in BAL fluid of naïve WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. B hMIF production from BMDMs of WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. C hMIF production from splenocytes of WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. D Timeline for HDM exposure. Mice were intranasally challenged with HDM 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. E Levels of hMIF detected in the BAL fluid of WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM. F Relative expression of hMIF detected in lung homogenates of WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM detected by real-time PCR. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=3-6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001.

2.4.2 Human CATT₇ allele significantly increases the Th2 signature in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation

Absence of MIF in models of allergic inflammation has been shown to reduce the levels of Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid (Das et al., 2011; Mizue et al., 2005). To study the effect of different levels of endogenous MIF on asthma severity, CATT₇, CATT₅, and WT C57BL/6 mice were challenged with HDM. 4 hr post final challenge the mice were sacrificed, and the BAL fluid was obtained. CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM have significantly higher numbers of immune cells in the bronchoalveolar lavage fluid compared to WT mice (Fig. 2.3A). CATT₇ mice also exhibit a marked increase in total BAL cell number compared to CATT₅ although not significant (Fig. 2.3A). Differential cell counts demonstrated that the predominant cell type in the BAL fluid are eosinophils (Fig. 2.3B, 2.3C, 2.3D).

To further characterise the influence of hMIF on asthma pathophysiology we explored its effects on the prototypical Th2 signature in the BAL fluid. IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 have been shown to be critical in the development of airway hyperresponsiveness, eosinophilic responses, and goblet cell hyperplasia, and responsible for the overall asthma phenotype. Low levels of Th2 cytokines were detected in the BAL fluid of CATT₅ and WT HDM mice (Fig. 2.3E, 2.3F, 2.3G). However, we observed significantly elevated levels of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 in CATT₇ HDM compared to CATT₇ PBS group (Fig. 2.3E, 2.3F, 2.3G). Furthermore, significantly higher levels of IL-4 and IL-13 were detected in CATT₇ HDM compared to CATT₅ and WT HDM (Fig. 2.3E, 2.3G). A marked increase in IL-5 was also detected although not significant (Fig. 2.3F). These data show that the CATT₇ polymorphism contributes to significant eosinophil infiltration into the bronchoalveolar space and generates a prominent Th2 cytokine profile which may contribute to a more severe asthma phenotype.



Figure 2.3. Human CATT₇ allele significantly increases the Th2 signature in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation. A Total cell count recovered from the BAL. B Number of macrophages, eosinophils (C), lymphocytes, and neutrophils were determined by differential staining of cytospins. D Representative images of cells obtained from the BAL fluid at 20X magnification. Cytokine levels of E IL-4, F IL-5 and G IL-13 in the BAL fluid determined by ELISA. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.001. Part of these data were generated in collaboration and appear in the thesis of Hazel Dunbar.

2.4.3 Human CATT₇ allele exacerbates hallmarks of asthma pathophysiology

To further investigate the effect of elevated Th2 cytokine production in the BAL fluid of the $CATT_7$ mice we examined the lung histology. Lung tissue from $CATT_7$, $CATT_5$, and WT mice exposed to either HDM or PBS control were fixed in formalin and sectioned onto slides.

Excessive production of mucus and the associated pathophysiological changes are hallmarks in a range of respiratory diseases including asthma (Boucherat et al., 2013). We investigated the effect of the CATT polymorphism on goblet cell hyperplasia by staining lung tissue with PAS (Fig. 2.4A). PBS groups exhibited very low levels of PAS positive staining, whilst CATT₅ HDM exhibit slightly higher numbers of PAS positive cells relative to the control compared to the WT (Fig. 2.4A, 2.4B). Strikingly, we found that CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM have significantly higher levels of goblet cell hyperplasia compared to CATT₅ and WT HDM (Fig. 2.4B).

In addition to investigating goblet cell hyperplasia, we examined the effect of the -794CATT polymorphism on airway remodelling. Sections were stained with Masson's trichrome stain to evaluate subepithelial collagen deposition (Sheehan and Hrapchak, 1980). CATT₅, and WT mice displayed similar levels of disease pathology, exhibiting small but significant increases in collagen deposition compared to the PBS controls (Fig. 2.5A, 2.5B). Interestingly, CATT₇ HDM display significantly higher levels of subepithelial fibrosis compared to the lower MIF expressing CATT₅ allele and WT groups (Fig. 2.5B); suggesting that high levels of hMIF contributes to airway remodelling in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation.

H&E staining revealed that HDM significantly induces cellular infiltration surrounding the airways in all groups compared to the PBS control (Fig. 2.6A, 2.6B).

However, CATT₇ HDM exhibited significantly higher airway immune cell infiltration compared to both CATT₅ and WT HDM (Fig. 2.6A, 2.6B). Analysis of H&E score revealed no significant difference in immune cell infiltration between the CATT₅ and WT HDM groups (Fig. 2.6A).

These data suggest that high levels of human MIF exacerbate asthma pathophysiology by increasing mucin production through the induction of goblet cell hyperplasia, increasing deposition of subepithelial collagen thereby contributing the airway remodelling, and increasing the infiltration of immune cells surrounding the airways.





Figure 2.4. Human CATT₇ allele exacerbates goblet cell hyperplasia in a house dust mite model of allergic asthma. Periodic acid Schiff (PAS) staining of lung tissue from WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. PBS and HDM groups received PBS or HDM i.n. 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. Mice were sacrificed on day 21. A Representative images of lung tissue stained with periodic acid Schiff at 20X magnification, scale bar = $20 \mu m$. B Goblet cell metaplasia was investigated through the quantitation of PAS positive cells. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where **p<0.01, ***p<0.001. Part of these data were generated in collaboration and appear in the thesis of Hazel Dunbar.

В





Figure 2.5. Human CATT₇ allele significantly increases collagen deposition in a house dust mite model of allergic asthma. Masson's trichrome staining of lung tissue from WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. PBS and HDM groups received PBS or HDM i.n. 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. Mice were sacrificed on day 21. A Representative images of lung tissue stained with Masson's trichome at 4X magnification, scale bar = 200 μ m. B Quantitation of % subepithelial collagen. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001. Part of these data were generated in collaboration and appear in the thesis of Hazel Dunbar.

75



Figure 2.6. Human CATT₇ allele exacerbates airway inflammation in a house dust mite model of allergic asthma. Haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining of lung tissue from WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. PBS and HDM groups received PBS or HDM i.n. 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. Mice were sacrificed on day 21. Representative images of lung tissue stained with H&E at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 μ m. B Quantitation of airway inflammation in H&E-stained lung tissue. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001. Part of these data were generated in collaboration and appear in the thesis of Hazel Dunbar.

2.4.4 Changes in lung mechanics in response to increasing concentrations of methacholine in HDM challenged CATT₇, CATT₅ and WT mice

Airway hyperresponsiveness and remodelling are major hallmarks of asthma, and thus it is important for preclinical models to reflect this. It has been well documented that due to genetic differences, C57BL/6 mice have a higher resistance to airway hyperresponsiveness compared to the more sensitive BALB/c mice in acute airway inflammatory models (Atochina et al., 2003; Hove et al., 2009). We examined HDM-induced AHR in response to aerosolised methacholine challenge using the FlexiVent system. CATT₇ HDM mice exhibited a marked increase in airway resistance (R_N) at 12.5 mg/ml and 25 mg/ml doses compared to the rest of the groups (Fig. 2.7A). Analysis of the area under curve (AUC) revealed that R_N in response to methacholine challenge was significantly higher in CATT₇ HDM mice compared to PBS control (Fig. 2.7D). A trend of increased tissue (G) and tissue elastance (H) was also observed in the CATT₇ mice at the 25 mg/ml dose (Fig. 2.7B, 2.7C, 2.7E, 2.7F). No difference was observed between the other groups.

These data show that CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM exhibit higher levels of airway remodelling and AHR compared to WT littermate control C57BL/6 mice.



Figure 2.7. Changes in lung mechanics in response to increasing concentrations of methacholine in HDM challenged CATT₇, CATT₅ and WT mice. Airway hyperresponsiveness determined by A airway resistance, B tissue damping, and C tissue elastance (R_N , G, and H respectively). Data are presented as peak response normalized to the baseline and expressed as % increase over baseline \pm SEM. Mean area under curve (AUC) of D R_N , E G, and F H against increasing concentrations of methacholine was determined; N=6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05.

2.5 Discussion

In this study, we have shown that increased expression of human MIF leads to elevated allergic airway inflammation in a clinically relevant model of allergic asthma. We have demonstrated that differences in human MIF production from CATT₅ and CATT₇ humanised transgenic mice result in different pathophysiological phenotypes. CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM present with pulmonary eosinophilia and elevated levels of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 in the BAL fluid. This exacerbated Th2 cytokine profile in the lungs of CATT₇ results in increased immune cell infiltration, goblet cell hyperplasia and subepithelial fibrosis deposition.

Previous models have demonstrated the importance of MIF in the pathogenesis of asthma through knockdown (Li et al., 2021; Magalhães et al., 2009, 2007), inhibition (Amano et al., 2007; Chen et al., 2010; Kobayashi et al., 2006; Lan et al., 2020; Li et al., 2020) or blocking of a MIF binding site (Das et al., 2011). We have taken the novel approach of using humanised mouse models with low- and high-expressing human MIF alleles. The -794 CATT MIF polymorphism has been found to be important in a range of diseases (Awandare et al., 2009; Baugh et al., 2002; Benedek et al., 2017; Das et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2018; Savva et al., 2016; Sreih et al., 2011), where high-expressing MIF alleles are associated with higher levels of inflammation and a more severe disease phenotype. The results of this study have established a dominant role of MIF allelic variants in the inflammatory lung manifestations of a relevant mouse model of asthma.

Mizue et al. first demonstrated the association between the CATT polymorphism and asthma whereby asthma patients with the low-expressing CATT₅ MIF allele presented with less severe clinical disease, higher FEV1 and fewer hospital admissions (Mizue

et al., 2005). Our present findings align with the existing literature as CATT₅ mice challenged with HDM had a milder phenotype with less immune cell infiltration, lower Th2 signature, leading to lower goblet cell metaplasia, airway remodelling and a more subdued response to methacholine challenge compared to the high-expressing CATT₇ allele. These data confirm the human genetic data and other supportive clinical studies of the MIF cytokine.

In addition to highlighting the role of MIF in asthma we have generated a scale of inflammatory disease which may allow more accurate investigation of potential new drugs to treat severe asthma. The use of a clinically relevant allergen in a disease driven by a human cytokine provides opportunity to determine mechanistic actions and therapeutic efficacy of human cell therapies such as mesenchymal stromal cells and regulatory T cells in the treatment of severe inflammatory disorders. This model also allows for examination of features which are more typically observed in chronic asthma models. The presentation of airway hyperresponsiveness and airway remodelling requires allergen exposure beyond 5 weeks (Johnson et al., 2004; Penton et al., 2013; Salehi et al., 2017; Vroman et al., 2017), however, CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks exhibit a marked response to methacholine challenge and significant subepithelial collagen deposition compared to WT C57BL/6 mice. We have provided a reproducible model which exhibits features of airway remodelling and suggests the development of airway remodelling is MIF-dependent.

In summary, we have generated a model of severe asthma exhibiting features of chronic disease when challenged with a clinically relevant allergen, driven by a clinically relevant human cytokine. Furthermore, the validation of the humanised MIF mouse will enable the utility of this model in downstream pharmaceutical development, both in asthma and other MIF-dependent diseases in the realm of airway disease, oncology, infection, and autoimmunity.

Chapter 3 Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) enhances Mesenchymal stromal cell (MSC)

functions in vitro

3.1 Abstract

Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) is a pleiotrophic cytokine involved in driving innate and adaptive immune responses. MIF possesses a complex immunobiology through its ability to bind to multiple receptors making it a master regulator of host immune responses. MIF has been shown to be highly expressed in some diseases and its dysregulation has been implicated in the pathogenesis of a range of inflammatory and proliferative disorders. Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) rely on the influence of extrinsic factors within the surrounding microenvironment to activate them to potentiate their therapeutic effects. Therefore, understanding disease microenvironments in which MSCs are exposed to is important in improving their potential as a future therapy. We sought to investigate the interactions between MSCs and hMIF in vitro to understand its influence on MSC biology. Endogenous human MIF secreted from bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMDMs) of transgenic mice expressing high or low levels of human MIF were used in the assays. The effect of hMIF on MSC chemotaxis, survival, expansion, and immunomodulation were analysed. hMIF was shown to drive migration of MSCs through binding to CXCR4, not CXCR2. MIF mediated chemotaxis occurred in a dose dependent manner. Moreover, MSC expansion was enhanced in the presence of high levels of hMIF. Interestingly, high levels of hMIF induced COX-2 expression alone and significantly amplified expression in combination with TNF- α . Functionally, we observed that pretreatment of MSCs with high levels of MIF improved their ability to suppress T cell proliferation in a co-culture assay.

In conclusion, our data reveal that MIF can improve MSCs functions *in vitro*. This demonstrates that MSCs may thrive in environments where MIF production is

dysregulated. Furthermore, these data provide evidence for the use of MIF in MSC licensing which may have broad implications for the effective translation of MSC directed therapies.

3.2 Introduction

Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) are a heterogenous population of nonhaematopoietic multipotent progenitor cells that display reparative properties. MSCs have also been shown to possess a range of immunoregulatory abilities and are capable of affecting the functionality of both innate and adaptive immune cells (Le Blanc and Mougiakakos, 2012; Prockop and Oh, 2012). MSCs are plastic in their function and display both pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory effects based on stimuli from the surrounding microenvironment requiring threshold levels of inflammation to polarise them into an anti-inflammatory phenotype (English, 2013; English et al., 2014; C. H. Masterson et al., 2021; Weiss et al., 2019). Despite MSCs being one of the most experimentally studied cell therapies worldwide, translation of promising preclinical studies into a clinical setting has proved difficult. Further optimization of MSC-based therapy is urgently needed; a deeper understanding of the interactions of MSCs and pro-inflammatory cytokines within diseased microenvironments is needed to increase their therapeutic potential. Priming of MSCs with cytokines present in the inflammatory microenvironment has been found to facilitate MSC anti-inflammatory function. Licensing human BM-MSCs with tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α) or interferon gamma (IFN- γ) have been shown to produce immunomodulatory secreted factors such as prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) (English et al., 2007), indolamine-2,3dioxygenase (IDO) (Boyt et al., 2020; Prasanna et al., 2010; Roemeling-van Rhijn et al., 2013), and TSG6 (Wang et al., 2018). In addition to the production of immunomodulatory factors, licensing has been shown to enhance MSC function by upregulating pro-survival pathways and increasing persistence in vivo (Baldari et al., 2017; Carty et al., 2021).

Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) is a pleiotropic cytokine with chemokine-like characteristics. MIF is an upstream regulator of the innate and adaptive immune system and its dysregulation can lead to a range of inflammatory diseases including asthma (Rossi et al., 1998), rheumatoid arthritis (Leech et al., 2003, 1999), systemic lupus erythematosus (Foote et al., 2004, 2004), multiple sclerosis (Benedek et al., 2017) and diabetes (Herder et al., 2006). In humans, a functional polymorphism has been identified within the MIF promoter region at position -794 where a tetranucleotide repeat sequence CATT can affect the transcriptional activity (Baugh et al., 2002). Functionally, the CATT polymorphism affects the activity of the MIF promoter where the shorter number of CATT repeats correlates with lower transcriptional activity, whilst longer numbers of CATT repeats within promoter region of the MIF gene correlate with higher transcriptional activity. The CATT MIF polymorphism in the promoter region comprises of 5-8 repeats of the CATT sequence and has been found to be important in a range of inflammatory diseases. Typically, patients with the low-expressing CATT₅ allele are associated with less severe disease compared to the other higher expressing haplotypes such as CATT₇ and CATT₈ which tend to experience much more severe disease (Baugh et al., 2002; Hizawa et al., 2004; Mizue et al., 2005; Shin et al., 2022).

In addition to being an important mediator of inflammation, MIF has shown to promote survival of cells by inhibiting p53 (Fukaya et al., 2016; Hudson et al., 1999; Leech et al., 2003; Mitchell et al., 2002). MIF has been shown to act in the resolution phase of tissue repair to promote survival and proliferation of endothelial cells, fibroblasts, epithelial cells, placental cells, neural crest derived cells (Djudjaj et al., 2017; Fallica et al., 2014; Hofmann et al., 2021; Ietta et al., 2018; Li et al., 2019; Ohta et al., 2012; Soppert et al., 2018). Additionally MIF has been shown to be a driver of

cell migration to sites of inflammation through its ability to act like a chemokine. MIF promotes the chemotaxis of dendritic cells, neutrophils, B cells, eosinophils, and myeloid derived suppressor cells through interaction with one or several of its receptors (Alampour-Rajabi et al., 2015; de Souza et al., 2015; Ives et al., 2021; Klasen et al., 2014; Santos et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2017).

These properties make MIF an interesting candidate, and warrants further study of the interactions between MIF and MSCs. We hypothesise that MIF may act as a priming agent leading to improved MSC efficacy and immunomodulatory function in relevant inflammatory disease contexts. The few studies that have investigated the influence of MIF on MSCs have focussed on the pro-survival nature of MIF either by the modulation of cellular senescence (Palumbo et al., 2014; Xia et al., 2015b) or rescue from apoptosis (Xia and Hou, 2018). Furthermore, studies exploring the effect of MIF on MSC migration and homing have presented opposing conclusions (Lourenco et al., 2015; Xiong et al., 2012). We seek to consolidate the literature surrounding the interactions of MIF and MSCs in order to provide greater clarity to the field.

The objectives of this chapter are outlined as follows:

- Study the effect of human MIF on MSC migration *in vitro* and elucidate the mechanisms involved
- (2) Investigate the effect of human MIF on MSC survival and expansion in vitro
- (3) Determine the effect of human MIF on MSC immunomodulation by analysing key immunomodulatory mediators and MSCs ability to suppress human T cell proliferation in a co-culture assay

3.3 Materials and Methods

3.3.1 Ethical Approval

As stated in 2.3.1.

3.3.2 Animal Strains

Two C57BL/6N mouse strains expressing the human high- or low-expression *MIF* alleles (*MIF*^{CATT7} [(C57BL/6NTac-Miftm3884.1(MIF)Tac-Tg(CAG-Flpe)2Arte] and *MIF*^{CATT5} [C57BL/6NTac-Miftm3883.1(MIF)Tac-Tg(CAG-Flpe)2Arte] mice) were created using vector-based recombinant replacement of murine *Mif* by Taconic Biosciences (Rensselaer, NY). Validation of the expression of human and not murine *MIF* mRNA was verified by qPCR, and -794 CATT-length dependent stimulated MIF production was confirmed *in vivo* (Shin et al., 2022).

3.3.3 Human bone marrow derived MSC culture

Three different human bone marrow-derived MSC (BM-MSC) donors were obtained from RoosterBio Inc. (Frederick, MD, USA). MSC donors were validated based on their expression of CD73, CD90 and CD105, the lack of expression of the haematopoietic and endothelial markers CD11b, CD14, CD19, CD34, CD45, CD79a and HLA-DR. Furthermore, the functionality of MSCs were validated through their ability to secrete IDO following IFN- γ stimulation and ability to suppress human T cell proliferation in coculture. MSCs were first expanded in RoosterBio proprietary expansion medium (RoosterBasal and RoosterBooster) for the first two passages according to manufacturer's instructions. Following this MSCs were cultured and maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagles Media Low Glucose (cDMEM, Sigma-Aldrich, Arklow, Wicklow, Ireland) supplemented with 10% (v/v) foetal bovine serum (FBS) (BioSera) and 1% (v/v) Penicillin/Streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich). Human MSCs were seeded at 1x10⁶ cells per T175 flask and cultured at 37 °c in 5% CO₂. Media was replenished every 2-3 days, and cells split once they achieved 80% confluency. All experiments were carried out between passages 2-5.

3.3.4 Cryopreservation and recovery from liquid nitrogen

At passage 1 and 2, MSCs were frozen in CryoStore CS5 freezing medium at $1x10^6$ cells/ml (Sigma Aldrich). From passage 3-5, MSCs were suspended at $1x10^6$ cells/ml in freezing media (DMEM, 70% (v/v); FBS, 20% (v/v); dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), 10% (v/v)) and transferred to cryo-tubes (ThermoFisher Scientific, Surrey, UK). Cells were cooled at a rate of 1°c per minute to -80°c then transferred to liquid nitrogen for long term storage.

3.3.5 Generation of Endogenous Human MIF

Supernatants containing endogenous human MIF was generated from bone marrowderived macrophages (BMDMs) of two C57BL/6 mouse strains expressing the highor low expressing MIF alleles (CATT₇ and CATT₅, respectively) (Fig. 1). CATT₇, CATT₅ and littermate control wildtype (WT) mice were challenged with 25 µg house dust mite (HDM) extract 25 µg HDM extract (*Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*, Greer Laboratories, Lenoir, NC, USA) in 25 μ l phosphate buffered saline (PBS) intranasally 3 days weekly for 3 weeks under light isoflurane anaesthesia. Four hours post final challenge, femurs and tibias were flushed with warm Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium GlutaMAXTM (Gibco, Paisley, UK) supplemented with 10% (v/v) foetal bovine serum (FBS) (BioSera) and 1% (v/v) Penicillin/Streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich). Cells were collected and seeded into T175 flasks in cRPMI supplemented with 10% L929 conditioned medium. L929 cell line produces high amounts of macrophage colony stimulating factor (M-CSF) and other proteins stimulating macrophage differentiation (Heap et al., 2021). After 96 hours, supernatants were collected, sterile filtered (0.22 μ M pore size) and stored at -20°c. The conditioned media generated in this manner will be referred to as CATT₇ CM, CATT₅ CM, and WT CM hereafter (Fig.1A).

3.3.6 Chemotaxis Migration Assay

Cell migration was assessed using Sarstedt transwell polyethylene terephthalate (PET) inserts with 8 μ M pore size (Nümbrecht, Germany). 1x10⁴ MSCs in serum free media were seeded into the apical compartment of the transwell chamber. 600 μ l of chemotactic solution containing either recombinant human MIF in serum free media or endogenous human MIF from CATT₅ or CATT₇ CM was added to the basal compartment of the transwell chamber and incubated at 37°c overnight. A negative control of serum free media in the basal compartment was used. Where indicated, MIF inhibitors [(S,R)-3-(4-hydroxyphenyl)-4,5-dihydro-5-isoxazole acetic acid methyl ester, known as ISO-1, 100 μ M] and [3-(29-methylphenyl)-isocoumarin, known as SCD-19, 100 μ M] were used. In such cases, inhibitors of MIF were pre-incubated with
the chemotactic solution 1 hr before the migration assay. Furthermore, CXCR2 and CXCR4 chemokine receptor inhibitors [reparixin (40 μ M) and AMD3100 (50 μ g/ml), respectively, both from Sigma-Aldrich] were added to the assay. In those instances, MSCs were pre-incubated with the chemokine receptor inhibitor 1 hr before the assay. Migration was assessed in a similar manner as previously described (Lourenco et al., 2015). Briefly, MSCs that had migrated onto the underside of the insert were fixed with ice cold methanol and stained with 0.5% crystal violet then counterstained with haematoxylin. The inserts were cut out and mounted on microscope slides. Images were taken of 10 fields of view using a brightfield microscope (Olympus Life Science, Waltham, MA, USA) and number of migrated cells were counted.

3.3.7 Flow Cytometry

For the analysis of chemokine receptor expression, MSCs were seeded at 1x10⁵ cells per well in 6 well plates. MSCs were stimulated with either recombinant human MIF (rhMIF) (100 ng/ml) (a kind donation from R. Bucala, Yale School of Medicine, Yale University, New Haven, CT, USA) or CATT₇ CM (containing high levels of endogenous MIF) for 6 hr. To ensure there was no variation in receptor expression over the course of the migration assay, a timecourse of 1, 6 and 24 hr was also performed on cells treated with CATT₇ CM. The cells were detached from the plates using ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) solution (0.5mM) with agitation. Cells were incubated with the following flow cytometry antibodies: CD74 [PE (phycoerythrin); clone 5-329], CD182 (CXCR2) [PerCP (Peridinin Chlorophyll Protein Complex)-eFluorTM710; clone 5E8-C7-F10], CD184 (CXCR4) [APC (allophycocyanin); clone 12G5]. All antibodies were purchased from ThermoFisher Scientific. Cells were acquired and analysed on the Attune NxT Flow Cytometer (ThermoFisher Scientific).

3.3.8 Intracellular Staining of Immunomodulatory Factors

MSCs were seeded at 1×10^5 cells per well in 6 well plates. MSCs were stimulated with CATT₇BMDM conditioned media and pro-inflammatory cytokines [IL-4 (20 ng/ml), TNF- α (1 or 5 ng/ml), IFN- γ (1 or 5ng/ml)] for 24 hr. All cytokines were purchased from Peprotech (Cranbury, NJ, USA). Cells were incubated with 1X Brefeldin A (ThermoFisher Scientific) for 4 hours before harvest. Cells were prepared for intracellular staining using the Intracellular FoxP3 kit as per manufacturer's instructions. Cells were stained with COX-2 (PE; clone AS67) and IDO (eFluor660; clone eyedio) for 45 min. Cells were then washed in flow cytometry staining buffer and acquired using the Attune Nxt Flow Cytometer. COX-2 and IDO antibodies were purchased from BD Pharmingen (San Diego, CA, USA) and ThermoFisher Scientific, respectively.

3.3.9 Annexin V PI Apoptosis Assay

To induce apoptosis, MSCs in the presence or absence of CATT₇ CM were treated with staurosporine (STS, 500 nM) (Enzo Life Sciences, Lausen, Switzerland) for 6 hr at 37°c, 5% CO₂. Apoptotic cells were detected using Annexin V PI apoptosis detection kit (ThermoFisher Scientific) according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, both adherent and detached cells were washed in PBS following trypinisation. MSCs were resuspended in 1X Annexin binding buffer at a density of 1x10⁶ cells/ml and stained with 1 µl Annexin V APC at room temperature for 15 min. Cells were washed and resuspended in Annexin binding buffer. 1 µl PI was added just before acquisition on the Attune Nxt Flow Cytometer.

3.3.10 MSC Expansion Assay

 1.4×10^5 MSCs were seeded out into T25 flasks in cDMEM or 50:50 cDMEM and WT CM or CATT₇ CM for 72 hr. Cells were trypsinised and stained with ethidium bromide/ acridine orange and counted on a haemocytometer. MIF inhibitors ISO-1 (100 μ M) and SCD-19 (100 μ M) were used to determine MIF specificity. In such cases, inhibitors of MIF were pre-incubated with the conditioned media 1 hr before the expansion assay.

3.3.11 Western Blot

Cells were washed in ice cold PBS and lysed with radioimmunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) lysis buffer supplemented with NaVO₃ (100 μ M), phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF, 100 μ M), DTT (50 mM) and protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) on ice. Protein concentrations in the lysates were normalised using the Bradford protein assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA). Protein lysates were resolved using 8% sodium dodecyl sulfate-poly-acrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and transferred to polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membranes (Merck Millipore, Wicklow, Ireland). The membranes were blocked with 5% skimmed milk in tris-buffered saline containing 0.1% Tween 20 (TBST) for 30 min. Membranes were washed and incubated with primary

antibodies overnight at 4°C. The membranes were subsequently incubated with secondary antibodies at room temperature for 1 hr. Membranes were incubated with ECL substrate (Merck Millipore), exposed, and developed according to manufacturer's instructions. Antibodies used: rabbit anti-Akt [(1:1000) clone C67E7], rabbit anti-Phospho-Akt [(Ser473) (1:1000) clone D9E], mouse anti-alpha tubulin [(1:1000) clone DM1A]. Secondary antibodies used: anti-rabbit horseradish peroxidase (HRP) (1:2000), anti-mouse HRP (1:2000). All antibodies were purchased from Cell Signaling Technology (Danvers, MA, USA).

3.3.12 T Cell Suppression assay

Human PBMCs were isolated from buffy packs (Irish Blood Transfusion Service), by Ficoll density gradient centrifugation. $5x10^4$ Carboxyfluorescein succinimidyl ester (CFSE) labelled PBMC were co-cultured (Fisher Scientific) with BM-MSC in a 1:20 ratio (2.5×10^3 cells/well). 24 hours prior to co-culture, BM-MSCs were incubated with CATT₇ CM or CATT₇ CM + SCD-19 (100 μ M). After the 24 hours, BM-MSCs were washed with PBS before adding the PBMCs. Activation and expansion of human T cells was carried out using ImmunoCultTM human CD3/CD28 T cell activator antibody mix (STEMCELL Technologies, Cambridge, UK). After 4 days, PBMCs were harvested and the % and number of proliferating CD3⁺ cells were analysed by flow cytometry (Attune Nxt Flow Cytometer).

3.3.13 Statistical Analysis

All data are presented as mean ± SEM. Results of two or more groups were compared by analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test. GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software Inc, San Diego, CA, USA) was used for all statistical analyses.

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Human BM-MSCs constitutively express canonical and non-canonical MIF receptors

CD74 is the classical receptor for MIF however, contrary to its name, MIF displays chemokine-like properties and is a non-cognate ligand of the chemokine receptors CXCR2 and CXCR4 (Bernhagen et al., 2007). To explore whether MIF and MSCs interact, we sought to determine whether MSCs express the classical and non-classical receptors of MIF. We showed that MSCs constitutively express CD74, CXCR2 and CXCR4 (Fig. 3.1A, 3.1B, 3.1C). CXCR4 had the highest expression on the surface of MSCs compared to CXCR2 and the classical MIF receptor CD74. Once we had elucidated that MSCs express MIF receptors we tested whether MIF binding influences receptor expression. We exposed MSCs to different concentrations of recombinant human MIF (1, 10 and 100 ng/ml) for 6 hr and measured receptor expression by flow cytometry. We found that recombinant hMIF had no effect on the expression levels of MIF receptors CD74 (Fig. 3.1A), CXCR2 (Fig. 3.1B), and CXCR4 (Fig. 3.1C) in MSCs. In addition, we measured MIF receptor expression on MSCs following exposure to high levels of endogenous human MIF from BMDM supernatants of CATT₇ mice (CATT₇ CM). Endogenous human MIF was obtained by collecting BMDM supernatants from humanised MIF mice challenged with HDM 3 times a week for 3 weeks (Fig. 3.2A). As expected, the CATT₇ mice with the high expressing MIF allele produce significantly higher levels of human MIF than CATT₅ mice with the low expressing MIF allele (Fig. 3.2B). Similar to the observations with the recombinant hMIF, exposure to high levels of human endogenous MIF from CATT₇ CM had no effect on % CD74, CXCR2, and CXCR4 on the cell surface (Fig.

3.2C, 3.2D, 3.2E). To further validate the results, we exposed MSCs to endogenous MIF for several different timepoints (1, 6 and 24 hrs). We observed no changes in MIF receptor expression 1 Hr, 6 Hr or 24Hr following exposure (Fig. 3.2F, 3.2G, 3.2H). These results suggest that MSCs possess the machinery to respond to MIF stimulation.



Figure 3.1. Human BM-MSCs constitutively express canonical and non-canonical MIF receptors. Human BM-MSCs were treated with different concentrations of rhMIF (1, 10 or 100 ng/ml) for 6 Hr. Expression of MIF receptors CD74 (A), CXCR2 (B), and CXCR4 (C) on the surface of BM-MSC were assessed by flow cytometry. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate using 3 MSC donors. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test. No statistical significance was found between the groups. Instances hereafter the statistical test used will not be stated in the figure legend.









Figure 3.2. Effects of endogenous hMIF on canonical and non-canonical MIF receptors. A Schematic detailing the generation $CATT_7$, $CATT_5$, and WT CM from mice challenged with 25 µg HDM 3 times a week for 3 weeks. **B** Levels of human MIF in $CATT_7$ and $CATT_5$ CM detected by hMIF ELISA; N=4 mice per group. PBS controls not shown. BM-MSCs were exposed to $CATT_7$ CM containing high levels of endogenous hMIF and the % CD74 (**C**), CXCR2 (**D**), and CXCR4 (**E**) was assessed. CD74 (**F**), CXCR2 (**G**), and CXCR4 (**H**) MIF receptor expression on BM-MSCs was measured after endogenous hMIF stimulation at 6 Hr, 12 Hr and 24 Hr timepoints. Data are presented as mean ± SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using unpaired t test where **p<0.01

3.4.2 Recombinant and endogenous MIF drive human BM-MSC chemotaxis *in vitro*

Chemotaxis is described as the being the movement of cells toward a chemoattractant gradient (Jin et al., 2008). Despite MIF lacking the conserved structural properties of a classical chemokine, MIF has shown chemokine-like functions by modulating the migration of leukocytes to inflamed tissues (Bernhagen et al., 2007). Its propensity to display chemokine-like properties is achieved through interaction with CXCR2 and CXCR4 as well as CXCR7 in some cases (Alampour-Rajabi et al., 2015; Klasen et al., 2014; Lourenco et al., 2015; Schwartz et al., 2009). MSCs have been shown to home to sites of tissue injury, transmigrating across the endothelium to ameliorate inflammation (Eseonu and De Bari, 2015; Leibacher and Henschler, 2016). Despite extensive studies into MSC homing, the sheer number of important factors involved means mechanisms are still poorly understood (Ponte et al., 2007). In order to investigate the effects of MIF on MSC migration, MSCs were seeded into transwell chambers containing different concentrations of recombinant human MIF (1 and 100 ng/ml) or human platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) as a positive control. We observe significant MSC-driven migration towards rhMIF at 1 and 100 ng/ml (Fig. 3.3). MIF has dose-dependent chemotactic effects on MSCs, with 100 ng/ml having a significantly higher chemotactic index than 1 ng/ml of rhMIF. To verify the observations with the rhMIF we repeated the transwell migration assays using endogenous MIF from the low-expressing CATT₅ mice, high expressing CATT₇ mice or littermate WT mice (as a negative control) in the form of BMDM CM. We observe significantly higher numbers of migrating MSCs toward the CATT₇ CM compared to the WT CM control, suggesting MIF drives MSC chemotaxis (Fig. 3.4A). The high MIF expressing CATT₇ CM also displayed a higher chemotactic index compared to

the low expressing CATT₅ although not significant. To further validate the specificity of the MIF-mediated effect observed in the CATT₇ CM, we blocked MIF using two different MIF inhibitors, ISO-1 and SCD-19. ISO-1 is a small molecule MIF inhibitor which binds within the hydrophobic pocket that contains highly conserved amino acids known to be essential for MIF pro-inflammatory activity (Al-Abed et al., 2005; Al-Abed and VanPatten, 2011). SCD-19 is an inhibitor of the isocoumarin class which reports 100% inhibition of MIF biological activity at a concentration of 100 μ M (Kok et al., 2018). CATT₇ supernatants were incubated with either ISO-1 or SCD-19 (both 100 μ M) for 1 hr at 37°c in the lower chamber of the transwell. Subsequently, MSCs were added into the upper chamber and were subjected to the migration assay. The chemotactic response was abrogated when MIF biological activity was blocked with both ISO-1 and SCD-19 (Fig. 3.4B). Blocking with SCD-19 resulted in less directed migration than ISO-1, suggesting greater inhibition of MIF biological activity.

Taken together, these findings show MIF strongly promotes MSC chemotaxis *in vitro* and may suggest that endogenous MIF may enhance MSC migration *in vivo*.



Figure 3.3. Recombinant human MIF triggers human BM-MSC chemotaxis in a dose dependent manner. In vitro chemotaxis assay was performed using transwell chambers containing different concentrations of rhMIF (1 and 100 ng/ml). $1x10^4$ human BM-MSCs in 100 µl serum free DMEM were added to the upper chamber of the transwell and incubated overnight. The lower chambers were added 30 min prior to cell seeding to allow the transwell to equilibrate. Serum free DMEM and hPDGF (50 ng/ml) were used as negative and positive controls respectively. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, ***p<0.001.



Figure 3.4. Endogenous human MIF in BMDM conditioned media from CATT₇ mice drives human BM-MSC chemotaxis *in vitro*. A *In vitro* chemotaxis assay was performed using transwell chambers containing RPMI or WT CM, CATT₅ CM or CATT₇ CM. 1x10⁴ human BM-MSCs in 100 μ l serum free RPMI were added to the upper chamber of the transwell and incubated overnight. The lower chambers were added 30 min prior to cell seeding to allow the transwell to equilibrate. **B** MIF inhibitors ISO-1 and SCD-19 were added to CATT₇ CM 1 Hr before to block MIF biological activity. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001.

3.4.3 MIF-driven BM-MSC chemotaxis is mediated by the MIF-CXCR4 axis, not CXCR2.

Based on our previous results showing MSCs express chemokine receptors CXCR2 and CXCR4, of which MIF has a strong binding affinity to, we sought to determine the receptors involved in MIF-driven migration. To determine the receptor involved, we incubated cells with reparixin or AMD3100 for 1 hr at 37°c before seeding into the assay. We found that incubating MSCs with reparixin, a non-competitive allosteric inhibitor of CXCR1 and CXCR2 (Bertini et al., 2004), had no effect on MIF-driven migration (Fig. 3.5A). However, when we subjected MSCs to AMD3100, a highly potent and selective CXCR4 antagonist (Schols et al., 1997), MIF-driven migration was abrogated (Fig. 3.5A). These data suggest that MIF-driven migration is mediated through binding to CXCR4 and not CXCR2. Upon establishing the involvement of the MIF-CXCR4 axis we confirmed our finding by showing that AMD3100 remained bound to the CXCR4 receptor rather than mediating any off-target effects over the duration of the migration assay (Fig. 3.5B).



Figure 3.5. Inhibition of CXCR4 abrogates MIF-driven BM-MSC chemotaxis. A *In vitro* chemotaxis assay was performed using transwell chambers containing RPMI or CATT₇ CM. Human BM-MSCs were incubated with reparixin (40 μ M) or AMD3100 (50 μ g/ml) 1 Hr before seeding to block CXCR2 or CXCR4, respectively. **B** To demonstrate the long-lasting inhibitory effect of AMD3100 on the CXCR4 receptor, a time course the length of the transwell assay was performed. BM-MSCs were incubated with AMD3100 then stained with anti-CXCR4 antibody. % CXCR4 expression was determined by flow cytometry. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001, ns not significant.

3.4.4 Effect of MIF on staurosporine-induced apoptosis of BM-MSCs.

MIF is a pleiotropic cytokine implicated in the pathogenesis of inflammation and cancer. Elevated concentrations of MIF is associated with tumorigenesis and cancer cell survival (Fukaya et al., 2016; Lue et al., 2007; Wilson et al., 2005). Moreover, MIF has been shown to play a cytoprotective role in inflammation and injury. In kidney diseases MIF has been identified as a protective factor of tubular cells by counteracting cell cycle arrest (Djudjaj et al., 2017). MIF has also been shown to act as a pro-survival factor for many different cell types in conditions of oxidative stress (Ietta et al., 2018; Li et al., 2019; Nguyen et al., 2003; Ohta et al., 2012; Soppert et al., 2018). In order to determine the ability of MIF to prolong survival in MSCs, we treated MSCs with staurosporine (STS) (500 nM) for 6 hr. STS is a highly potent inducer of apoptosis through caspase-dependent and caspase-independent mechanism making it a useful tool in cancer therapy (Belmokhtar et al., 2001; Zhang et al., 2004). MSCs were trypsinised, washed and stained with Annexin V PI for analysis by flow cytometry. After 6 hr, roughly 40% of MSCs were Annexin V⁺PI⁻, indicating they are in the early stages of apoptosis (Fig. 3.6A, 3.6C). MSCs that were incubated with CATT₇ CM in addition to STS exhibited lower levels of apoptosis than those treated with STS alone yet not statistically significant (Fig. 3.6A). The same trends were observed when we looked at the % total apoptosis by measuring the percentage of Annexin V⁺PI⁺ cells (Fig. 3.6B). These data show that MIF may provide some degree of cytoprotection to MSCs undergoing apoptosis.



Figure 3.6. Effect of MIF on staurosporine-induced apoptosis of BM-MSCs. BM-MSCs were seeded out in 6 well plates and left to adhere overnight. Annexin V PI staining for apoptosis by flow cytometry was performed on MSCs incubated in complete medium or $CATT_7$ CM and treated with staurosporine (500 nM) for 6 Hr. A % early apoptotic cells and B % total apoptosis was determined. C Early apoptotic cells are identified by Annexin V⁺ PI⁻ gating. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate.

3.4.5 Endogenous hMIF enhances BM-MSC expansion in vitro

Next, we investigated the effects of MIF on MSC expansion *in vitro*. Previous studies have shown that MIF has the ability to support cell proliferation *in vitro* (Lan et al., 2018; Ohta et al., 2012; Utispan and Koontongkaew, 2021). Increasing the number of MSCs within the inflammatory niche could prove to be important in enhancing MSC immunoregulatory effects. MSCs were seeded out into T25 flasks in complete medium or 50:50 complete medium and WT CM or CATT₇ CM for 72 hr. Cells were trypsinised and cell counts were performed. We observed that high levels of MIF significantly enhanced MSC expansion *in vitro* compared to the complete medium and WT control groups (Fig. 3.7A). We observed more than a 1.5-fold increase in the number of MSCs present after incubation with CATT₇ CM. We confirmed the role of MIF using ISO-1 and SCD-19 which were added to the CATT₇ CM 1 hr before the assay. The presence of MIF inhibitors significantly reduced the ability of the CATT₇ CM to drive MSC expansion further affirming the result (Fig. 3.7B).



Figure 3.7. Endogenous hMIF enhances BM-MSC expansion in vitro. BM-MSCs were seeded out into T25 flasks at a density of 5.7×10^3 cells/cm² in complete medium or 50:50 complete medium and WT CM or CATT₇ CM for 72 Hr. Cells were trypsinised and A cell counts were performed using ethidium bromide/ acridine orange staining. B MIF inhibitors ISO-1 and SCD-19 were added to CATT₇ BMDM supernatants 1 Hr before BM-MSC incubation to block MIF biological activity. Data are presented as mean ± SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001.

3.4.6 Western Blot analysis of Akt and p-Akt in hMIF stimulated BM-MSCs

On establishing the involvement of MIF in MSC survival and expansion we examined possible mechanisms involved. MIF-induced signaling acts through relatively few downstream pathways, which converge on the MAPK, PI3K, NF-kB, and AMPK signalling pathways (Leng et al., 2003; Mitchell et al., 1999; Shi et al., 2006; Starlets et al., 2006). In other cellular contexts, MIF can directly promote cell survival and cell growth through activation of the PI3K-Akt pathway (Bloom et al., 2016; Gore et al., 2008; Kleemann et al., 2000; Lue et al., 2007). To delineate if the PI3K-Akt pathway plays a role in MSC expansion and survival we measured the expression levels of Akt and phosphorylated Akt (p-Akt) by western blot. We observed that incubation with CATT₇ CM induces Akt phosphorylation after 10 min (Fig 3.8A, 3.8B). Interestingly, inhibition of MIF with SCD-19 had little to no effect on the phosphorylation of Akt. These results indicate that other factors within the CATT₇-derived supernatants may also trigger cell signalling.





Figure 3.8. Western Blot analysis of Akt and p-Akt in hMIF stimulated BM-MSCs. A BM-MSCs were stimulated for 15 min with $CATT_7$ CM or $CATT_7$ CM preincubated with SCD-19 1 Hr prior to stimulation. After 15 min, lysates were generated and examined for protein levels of Akt and p-Akt by western blot. α -tubulin was used as a loading control. **B** Densitometric analysis was performed to determine the ratio of proteins of interest to the loading control. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 2 independent experiments performed in triplicate.

3.4.7 hMIF upregulates COX-2 in human BM-MSC

MIF has been shown to activate a number of pathways. In addition to PI3K-Akt activation, MIF has been shown to activate the MAP kinase pathway (MAPK) (Hofmann et al., 2021; Mitchell et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 2016). MIF has an established role as an upstream regulator of cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2) through the activation of the MAPK signalling pathway (Carli et al., 2009; Mitchell et al., 2002). COX-2 is the rate limiting enzyme that catalyses the conversion of arachidonic acid to prostaglandins such as prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) (Sampey et al., 2001). COX-2 and PGE2 are widely reported mediators of MSC immunosuppression (Carty et al., 2021; Li et al., 2015). COX-2 expression by MSCs plays an important role in PGE2 biosynthesis, mediating PGE2 immunosuppression. We analysed MSC expression of COX-2 in the presence or absence of human MIF by flow cytometry. MSCs constitutively express COX-2 however we observed a significant upregulation of the % of COX-2 expressing MSCs following MIF stimulation (Fig. 3.9A) We also observed an increase in the COX-2 MFI in MSCs stimulated with MIF (Fig. 3.9B) These data show that MIF is capable of increasing the immunomodulatory capacity of MSCs through the upregulation of COX-2 expression.



Figure 3.9. hMIF upregulates COX-2 in human BM-MSC. Cells were stimulated with CATT₇ CM for 24 Hr. Cells were typsinised then surface stained before staining intracellularly for COX-2. A % COX-2 and **B** mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of COX-2 was measured. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using unpaired t test where **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001.

3.4.8 hMIF enhances TNF-α stimulation of COX-2 in BM-MSCs

A suggested approach to enhance MSC efficacy in clinical trials is to prime MSCs with proinflammatory cytokines within the inflammatory niche or prior to infusion. Priming of MSCs by biological means using pro-inflammatory cytokines (Baudry et al., 2019; Boyt et al., 2020; English et al., 2007; Kim et al., 2018; Klinker et al., 2017; Prasanna et al., 2010; Ragni et al., 2020) or biochemically through the exposure to hypoxia (Lavrentieva et al., 2010; J. Liu et al., 2021; Mathew et al., 2017; Roemelingvan Rhijn et al., 2013) have been shown to enhance their therapeutic potential. It is recognised that MSCs may behave differently to priming with different combinations of pro-inflammatory cytokines. Cytokines such as TNF- α and IFN- γ further enhance MSCs immunoregulatory ability and this effect is amplified when used in tandem (Boland et al., 2018; de Pedro et al., 2021). Upon establishment that MIF may increase MSCs therapeutic potential through the upregulation of COX-2, we stimulated MSCs with MIF and different cytokines (IL-4, TNF- α and IFN- γ) and measured COX-2 and IDO expression by flow cytometry. Stimulation of MSCs with IL-4 had no effect on COX-2 (Fig. 10A-C) or IDO production (Fig. 3.11A, 3.11B) suggesting that IL-4 is unable to precondition MSCs like other pro-inflammatory cytokines. Presence of IL-4 does not abrogate elevated COX-2 levels mediated by MIF stimulation. As other authors have previously shown, TNF- α is able to drive COX-2 upregulation in a dose dependent manner (English et al., 2007). Strikingly, the presence of MIF alongside TNF- α is not redundant but in fact amplifies COX-2 production with significant increases in the percentage of COX-2 expressing MSCs and COX-2 MFI (Fig. 3.10A, 3.10B). The percentage of COX-2 and COX-2 MFI were significantly elevated when MSCs were incubated with CATT₇ supernatants and both concentrations of TNF- α suggesting that maximal stimulation was not achieved with TNF-α alone and MSCs immunomodulatory potential can be amplified. Stimulating MSCs with TNF-α had no effect on IDO production (Fig. 3.11A, 3.11B). Stimulation of MSCs with IFN-γ had no influence on COX-2 production (Fig. 3.12), however, IFN-γ stimulation significantly increases % IDO expressing cells and IDO MFI in a dose dependent manner as predicted (Fig. 3.13A, 3.13B). Interestingly, amplification in MSCs immunomodulatory capacity is not observed when MSCs are primed with both MIF and IFN-γ. In fact, MIF appears to downregulate IDO production in the presence of IFN-γ (Fig. 3.13A). These data suggest that priming MSCs with a combination of MIF and TNF-α can increase their ability to modulate the immune system, however, this amplified effect is not achieved with IFN-γ.



Figure 3.10. hMIF enhances TNF- α stimulation of COX-2 in BM-MSCs. CATT₇ CM treated BM-MSCs were treated with IL-4 (20 ng/ml) or TNF- α (1 or 5 ng/ml) for 24 Hr. Cells were first gated on forward scatter (FSC) and side scatter (SSC) to exclude debris. CD73 + cells were selected and A % COX-2 and B mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of COX-2 was measured. C Representative images of COX-2 density plots and gating. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001



Figure 3.11. Stimulation of BM-MSCs with IL-4 or TNF- α has no effect on IDO production in BM-MSCs. CATT₇ CM treated BM-MSCs were treated with IL-4 (20 ng/ml) or TNF- α (1 or 5 ng/ml) for 24 Hr. Cells were typsinised then surface stained before staining intracellularly for IDO. A % IDO and B mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of IDO were measured. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test.



Figure 3.12. Stimulation of BM-MSC with IFN- γ had no effect on COX-2 production. CATT₇ CM treated BM-MSCs were treated with IFN- γ (1 or 5 ng/ml) for 24 Hr. Cells were typsinised then surface stained before staining intracellularly for COX-2. Mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of IDO was measured. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test.



Figure 3.13. hMIF has no effect on IDO production in BM-MSCs. $CATT_7$ treated BM-MSCs were treated with IFN- γ (1 or 5 ng/ml) for 24 Hr. Cells were typsinised then surface stained before staining intracellularly for IDO. A % IDO and B mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of IDO was measured. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM and are representative of 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001 ****p<0.0001.

3.4.9 hMIF enhances BM-MSC suppression of T cell proliferation

After discovering that MIF licensing drives COX-2 production in MSCs we decided to probe this further. To ascertain whether COX-2 upregulation resulted in any functional changes to MSCs ability to modulate the immune system we tested their ability to suppress T cell proliferation. PBMCs were activated with human CD3/CD28 T cell activator mix (aPBMC) and cocultured with MSCs at a 1:20 ratio in a 96-well round bottomed plate for 4 days. As a positive control aPBMCs were incubated in the absence of BM-MSCs and exhibited the highest % CD3⁺ T cell proliferation (Fig. 3.14A) and total number of proliferating CD3⁺ T cells (Fig. 3.14B). The presence of MSCs significantly inhibited CD3⁺ T cell proliferation. Interestingly, MSCs licensed with high levels of hMIF from CATT₇ CM displayed enhanced suppression of T cell proliferation compared to the untreated MSCs. To delineate whether hMIF was responsible for this enhanced suppression of T cell proliferation CATT₇ CM was incubated with SCD-19 (100 µM) 1 hr before adding to MSCs. Presence of SCD-19 abrogated the enhanced suppression observed in the hMIF licensed group. The SCD-19 group had significantly higher numbers of proliferating CD3⁺ T cells than the CATT₇ group. Similar results were observed with recombinant human MIF (Fig. 3.15).

These data show that licensing MSCs with hMIF increases MSCs immunomodulatory capacity. This is shown through an enhanced ability to suppress T cell proliferation *in vitro* and is likely mediated through the upregulation of COX-2.



Figure 3.14. hMIF enhances BM-MSC suppression of T cell proliferation. MSCs were seeded $(2.5 \times 10^3 \text{ per well})$ into a 96 well round bottom plate followed by the addition of human CD3/CD28 T cell activator antibody activated CFSE labelled PBMCs (aPBMC) (5×10⁴ per well). CATT₇ groups were prestimulated with CATT₇ CM 24 Hr prior to coculture. As a control SCD-19 (100 µM) was added to the CATT₇ CM 1 Hr before BM-MSC stimulation to block MIF biological activity. On day four, cells were harvested and stained with anti-CD3 and 7AAD to analyse CD3⁺ T cell proliferation by flow cytometry. A % CD3⁺ T cells undergoing proliferation and **B** number of proliferating CD3⁺ T cells were measured. Data are presented as mean ± SEM and are representative of 2 independent experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001.



Figure 3.15. rhMIF enhances BM-MSC suppression of T cell proliferation. MSCs were seeded (1×10^4 per well) into a 96 well round bottom plate followed by the addition of human CD3/CD28 T cell activator antibody activated CFSE labelled PBMCs (aPBMC) (5×10^4 per well). BM-MSCs were stimulated with rhMIF (100 ng/ml) 24 Hr prior to coculture. On day four, cells were harvested and stained with anti-CD3 and 7AAD to analyse CD3⁺ T cell proliferation by flow cytometry. A % proliferating CD3⁺ T cells were measured. Data are presented as mean ± SEM and are representative of one experiment. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001.

3.5 Discussion

Understanding the mechanisms by which MSCs mediate their anti-inflammatory and pro-reparative effects is essential to improving their therapeutic efficacy in patients. To do this we need to investigate the pro-inflammatory cytokines within the targeted inflammatory niche. A cytokine which warrants such study is MIF, an upstream regulator of inflammation found to be differentially expressed in a range of inflammatory diseases (Baugh et al., 2002; Mizue et al., 2005). Stark differences in inflammatory microenvironments in separate cohorts of patients may be a reason for MSCs limited success in phase III clinical trials. In this study we demonstrate the effects of human MIF on human bone marrow derived MSC function *in vitro*.

Our initial investigations involved using recombinant human MIF to study its influence on MSCs. However, the use of recombinant human MIF has previously been criticised in the literature due to issues with protein degradation and concerns over purity. The synthesis of recombinant MIF through bacterial expression introduces the possibility of endotoxin contamination which can bring its own biological influence and can lead to non-specific effects (Kudrin et al., 2006). The conclusions of historical studies with high levels of bacterial contamination have been thrown into question and opposing observations as a result of possible LPS contamination has muddied the current available literature (Bloom et al., 2016). To overcome the problems associated with recombinant human MIF we harvested BMDMs from humanised transgenic CATT₇ and CATT₅ mice. In these mice, murine *Mif* has been replaced by human high-or low expression alleles, CATT₇ and CATT₅ respectively. The BMDMs harvested from these mice express differential levels of endogenous human MIF allowing us to investigate the effect of high and low levels of human MIF on MSCs. BMDMs from

littermate wildtype mice were used as controls. The CM retrieved from the BMDMs of the CATT₇, CATT₅, and WT mice was used neat rather than being purified, therefore, controls were needed to ensure results were not affected by confounders within the supernatant. After observing similar results using both recombinant and endogenous, we switched to using fresh endogenous MIF to navigate through the concerns surrounding protein degradation and endotoxin contamination as well as being able to implement relevant controls to ensure our results were MIF specific. Firstly, we looked at the expression of MIF receptors CD74, CXCR2 and CXCR4 on the surface of MSCs in the presence or absence of human MIF. Unlike B cells or human embryonic kidney 293 (HEK 293) cells, MSCs binding of MIF did not elicit receptor internalisation (Alampour-Rajabi et al., 2015; Bernhagen et al., 2007) suggesting that internalisation is not essential for signal transduction. These differences in results could be associated with the cell type used or the timepoints at which receptor expression was measured. Alampour-Rajabi et al. used murine pre-Blymphoma cells transfected with human CXCR4 and measured 30 min after exposure to recombinant human MIF instead of the 6 hr timepoint in our studies. However, our data align with existing literature on MSC receptor interactions where binding of the classical ligands to MIF receptors does not elicit a receptor internalisation and recycle loop (Marquez-Curtis and Janowska-Wieczorek, 2013; Park et al., 2017; Zhang et al., 2007).

Moreover, we have shown that MIF can promote MSC migration *in vitro*. MIF-driven migration was abrogated in the presence of AMD3100 but not reparixin suggesting that migration was mediated through MIF binding to CXCR4 and not CXCR2 (Fig 3.16). To prove the observations were MIF specific we used two different MIF inhibitors, ISO-1 and SCD-19. ISO-1 belongs to the isoxazline class of inhibitors

which binds to the tautomerase active site on MIF to inhibit MIF biological activity (Lubetsky et al., 2002). Following its discovery, the use of ISO-1 was found to attenuate the growth of prostate cancer cells, inhibit colon tumour growth and metastasis, reduce melanoma cell survival, alleviate pancreatic and lung injury in rats with acute pancreatitis in pregnancy, and attenuate inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness in a preclinical model of COPD by successfully blocking MIF activity (He et al., 2009; Meyer-Siegler et al., 2006; Russell et al., 2016; Tanese et al., 2015; Y. Zhou et al., 2018). However, a concern over reported results involving ISO-1 has been growing over the lack of reproducibility and consistency. Values of ISO-1 half-maximal inhibitory concentration (IC₅₀) have been reported to range from 7 μ M to over 100 µM (Trivedi-Parmar and Jorgensen, 2018). Furthermore, a study exploring the role of MIF in an animal model of interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome (IC/BPS) showed that ISO-1 blocked bladder inflammatory and micturition changes in the absence of MIF (Ma et al., 2019). This suggests that ISO-1 can induce nonspecific effects independent of MIF. Therefore, to ensure our results were MIF specific we also used a highly potent inhibitor of MIF, SCD-19, which completely inhibits MIF at 100 μ M and boasts a more favourable inhibitor constant (Ki) value compared to ISO-1 (Mawhinney et al., 2015; Tynan et al., 2017).

Previous studies have shown that MIF driven recruitment of leukocytes such as monocytes and neutrophils is CXCR2 dependent (Bernhagen et al., 2007; Cho et al., 2010; Xu et al., 2015). However, our results align with a previous study by Lourenco et al. which demonstrates a role for the MIF-CXCR4 axis in the recruitment of MSCs to tumours (Lourenco et al., 2015). It is not surprising that MIF mediates MSCs homing through binding to CXCR4 as the SDF-1 α -CXCR4 has been highlighted as
one of the main mechanisms of MSC chemotaxis (Bhakta et al., 2006; Marquez-Curtis and Janowska-Wieczorek, 2013; Won et al., 2014).



Fig. 3.16. hMIF drives MSC migration through CXCR4. Blockade of CXCR4 receptor abrogates MIF driven migration of MSCs.

Furthermore, studies have shown how MIF sustains cell survival and limits apoptosis by inhibiting P53 (Hudson et al., 1999; Leech et al., 2003; Lue et al., 2007; Mitchell et al., 2002). However, published studies describing the pro-survival nature of MIF *in vitro* have often been performed in cells undergoing stress such as accumulation of reactive oxygen species in serum deprived cells or those exposed to hypoxia (Ietta et al., 2018; Soppert et al., 2018; Xia et al., 2015a). MSCs ability to cope and maintain viability in conditions of severe environmental stresses make it difficult to study (Deschepper et al., 2011; Russo et al., 2020). Additionally, other prominent publications describing the anti-apoptotic nature of MIF have used agents which alter the mitochondrial membrane permeability such as sodium nitroprusside and the topoisomerase inhibitor camptothecin. (Hudson et al., 1999; Leech et al., 2003; Nguyen et al., 2003; Shi et al., 2006). MSCs are resistant to both agents and are unable to induce apoptosis, therefore, another approach was required (Babajani et al., 2020; Nicolay et al., 2016). We opted to use STS to induce apoptosis in MSCs. Despite showing that MIF has a small protective effect on MSCs, we did not observe the same levels of protection observed in other papers (Gore et al., 2008; Li et al., 2019; Nguyen et al., 2003). This is likely to be explained by the mechanism of action of STS. STS induces apoptosis through caspase-dependent and caspase independent mechanisms and making it a highly potent inducer of apoptosis. Such strong signals to elicit the induction of apoptosis make it very difficult to show protection.

Furthermore, our results show that MIF enhances MSC expansion which may improve MSC efficacy *in vivo*. Cytokine mediators often function as growth factors. These findings are consistent with other reports showing that MIF can enhance the proliferation and survival of other cell types such as macrophages (Shi et al., 2006), kidney cells (Djudjaj et al., 2017), and neural stem/progenitor cells (Ohta et al., 2012). Despite evidence that shows MSCs are only present for a transient period after infusion (Witte et al., 2018), the MSC secretome is still an important facet of MSC efficacy, therefore, retention time and MSC number at the site of inflammation remains to be important. Reports showing MIF as a regulator of proliferation and survival have suggested it is mediated through the activation of the PI3K-Akt pathway (Costa et al., 2016; Gore et al., 2008; Soppert et al., 2018; Xia and Hou, 2018). We observed an upregulation of p-Akt in MSCs after incubation with the CATT₇ CM, however interestingly, this was not abrogated in the presence of the MIF inhibitor SCD-19. This finding highlights the disadvantage of using BMDM supernatants to study the role of endogenous MIF. Despite using WT CM as a baseline control to show our findings

are a result of high levels of MIF, we are unable to prevent other factors in the supernatant from also acting on the MSCs. The BMDM supernatants could contain a plethora of different cytokines and growth factors that could initiate signal transduction. However, we can show that the activation of signalling pathways by these other possible factors do not have an impact functionally through the use of the highly specific MIF inhibitor SCD-19.

We also showed that MIF can enhance MSC immunomodulation through the upregulation of COX-2, the catalyst for the production of PGE2 (Sampey et al., 2001). PGE2 facilitates MSC immunomodulation through the suppression of immune cells such as dendritic cells (Spaggiari et al., 2009), natural killer cells (Spaggiari et al., 2008) and T cells (Duffy et al., 2011) and the induction of CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells (English et al., 2009). Our findings align with other studies showing MIF as an upstream regulator of COX-2 through the activation of the MAPK signalling pathway (Carli et al., 2009; Mitchell et al., 2002). Notably, we found that MIF upregulated COX-2 production but not IDO production in MSCs. This finding suggests that the ability of MIF to enhance MSC immunomodulation is specific to the MAPK signalling pathway and does not activate the Janus kinase (JAK)- signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1) pathway (Kim et al., 2018). In addition, we found that MIF can amplify TNF- α mediated upregulation of COX-2. This additive effect suggests that MIF and TNF- α can work synergistically to further enhance MSC function.

Taken together, we show that MIF has the ability to enhance MSC function through driving MSC migration, enhancing MSC ability to survive and expand, and increase MSC immunomodulatory potential through the upregulation of COX-2. These data

provide a greater understanding of interactions between MIF and MSCs. As mentioned previously, differences in MIF polymorphisms can result in contrasting disease severities due to the difference in inflammatory microenvironments. A patient with the 5/5 haplotype will have lower levels of MIF in basal or stimulated conditions (Baugh et al., 2002). The 5/5 haplotype is more likely to have a less severe disease, whereas a 7/7 population tend to experience more severe disease conditions due to the higher levels of circulating MIF (Awandare et al., 2009; Das et al., 2016; Mizue et al., 2005; Savva et al., 2016). We have shown that high levels of hMIF from BMDM supernatants of CATT₇ mice are able to enhance various properties of MSCs which may increase their potency. This information may allow us to stratify patient populations with different expression levels of MIF for MSC therapy as MSCs appear more efficacious in the presence of MIF. Patients with high expressing haplotypes of the CATT polymorphism such as those with 7/7 or 8/8 may respond better to MSC therapy compared to patients with the low expressing 5/5 haplotype. However, more interestingly, this could reveal a new opportunity of MSC optimisation as a cell therapy through licensing. Licensing has already been shown to be a useful tool to bolster MSCs function with cytokines such as TNF- α and IFN- γ . Notably we observed that licensing with MIF alone or in combination with other cytokines provide enhanced immunomodulatory ability. Our findings again present the unusual dichotomy when it comes to MSC therapy where a proinflammatory cytokine like MIF which is responsible for the pathogenesis of inflammatory diseases can be beneficial for MSC therapy in its ability to activate and license them to enhance their function.

Chapter 4 High levels of human Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) potentiate Mesenchymal stromal cell (MSC) efficacy in a murine model of allergic asthma

4.1 Abstract

Asthma is a large contributor to morbidity and mortality worldwide. Current asthma therapies focus on reducing symptoms but fail to restore existing damage. Mesenchymal stromal cell (MSC) therapy has emerged as an attractive candidate by its ability to ameliorate airway inflammation and reverse airway remodelling. However, success of MSCs in clinical trials have been limited as not all patients respond to such therapy. A possible reason for this is differences in patient disease microenvironments as MSCs require a threshold level of inflammation to carry out their therapeutic effects. A greater understanding of the interactions between MSCs and mediators within the disease microenvironment, and strategies to address the discrepancies between MSC efficacy in vivo and in clinical trials are needed. In this study we sought to investigate the efficacy of MSCs in high vs low hMIF environments using humanised mice in a HDM model of allergic asthma. We also sought to determine the effect of MIF licensing on MSC efficacy and elucidate the mechanisms involved. Intravenously infused human bone marrow-derived MSCs (BM-MSCs) significantly attenuated airway inflammation in high MIF expressing CATT₇ mice by reducing the number of eosinophils and levels of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 in the bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid. MSCs also had a significant effect on airway remodelling in the CATT₇ mice with reduced subepithelial collagen deposition and goblet cell hyperplasia. Little to no effects of MSC administration were observed in the low MIF expressing mice or wildtype controls. Differences in efficacy correlated with retention as MSCs appear to be retained longer in the lungs of CATT₇ mice compared to CATT₅ or wildtypes. Furthermore, we demonstrate that MIF can be used to license MSCs prior to administration to enhance their therapeutic efficacy. MIF licensing potentiated MSCs anti-inflammatory effects at a previously ineffective

dose. Mechanistically, MIF binding to CD74 expressed by MSCs lead to upregulation of COX-2 expression. Blockade of CD74 or COX-2 function in MSCs prior to administration attenuated the efficacy of MIF-licensed MSCs in vivo.

In conclusion, these data demonstrate the importance of understanding the disease microenvironment prior to MSC administration. Additionally, we also provide a novel MIF-licensing strategy to further potentiate MSCs therapeutic potential *in vivo*.

4.2 Introduction

In the preceding chapters we have investigated the influence of MIF in asthma. Using humanised high-expressing and low-expressing MIF mice in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation we demonstrated the pivotal role MIF plays in asthma pathogenesis. High levels of human MIF resulted in a significant increase in airway inflammation as a result of elevated levels of Th2 cytokines promoting infiltration of eosinophils into the airways. Furthermore, high levels of MIF were associated with airway remodelling with significant mucus hyperplasia, subepithelial collagen deposition, and airway hyperresponsiveness generating a more severe asthma phenotype. Currently, there is a heavy reliance on inhaled corticosteroids and long acting β 2-adenoceptor agonists in the treatment of type 2-high asthma. The introduction of novel biologics such as benralizumab and dupilumab targeting Th2 cytokine receptors and tezepelumab targeting the alarmin TSLP have been shown to significantly reduce exacerbations and improve FEV1 values (Bleecker et al., 2016; Corren et al., 2020; Ortega et al., 2016; Sverrild et al., 2021). However, not all patients are responders, and they fail to reverse any existing airway remodelling in patients. In order to maintain efficacy, treatments like dupilumab require administration via injection every 2 weeks. New long-lasting therapeutics able to attenuate inflammation and reverse remodelling are needed to address the pitfalls in the current treatment and management of allergic asthma.

Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) have emerged as a possible alternative therapy. MSCs immunomodulatory and anti-fibrotic properties have driven interest given asthma's pathology. Administration of MSCs intratracheally or intravenously has been shown to be effective in reducing airway inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness in OVA (Abreu et al., 2013; Choi et al., 2022; Dai et al., 2018; de Castro et al., 2017; Hur et al., 2020; Mathias et al., 2013; Ou-Yang et al., 2011; Royce et al., 2019, 2017; Song et al., 2015; Zhong et al., 2019), HDM (Abreu et al., 2018, 2019b; Braza et al., 2016; Castro et al., 2020; Duong et al., 2015; Kitoko et al., 2018; Shin et al., 2021), and aspergillus hyphal extract (Cruz et al., 2015; Lathrop et al., 2014) models. However, to understand the mechanisms involved and to make MSCs a viable therapeutic in the clinic more focussed translational work is needed.

Under basal conditions MSCs lie in a homeostatic state. MSCs only become polarised to an anti-inflammatory phenotype in the presence of extrinsic factors. Once polarised, MSCs modulate their surrounding microenvironment (Liu et al., 2022). Licensing has been shown to improve MSC therapeutic efficacy by polarising MSCs prior to administration. Licensing through exposure to hypoxia (J. Liu et al., 2021; Mathew et al., 2017; Roemeling-van Rhijn et al., 2013; Zhilai et al., 2016), inflammatory cytokines (Carty et al., 2021; Corbett et al., 2021), and pharmacological factors (Silva et al., 2019; Takeda et al., 2018) have all been shown to improve MSC efficacy in a range of inflammatory diseases.

Therefore, this chapter seeks to investigate the relationship between MIF and MSCs *in vivo* and to define conditions for optimal MSC therapeutic efficacy. Following the discovery that high levels of hMIF can enhance the immunomodulatory capacity and migration of MSCs *in vitro* we hypothesised that administration of MSCs into the high expressing CATT₇ mice may result in improved therapeutic outcomes compared to administration into CATT₅ or wildtype mice. We hope that the data in this chapter will allow us to make conclusions relevant to asthma disease in humans through the use of

human cell therapy to treat mice expressing a human cytokine in the presence of a clinically relevant allergen.

The objectives of this chapter are outlined as follows:

- Investigate the efficacy of MSCs in high vs low hMIF environments in a mouse model of allergic asthma
- (2) Determine the biodistribution of MSCs in high and low hMIF environments following systemic administration
- (3) Investigate the effect of MIF licensing on MSC efficacy in a mouse model of allergic asthma
- (4) Elucidate the mechanisms involved in MIF-licensed MSC efficacy in vivo

4.3 Materials and Methods

4.3.1 Ethical Approval

As stated in 2.3.1.

4.3.2 Human bone marrow derived MSC culture

Carried out as stated in 3.3.3.

4.3.3 Animal Strains

Two C57BL/6N mouse strains expressing the human high- or low-expression *MIF* alleles (*MIF*^{CATT7} [(C57BL/6NTac-Miftm3884.1(MIF)Tac-Tg(CAG-Flpe)2Arte] and *MIF*^{CATT5} [C57BL/6NTac-Miftm3883.1(MIF)Tac-Tg(CAG-Flpe)2Arte] mice) were created using vector-based recombinant replacement of murine *Mif* by Taconic Biosciences (Rensselaer, NY). Validation of the expression of human and not murine *MIF* mRNA was verified by qPCR, and -794 CATT-length dependent stimulated MIF production was confirmed *in vivo* (Shin et al., 2022). Littermate wildtype (WT) and *Mif*^{-/-} (MIF KO) (a kind donation from R. Bucala, Yale School of Medicine, Yale University, New Haven, CT, USA) mice were used as controls.

4.3.4 HDM-induced Airway Inflammation Model and Therapeutic Protocol

 MIF^{CATT7} , MIF^{CATT5} or WT mice were challenged with 25 µg HDM extract (*Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*, Greer Laboratories, Lenoir, NC, USA) in 25 µl phosphate buffered saline (PBS) intranasally (i.n.) 3 days weekly for 3 weeks under light isoflurane anaesthesia. Control mice were challenged with 25 µl PBS under the same conditions. On day 14, after HDM challenge, mice received an intravenous (i.v.) injection of 1x10⁶ MSCs in 300 µl into the tail vein. For the dose curve 1x10⁶, 5x10⁵, 1x10⁵, and 5x10⁴ were administered i.v. into HDM challenged CATT₇ mice on day 14.

4.3.5 Licensing of MSCs with Endogenous Human MIF

CM from BMDMs of CATT₇ mice was generated as described in chapter 3. Additionally, KO CM was generated from MIF KO mice as a control. Licensing MSCs was performed by removing existing media, washing with PBS, and incubating cells with CATT₇ CM (^{CATT7}MSC) or MIF KO CM (^{KO}MSC) for 24 Hr. $5x10^4$ or $1x10^6$ licensed MSCs were administered i.v. into HDM challenged CATT₇ or WT mice on day 14, respectively. Where indicated, MSCs were treated with COX-2 inhibitor indomethacin (10 μ M) for 30 min. Following pre-treatment, MSCs were licensed with CATT₇ CM for 24 hr as described above. Moreover, mouse anti-CD74 neutralising antibody and isotype control were added to the assay. MSCs were pre-treated with anti-CD74 neutralising antibody (clone LN2) (10 μ g/ml) or IgG1 κ isotype control (clone T8E5) (10 μ g/ml) for 30 min. MSCs were then licensed with CATT₇ CM for 24 hr before administration.

4.3.6 Collection of Bronchoalveolar Lavage (BAL) Fluid

BAL fluid collected and analysed as stated in 2.3.6.

4.3.7 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

Levels of mIL-4 (Biolegend, San Diego, CA, USA), mIL-5 (Biolegend) and, mIL-13 (eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA) were determined using commercial ELISA kits, according to manufacturer's instructions.

4.3.8 Lung Histology

On day 21, mice were sacrificed for histological analysis. Lungs were processed and stained as stated in 2.3.8.

4.3.9 Cryo-Imaging

1x10⁶ MSCs were labelled with the Qtracker® 625 labelling kit (ThermoFisher Scientific) according to manufacturer's instructions before being administered i.v. on day 14. On day 15, mice were humanely euthanised, and the lungs were embedded in mounting medium for cryotomy (O.C.T compound, VWR Chemicals, Leuven, Switzerland), frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°c. Sectioning and imaging were carried out using the automated CryoVizTM imaging system (BioInvision Inc., Cleveland, OH, USA). Images were then processed to generate 3D images using

CryoViz[™] processing, and the number of detected cells was quantified using cell detection software (BioInvision) (Carty et al., 2021).

4.3.10 Statistical Analysis

All data are presented as mean \pm SEM. Results of two or more groups were compared by analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test. GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software Inc, San Diego, CA, USA) was used for all statistical analyses.

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce goblet cell hyperplasia in CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM

Firstly, to investigate the impact of high- and low-expressing MIF alleles on MSC treatment of allergic airway inflammation we examined the lung histology. CATT₇, CATT₅, and WT mice exposed to HDM intranasally 3 times a week for 3 weeks. 1x10⁶ human BM-MSCs were administered via tail vein injection on day 14 before being sacrificed on day 21. Lung tissue was removed, formalin fixed and sectioned onto slides. Slides were stained with PAS to highlight mucin production to assess the level of goblet cell hyperplasia. As observed in chapter 2, CATT₇ mice exhibit significantly higher level of goblet cell hyperplasia compared to their WT and CATT₅ low expression counterparts. Interestingly, we observed that administration of BM-MSCs

secreting cells in the airways (Fig. 4.1A, 4.1B). We observed no change in goblet cell hyperplasia in WT or CATT₅ mice when treated with BM-MSC (Fig. 4.1A, 4.1B). These data suggest that MSCs are more efficacious at reducing goblet cell hyperplasia in more severe inflammatory environments such as in high MIF expressing CATT₇ mice.



Figure 4.1 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce goblet cell hyperplasia in CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM. Periodic acid Schiff (PAS) staining of lung tissue from WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. PBS and HDM groups received PBS or HDM i.n. 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. $1x10^6$ human BM-MSCs were administered i.v. to the HDM+MSC groups on day 14. Mice were sacrificed on day 21. **A** Representative images of lung tissue stained with PAS at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 µm. **B** Goblet cell hyperplasia was investigated through the quantitation of PAS positive cells. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001.

4.4.2 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce collagen deposition in CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM

In addition to studying airway remodelling through the assessment of goblet cell hyperplasia we also assessed the level of subepithelial fibrosis. Slides were stained with Masson's trichrome to determine the amount of collagen deposition in the airways. As shown in chapter 2, CATT₇ HDM mice display significantly higher levels of subepithelial fibrosis compared to the lower MIF expressing CATT₅ and WT groups. Quantification of the % collagen in the lung tissue showed that administration of BM-MSCs ameliorates subepithelial collagen deposition in HDM challenged CATT₇ mice (Fig. 4.2A, 4.2B). Furthermore, no statistical significance was observed between the CATT₇ PBS group and the BM-MSC treated group suggesting BM-MSC treatment had alleviated the inflammation induced fibrosis. No statistical difference was found between HDM and HDM + MSC groups in the WT or CATT₅ mice.



Figure 4.2. Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce collagen deposition in CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM. Masson's trichrome staining of lung tissue from WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. PBS and HDM groups received PBS or HDM i.n. 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. $1x10^6$ human BM-MSCs were administered i.v. to the HDM+MSC groups on day 14. Mice were sacrificed on day 21. A Representative images of lung tissue stained with Masson's trichome at 4X magnification, scale bar = 200 µm. B Quantitation of % subepithelial collagen. Data are presented as mean ± SEM; N=4-6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001, ns non significant.

4.4.3 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce inflammatory infiltrate surrounding airways in CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM

H&E staining highlights the level of immune cell infiltration surrounding the airways. As detailed in chapter 2, CATT₇ HDM mice exhibit significantly higher airway immune cell infiltration compared to both CATT₅ and WT HDM. BM-MSCs markedly reduced H&E score in all groups, although significant difference was only observed in the CATT₇ group (Fig. 4.3A, 4.3B). Next, we examined inflammatory infiltrate into the lungs following BM-MSC treatment of HDM challenged mice by harvesting the BAL fluid. BAL fluid was centrifuged to isolate cells. Following cell counting, 1×10^5 cells were spun onto slides using a cytocentrifuge. Slides were stained with Kwik Diff stain to differentiate between eosinophil, lymphocyte, macrophage, and neutrophil populations. We observed no difference in total cell counts of WT HDM and WT HDM MSC or between CATT₅ HDM and CATT₅ HDM MSC groups (Fig. 4.4A). However, we observed a significant reduction in the number of infiltrating cells in the BAL fluid of CATT₇ mice following BM-MSC treatment (Fig. 4.4B). Following analysis of the differential cell counts we identified eosinophils as the main cell infiltrating into the lung tissue (Fig. 4.4A). As a result of this, the trends observed in the total number of eosinophils mirrored that of the total cell count (Fig. 4.4C). Whereby, MSC treatment significantly reduced the number of infiltrating eosinophils in CATT₇ mice yet had no effect in the CATT₅ and WT groups (Fig. 4.4C).



Figure 4.3. Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce inflammatory infiltrate surrounding airways in CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM. Haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining of lung tissue from WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. PBS and HDM groups received PBS or HDM i.n. 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. $1x10^6$ human BM-MSCs were administered i.v. to the HDM+MSC groups on day 14. Mice were sacrificed on day 21. A Representative images of lung tissue stained with H&E at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 µm. B Quantitation of airway inflammation in H&E-stained lung tissue. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=4-6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *posthoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001.



Figure 4.4. Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce levels of Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid of CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM. PBS and HDM groups received PBS or HDM i.n. 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. 1×10^6 human BM-MSCs were administered i.v. to the HDM+MSC groups on day 14. BAL was performed 4 Hr post final HDM challenge on day 18. A Cells recovered from the BAL fluid were stained with Kwik Diff stain to identify the number of macrophages, eosinophils, lymphocytes, and neutrophils. B Total cell counts and numbers of eosinophils (C) recovered from the BAL were enumerated. Cytokine levels of D IL-4, E IL-5 and F IL-13 in the BAL fluid determined by ELISA. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=4-6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001, ns non significant.

4.4.4 Human BM-MSCs significantly reduce levels of Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid of CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM

Next, we investigated the Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid by ELISA. IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13 produced by Th2 cells and ILC2s in the inflammatory microenvironment coordinate the inflammatory immune response. BM-MSC treatment appeared to be ineffective at alleviating Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid of CATT₅ and WT mice (Fig. 4.4D, 4.4E, 4.4F). Interestingly we observed a trend of increased levels of Th2 cytokines following BM-MSC treatment in WT and CATT₅ mice. However, only IL-13 was significantly higher in the CATT₅ HDM MSC group compared to CATT₅ HDM. Whereas, BM-MSCs significantly reduced HDM-driven production of IL-4 and IL-13 in CATT₇ mice (Fig. 4.4D, 4.4E, 4.4F). Additionally, BM-MSCs slightly reduced IL-5 levels in the CATT₇ mice, however, this was not statistically significant. These data show that BM-MSCs are effective at alleviating eosinophil infiltration and reducing Th2 cytokines in a high MIF expressing model of allergic asthma.

4.4.5 High levels of hMIF significantly enhance BM-MSC retention in a HDM model of allergic asthma

Next, we analysed the biodistribution of BM-MSCs following administration into HDM challenged WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. $1x10^6$ fluorescently labelled BM-MSCs were administered via tail vein injection on day 14. On day 15 mice were sacrificed and the lungs prepared for CryoViz imaging (Fig. 4.5A, 4.5B, 4.5C). Significantly higher numbers of labelled BM-MSCs were detected in the lung of high MIF expressing CATT₇ mice compared to the low expressing CATT₅ or WT littermate control (Fig. 4.5C, 4.5D). However, the number of clusters of labelled BM-MSCs

within the lungs remained unchanged among the groups (Fig. 4.5E). These data suggest that high levels of MIF enhance MSC retention at the site of injury. This is important as increasing the time at the site of injury allows provides a longer window for BM-MSCs to carry out their therapeutic effects before clearance.



Figure 4.5. High levels of hMIF significantly enhance BM-MSC retention in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation. HDM was administered i.n. 3 times a week for 2 weeks. On day 14, $1x10^{6}$ Qtracker 625- labelled hMSCs were administered i.v. in WT, CATT₅ or CATT₇ mice. 24 hr later the lungs were harvested, embedded in OCT compound and frozen at -80. Tissue blocks were sectioned and imaged using the CryoVizTM (Bioinvision, Cleveland, OH, USA) imaging system. 3D images show representative lung images from **A** WT, **B** CATT₅ and **C** CATT₇ mice with detected MSCs shown in yellow. **D** Total number of MSCs detected in the lung and **E** number of clusters were quantified using CryoVizTM Quantification software. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=3 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where **p<0.01.

4.4.6 MIF licensed MSCs are ineffective at reducing immune cell infiltration in the lungs of HDM challenged WT mice

Following the observation that BM-MSCs were more efficacious in a high MIF environment we attempted to mimic the physiological conditions *ex vivo* to improve BM-MSC efficacy in low MIF environments. 1x10⁶ BM-MSCs were stimulated with BMDM conditioned media from CATT₇ mice for 24 hours prior to administration. BMDM conditioned media from MIF KO mice was used as a control. On day 14 ^{CATT7}MSC or ^{KO}MSC were injected into the tail vein of HDM challenged WT mice. BAL fluid was collected 4 hours post final challenge on day 18 and cell counts were performed. We observed no difference in total cell count and eosinophil number between the HDM control group and the MIF licensed MSC group (Fig. 4.6A, 4.6B), suggesting that licensing MSCs with MIF is ineffective at ameliorating immune cell infiltration in a low inflammatory microenvironment.



Figure 4.6. MIF licensed MSCs have no effect on immune cell infiltration in the BAL fluid of HDM challenged WT mice. MSCs were licensed with BMDM supernatant from $CATT_7$ or MIF KO mice for 24 Hr before administration into WT mice on day 14. BAL was performed 4 Hr post final HDM challenge on day 18. A Total cell count recovered from the BAL. B BAL fluid eosinophil count determined by differential staining of cytospins. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=4-6 per group.

4.4.7 Titration of BM-MSC doses in CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM

Next, we investigated if MIF licensing could improve MSC efficacy in the high MIF expressing CATT₇ mice. To do this we first had to perform a pilot study determine the dose at which MSCs lose efficacy. BM-MSC at doses of 1×10^6 , 5×10^5 , 1×10^5 , and 5×10^4 were administered i.v. into HDM challenged CATT₇ on day 14. On day 18, BAL fluid was collected, cell counts were performed and Th2 cytokines were measured. We discovered that BM-MSCs maintained efficacy as low as 1×10^5 cells displaying a significant reduction in immune cell infiltration (4.7A, 4.7B). Furthermore, we observed lower levels of Th2 cytokines IL-4 (Fig. 4.7C), IL-5 (Fig. 4.7D), and IL-13 (Fig. 4.7E) although not significant. This is likely due to it being a small pilot and only using 2-3 mice per group. We observed that BM-MSCs were no longer able to carry out their immunosuppressive effects at a dose of 5×10^4 . At 5×10^4 BM-MSCs were unable to reduce the number of eosinophils infiltrating into the lungs (Fig. 4.7A, 4.7B) or regulate Th2 cytokine production (Fig. 4.7C, 4.7D, 4.7E).



Figure 4.7. Titration of BM-MSC doses in CATT₇ **mice challenged with HDM.** To determine the point where MSCs lose efficacy in CATT₇ mice, a range of doses were administered on day 14. BAL was performed 4 Hr post final HDM challenge on day 18. **A** Total cell count recovered from the BAL. **B** Number of eosinophils obtained from the BAL fluid. Cytokine levels of **C** IL-4, **D** IL-5 and **E** IL-13 in the BAL fluid determined by ELISA. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=2-3 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05.

4.4.8 MIF licensing restores MSC efficacy at low doses in CATT₇ mice

The previous data provided information on the dose at which BM-MSCs lose their effectiveness in our model. We then used this dose to investigate the effect of MIF licensing on MSC therapeutic efficacy. BM-MSCs were first licensed by stimulation with BMDM conditioned media from CATT₇ or KO mice for 24 hours. 5x10⁴ MSCs, MIF licensed MSCs (^{CATT7}MSC), or MIF KO licensed MSCs (^{KO}MSC) were administered into CATT₇ mice via tail vein injection on day 14 in HDM challenged mice. On day 18, BAL fluid was collected, cell counts were performed and Th2 cytokines were measured. We observed a significant reduction in total cell counts and number of eosinophils in the ^{CATT7}MSC group compared to the non-licensed MSC and KO control (Fig. 4.8A, 4.8B). We observed no difference in macrophage number between the MSC and ^{CATT7}MSC groups (Fig. 4.8C).

Furthermore, analysis of the Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid showed similar trends to the cellular infiltration with the ^{CATT7}MSC group displaying slightly lower levels of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 compared to control group although not significant (Fig. 4.8D, 4.8E, 4.8F). The control MSC group and the ^{KO}MSC group displayed similar levels of immune cell infiltration and Th2 cytokine production suggesting the effects observed in the ^{CATT7}MSC group are MIF specific. Unexpectedly, however, the number of macrophages were significantly elevated in the ^{KO}MSC group. These data show that MIF licensing can restore MSC immunosuppressive function at doses that would normally be ineffective.



Figure 4.8. MIF licensing restores MSC efficacy at low doses in CATT₇ mice. Once it was determined that MSCs lose their efficacy in the HDM model at $5x10^4$, we used that dose as a benchmark for licensing. $5x10^4$ MSCs were administered to HDM challenged CATT₇ mice on day 14. ^{CATT77}MSCs were licensed with CATT₇ BMDM supernatant for 24 Hr prior to i.v. administration. The control group ^{KO}MSCs were generated by licensing MSCs with BMDM supernatant from MIF KO mice 24 Hr prior to i.v. administration. BAL was performed 4 Hr post final HDM challenge on day 18. A Total number of cells in the BAL was determined and differential cell counts were performed on the collected cells to determine the numbers of **B** eosinophils and **C** macrophages. Cytokine levels of **D** IL-4, **E** IL-5 and **F** IL-13 in the BAL fluid determined by ELISA. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=5-6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where *p<0.05.

4.4.9 Blocking COX-2 abrogates therapeutic efficacy of MIF licensed BM-MSCs

COX-2 is the rate-limiting enzyme involved in the synthesis of arachidonic acid to PGE2, a key mediator in the immunomodulatory effects of MSCs. To assess the role of COX-2 on MIF licensed MSCs we inhibited COX-2 with indomethacin. BM-MSCs were treated with indomethacin (10 µM) for 30 min. Following the 30 min pretreatment, cells were incubated with CATT₇ CM for 24 hours. To further validate the involvement of MIF in the improvement of MSC efficacy, we blocked CD74 signalling using anti-CD74 neutralising antibody. BM-MSCs were treated with anti-CD74 neutralising antibody (10 μ g/ml) or IgG1 isotype control (10 μ g/ml) for 30 min. Cells were then incubated with CATT₇ CM for 24 hours. Analysis of the BAL fluid cell counts showed that pre-treating BM-MSCs with indomethacin significantly reduces MIF licensed BM-MSCs ability to suppress immune cell infiltration. The indomethacin group experienced significantly higher numbers of immune cells, particularly eosinophils, in the BAL fluid compared to the control group (Fig. 4.9A, 4.9B). Additionally, the analysis of the Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid showed a significant increase in the levels of IL-13 (Fig. 4.9E) in the indomethacin group compared to the control. However, no difference was observed in IL-4 or IL-5 levels (Fig. 4.9C, 4.9D). Taken together, these results show that COX-2 is an important mediator in the enhancement of therapeutic efficacy associated with MIF licensing. Furthermore. blocking CD74 abrogates MIF licensed **BM-MSC** of immunosuppression. The anti-CD74 group displayed significantly higher numbers of eosinophils in the BAL fluid than the non-treated control (Fig. 4.9A, 4.B). Blocking CD74 abolished MIF licensed MSCs ability to reduce the levels of IL-13 in the BAL fluid (Fig. 4.9E). Similar trends were observed with in the levels of IL-4 and IL-5 yet not significant (Fig. 4.9C, 4.9D). Interestingly, we observed a significant difference in

eosinophil number between the indomethacin group and the anti-CD74 group (Fig. 9B). These data indicate that MIF enhances MSCs immunomodulatory capacity mainly through CD74 signalling to upregulate COX-2 production.



Figure 4.9. Blocking COX-2 abrogates ^{CATT7}MSC therapeutic efficacy.

BM-MSCs were pre-treated with indomethacin (10 μ M), anti-CD74 neutralising antibody (10 μ g/ml) or IgG1 isotype control (10 μ g/ml) 30 min before CATT₇ CM licensing. Licensed BM-MSCs were injected into CATT₇ mice on day 14 of the HDM-mediated allergic asthma model. BAL fluid was collected 4 hours post final challenge on day 18. A Total number of cells in the BAL was determined and differential cell counts were performed on the collected cells to determine the numbers of **B** eosinophils. Cytokine levels of **C** IL-4, **D** IL-5 and **E** IL-13 in the BAL fluid determined by ELISA. Data are presented as mean ± SEM; N=5-6 per group. Statistical analysis was carried out using one-way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test where **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001.

4.5 Discussion

Despite MSCs promising results in preclinical models of disease, MSC therapy has often yielded disappointing results in the clinical setting. A reason for this is the heterogeneity of humans and the complexity of severe disease. Patients with similar clinical presentations will respond differently due to factors such as the composition of their inflammatory disease microenvironment. Recent studies have shown that not all inflammatory microenvironments are equal and will dictate whether MSCs will be beneficial or further exacerbate inflammation (Islam et al., 2019). Abreu et al. exposed MSCs to BAL fluid from ARDS patients or other lung diseases such as cystic fibrosis (non-ARDS) (Abreu et al., 2019a). They found that exposure to non-ARDS BAL fluid was more effective at inducing anti-inflammatory phenotype in monocytes compared to exposure to ARDS BALF. The importance of the microenvironment was exemplified in a clinical trial which sought to determine the effect of allogenic bone marrow-derived MSCs in patients with moderate to severe COPD (Weiss et al., 2013). Analysis of all 62 patients who received 4 monthly infusions showed that MSC treatment had no significant effect on frequency of exacerbations or pulmonary function tests. However, post-hoc analysis revealed that MSC treatment was effective in a subset of patients (Weiss et al., 2021). Stratification into subgroups of high (≥ 4 mg/L) and low (≤ 4 mg/L) baseline CRP levels showed that MSC treatment resulted in significant improvements among patients with high baseline CRP levels. Patients with baseline CRP levels over 4 mg/L responded to MSC treatment with significant improvements in pulmonary function and exercise tolerance compared to placebo controls. To improve MSCs viability as a therapeutic there must be more efforts into the identification of subsets of patients more likely to respond to cell therapy i.e. those with more pronounced inflammatory profiles.

Firstly, we explored the effect of high and low levels of endogenous human MIF on MSC efficacy in a HDM model of allergic asthma.

Previous studies demonstrating the positive effects of MSC treatment in asthma models have mostly been performed on OVA sensitised mice (Abreu et al., 2013; Choi et al., 2022; Dai et al., 2018; de Castro et al., 2017; Hur et al., 2020; Lin et al., 2018; Malaquias et al., 2018; Mathias et al., 2013; Ou-Yang et al., 2011; Royce et al., 2019, 2017; Song et al., 2015; Yu and Chiang, 2018; Zhong et al., 2019). These studies have outlined MSCs ability to alleviate hallmark features of asthma, however, OVA models require sensitisation via the peritoneum in combination with the adjuvant alum to prime the immune response. Despite eliciting a strong Th2 immune response, systemic sensitisation with OVA occurs in the absence of pulmonary antigen presenting cells (Aun et al., 2017). This makes it difficult to elucidate the interactions between MSCs and stages of the innate immune response or their crosstalk with the airway epithelium. The use of HDM such as that used in our study or other clinically relevant allergens such as cockroach extract or the fungus Alternaria alternata elicit an immune response intranasally without the presence of an adjuvant (Maltby et al., 2017). The protease activity possessed by these allergens can directly damage the lung epithelium while the endotoxin presence in the allergen engages toll-like receptor (TLR) activity creating a clinically relevant disease microenvironment (Gregory and Lloyd, 2011). These processes trigger the release of alarmins such as IL-25, IL33 and TSLP from the epithelial cells to modulate the activation of DCs and Th2 cells. In turn driving the Th2 immune response mediated by Th2 cells and ILC2s (Drake et al., 2014; Hammad and Lambrecht, 2021; Lei et al., 2020). Therefore, the use of HDM permits the study of these innate immune processes that are otherwise not activated when using OVA making it a more suitable method to investigate the effect of MSCs on allergic asthma.
Furthermore, MSCs were injected intravenously via tail vein injection on day 14 of a 3-week HDM model in order to reproduce a clinically relevant situation, as lung inflammation and remodelling were established. Other studies exploring the effect of MSCs in allergic asthma models have used i.t. (Abreu et al., 2019b, 2018, 2013; Kim et al., 2022; Kitoko et al., 2018; Shin et al., 2021) or i.n. (Royce et al., 2019, 2017) routes of administration. These routes of administration have been shown to be more effective as they provide direct exposure to the site of injury. Shin et al. observed that administration of MSCs intratracheally, but not intravenously, significantly reduced IL-13 production in the lungs of Alternaria alternata challenged mice (Shin et al., 2021). The aforementioned studies have provided valuable information regarding the ability of MSCs to suppress Th2 inflammation, however, their route of administration means they are less informative with regards to the mechanism of action. Administration of cells i.v. is the most relevant route of delivery in the clinic therefore it is important to study the effects of systemic MSC treatment. MSCs administered i.v. have previously shown to be effective in some allergic asthma models (Cruz et al., 2015; Hur et al., 2020; Lathrop et al., 2014; Mathias et al., 2013; Zhong et al., 2019).

Our results show that BM-MSC treatment was highly effective in ameliorating airway inflammation in the high MIF expressing CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM. We observed that MSCs markedly reduced IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 in the BAL fluid and in turn abrogated pulmonary eosinophilia in CATT₇ group. Our data aligns with several papers in the literature demonstrating the ability of human MSCs to ameliorate eosinophil infiltration by reducing the levels of Th2 cytokines (Choi et al., 2022; Cruz et al., 2015; de Castro et al., 2017; Hur et al., 2020; Lin et al., 2018; Mathias et al., 2013).

In addition to ameliorating inflammation, we observed that BM-MSCs also improves features of airway remodelling in the CATT₇ mice. We observed a significant reduction in collagen deposition within the subepithelial space and a significant decrease in goblet cell hyperplasia. Interestingly, we did not see the same changes in the WT and the low MIF expressing CATT₅ mice suggesting that high levels of MIF were responsible for improving MSCs efficacy. The reduced efficacy of MSCs in the WT and CATT₅ mice is likely attributed to lack of inflammation present. A small therapeutic effect was observed with attenuated subepithelial collagen deposition and goblet cell hyperplasia, however, we detected little to no change in the number of infiltrating cells or Th2 cytokines following MSC administration into CATT₅ or WT mice. A reason for the lack of inflammation present could have been due to the strain of mice used. C57BL/6 mice such as the ones in our study are almost always used in the generation of transgenic and knockout mouse lines. C57BL/6 mice present more of a bias towards Th1 immunity compared to the more Th2 BALB/c strain which can result in a more subdued allergic reaction in response to environmental stimuli such as HDM (Fallon and Schwartz, 2020). There have been several instances where researchers also observed poor responses to MSC treatment of allergic airway inflammation in C57BL/6 mice. Kitoko et al. challenged C57BL/6 mice with HDM under the same protocol of 25 μ g of HDM 3 times a week for 3 weeks. 1x10⁵ BM-MSCs or adipose tissue-derived MSCs (AD-MSCs) were administered intratracheally one day after the final challenge and the mice were sacrificed either 3 or 7 days later. They observed no improvements in goblet cell hyperplasia or levels of the Th2 cytokines IL-4 and IL-5 with only marginal changes observed in immune cell infiltration following MSC administration (Kitoko et al., 2018). Furthermore, Abreu et al. only observed a small level of suppression following MSC treatment with no

changes in airway remodelling in OVA challenged C57BL/6 mice (Abreu et al., 2013). More recently, Castro et al. presented their findings on the requirement of at least 2 doses of human AD-MSCs to reverse airway remodelling and alleviate inflammation in HDM challenged C57BL/6 mice (Castro et al., 2020).

Current treatments of asthma include conventional treatments (inhaled corticosteroids and long acting β 2-adenoceptor agonists) and novel biologics (mepolizumab, benralizumab, and dupilumab) (Imanirad and Tabatabaian, 2022). These therapies aim to treat symptoms of asthma by targeting Th2 inflammation, however, do little in the way of reversing existing damage. We show that human MSC treatment is capable of ameliorating airway remodelling in CATT₇ mice by reducing subepithelial collagen deposition and goblet cell hyperplasia. This suggests that high levels of MIF may facilitate activation of MSCs improving their therapeutic efficacy and leading to reversal of airway remodelling. The literature surrounding MSCs effect on airway remodelling is conflicting. Overall, our data aligns with the majority of the current literature demonstrating that MSCs are able to attenuate airway remodelling by reducing collagen deposition and/ or goblet cell hyperplasia (Abreu et al., 2019b; Choi et al., 2022; de Castro et al., 2017; Mariñas-Pardo et al., 2014; Royce et al., 2019, 2017; Zhong et al., 2019). However, it has also been reported in the literature that MSCs are ineffective at ameliorating goblet cell hyperplasia (Abreu et al., 2018; Kitoko et al., 2018; Royce et al., 2019) or subepithelial collagen deposition (Dai et al., 2018; Mariñas-Pardo et al., 2014). A reason for these discrepancies could be down to source of MSCs. It is well documented that MSCs from different sources can behave in different ways and possess different immunomodulatory properties depending on the extracellular milleu (Hass et al., 2011). Kitoko et al. demonstrated the differences in bone marrow derived and adipose tissue derived murine MSC efficacy in a HDM

model of allergic asthma (Kitoko et al., 2018). They determined that bone marrow derived MSCs were more efficacious through their ability to reduce eosinophilia in the lung and increase IL-10 levels. Choi et al. came to similar conclusions with human MSCs where bone marrow derived MSCs were able to more effectively attenuate features of airway inflammation, remodelling and AHR in a chronic model of allergic asthma compared to adipose tissue derived MSCs (Choi et al., 2022). Other factors such as severity of model, time of infusion, MSC fitness, dosing, and route of administration may also be reasons for the contradictory results (Abreu et al., 2017).

In order for newly licensed biologics such as dupilumab to maintain efficacy and suppression of inflammation it requires administration every 2 weeks (Faverio et al., 2023). Although long term efficacy was not our focus, previous studies have demonstrated the long-term effects of MSC treatment. Mariñas-Pardo et al. demonstrated that the therapeutic effects of murine MSCs were sustained for at least 2 weeks after administration (Mariñas-Pardo et al., 2014). HDM was administered 3 times a week for 4 weeks prior to MSC administration and continued for the 2 weeks following. At the 6-week cut-off point the MSC treated mice had significantly lower numbers of eosinophils in the BAL fluid and an improvement in airway hyperresponsiveness compared to the non-treated group.

Therefore, to determine whether the increased efficacy observed in the CATT₇ mice was due to the MSCs being preferentially activated in the high MIF environment or if there was simply just a larger scale of disease to achieve statistical significance, we analysed their biodistribution. If the biodistribution was the same among the groups it would provide an indication that there was no preferential activation. However, we detected significantly higher numbers of MSCs in the lungs of CATT₇ compared to CATT₅ or littermate control 24 hours following administration. It is suggested that short-term effects of MSCs are mediated by their diverse secretome and the longerterm effects of MSC therapy are a result of direct interaction with other cell types (de Witte et al., 2017). Their biodistribution and retention time dictates which cells they interact with through paracrine or direct means. Previous studies conducted by our lab have shown that pre-licensing multipotent adult progenitor cells (MAPCs) with IFN- γ enhanced their retention in acute GvHD target organs in a humanised model of aGvHD (Carty et al., 2021). MAPCs are a population of postnatal cells isolated from the bone marrow which similar to MSCs have pro-reparative and immunomodulatory capacities. Enhanced MAPC retention was associated with improved overall therapeutic efficacy with improvement to survival rates and disease pathology. We suggest high levels of MIF activated MSCs increasing retention which contributed to their enhanced therapeutic efficacy. Increased longevity at the site of injury means they have a longer period to secrete soluble factors and interact with cells in the inflammatory microenvironment.

Interestingly, we observed no difference in cluster count within the lungs between the groups. This shows that there is no difference in dissemination of cells throughout lungs of the CATT₇ mice compared to the other groups. Suggesting that there is no preferential migration to different sites within the lung of the CATT₇ mice compared to the CATT₅ and WT mice. A recent study supports these data where MSC retention is increased in pulmonary vasculature following injury (Claire H. Masterson et al., 2021). They hypothesised that upregulation in adhesion molecules do not facilitate rolling but do play a role in retention following pulmonary entrapment. Unfortunately, we did not examine the effect of high levels of MIF on expression of ligands involved in adhesion.

To track the location of the MSCs *in vivo* the cells were labelled with a Qtracker labelling kit. In order for the CryoViz imaging system to quantify the number of labelled cells the fluorescent qDots are required to be tightly packed together within the cell to be detected (Luk et al., 2016). Only intact cells are picked up by the detection software and thus cells that have broken apart or phagocytosed go undetected. Low levels of autofluorescence in the lung meant we were able to accurately detect the number of labelled cells retained. However, the detection of the MSCs do not provide any information on their viability.

Taken together these data suggest that MSCs are more efficacious in the high MIF environment of CATT₇ mice. By investigating the effects of different concentrations of a human cytokine on the efficacy of human MSCs in a model of allergic asthma using a clinically relevant allergen we have identified a specific disease microenvironment which supports and enhances MSC efficacy. The use of our humanised model aims to provide a more accurate depiction of how human MSCs would interact in subsets of patients compared to conventional murine models. Despite exploring the effect of a human cytokine on human MSCs there are still limitations as we are unable to fully mimic clinical severe allergic asthma. However, these results may have implications in tailoring MSC treatment in cases of severe asthma. Our results have demonstrated that MSCs are less efficacious in low MIF environments. Patients with 5/5 or 6/6 haplotypes tend to have lower levels of circulating MIF and therefore may not respond as well to MSC treatment. Whereas patients with 7/7 or 8/8 haplotypes are more likely to have high levels of circulating MIF which may lead to greater MSC activation and enhanced therapeutic efficacy. Following on from the discovery that MSC administration into CATT₇ mice led to improved MSC efficacy we investigated strategies to use the high MIF microenvironment to potentiate the effects of MSCs. Past work in our lab has focussed on different licensing strategies of MSCs to enhance MSC efficacy. Previously, we have demonstrated how IFN-y licensing can improve MSC efficacy in a humanised model of acute GvHD and how they can be affected by endogenous factors such as peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) b ligands or treatments like cyclosporine A (Carty et al., 2021; Corbett et al., 2021). Previous studies have shown how licensing with pharmacological agents or endogenous factors can further enhance the effects of MSC therapy in preclinical models of asthma (Abreu et al., 2019b, 2018; Kim et al., 2022). We sought to investigate whether licensing MSCs with CM derived from the high MIF expressing CATT₇ mice could potentiate their immunomodulatory effects. Using a low MSC dose ($5x10^4$ cells) which failed to protect against HDMdriven allergic airway inflammation, we showed that licensing low dose MSCs with CATT₇ CM enhanced low dose MSC therapeutic efficacy. Our findings agree with the current literature as doses reported for the systemic administration of MSCs in preclinical models of asthma range from 1×10^6 to 1×10^5 cells per mouse (Shin et al., 2021; Zhong et al., 2019). CATT₇ licensed MSCs at a previously ineffective dose were able to significantly reduce the numbers of eosinophils in the bronchoalveolar space. Furthermore, we detected markedly lower levels of Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid. Licensing with BMDM CM from MIF knockout mice failed to restore MSCs immunosuppressive function suggesting that our findings were MIF specific.

One of the main criticisms of preclinical research is the use of doses which far exceed what would be reasonable in the clinic. Analysis of clinical trials using i.v. injection of MSCs reveals that the minimal effective dose used ranges from 1-2 million cells/kg (Kabat et al., 2019). Studies which have investigated the i.v. administration of MSCs in preclinical models of allergic asthma administer doses which equate to 4-40 million cells/kg with the majority at the higher end of the scale (Table 4.1). The efficacy observed with MIF licensed MSCs using 5×10^5 cells per mouse results in an effective dose of 2 million cells/kg. This shows that through MIF licensing we are able to restore MSC efficacy at a dose akin to what is used in clinical trials.

Model	Source	Number administered	Estimated Dose ^a Cells/kg	Ref
OVA	Human AD-MSC	6.25x10 ⁵	25x10 ⁶	(Choi et al., 2022)
OVA	Human BM- MSC	6.25x10 ⁵	25×10^{6}	(Choi et al., 2022)
HDM	Human AD-MSC	1×10^5 (2 doses)	$4x10^{6}$	(Castro et al., 2020)
OVA	Human BM- MSC	1x10 ⁶	40×10^{6}	(Malaquias et al., 2018)
OVA	Human ESC- MSC	1x10 ⁶	40×10^{6}	(Lin et al., 2018)
OVA	Human UC-MSC	1x10 ⁵	$4x10^{6}$	(Kwak et al., 2018)
Poly I:C				
OVA	Human AD-MSC	$1x10^{5}$	$4x10^{6}$	(de Castro et al., 2017)
OVA	Human UC-MSC	6x10 ⁵	$24x10^{6}$	(Hong et al., 2017)
Poly I:C				
AHE	Murine BM- MSC	1x10 ⁶	40×10^{6}	(Cruz et al., 2016)
HDM	Murine BM- MSC	5x10 ⁵	20×10^{6}	(Braza et al., 2016)
HDM	Murine BM- MSC	1x10 ⁶	40×10^{6}	(Duong et al., 2015)
AHE	Human BM- MSC	$1x10^{6}$	$40x10^{6}$	(Cruz et al., 2015)
OVA	Human BM- MSC	$1x10^{6}$	$40x10^{6}$	(Song et al., 2015)
HDM	Murine AD-MSC	3x10 ⁵	$12x10^{6}$	(Mariñas-Pardo et al., 2014)
AHE	Murine BM- MSC	1×10^{6}	40×10^{6}	(Lathrop et al., 2014)
OVA	Human BM- MSC	1x10 ⁶	40×10^{6}	(Mathias et al., 2013)

Table 4.1.	Systemic	administration	ı of MSCs in	preclinical	models of a	allergic asthma
	•/			1		

Footnote: ^aUnder the assumption that the mice used had an average weight of 25g

We then sought to elucidate the mechanisms involved. MIF mediated signal transduction is primarily initiated by binding to the classical receptor CD74 (Kang and Bucala, 2019). We showed that blocking CD74 on the surface of MSCs ultimately abolished their immunosuppressive abilities. These results not only reaffirmed that the licensing with CATT₇ CM was MIF mediated but also showed that these effects were through binding to CD74. MIF signal transduction through CD74 binding has been shown to initiate a range of signalling pathways which induce cell proliferation, resistance to apoptosis, and the promotion of repair (Bucala and Shachar, 2014; Farr et al., 2020; Imaoka et al., 2019; Klasen et al., 2018; Soppert et al., 2018). Furthermore, MIF binding to CD74 has been shown to activate cytosolic phospholipase A2 (cPLA₂). cPLA₂ is a critical component of the pro-inflammatory cascade and is shown to play a role in the suppression of glucocorticoid action (Mitchell et al., 1999). Moreover, cPLA₂ activation results in the mobilisation of arachidonic acid from membrane phospholipids which is a precursor to the synthesis of prostaglandins (Flaster et al., 2007). Interestingly MIF has also shown to upregulate COX-2 expression, a rate limiting step in the synthesis of prostaglandins such as PGE2 (Carli et al., 2009; Mitchell et al., 2002; Sampey et al., 2001). MIF has been shown to have no effect on the expression of COX-1 (Carli et al., 2009).

The COX-2/PGE2 pathway has been extensively documented as being one of the key mediators driving MSC immunomodulation. We hypothesised that the COX-2/PGE2 pathway could be involved in the restoration of MSCs immunomodulatory capacity following CATT₇ licensing. To investigate, we pre-treated MSCs with indomethacin prior to licensing. Indomethacin is a potent non-selective inhibitor of COX-1 and COX-2 (Sun et al., 2018). We showed that blocking COX-2 abrogated therapeutic efficacy of CATT₇ licensed MSCs. Interestingly we observed that blocking of COX-

2 via indomethacin had more pronounced effect than blocking CD74. COX-2 is constitutively expressed in human MSCs, therefore, inhibition with indomethacin also blocks basal COX-2 expression which will contribute to the therapeutic effects observed.

Taken together these data show that MIF licensing can improve MSC therapeutic efficacy through the upregulation of COX-2 which likely drives PGE2 production. Our data agrees with several studies in the literature which also reveal the ability of MIF to improve MSC efficacy *in vivo*. The Zhang group demonstrated the ability of MIF to improve MSC therapeutic efficacy by tranducing MSCs with a lentiviral vector containing *Mif* cDNA thus promoting MIF overexpression (Liu et al., 2020; Yuelin Zhang et al., 2019; Zhu et al., 2021). They demonstrate that MIF overexpression in MSCs can improve their therapeutic effects resulting in improved cardiac function in a myocardial infarct model. However, we have further demonstrated the effects of *ex vivo* MIF licensing on MSC therapeutic efficacy. We have also explored how exogenous MIF can prime MSCs by binding to CD74 and upregulating COX-2 expression thereby enhancing MSCs immunomodulatory abilities.

Taken together, these data have highlighted the importance of understanding the disease microenvironment prior to MSC administration. We have demonstrated that MSCs have propensity to be more effective in high MIF environments. MSCs were able to significantly attenuate inflammation in HDM challenged CATT₇ mice but not CATT₅ or WTs. We observed a significant reduction in airway eosinophilia as well as reduced levels of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 in the BAL fluid. Furthermore, MSCs were able to significantly improve airway remodelling through the ability to ameliorate

subepithelial collagen deposition and goblet cell hyperplasia. We discovered that MSCs were retained for longer in the high MIF environment meaning they had a longer time to release their secretome and influence the cells within the lung tissue. We also revealed that MIF can bind to CD74 and act as a licensing mediator to improve MSC therapeutic efficacy by upregulating COX-2 expression. The knowledge gained from this chapter can be used to further optimise MSCs as a therapy and provide a basis for future studies regarding the effects of MSCs on the immune response in high MIF environments such as in asthma patients exhibiting the CATT₇ polymorphism.

Chapter 5 Discussion

Following its discovery in the 1960s, macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) has shown to play a pivotal role in a range of inflammatory diseases. As a cytokine, its non-classical shape and lack of receptor redundancy allows MIF to drive inflammation by influencing its environment in a multitude of ways (Bloom et al., 2016). Initial studies on MIF focussed on its ability to regulate host inflammatory responses through the suppression of glucocorticoid action and amplify the inflammatory response by promoting expression of inflammatory mediators such as of TNF, IFN-γ, IL-1β, IL-2, IL-6, and IL-8 (Bernhagen et al., 1993; Calandra et al., 1995; Donnelly et al., 1997). MIF also possess chemokine-like characteristics through its ability to bind to chemokine receptors CXCR2, CXCR4, and CXCR7 to drive recruitment of leukocytes to sites of injury (Alampour-Rajabi et al., 2015; Klasen et al., 2014; Schwartz et al., 2009; Xu et al., 2015). Furthermore, MIF can also play a cytoprotective role by enhancing cell survival and promoting cellular proliferation (Ietta et al., 2018; Ohta et al., 2012; Soppert et al., 2018). Whilst MIF dysregulation can contribute to the pathogenesis of inflammatory disorders, we identified that the characteristics it possesses may actually enhance MSC fitness. Therefore, the aim of this thesis was to develop a better understanding of MIF's role in the regulation of inflammatory disorders and how MIF influences MSC efficacy within the disease microenvironment in vivo.

Firstly, this thesis has demonstrated the dominant role of MIF in both the pathogenesis of airway inflammation and airway remodelling in a HDM model of allergic asthma. We observed significantly higher levels of airway eosinophilia and Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid of CATT₇ mice compared to the CATT₅ group. Interestingly, we also observed signs of airway remodelling in the CATT₇ mice with excess ECM production in the form of subepithelial collagen deposition and significant goblet cell hyperplasia. Additionally, CATT₇ mice displayed airway hyperresponsiveness following methacholine challenge. The importance of this work is twofold. Firstly, for the first time we have shown that 7/7 transgenic mice with high levels of MIF develop an aggressive asthma phenotype with severe airway inflammation and remodelling. Current links between airway inflammation and airway remodelling are still ambiguous. However, our data suggest that airway remodelling may also be MIF dependent. Secondly, from a practical standpoint, we have generated a reproducible model capable of displaying hallmarks of airway remodelling with 9 instillations of HDM over 3 weeks. Typically, after 3 weeks of allergen exposure mice will present with signs of inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness but rarely remodelling as seen in our WT control mice. Normally, to observe features of airway remodelling such as subepithelial collagen deposition mice need to be subjected to allergen exposure over the course of 5-12 weeks (Woo et al., 2018). We have established a reproducible model emphasising the role of human MIF in the development of allergic asthma (Dunbar, Hawthorne et al, Accepted, FASEB J). Using high and low MIF expressing transgenic mice we have generated a MIF-dependent scale of inflammation which can be used to investigate the differences of disease microenvironment on MSC therapy. Previous studies investigating the role of MIF in asthma have focussed on blocking or knocking out MIF (Amano et al., 2007; Das et al., 2011; Kobayashi et al., 2006; Li et al., 2021; Mizue et al., 2005; Wang et al., 2006). Instead, we have introduced the novel method of using humanised mice expressing different clinically relevant haplotypes of the MIF CATT promoter polymorphism. Not only have we demonstrated that MIF drives the clinical features and pathology of asthma we have established the dominant role of MIF allelic variants in determining disease severity. Showing for the first time that the CATT₇ haplotype results in a more severe form of asthma. This data adds to the human genetic data and other supportive clinical studies of the MIF cytokine which associate the CATT₅ haplotype with milder disease (Baugh et al., 2002; Hizawa et al., 2004; Mizue et al., 2005), and the CATT₇ haplotype with more severe disease (Awandare et al., 2009; Benedek et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2018; Savva et al., 2016; Shin et al., 2022).

One of the primary aims of this thesis was to investigate the effect of high versus low MIF environments on MSC efficacy in a HDM model of allergic asthma. At the start of this project the effects of MIF on MSCs were largely unknown. Firstly, we demonstrated that MSCs possess the machinery to respond to MIF showing they constitutively express the main MIF receptors CD74, CXCR2, and CXCR4. We showed for the first time that MSCs are more efficacious in the severe high MIF expressing CATT₇ mice compared to the mild CATT₅ or WT. We demonstrated that MSCs were able to ameliorate Th2 inflammation by reducing the numbers of eosinophils and the levels of Th2 cytokines in the BAL fluid in the CATT7 mice. Furthermore, MSCs were able to more effectively ameliorate aspects of airway remodelling in a high MIF environment with significant reductions in subepithelial collagen deposition and goblet cell hyperplasia in the CATT₇ mice. We investigated several factors which could explain the enhanced efficacy of MSCs in the CATT₇ mice. Firstly, we showed how MIF can promote MSC migration in vitro through the engagement of the CXCR4 receptor. And whilst it is generally accepted that MSCs do not preferentially migrate to the lung but are instead trapped in the lung vasculature, previous studies have shown that strategies to increase interaction with the CXCR4 receptor on MSCs can increase therapeutic efficacy. Genetic manipulation of MSCs to overexpress CXCR4 has been shown to augment MSCs potential in myocardial infarct, acute lung injury, and local inflammation models (Hervás-Salcedo et al., 2021;

Yang et al., 2015; Zhang et al., 2008). These reports indicate that the enhanced MSC efficacy observed in the CATT₇ may result from the interaction of MIF with the CXCR4 receptor.

Secondly, we investigated the effect of MIF on MSC survival. Most studies involving MSCs and MIF focussed on the effect of MIF on MSC survival (Ohta et al., 2012; Palumbo et al., 2014; Xia et al., 2018, 2015b, 2015a; Xia and Hou, 2018). Among these studies they found that MIF was able to rescue rat MSCs from hypoxia/serum deprivation induced hypoxia (Xia et al., 2018, 2015a, 2015b). Unfortunately, we were unable to reproduce these results as hypoxia/serum deprivation was an insufficient method of inducing apoptosis in human MSCs (data not shown). Reports have shown human and rat MSCs to behave differently e.g., their ability to differentiate along osteogenic and chondrogenic lineages so it is feasible that there may also be differences in their susceptibility to apoptosis (Scuteri et al., 2014). Instead, we used staurosporine to induce apoptosis. STS is a highly potent inducer of apoptosis as it induces apoptosis through caspase-dependent and caspase independent mechanisms. MIF is thought to mediate apoptosis resistance through the regulation of P53 therefore using STS elicit the induction of apoptosis make it very difficult to show protection (Fukaya et al., 2016; Hudson et al., 1999; Leech et al., 2003; Mitchell et al., 2002). We showed that MIF may have a small protective effect on MSCs, we did not observe the same levels of protection observed in other papers (Gore et al., 2008; Li et al., 2019; Nguyen et al., 2003). Our data indicate that resistance to apoptosis is unlikely to be responsible for the enhanced efficacy observed in the CATT₇ mice.

Overexpression of MIF has been reported in several cancer types where it has been shown to drive cancer progression (Kindt et al., 2016). Modulating cellular proliferation has been reported to be one of the mechanisms behind MIF driven carcinogenesis. MIF has been shown to drive the proliferation of cells in hepatocellular carcinomas, non-small-cell lung carcinomas, human melanoma, and head and neck squamous cell carcinomas (Cao et al., 2021; Guo et al., 2013; Huang et al., 2014; Oliveira et al., 2014; Utispan and Koontongkaew, 2021; Wirtz et al., 2021). The ability of MIF to promote proliferation has also been shown to be beneficial by inducing proliferation of neural stem/progenitor cells to stimulate neurogenesis (Ohta et al., 2012; Zhang et al., 2013). We showed for the first time that MIF can enhance MSC expansion in vitro. We also investigated how MIF might be promoting the expansion of MSCs. We observed that exposure of MSCs to CATT₇ CM induced the expression of pAkt. Unfortunately we were not able to show that this was MIF specific as incubation with SCD-19 prior to exposure did not abrogate pAkt expression. This appears to be due to the slew of other factors likely present within the CATT₇ CM leading to changes in protein expression, however, seem to not lead to any functional changes. Despite this lack of specificity, our data aligns with the literature which suggests that activation of P13K/Akt signalling pathway is responsible for MIF driven proliferation (Cao et al., 2021; Cui et al., 2016; Oliveira et al., 2014). Cui et al. demonstrates that pre-treatment with MK-2206, an Akt inhibitor, or LY294002, a PI3K inhibitor, can block MIF induced cardiac stem cell proliferation (Cui et al., 2016). The PI3K/Akt signalling pathway does not appear to be the sole driver of MIF induced proliferation as Cui et al. also showed that incubation with compound c, an AMPK inhibitor, also abrogated MIF's proliferative effects. Nevertheless, the ability of MIF to enhance MSC expansion may have partly contributed to the increased numbers of MSCs detected in the lungs of CATT₇ mice 24 Hr post administration. It is possible that exposure of MSCs to MIF within the inflammatory microenvironment drove MSC expansion leading to the increased retention and number of MSCs in the lungs CATT₇ mice compared to the CATT₅ and wildtype mice.

This is important as the more MSCs present for longer at the site of inflammation means there is a greater release of the MSC secretome to modulate the surroundings, thus making MSCs more efficacious in the CATT₇ microenvironment. Our results highlighted the importance of understanding the disease microenvironment and for the first time showed how MSCs are more efficacious in niches with high MIF.

Using the *in vitro* data generated which demonstrated how MIF can increase MSC fitness and based on our lab's expertise in licensing we decided to assess the effect of MIF exposure on MSCs prior to administration *in vivo*. We first attempted to license MSCs with CATT₇ CM prior to administration into WT mice. We found that MIF licensing was unable to enhance MSC efficacy in this model. Instead, using a low MSC dose (5x10⁴ cells) which failed to protect against HDM-driven allergic airway inflammation, we showed that pre-licensing low dose MSCs with CATT₇ CM could restore their anti-inflammatory ability, revealing a novel licensing strategy. We demonstrated the ability for MIF licensing to enhance MSC efficacy within the dose range commonly used in clinical trials (Kabat et al., 2019). To ensure these effects were MIF specific we pre-treated MSCs with an anti-CD74 antibody which nullified the licensing effects.

COX-2 is a key mediator of MSC directed immunosuppression due to its central role in the synthesis of PGE2. PGE2 can elicit immunosuppression in a range of ways modulate the maturation of dendritic cells, suppress proliferation of activated T cells, and drive the differentiation of macrophages into an immunosuppressive phenotype (English et al., 2009; Kulesza et al., 2023). However, the upregulation of COX-2 has been shown to induce a pro-inflammatory phenotype in other cellular contexts promoting inflammatory oedema, nervous injury and endometriotic lesions (Carli et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2011). Previous reports showed MIF alone can activate synoviocytes in rheumatoid arthritis, ectopic endometrial cells, spinal microglia, and astrocytes to upregulate the expression of COX-2 and PGE2 production (Carli et al., 2009; Sampey et al., 2001; Wang et al., 2011; Yuxin Zhang et al., 2019). We found that human MIF could also evoke COX-2 expression in human MSCs. To ascertain whether the upregulation of COX-2 resulted in enhanced immunosuppression we cocultured CATT₇ simulated MSCs with PBMCs activated with CD3/CD28 T cell activator mix. We discovered that MIF pre-treatment enhanced MSCs ability to suppress T cells which was abrogated in the presence of MIF inhibitor SCD-19. For the first time we demonstrate the ability for MIF to upregulate COX-2 expression in MSCs leading to enhanced immunomodulatory properties. These results appear to be specific to the MIF mediated upregulation of COX-2 expression which likely induced PGE2 production as we detected no changes in IDO production following exposure. Therefore, to elucidate whether COX-2 was responsible for mediating the therapeutic effects following MIF licensing we blocked COX-2 with indomethacin prior to administration. We found that indomethacin abrogated the therapeutic effects driven by MIF licensing providing mechanistic evidence that MIF licensing enhances therapeutic efficacy through the modulation of COX-2. These data align with the current literature which state that MIF is able to facilitate COX-2 and PGE2 production and highlight the role of the COX-2/PGE2 axis in the regulation of MSC immunomodulation (Abreu et al., 2018; Kulesza et al., 2023; Yuxin Zhang et al., 2019).

The discrepancies observed between the efficacy of MIF licensed MSCs in CATT₇ and WT mice may be explained by the immunosuppression results obtained previously. In chapter 3 we observed that MIF exposure can increase COX-2 expression in MSCs, however, maximal stimulation of COX-2 expression is not achieved. This was observed when we exposed MSCs to CATT₇ CM and TNF- α . This dual stimulation was not redundant and in fact amplified the percentage of COX-2 expressing MSCs and COX-2 MFI. We believe that in our CATT₇ mice MIF licensing initially enhances COX-2 expression but the MSCs then receive a second hit of cytokines following administration which further amplifies COX-2 production resulting in immunosuppression. Conversely, we believe that there is insufficient inflammation present in the lungs of WT mice to amplify COX-2 expression resulting in a lack of immunosuppression.

In this study we have found BM-MSCs to be effective at alleviating hallmark features of asthma in a model of severe allergic asthma through the upregulation of COX-2. However, we did not directly examine how MSCs carried out their effects on a cellular level. The most obvious effect of MSC administration into a HDM induced model of allergic asthma was the capacity to ameliorate pulmonary eosinophilia. To date, there have been no studies that have shown the ability for MSCs to directly interact with and suppress eosinophils. Instead, MSCs have been shown to interact with other cells within the inflammatory microenvironment leading to the depletion of proinflammatory signals which drive eosinophil recruitment, activation, and survival. Dendritic cells play an essential role in the development of allergic asthma. DCs are specialised antigen-presenting cells which migrate to draining lymph nodes to initiate the Th2 response (Sakurai et al., 2021). MSCs have been shown to attenuate immune responses in asthma by directly influencing dendritic cells (Cahill et al., 2015; Duong et al., 2015; Zeng et al., 2015). MSCs can alter the function of lung DCs by suppressing their ability to migrate to mediastinal lymph nodes. Additionally, they have been shown to inhibit DC activation and maturation during the effector phase of allergic airway inflammation (Duong et al., 2015; Zeng et al., 2015). Furthermore, MSCs have been shown to dampen the inflammatory response by inducing differentiation of DCs into a tolerogenic phenotype. DCregs have been shown to induce Treg differentiation and upregulate IL-10 (Cahill et al., 2015). It is reported that PGE2 produced by MSCs is responsible for these immunomodulatory effects as DC differentiation and function is restored in the presence of PGE2 inhibitor NS-398 (Spaggiari et al., 2009; Spaggiari and Moretta, 2013). We hypothesise that the anti-inflammatory effects observed when MSCs are subjected to high levels of MIF may be partly attributed to the modulation of dendritic cells.

Our work has focussed on administration of MSCs when there is persistent airway inflammation and features of airway remodelling has been established. We administered MSCs at day 14 of our acute severe asthma model rather than other studies which administer at day 0 (Ou-Yang et al., 2011; Shin et al., 2021; Sun et al., 2012). This approach provides greater insight into the effectiveness of MSC therapy in asthma patients as treatment would most likely only be used in severe persistent cases. Studies have shown that the cells involved in orchestrating airway inflammation changes as the asthmatic phenotype develops. Instead of Th2 cells being the chief producers of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 within the disease microenvironment it has been shown that ILC2s contribute to the development of experimental asthma (Christianson et al., 2015; Halim et al., 2012). The production of Th2 cytokines makes ILC2s a critical mediator in not only airway inflammation through the maturation of DCs and the initiation of the adaptive immune response but also to lung remodelling as IL-4

and IL-13 can induce airway hyperresponsiveness and goblet cell hyperplasia (Halim et al., 2016, 2014; Winkler et al., 2019). The ability for MIF licensed MSCs to markedly reduce the levels of IL-4 and IL-13 in the BALF fluid could be attributed to the suppression of ILC2 activity. This hypothesis would agree with the existing literature on MSCs and ILC2s where EVs derived from MSCs can impair ILC2 function (Fang et al., 2020; Shin et al., 2021). Where, exposure to MSC derived EVs results in a reduction in IL-13+ ILC2s in PBMCs from allergic rhinitis patients. Interestingly, this could be mediated by PGE2 as ILC2s constitutively express PGE2 receptors EP2 and EP4. The binding of PGE2 to these receptors has been shown to suppress human ILC2 cytokine production and proliferation.

Furthermore, one of the most documented mechanisms of MSC immunomodulation is the ability to polarise macrophages into an anti-inflammatory M2 like phenotype. However, under the previous M1 M2 framework macrophages in asthma were considered M2 as they are associated with Th2 inflammation and thought to play a role in would healing. Using polarisation markers that are indicative of macrophage functions we now know that macrophages in asthma patients experience impaired efferocytosis and fewer macrophages express IL-10 (Draijer et al., 2017; Huynh et al., 2005).

Upon treatment with MSCs we did not observe a change in the number of alveolar macrophages obtained from the BAL fluid compared to HDM only. The current literature on the effect of MSCs on macrophage number appears to be inconsistent. Some studies observe an increase in the number of alveolar macrophages (Kim et al., 2022; Mathias et al., 2013; Ren et al., 2021), whilst others agree with our findings that there is no change (Braza et al., 2016; Song et al., 2015). What does appear consistent

is the ability of MSCs to polarise macrophages towards an immunosuppressive phenotype. Studies have shown that MSC administration in mouse models of asthma is dependent on macrophage-mediated induction of IL-10 production from macrophages and other cell sources (Abreu et al., 2019b, 2018; Braza et al., 2016; Kim et al., 2022; Mathias et al., 2013). By doing this it is hypothesised that MSCs generate a tolerogenic environment to counterbalance the antigen-mediated airway inflammation. It has been shown that the COX-2/PGE2 axis is also involved in MSC mediated polarisation of macrophages through the binding to EP4 (Cao et al., 2020; Ortiz-Virumbrales et al., 2020; Vasandan et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2021). These studies indicate that the upregulation of COX-2 because of MIF licensing may have improved therapeutic efficacy through the polarisation of alveolar macrophages towards an immunosuppressive phenotype.

However, it is important to note that MSCs could have induced the immunosuppressive effects following phagocytosis/efferocytosis by macrophages. As stated previously, it is believed that MSCs initially modulate the inflammatory microenvironment through the secretion of immunomodulatory factors such as PGE2. They are then thought to modulate cellular metabolism of professional phagocytes following phagocytosis/efferocytosis resulting in longer-term immunosuppression (Braza et al., 2016; Pang et al., 2021; Witte et al., 2018). Due to the small numbers of MIF licensed MSCs administered in our model it is unlikely that the MIF-induced upregulation of COX-2 was wholly responsible for the therapeutic effects observed. And whilst the interaction between MSCs and macrophages was beyond the scope of this study it is very possible that MIF licensing may have enhanced macrophage reprogramming following uptake.

In the wider context this thesis has provided insight into the complex role of MIF in allergic asthma. We demonstrated how the CATT polymorphism can influence MIF production and for the first time how it can influence the severity of asthma. Furthermore, we identified that MSCs are preferentially activated in high MIF environments leading to enhanced therapeutic efficacy. The identification of MSCs to have enhanced functions in HDM challenged CATT₇ mice has wider implications than just the treatment of asthma. The CATT₇ subvariant in humans has been shown to increase disease severity in a range of inflammatory disorders including rheumatoid arthritis (Baugh et al., 2002; Radstake et al., 2005). To date clinical trials involving MSC treatment of rheumatoid arthritis have shown promising results however the response rates are quite low (20-45%) (Álvaro-Gracia et al., 2017; Sarsenova et al., 2021). Identification of patients expressing high CATT polymorphisms may indicate which patients will respond and improve response rates. Finally, we have presented a novel licensing strategy for MSCs which improves their therapeutic efficacy through the upregulation of COX-2 expression.

However, this thesis has come with some limitations which should be addressed. The main criticism of the research presented is the low numbers of readouts used to depict the pathophysiology observed in the HDM model of allergic airway inflammation. Due to lack of resources and availability of mice we could only focus on the core aspects of allergic airway inflammation such as differential cell counts from the BAL fluid, prototypical Th2 cytokines, and analysis of lung mechanics. Ideally, we would have also analysed other cytokines elevated in Th2 disease such as IL-9 and eotaxin or those involved in the sensitisation phase including IL-25, IL-33 and TSLP.

Obtaining these data would have provided insight on whether different MIF allelic variants are important during the early phases of asthma pathophysiology or whether the presence of high levels of MIF exacerbates the disease during the effector phase. The BAL fluid was the primary focus of this research due to how easy it is to process. Alternatively, we could have taken lung homogenates instead. This would have allowed us to build a larger picture of the state of the lung as we could have analysed alveolar cells, bronchial cells and interstitial macrophages. Furthermore, lysates for western blot could have been generated from homogenates to analyse eosinophilic proteins or cell death pathways. We did homogenise single lobes to extract RNA for qPCR analysis, however, we were unable to generate any consistent data. Additional readouts which may have improved our data would be the study of total IgE and HDM-specific IgE in the serum. IgE plays an integral role in antigen presentation and degranulation of basophils and mast cells which may have improved our understanding of how high levels of MIF results in severe allergic airway inflammation and mechanisms by which MSCs can reduce this.

To investigate the influence of MIF on MSCs we used CM from BMDMs of CATT₇ mice. The supernatants used were analysed for MIF levels prior to being used, however, we did not analyse other factors which might have also been present. It is likely that the CM contained a range of cytokines and growth factors which will have also had an impact on MSC responses. We attempted to mitigate any effects and ensure the results we observed were MIF specific by using SCD-19 or ISO-1 to block MIF activity *in vitro*. Moreover, *in vivo* we licensed MSCs with CM from MIF KO mice and used an anti-CD74 neutralising antibody to block MIF binding to the CD74 receptor. The use of ultrafiltration spin filters could have been used to filter out some of the confounders present in the supernatants. Despite showing that MIF can enhance

COX-2 expression *in vitro* leading to enhanced suppression of T cell proliferation and that blocking COX-2 with indomethacin abrogates the therapeutic effects of MIF licensed MSCs *in vivo* we did not measure PGE2 production. Lastly, this study would have benefitted from the use of asthma patient samples. MIF has been shown to be upregulated in the BAL fluid, serum and sputum of asthma patients. Genotyping of such samples to determine the number of CATT repeats and exposure to MSCs would allow us to further probe the effects of human MIF on MSC therapeutic efficacy.

In the future we plan to look more closely at the interactions between MSCs and immune cells in a high microenvironment. This includes the use of chlodronate liposomes to deplete alveolar macrophages and to examine the numbers of IL-4+IL-13+ ILC2s following administration of MIF licensed MSCs.

However, despite the limitations of this thesis we have further developed our understanding on how MIF can affect MSC efficacy. These could have implications particularly in the design of future clinical trials involving MSCs and asthma. We have identified that MSCs are more efficacious in CATT₇ mice where the levels of MIF are higher. We speculate that stratification of patients based on the number of CATT repeats prior to MSC treatment may lower the risk of failure and bring MSC-based therapies a step closer to regulatory approval. **Chapter 6 Bibliography**

- Abel, A.M., Yang, C., Thakar, M.S., Malarkannan, S., 2018. Natural Killer Cells: Development, Maturation, and Clinical Utilization. Front. Immunol. 9, 1869. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.01869
- Abreu, S.C., Antunes, M.A., de Castro, J.C., de Oliveira, M.V., Bandeira, E., Ornellas, D.S., Diaz, B.L., Morales, M.M., Xisto, D.G., Rocco, P.R.M., 2013. Bone marrow-derived mononuclear cells vs. mesenchymal stromal cells in experimental allergic asthma. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 187, 190–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resp.2013.03.014
- Abreu, S.C., Antunes, M.A., Xisto, D.G., Cruz, F.F., Branco, V.C., Bandeira, E., Zola Kitoko, J., de Araújo, A.F., Dellatorre-Texeira, L., Olsen, P.C., Weiss, D.J., Diaz, B.L., Morales, M.M., Rocco, P.R.M., 2017. Bone Marrow, Adipose, and Lung Tissue-Derived Murine Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Release Different Mediators and Differentially Affect Airway and Lung Parenchyma in Experimental Asthma. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 6, 1557–1567. https://doi.org/10.1002/sctm.16-0398
- Abreu, S.C., Lopes-Pacheco, M., da Silva, A.L., Xisto, D.G., de Oliveira, T.B., Kitoko, J.Z., de Castro, L.L., Amorim, N.R., Martins, V., Silva, L.H.A., Gonçalves-de-Albuquerque, C.F., de Castro Faria-Neto, H.C., Olsen, P.C., Weiss, D.J., Morales, M.M., Diaz, B.L., Rocco, P.R.M., 2018. Eicosapentaenoic Acid Enhances the Effects of Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Therapy in Experimental Allergic Asthma. Front. Immunol. 9, 1147. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.01147
- Abreu, S.C., Rolandsson Enes, S., Dearborn, J., Goodwin, M., Coffey, A., Borg, Z.D., Dos Santos, C.C., Wargo, M.J., Cruz, F.F., Loi, R., DeSarno, M., Ashikaga, T., Antunes, M.A., Rocco, P.R.M., Liu, K.D., Lee, J.-W., Matthay, M.A., McKenna, D.H., Weiss, D.J., 2019a. Lung inflammatory environments differentially alter mesenchymal stromal cell behavior. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 317, L823–L831. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajplung.00263.2019
- Abreu, S.C., Xisto, D.G., de Oliveira, T.B., Blanco, N.G., de Castro, L.L., Kitoko, J.Z., Olsen, P.C., Lopes-Pacheco, M., Morales, M.M., Weiss, D.J., Rocco, P.R.M., 2019b. Serum from Asthmatic Mice Potentiates the Therapeutic Effects of Mesenchymal Stromal Cells in Experimental Allergic Asthma. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 8, 301–312. https://doi.org/10.1002/sctm.18-0056
- Akiyama, K., Chen, C., Wang, D., Xu, X., Qu, C., Yamaza, T., Cai, T., Chen, W., Sun, L., Shi, S., 2012. Mesenchymal-stem-cell-induced immunoregulation involves FAS-ligand-/FAS-mediated T cell apoptosis. Cell Stem Cell 10, 544–555. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stem.2012.03.007

- Al-Abed, Y., Dabideen, D., Aljabari, B., Valster, A., Messmer, D., Ochani, M., Tanovic, M., Ochani, K., Bacher, M., Nicoletti, F., Metz, C., Pavlov, V.A., Miller, E.J., Tracey, K.J., 2005. ISO-1 binding to the tautomerase active site of MIF inhibits its pro-inflammatory activity and increases survival in severe sepsis. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 36541–36544. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.C500243200
- Al-Abed, Y., VanPatten, S., 2011. MIF as a disease target: ISO-1 as a proof-of-concept therapeutic. Future Med. Chem. 3, 45–63. https://doi.org/10.4155/fmc.10.281
- Alampour-Rajabi, S., El Bounkari, O., Rot, A., Müller-Newen, G., Bachelerie, F., Gawaz, M., Weber, C., Schober, A., Bernhagen, J., 2015. MIF interacts with CXCR7 to promote receptor internalization, ERK1/2 and ZAP-70 signaling, and lymphocyte chemotaxis. FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 29, 4497–4511. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.15-273904
- Alessandrini, F., Musiol, S., Schneider, E., Blanco-Pérez, F., Albrecht, M., 2020. Mimicking Antigen-Driven Asthma in Rodent Models—How Close Can We Get? Front. Immunol. 11.
- Alexeev, V., Donahue, A., Uitto, J., Igoucheva, O., 2013. Analysis of chemotactic molecules in bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells and the skin: Ccl27-Ccr10 axis as a basis for targeting to cutaneous tissues. Cytotherapy 15, 171-184.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcyt.2012.11.006
- Allam, V.S.R.R., Pavlidis, S., Liu, G., Kermani, N.Z., Simpson, J., To, J., Donnelly, S., Guo, Y.-K., Hansbro, P.M., Phipps, S., Morand, E.F., Djukanovic, R., Sterk, P., Chung, K.F., Adcock, I., Harris, J., Sukkar, M.B., 2022. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor promotes glucocorticoid resistance of neutrophilic inflammation in a murine model of severe asthma. Thorax thoraxjnl-2021-218555. https://doi.org/10.1136/thorax-2021-218555
- Al-Muhsen, S., Johnson, J.R., Hamid, Q., 2011. Remodeling in asthma. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 128, 451–462; quiz 463–464. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2011.04.047
- Álvaro-Gracia, J.M., Jover, J.A., García-Vicuña, R., Carreño, L., Alonso, A., Marsal, S., Blanco, F., Martínez-Taboada, V.M., Taylor, P., Martín-Martín, C., DelaRosa, O., Tagarro, I., Díaz-González, F., 2017. Intravenous administration of expanded allogeneic adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells in refractory rheumatoid arthritis (Cx611): results of a multicentre, dose escalation, randomised, single-blind, placebo-controlled phase Ib/IIa clinical trial. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 76, 196–202. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-208918
- Amano, T., Nishihira, J., Miki, I., 2007. Blockade of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) prevents the antigen-induced response in a murine model of

allergic airway inflammation. Inflamm. Res. Off. J. Eur. Histamine Res. Soc. Al 56, 24–31. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00011-007-5184-9

- Ashton, B.A., Allen, T.D., Howlett, C.R., Eaglesom, C.C., Hattori, A., Owen, M., 1980. Formation of bone and cartilage by marrow stromal cells in diffusion chambers in vivo. Clin. Orthop. 294–307.
- Atochina, E.N., Beers, M.F., Tomer, Y., Scanlon, S.T., Russo, S.J., Panettieri, R.A., Haczku, A., 2003. Attenuated allergic airway hyperresponsiveness in C57BL/6 mice is associated with enhanced surfactant protein (SP)-D production following allergic sensitization. Respir. Res. 4, 15. https://doi.org/10.1186/1465-9921-4-15
- Aun, M.V., Bonamichi-Santos, R., Arantes-Costa, F.M., Kalil, J., Giavina-Bianchi, P., 2017. Animal models of asthma: utility and limitations. J. Asthma Allergy 10, 293–301. https://doi.org/10.2147/JAA.S121092
- Avalos-Navarro, G., Del Toro-Arreola, A., Daneri-Navarro, A., Quintero-Ramos, A., Bautista-Herrera, L.A., Franco Topete, R.A., Anaya Macias, B.U., Javalera Castro, D.I., Morán-Mendoza, A. de J., Oceguera-Villanueva, A., Topete-Camacho, A., Muñoz-Valle, J.F., 2020. Association of the genetic variants (-794 CATT5-8 and -173 G > C) of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) with higher soluble levels of MIF and TNFα in women with breast cancer. J. Clin. Lab. Anal. 34, e23209. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcla.23209
- Awandare, G.A., Martinson, J.J., Were, T., Ouma, C., Davenport, G.C., Ong'echa, J.M., Wang, W.K., Leng, L., Ferrell, R.E., Bucala, R., Perkins, D.J., 2009. MIGRATION **INHIBITORY** MACROPHAGE FACTOR (MIF) PROMOTER POLYMORPHISMS AND SUSCEPTIBILITY TO SEVERE Infect. Dis. MALARIAL ANEMIA. J. 200, 629-637. https://doi.org/10.1086/600894
- Azevedo, R.I., Minskaia, E., Fernandes-Platzgummer, A., Vieira, A.I.S., da Silva, C.L., Cabral, J.M.S., Lacerda, J.F., 2020. Mesenchymal stromal cells induce regulatory T cells via epigenetic conversion of human conventional CD4 T cells in vitro. STEM CELLS 38, 1007–1019. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.3185
- Bab, I., Ashton, B.A., Gazit, D., Marx, G., Williamson, M.C., Owen, M.E., 1986. Kinetics and differentiation of marrow stromal cells in diffusion chambers in vivo. J. Cell Sci. 84, 139–151. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.84.1.139
- Babajani, A., Soltani, P., Jamshidi, E., Farjoo, M.H., Niknejad, H., 2020. Recent Advances on Drug-Loaded Mesenchymal Stem Cells With Anti-neoplastic Agents for Targeted Treatment of Cancer. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8.

- Bacher, M., Metz, C.N., Calandra, T., Mayer, K., Chesney, J., Lohoff, M., Gemsa, D., Donnelly, T., Bucala, R., 1996. An essential regulatory role for macrophage migration inhibitory factor in T-cell activation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 93, 7849–7854. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.93.15.7849
- Bai, M., Zhang, L., Fu, B., Bai, J., Zhang, Y., Cai, G., Bai, X., Feng, Z., Sun, S., Chen, X., 2018. IL-17A improves the efficacy of mesenchymal stem cells in ischemic-reperfusion renal injury by increasing Treg percentages by the COX-2/PGE2 pathway. Kidney Int. 93, 814–825. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.kint.2017.08.030
- Baldari, S., Di Rocco, G., Piccoli, M., Pozzobon, M., Muraca, M., Toietta, G., 2017. Challenges and Strategies for Improving the Regenerative Effects of Mesenchymal Stromal Cell-Based Therapies. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 18, 2087. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms18102087
- Baratelli, F., Lin, Y., Zhu, L., Yang, S.-C., Heuzé-Vourc'h, N., Zeng, G., Reckamp, K., Dohadwala, M., Sharma, S., Dubinett, S.M., 2005. Prostaglandin E2 induces FOXP3 gene expression and T regulatory cell function in human CD4+ T cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 175, 1483–1490. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.175.3.1483
- Baudry, N., Starck, J., Aussel, C., Lund, K., Aletti, M., Duranteau, J., Banzet, S., Lataillade, J.-J., Vicaut, E., Peltzer, J., 2019. Effect of Preconditioned Mesenchymal Stromal Cells on Early Microvascular Disturbance in a Mouse Sepsis Model. Stem Cells Dev. 28, 1595–1606. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2019.0134
- Baugh, J.A., Chitnis, S., Donnelly, S.C., Monteiro, J., Lin, X., Plant, B.J., Wolfe, F., Gregersen, P.K., Bucala, R., 2002. A functional promoter polymorphism in the macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) gene associated with disease severity in rheumatoid arthritis. Genes Immun. 3, 170–176. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.gene.6363867
- Belmokhtar, C.A., Hillion, J., Ségal-Bendirdjian, E., 2001. Staurosporine induces apoptosis through both caspase-dependent and caspase-independent mechanisms. Oncogene 20, 3354–3362. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.onc.1204436
- Benedek, G., Meza-Romero, R., Jordan, K., Zhang, Y., Nguyen, H., Kent, G., Li, J., Siu, E., Frazer, J., Piecychna, M., Du, X., Sreih, A., Leng, L., Wiedrick, J., Caillier, S.J., Offner, H., Oksenberg, J.R., Yadav, V., Bourdette, D., Bucala, R., Vandenbark, A.A., 2017. MIF and D-DT are potential disease severity modifiers in male MS subjects. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 114, E8421– E8429. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1712288114

- Bernhagen, J., Calandra, T., Mitchell, R.A., Martin, S.B., Tracey, K.J., Voelter, W., Manogue, K.R., Cerami, A., Bucala, R., 1993. MIF is a pituitary-derived cytokine that potentiates lethal endotoxaemia. Nature 365, 756–759. https://doi.org/10.1038/365756a0
- Bernhagen, J., Krohn, R., Lue, H., Gregory, J.L., Zernecke, A., Koenen, R.R., Dewor, M., Georgiev, I., Schober, A., Leng, L., Kooistra, T., Fingerle-Rowson, G., Ghezzi, P., Kleemann, R., McColl, S.R., Bucala, R., Hickey, M.J., Weber, C., 2007. MIF is a noncognate ligand of CXC chemokine receptors in inflammatory and atherogenic cell recruitment. Nat. Med. 13, 587–596. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm1567
- Bertini, R., Allegretti, M., Bizzarri, C., Moriconi, A., Locati, M., Zampella, G., Cervellera, M.N., Di Cioccio, V., Cesta, M.C., Galliera, E., Martinez, F.O., Di Bitondo, R., Troiani, G., Sabbatini, V., D'Anniballe, G., Anacardio, R., Cutrin, J.C., Cavalieri, B., Mainiero, F., Strippoli, R., Villa, P., Di Girolamo, M., Martin, F., Gentile, M., Santoni, A., Corda, D., Poli, G., Mantovani, A., Ghezzi, P., Colotta, F., 2004. Noncompetitive allosteric inhibitors of the inflammatory chemokine receptors CXCR1 and CXCR2: Prevention of reperfusion injury. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 101, 11791–11796. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0402090101
- Bhakta, S., Hong, P., Koc, O., 2006. The surface adhesion molecule CXCR4 stimulates mesenchymal stem cell migration to stromal cell-derived factor-1 in vitro but does not decrease apoptosis under serum deprivation. Cardiovasc. Revascularization Med. Mol. Interv. 7, 19–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carrev.2005.10.008
- Bleecker, E.R., FitzGerald, J.M., Chanez, P., Papi, A., Weinstein, S.F., Barker, P., Sproule, S., Gilmartin, G., Aurivillius, M., Werkström, V., Goldman, M., SIROCCO study investigators, 2016. Efficacy and safety of benralizumab for patients with severe asthma uncontrolled with high-dosage inhaled corticosteroids and long-acting β2-agonists (SIROCCO): a randomised, multicentre, placebo-controlled phase 3 trial. Lancet Lond. Engl. 388, 2115– 2127. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31324-1
- Bloom, B.R., Bennett, B., 1966. Mechanism of a reaction in vitro associated with delayed-type hypersensitivity. Science 153, 80–82. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.153.3731.80
- Bloom, J., Sun, S., Al-Abed, Y., 2016. MIF, a controversial cytokine: a review of structural features, challenges, and opportunities for drug development. Expert Opin. Ther. Targets 20, 1463–1475.

- Boland, L., Burand, A.J., Brown, A.J., Boyt, D., Lira, V.A., Ankrum, J.A., 2018. IFNγ and TNF-α Pre-licensing Protects Mesenchymal Stromal Cells from the Proinflammatory Effects of Palmitate. Mol. Ther. 26, 860–873. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymthe.2017.12.013
- Boucherat, O., Boczkowski, J., Jeannotte, L., Delacourt, C., 2013. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of goblet cell metaplasia in the respiratory airways. Exp. Lung Res. 39, 207–216. https://doi.org/10.3109/01902148.2013.791733
- Boyt, D.T., Boland, L.K., Burand, A.J., Brown, A.J., Ankrum, J.A., 2020. Dose and duration of interferon γ pre-licensing interact with donor characteristics to influence the expression and function of indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase in mesenchymal stromal cells. J. R. Soc. Interface 17, 20190815. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsif.2019.0815
- Bozza, M.T., Lintomen, L., Kitoko, J.Z., Paiva, C.N., Olsen, P.C., 2020. The Role of MIF on Eosinophil Biology and Eosinophilic Inflammation. Clin. Rev. Allergy Immunol. 58, 15–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12016-019-08726-z
- Branchett, W.J., Cook, J., Oliver, R.A., Bruno, N., Walker, S.A., Stölting, H., Mack, M., O'Garra, A., Saglani, S., Lloyd, C.M., 2021. Airway macrophage-intrinsic TGF-β1 regulates pulmonary immunity during early-life allergen exposure. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 147, 1892–1906. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2021.01.026
- Braza, F., Dirou, S., Forest, V., Sauzeau, V., Hassoun, D., Chesné, J., Cheminant-Muller, M.-A., Sagan, C., Magnan, A., Lemarchand, P., 2016. Mesenchymal Stem Cells Induce Suppressive Macrophages Through Phagocytosis in a Mouse Model of Asthma. STEM CELLS 34, 1836–1845. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2344
- Bucala, R., 1996. MIF re-discovered: pituitary hormone and glucocorticoid-induced regulator of cytokine production. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 7, 19–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/1359-6101(96)00008-1
- Bucala, R., Shachar, I., 2014. The integral role of CD74 in antigen presentation, MIF signal transduction, and B cell survival and homeostasis. Mini Rev. Med. Chem. 14, 1132–1138. https://doi.org/10.2174/1389557515666150203144111
- Budarf, M., McDonald, T., Sellinger, B., Kozak, C., Graham, C., Wistow, G., 1997.
 Localization of the human gene for macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) to chromosome 22q11.2. Genomics 39, 235–236. https://doi.org/10.1006/geno.1996.4505
- Bustos, M.L., Huleihel, L., Meyer, E.M., Donnenberg, A.D., Donnenberg, V.S., Sciurba, J.D., Mroz, L., McVerry, B.J., Ellis, B.M., Kaminski, N., Rojas, M.,

2013. Activation of Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Impacts Their Therapeutic Abilities in Lung Injury by Increasing Interleukin (IL)-10 and IL-1RN Levels. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 2, 884–895. https://doi.org/10.5966/sctm.2013-0033

- Cahill, E.F., Tobin, L.M., Carty, F., Mahon, B.P., English, K., 2015. Jagged-1 is required for the expansion of CD4+ CD25+ FoxP3+ regulatory T cells and tolerogenic dendritic cells by murine mesenchymal stromal cells. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 6, 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-015-0021-5
- Calandra, T., Bernhagen, J., Metz, C.N., Spiegel, L.A., Bacher, M., Donnelly, T., Cerami, A., Bucala, R., 1995. MIF as a glucocorticoid-induced modulator of cytokine production. Nature 377, 68–71. https://doi.org/10.1038/377068a0
- Calandra, T., Bernhagen, J., Mitchell, R.A., Bucala, R., 1994. The macrophage is an important and previously unrecognized source of macrophage migration inhibitory factor. J. Exp. Med. 179, 1895–1902. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.179.6.1895
- Calder, P.C., 2013. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and inflammatory processes: nutrition or pharmacology? Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 75, 645–662. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2125.2012.04374.x
- Cao, F., Xiao, Z., Chen, S., Zhao, C., Chen, D., Haisma, H.J., Dekker, F.J., 2021. HDAC/MIF dual inhibitor inhibits NSCLC cell survival and proliferation by blocking the AKT pathway. Bioorganic Chem. 117, 105396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioorg.2021.105396
- Cao, X., Duan, L., Hou, H., Liu, Yue, Chen, S., Zhang, S., Liu, Yuanyuan, Wang, C., Qi, X., Liu, N., Han, Z., Zhang, D., Han, Z.-C., Guo, Z., Zhao, Q., Li, Z., 2020. IGF-1C hydrogel improves the therapeutic effects of MSCs on colitis in mice through PGE2-mediated M2 macrophage polarization. Theranostics 10, 7697– 7709. https://doi.org/10.7150/thno.45434
- Caplan, A.I., 1991. Mesenchymal stem cells. J. Orthop. Res. 9, 641–650. https://doi.org/10.1002/jor.1100090504
- Caplan, A.I., Dennis, J.E., 2006. Mesenchymal stem cells as trophic mediators. J. Cell. Biochem. 98, 1076–1084. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcb.20886
- Carli, C., Metz, C.N., Al-Abed, Y., Naccache, P.H., Akoum, A., 2009. Up-regulation of cyclooxygenase-2 expression and prostaglandin E2 production in human endometriotic cells by macrophage migration inhibitory factor: involvement of novel kinase signaling pathways. Endocrinology 150, 3128–3137. https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2008-1088

- Carreras-Planella, L., Monguió-Tortajada, M., Borràs, F.E., Franquesa, M., 2019.
 Immunomodulatory Effect of MSC on B Cells Is Independent of Secreted
 Extracellular Vesicles. Front. Immunol. 10.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.01288
- Carter, D., Tyrell, A., Bubnic, S., Marcelino, M., Kedzierski, K., Monroy, R., Mills, R., Danilkovitch, A., 2005. Characterization of MSC Potential To Treat **GVHD** Using Molecular Markers Linked to MSC-Mediated Immunosuppression In Vitro. Blood 106. 4322. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V106.11.4322.4322
- Carty, F., Corbett, J.M., Cunha, J.P.M.C.M., Reading, J.L., Tree, T.I.M., Ting, A.E., Stubblefield, S.R., English, K., 2018. Multipotent Adult Progenitor Cells Suppress T Cell Activation in In Vivo Models of Homeostatic Proliferation in a Prostaglandin E2-Dependent Manner. Front. Immunol. 9, 645. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00645
- Carty, F., Dunbar, H., Hawthorne, I.J., Ting, A.E., Stubblefield, S.R., Van't Hof, W., English, K., 2021. IFN-γ and PPARδ influence the efficacy and retention of multipotent adult progenitor cells in graft vs host disease. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 10, 1561–1574. https://doi.org/10.1002/sctm.21-0008
- Casaro, M., Souza, V.R., Oliveira, F.A., Ferreira, C.M., 2019. OVA-Induced Allergic Airway Inflammation Mouse Model, in: Guest, P.C. (Ed.), Pre-Clinical Models: Techniques and Protocols, Methods in Molecular Biology. Springer, New York, NY, pp. 297–301. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-8994-2_28
- Castro, L.L., Kitoko, J.Z., Xisto, D.G., Olsen, P.C., Guedes, H.L.M., Morales, M.M., Lopes-Pacheco, M., Cruz, F.F., Rocco, P.R.M., 2020. Multiple doses of adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stromal cells induce immunosuppression in experimental asthma. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 9, 250–260. https://doi.org/10.1002/sctm.19-0120
- Castro, M., Corren, J., Pavord, I.D., Maspero, J., Wenzel, S., Rabe, K.F., Busse, W.W., Ford, L., Sher, L., FitzGerald, J.M., Katelaris, C., Tohda, Y., Zhang, B., Staudinger, H., Pirozzi, G., Amin, N., Ruddy, M., Akinlade, B., Khan, A., Chao, J., Martincova, R., Graham, N.M.H., Hamilton, J.D., Swanson, B.N., Stahl, N., Yancopoulos, G.D., Teper, A., 2018. Dupilumab Efficacy and Safety in Moderate-to-Severe Uncontrolled Asthma. N. Engl. J. Med. 378, 2486– 2496. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1804092
- Castro-Malaspina, H., Gay, R.E., Resnick, G., Kapoor, N., Meyers, P., Chiarieri, D., McKenzie, S., Broxmeyer, H.E., Moore, M.A., 1980. Characterization of human bone marrow fibroblast colony-forming cells (CFU-F) and their progeny. Blood 56, 289–301.
- Chakraborty, S., Kubatzky, K.F., Mitra, D.K., 2019. An Update on Interleukin-9: From Its Cellular Source and Signal Transduction to Its Role in Immunopathogenesis. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 20, 2113. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20092113
- Chan, A.M.L., Sampasivam, Y., Lokanathan, Y., 2022. Biodistribution of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) in animal models and implied role of exosomes following systemic delivery of MSCs: a systematic review. Am. J. Transl. Res. 14, 2147–2161.
- Chang, C., Yan, J., Yao, Z., Zhang, C., Li, X., Mao, H., 2021. Effects of Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Paracrine Signals and Their Delivery Strategies. Adv. Healthc. Mater. 10, 2001689. https://doi.org/10.1002/adhm.202001689
- Chatterjee, M., Borst, O., Walker, B., Fotinos, A., Vogel, S., Seizer, P., Mack, A., Alampour-Rajabi, S., Rath, D., Geisler, T., Lang, F., Langer, H.F., Bernhagen, J., Gawaz, M., 2014. Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor Limits Activation-Induced Apoptosis of Platelets via CXCR7-Dependent Akt Signaling. Circ. Res. 115, 939–949. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115.305171
- Chávez-Galán, L., Olleros, M.L., Vesin, D., Garcia, I., 2015. Much More than M1 and M2 Macrophages, There are also CD169+ and TCR+ Macrophages. Front. Immunol. 6.
- Chen, E., Reiss, K., Shah, D., Manjula, R., Allen, B., Murphy, E.L., Murphy, J.W., Batista, V.S., Bhandari, V., Lolis, E.J., Lisi, G.P., 2021. A structurally preserved allosteric site in the MIF superfamily affects enzymatic activity and CD74 activation in D-dopachrome tautomerase. J. Biol. Chem. 297, 101061. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbc.2021.101061
- Chen, E., Widjaja, V., Kyro, G., Allen, B., Das, P., Prahaladan, V.M., Bhandari, V., Lolis, E.J., Batista, V.S., Lisi, G.P., 2023. Mapping N- to C-terminal allosteric coupling through disruption of a putative CD74 activation site in Ddopachrome tautomerase. J. Biol. Chem. 299, 104729. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbc.2023.104729
- Chen, P.-F., Luo, Y., Wang, W., Wang, J., Lai, W., Hu, S., Cheng, K.F., Al-Abed, Y., 2010. ISO-1, a macrophage migration inhibitory factor antagonist, inhibits airway remodeling in a murine model of chronic asthma. Mol. Med. Camb. Mass 16, 400–408. https://doi.org/10.2119/molmed.2009.00128
- Chen, Q.-H., Wu, F., Liu, L., Chen, H.-B., Zheng, R.-Q., Wang, H.-L., Yu, L.-N., 2020. Mesenchymal stem cells regulate the Th17/Treg cell balance partly through hepatocyte growth factor in vitro. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 11, 91. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-020-01612-y

- Chen, R., Smith, S.G., Salter, B., El-Gammal, A., Oliveria, J.P., Obminski, C., Watson, R., O'Byrne, P.M., Gauvreau, G.M., Sehmi, R., 2017. Allergeninduced Increases in Sputum Levels of Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells in Subjects with Asthma. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 196, 700–712. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201612-2427OC
- Chen, X., Cai, C., Xu, D., Liu, Q., Zheng, S., Liu, L., Li, G., Zhang, X., Li, X., Ma, Y., Huang, L., Chen, J., Shi, J., Du, X., Xia, W., Xiang, A.P., Peng, Y., 2019.
 Human Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Treated Regulatory CD23+CD43+ B Cells Alleviate Intestinal Inflammation. Theranostics 9, 4633–4647. https://doi.org/10.7150/thno.32260
- Chinnadurai, R., Copland, I.B., Patel, S.R., Galipeau, J., 2014. IDO-independent suppression of T cell effector function by IFN-γ-licensed human mesenchymal stromal cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 192, 1491–1501. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1301828
- Cho, K.-A., Lee, J.-K., Kim, Y.-H., Park, M., Woo, S.-Y., Ryu, K.-H., 2017. Mesenchymal stem cells ameliorate B-cell-mediated immune responses and increase IL-10-expressing regulatory B cells in an EBI3-dependent manner. Cell. Mol. Immunol. 14, 895–908. https://doi.org/10.1038/cmi.2016.59
- Cho, Y., Crichlow, G.V., Vermeire, J.J., Leng, L., Du, X., Hodsdon, M.E., Bucala, R., Cappello, M., Gross, M., Gaeta, F., Johnson, K., Lolis, E.J., 2010. Allosteric inhibition of macrophage migration inhibitory factor revealed by ibudilast. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 107, 11313–11318. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1002716107
- Choi, J.Y., Hur, J., Jeon, S., Jung, C.K., Rhee, C.K., 2022. Effects of human adipose tissue- and bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells on airway inflammation and remodeling in a murine model of chronic asthma. Sci. Rep. 12, 12032. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-16165-8
- Chou, K.-J., Lee, P.-T., Chen, C.-L., Hsu, C.-Y., Huang, W.-C., Huang, C.-W., Fang, H.-C., 2017. CD44 fucosylation on mesenchymal stem cell enhances homing and macrophage polarization in ischemic kidney injury. Exp. Cell Res. 350, 91–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexcr.2016.11.010
- Christianson, C.A., Goplen, N.P., Zafar, I., Irvin, C., Good, J.T., Rollins, D.R., Gorentla, B., Liu, W., Gorska, M.M., Chu, H., Martin, R.J., Alam, R., 2015. Persistence of asthma requires multiple feedback circuits involving type 2 innate lymphoid cells and IL-33. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 136, 59-68.e14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2014.11.037
- Corbett, J.M., Hawthorne, I., Dunbar, H., Coulter, I., Chonghaile, M.N., Flynn, C.M., English, K., 2021. Cyclosporine A and IFNγ licencing enhances human

mesenchymal stromal cell potency in a humanised mouse model of acute graft versus host disease. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 12, 238. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-021-02309-6

- Corren, J., Castro, M., O'Riordan, T., Hanania, N.A., Pavord, I.D., Quirce, S., Chipps, B.E., Wenzel, S.E., Thangavelu, K., Rice, M.S., Harel, S., Jagerschmidt, A., Khan, A.H., Kamat, S., Maroni, J., Rowe, P., Lu, Y., Amin, N., Pirozzi, G., Ruddy, M., Graham, N.M.H., Teper, A., 2020. Dupilumab Efficacy in Patients with Uncontrolled, Moderate-to-Severe Allergic Asthma. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. Pract. 8, 516–526. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaip.2019.08.050
- Corren, J., Parnes, J.R., Wang, L., Mo, M., Roseti, S.L., Griffiths, J.M., van der Merwe, R., 2017. Tezepelumab in Adults with Uncontrolled Asthma. N. Engl. J. Med. 377, 936–946. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1704064
- Costa, A.F., Gomes, S.Z., Lorenzon-Ojea, A.R., Martucci, M., Faria, M.R., Pinto, D. dos S., Oliveira, S.F., Ietta, F., Paulesu, L., Bevilacqua, E., 2016. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor induces phosphorylation of Mdm2 mediated by phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt kinase: Role of this pathway in decidual cell survival. Placenta 41, 27–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2016.03.001
- Coutinho, A.E., Chapman, K.E., 2011. The anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive effects of glucocorticoids, recent developments and mechanistic Endocrinol. 335, insights. Mol. Cell. 2 - 13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2010.04.005
- Cruz, F.F., Borg, Z.D., Goodwin, M., Coffey, A.L., Wagner, D.E., Rocco, P.R.M., Weiss, D.J., 2016. CD11b+ and Sca-1+ Cells Exert the Main Beneficial Effects of Systemically Administered Bone Marrow-Derived Mononuclear Cells in a Murine Model of Mixed Th2/Th17 Allergic Airway Inflammation. STEM CELLS Transl. Med. 5, 488–499. https://doi.org/10.5966/sctm.2015-0141
- Cruz, F.F., Borg, Z.D., Goodwin, M., Sokocevic, D., Wagner, D.E., Coffey, A., Antunes, M., Robinson, K.L., Mitsialis, S.A., Kourembanas, S., Thane, K., Hoffman, A.M., McKenna, D.H., Rocco, P.R.M., Weiss, D.J., 2015. Systemic Administration of Human Bone Marrow-Derived Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Extracellular Vesicles Ameliorates Aspergillus Hyphal Extract-Induced Allergic Airway Inflammation in Immunocompetent Mice. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 4, 1302–1316. https://doi.org/10.5966/sctm.2014-0280
- Cui, J., Zhang, F., Wang, Y., Liu, J., Ming, X., Hou, J., Lv, B., Fang, S., Yu, B., 2016. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor promotes cardiac stem cell proliferation and endothelial differentiation through the activation of the PI3K/Akt/mTOR and AMPK pathways. Int. J. Mol. Med. 37, 1299–1309. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijmm.2016.2542

- Custovic, A., 2015. To what extent is allergen exposure a risk factor for the development of allergic disease? Clin. Exp. Allergy 45, 54–62. https://doi.org/10.1111/cea.12450
- Cyphert-Daly, J.M., Yang, Z., Ingram, J.L., Tighe, R.M., Que, L.G., 2019. Physiologic response to chronic house dust mite exposure in mice is dependent on lot characteristics. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 144, 1428-1432.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2019.07.019
- Dai, R., Yu, Y., Yan, G., Hou, X., Ni, Y., Shi, G., 2018. Intratracheal administration of adipose derived mesenchymal stem cells alleviates chronic asthma in a mouse model. BMC Pulm. Med. 18, 131. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12890-018-0701-x
- Das, R., Gruendel, K., Murchison, C., Qian, F., Leng, L., Song, Y., Montgomery, R.R., Loeb, M., Bucala, R., 2016. Association between High Expression Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (MIF) Alleles and West Nile virus Encephalitis. Cytokine 78, 51–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2015.11.021
- Das, R., Moss, J.E., Robinson, E., Roberts, S., Levy, R., Mizue, Y., Leng, L., McDonald, C., Tigelaar, R.E., Herrick, C.A., Bucala, R., 2011. Role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in the Th2 immune response to epicutaneous sensitization. J. Clin. Immunol. 31, 666–680. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10875-011-9541-7
- Davies, L.C., Jenkins, S.J., Allen, J.E., Taylor, P.R., 2013. Tissue-resident macrophages. Nat. Immunol. 14, 986–995. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.2705
- De Benedetti, F., Meazza, C., Vivarelli, M., Rossi, F., Pistorio, A., Lamb, R., Lunt, M., Thomson, W., Group, the B.P.R.S., Ravelli, A., Donn, R., Martini, A., 2003. Functional and prognostic relevance of the -173 polymorphism of the macrophage migration inhibitory factor gene in systemic-onset juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 48, 1398-1407. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.10882
- de Castro, L.L., Xisto, D.G., Kitoko, J.Z., Cruz, F.F., Olsen, P.C., Redondo, P.A.G., Ferreira, T.P.T., Weiss, D.J., Martins, M.A., Morales, M.M., Rocco, P.R.M., 2017. Human adipose tissue mesenchymal stromal cells and their extracellular vesicles act differentially on lung mechanics and inflammation in experimental allergic asthma. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 8, 151. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-017-0600-8
- De la Cruz-Mosso, U., Bucala, R., Palafox-Sánchez, C.A., Parra-Rojas, I., Padilla-Gutiérrez, J.R., Pereira-Suárez, A.L., Rangel-Villalobos, H., Vázquez-Villamar, M., Angel-Chávez, L.I., Muñoz-Valle, J.F., 2014. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor: association of -794 CATT5-8 and -173 G>C

polymorphisms with TNF-α in systemic lupus erythematosus. Hum. Immunol. 75, 433–439. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.humimm.2014.02.014

- de Pedro, M.Á., Gómez-Serrano, M., Marinaro, F., López, E., Pulido, M., Preußer, C., Pogge von Strandmann, E., Sánchez-Margallo, F.M., Álvarez, V., Casado, J.G., 2021. IFN-Gamma and TNF-Alpha as a Priming Strategy to Enhance the Immunomodulatory Capacity of Secretomes from Menstrual Blood-Derived Stromal Cells. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 22, 12177. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms222212177
- de Souza, H.S., Tortori, C.A., Lintomen, L., Figueiredo, R.T., Bernardazzi, C., Leng, L., Bucala, R., Madi, K., Buongusto, F., Elia, C.C.S., Castelo-Branco, M.T.L., Bozza, M.T., 2015. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor promotes eosinophil accumulation and tissue remodeling in eosinophilic esophagitis. Mucosal Immunol. 8, 1154–1165. https://doi.org/10.1038/mi.2015.6
- de Witte, S.F.H., Merino, A.M., Franquesa, M., Strini, T., van Zoggel, J.A.A., Korevaar, S.S., Luk, F., Gargesha, M., O'Flynn, L., Roy, D., Elliman, S.J., Newsome, P.N., Baan, C.C., Hoogduijn, M.J., 2017. Cytokine treatment optimises the immunotherapeutic effects of umbilical cord-derived MSC for treatment of inflammatory liver disease. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 8, 140. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-017-0590-6
- Deckers, J., Sichien, D., Plantinga, M., Van Moorleghem, J., Vanheerswynghels, M., Hoste, E., Malissen, B., Dombrowicz, D., Guilliams, M., De Bosscher, K., Lambrecht, B.N., Hammad, H., 2017. Epicutaneous sensitization to house dust mite allergen requires interferon regulatory factor 4-dependent dermal dendritic cells. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 140, 1364-1377.e2. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2016.12.970
- Denney, L., Byrne, A.J., Shea, T.J., Buckley, J.S., Pease, J.E., Herledan, G.M.F., Walker, S.A., Gregory, L.G., Lloyd, C.M., 2015. Pulmonary Epithelial Cell-Derived Cytokine TGF-β1 Is a Critical Cofactor for Enhanced Innate Lymphoid Cell Function. Immunity 43, 945–958. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2015.10.012
- Deschepper, M., Oudina, K., David, B., Myrtil, V., Collet, C., Bensidhoum, M., Logeart-Avramoglou, D., Petite, H., 2011. Survival and function of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) depend on glucose to overcome exposure to long-term, severe and continuous hypoxia. J. Cell. Mol. Med. 15, 1505–1514. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01138.x
- Di Nicola, M., Carlo-Stella, C., Magni, M., Milanesi, M., Longoni, P.D., Matteucci, P., Grisanti, S., Gianni, A.M., 2002. Human bone marrow stromal cells suppress T-lymphocyte proliferation induced by cellular or nonspecific

mitogenic stimuli. Blood 99, 3838–3843. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.v99.10.3838

- Djouad, F., Charbonnier, L.-M., Bouffi, C., Louis-Plence, P., Bony, C., Apparailly, F., Cantos, C., Jorgensen, C., Noël, D., 2007. Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the differentiation of dendritic cells through an interleukin-6-dependent mechanism. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 25, 2025–2032. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2006-0548
- Djudjaj, S., Martin, I.V., Buhl, E.M., Nothofer, N.J., Leng, L., Piecychna, M., Floege, J., Bernhagen, J., Bucala, R., Boor, P., 2017. Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor Limits Renal Inflammation and Fibrosis by Counteracting Tubular Cell Cycle Arrest. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. JASN 28, 3590–3604. https://doi.org/10.1681/ASN.2017020190
- Djukanović, R., Roche, W.R., Wilson, J.W., Beasley, C.R., Twentyman, O.P., Howarth, R.H., Holgate, S.T., 1990. Mucosal inflammation in asthma. Am. Rev. Respir. Dis. 142, 434–457. https://doi.org/10.1164/ajrccm/142.2.434
- Dominici, M., Le Blanc, K., Mueller, I., Slaper-Cortenbach, I., Marini, F., Krause, D., Deans, R., Keating, A., Prockop, D., Horwitz, E., 2006. Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 8, 315–317. https://doi.org/10.1080/14653240600855905
- Donn, R., Alourfi, Z., De Benedetti, F., Meazza, C., Zeggini, E., Lunt, M., Stevens, A., Shelley, E., Lamb, R., Ollier, W.E.R., Thomson, W., Ray, D., British Paediatric Rheumatology Study Group, 2002. Mutation screening of the macrophage migration inhibitory factor gene: positive association of a functional polymorphism of macrophage migration inhibitory factor with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 46, 2402–2409. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.10492
- Donn, R.P., Plant, D., Jury, F., Richards, H.L., Worthington, J., Ray, D.W., Griffiths, C.E.M., 2004. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor gene polymorphism is associated with psoriasis. J. Invest. Dermatol. 123, 484–487. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0022-202X.2004.23314.x
- Donn, R.P., Shelley, E., Ollier, W.E.R., Thomson, W., Group, B.P.R.S., 2001. A novel 5'-flanking region polymorphism of macrophage migration inhibitory factor is associated with systemic-onset juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 44, 1782–1785. https://doi.org/10.1002/1529-0131(200108)44:8<1782::AID-ART314>3.0.CO;2-#
- Donnelly, S.C., Haslett, C., Reid, P.T., Grant, I.S., Wallace, W.A., Metz, C.N., Bruce, L.J., Bucala, R., 1997. Regulatory role for macrophage migration inhibitory

factor in acute respiratory distress syndrome. Nat. Med. 3, 320–323. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm0397-320

- Draijer, C., Boorsma, C.E., Robbe, P., Timens, W., Hylkema, M.N., Ten Hacken, N.H., van den Berge, M., Postma, D.S., Melgert, B.N., 2017. Human asthma is characterized by more IRF5+ M1 and CD206+ M2 macrophages and less IL-10+ M2-like macrophages around airways compared with healthy airways. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 140, 280-283.e3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2016.11.020
- Drake, L.Y., Iijima, K., Kita, H., 2014. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells and CD4+ T cells cooperate to mediate type 2 immune response in mice. Allergy 69, 1300–1307. https://doi.org/10.1111/all.12446
- Du, X., Li, C., Wang, Wenjun, Huang, Q., Wang, J., Tong, Z., Huang, K., Chen, Y., Yuan, H., Lv, Z., Corrigan, C.J., Wang, Wei, Ying, S., 2020. IL-33 induced airways inflammation is partially dependent on IL-9. Cell. Immunol. 352, 104098. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellimm.2020.104098
- Duffy, M.M., Pindjakova, J., Hanley, S.A., McCarthy, C., Weidhofer, G.A., Sweeney, E.M., English, K., Shaw, G., Murphy, J.M., Barry, F.P., Mahon, B.P., Belton, O., Ceredig, R., Griffin, M.D., 2011. Mesenchymal stem cell inhibition of T-helper 17 cell- differentiation is triggered by cell–cell contact and mediated by prostaglandin E2 via the EP4 receptor. Eur. J. Immunol. 41, 2840–2851. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.201141499
- Duijvestein, M., Wildenberg, M.E., Welling, M.M., Hennink, S., Molendijk, I., van Zuylen, V.L., Bosse, T., Vos, A.C.W., de Jonge-Muller, E.S.M., Roelofs, H., van der Weerd, L., Verspaget, H.W., Fibbe, W.E., te Velde, A.A., van den Brink, G.R., Hommes, D.W., 2011. Pretreatment with interferon-γ enhances the therapeutic activity of mesenchymal stromal cells in animal models of colitis. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 29, 1549–1558. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.698
- Dunbar, H., Weiss, D.J., Rolandsson Enes, S., Laffey, J.G., English, K., 2021. The Inflammatory Lung Microenvironment; a Key Mediator in MSC Licensing. Cells 10, 2982. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells10112982
- Duong, K.M., Arikkatt, J., Ullah, M.A., Lynch, J.P., Zhang, V., Atkinson, K., Sly, P.D., Phipps, S., 2015. Immunomodulation of airway epithelium cell activation by mesenchymal stromal cells ameliorates house dust mite-induced airway inflammation in mice. Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol. 53, 615–624. https://doi.org/10.1165/rcmb.2014-04310C

- Easing the Economic Burden of Asthma Report | Asthma Society of Ireland [WWW Document], n.d. URL https://www.asthma.ie/document-bank/easing-economic-burden-asthma-report (accessed 2.15.23).
- Ehrentraut, H., Clambey, E.T., McNamee, E.N., Brodsky, K.S., Ehrentraut, S.F., Poth, J.M., Riegel, A.K., Westrich, J.A., Colgan, S.P., Eltzschig, H.K., 2013. CD73+ regulatory T cells contribute to adenosine-mediated resolution of acute lung injury. FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 27, 2207–2219. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.12-225201
- Elliot, J.G., Jones, R.L., Abramson, M.J., Green, F.H., Mauad, T., McKay, K.O., Bai, T.R., James, A.L., 2015. Distribution of airway smooth muscle remodelling in asthma: relation to airway inflammation. Respirol. Carlton Vic 20, 66–72. https://doi.org/10.1111/resp.12384
- Engela, A.U., Hoogduijn, M.J., Boer, K., Litjens, N.H.R., Betjes, M.G.H., Weimar, W., Baan, C.C., 2013. Human adipose-tissue derived mesenchymal stem cells induce functional de-novo regulatory T cells with methylated FOXP3 gene DNA. Clin. Exp. Immunol. 173, 343–354. https://doi.org/10.1111/cei.12120
- English, K., 2013. Mechanisms of mesenchymal stromal cell immunomodulation. Immunol. Cell Biol. 91, 19–26. https://doi.org/10.1038/icb.2012.56
- English, K., Barry, F.P., Field-Corbett, C.P., Mahon, B.P., 2007. IFN-γ and TNF-α differentially regulate immunomodulation by murine mesenchymal stem cells. Immunol. Lett. 110, 91–100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.imlet.2007.04.001
- English, K., Mahon, B.P., Wood, K.J., 2014. Mesenchymal stromal cells; role in tissue repair, drug discovery and immune modulation. Curr. Drug Deliv. 11, 561– 571. https://doi.org/10.2174/1567201810999131125222440
- English, K., Ryan, J.M., Tobin, L., Murphy, M.J., Barry, F.P., Mahon, B.P., 2009. Cell contact, prostaglandin E2 and transforming growth factor beta 1 play nonredundant roles in human mesenchymal stem cell induction of CD4+CD25Highforkhead box P3+ regulatory T cells. Clin. Exp. Immunol. 156, 149–160. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.03874.x
- Entwistle, L.J., Gregory, L.G., Oliver, R.A., Branchett, W.J., Puttur, F., Lloyd, C.M., 2020. Pulmonary Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cell Phenotype Is Context Specific: Determining the Effect of Strain, Location, and Stimuli. Front. Immunol. 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.03114
- Erices, A., Conget, P., Minguell, J.J., 2000. Mesenchymal progenitor cells in human umbilical cord blood. Br. J. Haematol. 109, 235–242. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2141.2000.01986.x

- Erpenbeck, V.J., Hohlfeld, J.M., Volkmann, B., Hagenberg, A., Geldmacher, H., Braun, A., Krug, N., 2003. Segmental allergen challenge in patients with atopic asthma leads to increased IL-9 expression in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid lymphocytes. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 111, 1319–1327. https://doi.org/10.1067/mai.2003.1485
- Eseonu, O.I., De Bari, C., 2015. Homing of mesenchymal stem cells: mechanistic or stochastic? Implications for targeted delivery in arthritis. Rheumatol. Oxf. Engl. 54, 210–218. https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/keu377
- Fallica, J., Boyer, L., Kim, B., Serebreni, L., Varela, L., Hamdan, O., Wang, L., Simms, T., Damarla, M., Kolb, T.M., Bucala, R., Mitzner, W., Hassoun, P.M., Damico, R., 2014. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is a novel determinant of cigarette smoke-induced lung damage. Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol. 51, 94–103. https://doi.org/10.1165/rcmb.2013-03710C
- Fallon, P.G., Schwartz, C., 2020. The high and lows of type 2 asthma and mouse models. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 145, 496–498. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2019.11.031
- Fan, X., Xu, Z.-B., Li, C.-L., Zhang, H.-Y., Peng, Y.-Q., He, B.-X., Liu, X.-Q., Chen, D.-H., Chen, D., Akdis, C.A., Fu, Q.-L., 2021. Mesenchymal stem cells regulate type 2 innate lymphoid cells via regulatory T cells through ICOS-ICOSL interaction. STEM CELLS 39, 975–987. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.3369
- Fang, S.-B., Zhang, H.-Y., Wang, C., He, B.-X., Liu, X.-Q., Meng, X.-C., Peng, Y.-Q., Xu, Z.-B., Fan, X.-L., Wu, Z.-J., Chen, D., Zheng, L., Zheng, S.G., Fu, Q.-L., 2020. Small extracellular vesicles derived from human mesenchymal stromal cells prevent group 2 innate lymphoid cell-dominant allergic airway inflammation through delivery of miR-146a-5p. J. Extracell. Vesicles 9, 1723260. https://doi.org/10.1080/20013078.2020.1723260
- Farr, L., Ghosh, S., Moonah, S., 2020. Role of MIF Cytokine/CD74 Receptor Pathway in Protecting Against Injury and Promoting Repair. Front. Immunol. 11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.01273
- Faverio, P., Ronco, R., Monzio Compagnoni, M., Franchi, M., Franco, G., Bonaiti, G., Bonifazi, M., Mei, F., Luppi, F., Pesci, A., Corrao, G., 2023. Effectiveness and economic impact of Dupilumab in asthma: a population-based cohort study. Respir. Res. 24, 70. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12931-023-02372-y
- Fehrenbach, H., Wagner, C., Wegmann, M., 2017. Airway remodeling in asthma: what really matters. Cell Tissue Res. 367, 551–569. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00441-016-2566-8

- FitzGerald, J.M., Bleecker, E.R., Nair, P., Korn, S., Ohta, K., Lommatzsch, M., Ferguson, G.T., Busse, W.W., Barker, P., Sproule, S., Gilmartin, G., Werkström, V., Aurivillius, M., Goldman, M., CALIMA study investigators, 2016. Benralizumab, an anti-interleukin-5 receptor α monoclonal antibody, as add-on treatment for patients with severe, uncontrolled, eosinophilic asthma (CALIMA): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 3 trial. Lancet Lond. Engl. 388, 2128–2141. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31322-8
- Flaster, H., Bernhagen, J., Calandra, T., Bucala, R., 2007. The Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor-Glucocorticoid Dyad: Regulation of Inflammation and Immunity. Mol. Endocrinol. 21, 1267–1280. https://doi.org/10.1210/me.2007-0065
- Foote, A., Briganti, E.M., Kipen, Y., Santos, L., Leech, M., Morand, E.F., 2004. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor in systemic lupus erythematosus. J. Rheumatol. 31, 268–273.
- François, M., Romieu-Mourez, R., Li, M., Galipeau, J., 2012. Human MSC suppression correlates with cytokine induction of indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase and bystander M2 macrophage differentiation. Mol. Ther. J. Am. Soc. Gene Ther. 20, 187–195. https://doi.org/10.1038/mt.2011.189
- Friedenstein, A.J., Chailakhjan, R.K., Lalykina, K.S., 1970. The development of fibroblast colonies in monolayer cultures of guinea-pig bone marrow and spleen cells. Cell Tissue Kinet. 3, 393–403. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2184.1970.tb00347.x
- Friedenstein, A.J., Deriglasova, U.F., Kulagina, N.N., Panasuk, A.F., Rudakowa, S.F., Luriá, E.A., Ruadkow, I.A., 1974. Precursors for fibroblasts in different populations of hematopoietic cells as detected by the in vitro colony assay method. Exp. Hematol. 2, 83–92.
- Fukaya, R., Ohta, S., Yaguchi, T., Matsuzaki, Y., Sugihara, E., Okano, H., Saya, H., Kawakami, Y., Kawase, T., Yoshida, K., Toda, M., 2016. MIF Maintains the Tumorigenic Capacity of Brain Tumor-Initiating Cells by Directly Inhibiting p53. Cancer Res. 76, 2813–2823. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-1011
- Fukuda, T., Fukushima, Y., Numao, T., Ando, N., Arima, M., Nakajima, H., Sagara, H., Adachi, T., Motojima, S., Makino, S., 1996. Role of interleukin-4 and vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 in selective eosinophil migration into the airways in allergic asthma. Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol. 14, 84–94. https://doi.org/10.1165/ajrcmb.14.1.8534490

- Galipeau, J., Krampera, M., Leblanc, K., Nolta, J.A., Phinney, D.G., Shi, Y., Tarte, K., Viswanathan, S., Martin, I., 2021. Mesenchymal stromal cell variables influencing clinical potency: the impact of viability, fitness, route of administration and host predisposition. Cytotherapy 23, 368–372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcyt.2020.11.007
- Galipeau, J., Sensébé, L., 2018. Mesenchymal Stromal Cells: Clinical Challenges and Therapeutic Opportunities. Cell Stem Cell 22, 824–833. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stem.2018.05.004
- Galleu, A., Riffo-Vasquez, Y., Trento, C., Lomas, C., Dolcetti, L., Cheung, T.S., Bonin, M. von, Barbieri, L., Halai, K., Ward, S., Weng, L., Chakraverty, R., Lombardi, G., Watt, F.M., Orchard, K., Marks, D.I., Apperley, J., Bornhauser, M., Walczak, H., Bennett, C., Dazzi, F., 2017. Apoptosis in mesenchymal stromal cells induces in vivo recipient-mediated immunomodulation. Sci. Transl. Med. 9, eaam7828. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.aam7828
- Garcia, S.G., Sandoval-Hellín, N., Clos-Sansalvador, M., Carreras-Planella, L., Morón-Font, M., Guerrero, D., Borràs, F.E., Franquesa, M., 2022.
 Mesenchymal stromal cells induced regulatory B cells are enriched in extracellular matrix genes and IL-10 independent modulators. Front. Immunol. 13, 957797. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.957797
- Ge, W., Jiang, J., Arp, J., Liu, W., Garcia, B., Wang, H., 2010. Regulatory T-cell generation and kidney allograft tolerance induced by mesenchymal stem cells associated with indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase expression. Transplantation 90, 1312–1320. https://doi.org/10.1097/TP.0b013e3181fed001
- Giri, J., Galipeau, J., 2020. Mesenchymal stromal cell therapeutic potency is dependent upon viability, route of delivery, and immune match. Blood Adv. 4, 1987–1997. https://doi.org/10.1182/bloodadvances.2020001711
- Global Initiative for Asthma. Global Strategy for Asthma management and Prevention, 2020. Available from: www.ginasthma.org., n.d.
- Godar, M., Deswarte, K., Vergote, K., Saunders, M., de Haard, H., Hammad, H., Blanchetot, C., Lambrecht, B.N., 2018. A bispecific antibody strategy to target multiple type 2 cytokines in asthma. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 142, 1185-1193.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2018.06.002
- Gore, Y., Starlets, D., Maharshak, N., Becker-Herman, S., Kaneyuki, U., Leng, L., Bucala, R., Shachar, I., 2008. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor induces B cell survival by activation of a CD74-CD44 receptor complex. J. Biol. Chem. 283, 2784–2792. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M703265200

- Gounni, A.S., Nutku, E., Koussih, L., Aris, F., Louahed, J., Levitt, R.C., Nicolaides, N.C., Hamid, Q., 2000. IL-9 expression by human eosinophils: regulation by IL-1beta and TNF-alpha. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 106, 460–466. https://doi.org/10.1067/mai.2000.109172
- Greenhough, A., Smartt, H.J.M., Moore, A.E., Roberts, H.R., Williams, A.C., Paraskeva, C., Kaidi, A., 2009. The COX-2/PGE 2 pathway: key roles in the hallmarks of cancer and adaptation to the tumour microenvironment. Carcinogenesis 30, 377–386. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/bgp014
- Gregory, L.G., Lloyd, C.M., 2011. Orchestrating house dust mite-associated allergy in the lung. Trends Immunol. 32, 402–411. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2011.06.006
- Grieb, G., Merk, M., Bernhagen, J., Bucala, R., 2010. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF): a promising biomarker. Drug News Perspect. 23, 257– 264. https://doi.org/10.1358/dnp.2010.23.4.1453629
- Gu, L., Zhu, Y., Yang, X., Guo, Z., Xu, W., Tian, X., 2007. Effect of TGF-β/Smad signaling pathway on lung myofibroblast differentiation. Acta Pharmacol. Sin. 28, 382–391. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-7254.2007.00468.x
- Guan, Q., Ezzati, P., Spicer, V., Krokhin, O., Wall, D., Wilkins, J.A., 2017. Interferon γ induced compositional changes in human bone marrow derived mesenchymal stem/stromal cells. Clin. Proteomics 14, 26. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12014-017-9161-1
- Guo, L., Lai, P., Wang, Y., Huang, T., Chen, X., Geng, S., Huang, X., Luo, C., Wu, S., Ling, W., Huang, L., Du, X., Weng, J., 2020. Extracellular vesicles derived from mesenchymal stem cells prevent skin fibrosis in the cGVHD mouse model by suppressing the activation of macrophages and B cells immune response. Int. Immunopharmacol. 84, 106541. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2020.106541
- Guo, Y., Hou, J., Luo, Y., Wang, D., 2013. Functional disruption of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) suppresses proliferation of human H460 lung cancer cells by caspase-dependent apoptosis. Cancer Cell Int. 13, 28. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2867-13-28
- Hackel, A., Aksamit, A., Bruderek, K., Lang, S., Brandau, S., 2021. TNF-α and IL-1β sensitize human MSC for IFN-γ signaling and enhance neutrophil recruitment. Eur. J. Immunol. 51, 319–330. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.201948336
- Halim, T.Y., Hwang, Y.Y., Scanlon, S.T., Zaghouani, H., Garbi, N., Fallon, P.G., McKenzie, A.N., 2016. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells license dendritic cells

to potentiate memory T helper 2 cell responses. Nat. Immunol. 17, 57–64. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.3294

- Halim, T.Y.F., 2016. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells in disease. Int. Immunol. 28, 13–22. https://doi.org/10.1093/intimm/dxv050
- Halim, T.Y.F., Krauss, R.H., Sun, A.C., Takei, F., 2012. Lung natural helper cells are a critical source of Th2 cell-type cytokines in protease allergen-induced airway inflammation. Immunity 36, 451–463. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2011.12.020
- Halim, T.Y.F., Steer, C.A., Mathä, L., Gold, M.J., Martinez-Gonzalez, I., McNagny, K.M., McKenzie, A.N.J., Takei, F., 2014. Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells Are Critical for the Initiation of Adaptive T Helper 2 Cell-Mediated Allergic Lung Inflammation. Immunity 40, 425–435. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.011
- Halwani, R., Al-Muhsen, S., Al-Jahdali, H., Hamid, Q., 2011. Role of transforming growth factor-β in airway remodeling in asthma. Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol. 44, 127–133. https://doi.org/10.1165/rcmb.2010-0027TR
- Hammad, H., Lambrecht, B.N., 2021. The basic immunology of asthma. Cell 184, 1469–1485. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2021.02.016
- Hass, R., Kasper, C., Böhm, S., Jacobs, R., 2011. Different populations and sources of human mesenchymal stem cells (MSC): A comparison of adult and neonatal tissue-derived MSC. Cell Commun. Signal. CCS 9, 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/1478-811X-9-12
- He, X.-X., Chen, K., Yang, J., Li, X.-Y., Gan, H.-Y., Liu, C.-Y., Coleman, T.R., Al-Abed, Y., 2009. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor promotes colorectal cancer. Mol. Med. Camb. Mass 15, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.2119/molmed.2008.00107
- Healy, M.E., Bergin, R., Mahon, B.P., English, K., 2015. Mesenchymal stromal cells protect against caspase 3-mediated apoptosis of CD19(+) peripheral B cells through contact-dependent upregulation of VEGF. Stem Cells Dev. 24, 2391– 2402. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2015.0089
- Heap, R.E., Marín-Rubio, J.L., Peltier, J., Heunis, T., Dannoura, A., Moore, A., Trost, M., 2021. Proteomics characterisation of the L929 cell supernatant and its role in BMDM differentiation. Life Sci. Alliance 4, e202000957. https://doi.org/10.26508/lsa.202000957

- Heemskerk, N., van Rijssel, J., van Buul, J.D., 2014. Rho-GTPase signaling in leukocyte extravasation. Cell Adhes. Migr. 8, 67–75. https://doi.org/10.4161/cam.28244
- Herder, C., Kolb, H., Koenig, W., Haastert, B., Müller-Scholze, S., Rathmann, W., Holle, R., Thorand, B., Wichmann, H.-E., 2006. Association of systemic concentrations of macrophage migration inhibitory factor with impaired glucose tolerance and type 2 diabetes: results from the Cooperative Health Research in the Region of Augsburg, Survey 4 (KORA S4). Diabetes Care 29, 368–371. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.29.02.06.dc05-1474
- Hervás-Salcedo, R., Fernández-García, M., Hernando-Rodríguez, M., Quintana-Bustamante, O., Segovia, J.-C., Alvarez-Silva, M., García-Arranz, M., Minguez, P., del Pozo, V., de Alba, M.R., García-Olmo, D., Ayuso, C., Lamana, M.L., Bueren, J.A., Yañez, R.M., 2021. Enhanced anti-inflammatory effects of mesenchymal stromal cells mediated by the transient ectopic expression of CXCR4 and IL10. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 12, 124. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-021-02193-0
- Hizawa, N., Yamaguchi, E., Takahashi, D., Nishihira, J., Nishimura, M., 2004. Functional polymorphisms in the promoter region of macrophage migration inhibitory factor and atopy. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 169, 1014–1018. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200307-933OC
- Hoffmann, A., Zwißler, L.C., El Bounkari, O., Bernhagen, J., 2020. Studying the Pro-Migratory Effects of MIF. Methods Mol. Biol. Clifton NJ 2080, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-9936-1_1
- Hofmann, E., Soppert, J., Ruhl, T., Gousopoulos, E., Gerra, S., Storti, G., Tian, Y., Brandhofer, M., Schweizer, R., Song, S.-Y., Lindenblatt, N., Pallua, N., Bernhagen, J., Kim, B.-S., 2021. The Role of Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor in Adipose-Derived Stem Cells Under Hypoxia. Front. Physiol. 12, 638448. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2021.638448
- Holgate, S.T., Wenzel, S., Postma, D.S., Weiss, S.T., Renz, H., Sly, P.D., 2015. Asthma. Nat. Rev. Dis. Primer 1, 15025. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.2015.25
- Hondowicz, B.D., An, D., Schenkel, J.M., Kim, K.S., Steach, H.R., Krishnamurty, A.T., Keitany, G.J., Garza, E.N., Fraser, K.A., Moon, J.J., Altemeier, W.A., Masopust, D., Pepper, M., 2016. Interleukin-2-Dependent Allergen-Specific Tissue-Resident Memory Cells Drive Asthma. Immunity 44, 155–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2015.11.004
- Hong, G.H., Kwon, H.-S., Lee, K.Y., Ha, E.H., Moon, K.-A., Kim, S.W., Oh, W., Kim, T.-B., Moon, H.-B., Cho, Y.S., 2017. hMSCs suppress neutrophil-

dominant airway inflammation in a murine model of asthma. Exp. Mol. Med. 49, e288. https://doi.org/10.1038/emm.2016.135

- Hoogduijn, M.J., Verstegen, M.M.A., Engela, A.U., Korevaar, S.S., Roemeling-van Rhijn, M., Merino, A., Franquesa, M., de Jonge, J., Ijzermans, J.N., Weimar, W., Betjes, M.G.H., Baan, C.C., van der Laan, L.J.W., 2014. No Evidence for Circulating Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Patients with Organ Injury. Stem Cells Dev. 23, 2328–2335. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2014.0269
- Horwitz, E.M., Le Blanc, K., Dominici, M., Mueller, I., Slaper-Cortenbach, I., Marini, F.C., Deans, R.J., Krause, D.S., Keating, A., International Society for Cellular Therapy, 2005. Clarification of the nomenclature for MSC: The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 7, 393–395. https://doi.org/10.1080/14653240500319234
- Hough, K.P., Curtiss, M.L., Blain, T.J., Liu, R.-M., Trevor, J., Deshane, J.S., Thannickal, V.J., 2020. Airway Remodeling in Asthma. Front. Med. 7, 191. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2020.00191
- Hove, C.L.V., Maes, T., Cataldo, D.D., Guéders, M.M., Palmans, E., Joos, G.F., Tournoy, K.G., 2009. Comparison of Acute Inflammatory and Chronic Structural Asthma-Like Responses between C57BL/6 and BALB/c Mice. Int. Arch. Allergy Immunol. 149, 195–207. https://doi.org/10.1159/000199715
- Hsieh, C.-Y., Chen, C.-L., Lin, Y.-S., Yeh, T.-M., Tsai, T.-T., Hong, M.-Y., Lin, C.-F., 2014. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor triggers chemotaxis of CD74+CXCR2+ NKT cells in chemically induced IFN-γ-mediated skin inflammation. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 193, 3693–3703. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1400692
- Huang, X., Jian, W., Wu, Z., Zhao, J., Wang, H., Li, W., Xia, J., 2014. Small interfering RNA (siRNA)-mediated knockdown of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) suppressed cyclin D1 expression and hepatocellular carcinoma cell proliferation. Oncotarget 5, 5570–5580.
- Hudson, J.D., Shoaibi, M.A., Maestro, R., Carnero, A., Hannon, G.J., Beach, D.H., 1999. A proinflammatory cytokine inhibits p53 tumor suppressor activity. J. Exp. Med. 190, 1375–1382. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.190.10.1375
- Hur, J., Kang, J.Y., Kim, Y.K., Lee, S.Y., Jeon, S., Kim, Y., Jung, C.K., Rhee, C.K., 2020. Evaluation of Human MSCs Treatment Frequency on Airway Inflammation in a Mouse Model of Acute Asthma. J. Korean Med. Sci. 35, e188. https://doi.org/10.3346/jkms.2020.35.e188
- Huynh, M.-L.N., Malcolm, K.C., Kotaru, C., Tilstra, J.A., Westcott, J.Y., Fadok, V.A., Wenzel, S.E., 2005. Defective apoptotic cell phagocytosis attenuates

prostaglandin E2 and 15-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid in severe asthma alveolar macrophages. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 172, 972–979. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200501-035OC

- Ietta, F., Ferro, E.A.V., Bevilacqua, E., Benincasa, L., Maioli, E., Paulesu, L., 2018. Role of the Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (MIF) in the survival of first trimester human placenta under induced stress conditions. Sci. Rep. 8, 1– 10. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-29797-6
- Imanirad, D., Tabatabaian, F., 2022. Current Biologics in Asthma Treatment. Semin. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 43, 627–634. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0042-1753486
- Imaoka, M., Tanese, K., Masugi, Y., Hayashi, M., Sakamoto, M., 2019. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor-CD74 interaction regulates the expression of programmed cell death ligand 1 in melanoma cells. Cancer Sci. 110, 2273– 2283. https://doi.org/10.1111/cas.14038
- In 't Anker, P.S., Scherjon, S.A., Kleijburg-van der Keur, C., de Groot-Swings, G.M.J.S., Claas, F.H.J., Fibbe, W.E., Kanhai, H.H.H., 2004. Isolation of mesenchymal stem cells of fetal or maternal origin from human placenta. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 22, 1338–1345. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2004-0058
- Islam, D., Huang, Y., Fanelli, V., Delsedime, L., Wu, S., Khang, J., Han, B., Grassi, A., Li, M., Xu, Y., Luo, A., Wu, J., Liu, X., McKillop, M., Medin, J., Qiu, H., Zhong, N., Liu, M., Laffey, J., Li, Y., Zhang, H., 2019. Identification and Modulation of Microenvironment Is Crucial for Effective Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Therapy in Acute Lung Injury. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 199, 1214–1224. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201802-0356OC
- Italiani, P., Boraschi, D., 2014. From Monocytes to M1/M2 Macrophages: Phenotypical vs. Functional Differentiation. Front. Immunol. 5.
- Ives, A., Le Roy, D., Théroude, C., Bernhagen, J., Roger, T., Calandra, T., 2021. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor promotes the migration of dendritic cells through CD74 and the activation of the Src/PI3K/myosin II pathway. FASEB J. 35, e21418. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.202001605R
- Jackson, M.V., Morrison, T.J., Doherty, D.F., McAuley, D.F., Matthay, M.A., Kissenpfennig, A., O'Kane, C.M., Krasnodembskaya, A.D., 2016. Mitochondrial Transfer via Tunneling Nanotubes is an Important Mechanism by Which Mesenchymal Stem Cells Enhance Macrophage Phagocytosis in the In Vitro and In Vivo Models of ARDS. STEM CELLS 34, 2210–2223. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2372
- James, A.L., Elliot, J.G., Jones, R.L., Carroll, M.L., Mauad, T., Bai, T.R., Abramson, M.J., McKay, K.O., Green, F.H., 2012. Airway Smooth Muscle Hypertrophy

and Hyperplasia in Asthma. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 185, 1058–1064. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201110-1849OC

- Jankauskas, S.S., Wong, D.W.L., Bucala, R., Djudjaj, S., Boor, P., 2019. Evolving complexity of MIF signaling. Cell. Signal. 57, 76–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellsig.2019.01.006
- Jiang, X.-X., Zhang, Y., Liu, B., Zhang, S.-X., Wu, Y., Yu, X.-D., Mao, N., 2005. Human mesenchymal stem cells inhibit differentiation and function of monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Blood 105, 4120–4126. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2004-02-0586
- Jin, T., Xu, X., Hereld, D., 2008. Chemotaxis, chemokine receptors and human disease. Cytokine 44, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2008.06.017
- Jin, W., Liang, X., Brooks, A., Futrega, K., Liu, X., Doran, M.R., Simpson, M.J., Roberts, M.S., Wang, H., 2018. Modelling of the SDF-1/CXCR4 regulated in vivo homing of therapeutic mesenchymal stem/stromal cells in mice. PeerJ 6. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.6072
- Johnson, J.R., Wiley, R.E., Fattouh, R., Swirski, F.K., Gajewska, B.U., Coyle, A.J., Gutierrez-Ramos, J.-C., Ellis, R., Inman, M.D., Jordana, M., 2004. Continuous Exposure to House Dust Mite Elicits Chronic Airway Inflammation and Structural Remodeling. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 169, 378–385. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200308-1094OC
- Jones, S.P., Guillemin, G.J., Brew, B.J., 2013. The Kynurenine Pathway in Stem Cell Biology. Int. J. Tryptophan Res. IJTR 6, 57–66. https://doi.org/10.4137/IJTR.S12626
- Kabat, M., Bobkov, I., Kumar, S., Grumet, M., 2019. Trends in mesenchymal stem cell clinical trials 2004-2018: Is efficacy optimal in a narrow dose range? Stem Cells Transl. Med. 9, 17–27. https://doi.org/10.1002/sctm.19-0202
- Kanda, A., Yasutaka, Y., Van Bui, D., Suzuki, K., Sawada, S., Kobayashi, Y., Asako,
 M., Iwai, H., 2020. Multiple Biological Aspects of Eosinophils in Host
 Defense, Eosinophil-Associated Diseases, Immunoregulation, and
 Homeostasis: Is Their Role Beneficial, Detrimental, Regulator, or Bystander?
 Biol. Pharm. Bull. 43, 20–30. https://doi.org/10.1248/bpb.b19-00892
- Kang, I., Bucala, R., 2019. The immunobiology of MIF: function, genetics and prospects for precision medicine. Nat. Rev. Rheumatol. 15, 427–437. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41584-019-0238-2

- Katayama, Y., Hidalgo, A., Chang, J., Peired, A., Frenette, P.S., 2005. CD44 is a physiological E-selectin ligand on neutrophils. J. Exp. Med. 201, 1183–1189. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20042014
- Kavanagh, H., Mahon, B.P., 2011. Allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells prevent allergic airway inflammation by inducing murine regulatory T cells. Allergy 66, 523–531. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.2010.02509.x
- Kim, D.I., Song, M.-K., Lee, K., 2019. Comparison of asthma phenotypes in OVAinduced mice challenged via inhaled and intranasal routes. BMC Pulm. Med. 19, 241. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12890-019-1001-9
- Kim, D.S., Jang, I.K., Lee, M.W., Ko, Y.J., Lee, D.-H., Lee, J.W., Sung, K.W., Koo, H.H., Yoo, K.H., 2018. Enhanced Immunosuppressive Properties of Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Primed by Interferon-γ. EBioMedicine 28, 261–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2018.01.002
- Kim, H.Y., DeKruyff, R.H., Umetsu, D.T., 2010. The many paths to asthma: phenotype shaped by innate and adaptive immunity. Nat. Immunol. 11, 577– 584. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.1892
- Kim, R.L., Bang, J.-Y., Kim, J., Mo, Y., Kim, Y., Lee, C.-G., Elias, J.A., Kim, H.Y., Kang, H.-R., 2022. Mesenchymal stem cells exert their anti-asthmatic effects through macrophage modulation in a murine chronic asthma model. Sci. Rep. 12, 9811. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-14027-x
- Kindt, N., Journe, F., Laurent, G., Saussez, S., 2016. Involvement of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in cancer and novel therapeutic targets. Oncol. Lett. 12, 2247–2253. https://doi.org/10.3892/ol.2016.4929
- Kips, J.C., Anderson, G.P., Fredberg, J.J., Herz, U., Inman, M.D., Jordana, M., Kemeny, D.M., Lötvall, J., Pauwels, R.A., Plopper, C.G., Schmidt, D., Sterk, P.J., Van Oosterhout, A.J.M., Vargaftig, B.B., Chung, K.F., 2003. Murine models of asthma. Eur. Respir. J. 22, 374–382. https://doi.org/10.1183/09031936.03.00026403
- Kitaori, T., Ito, H., Schwarz, E.M., Tsutsumi, R., Yoshitomi, H., Oishi, S., Nakano, M., Fujii, N., Nagasawa, T., Nakamura, T., 2009. Stromal cell-derived factor 1/CXCR4 signaling is critical for the recruitment of mesenchymal stem cells to the fracture site during skeletal repair in a mouse model. Arthritis Rheum. 60, 813–823. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.24330
- Kitoko, J.Z., Castro, L.L. de, Nascimento, A.P., Abreu, S.C., Cruz, F.F., Arantes, A.C., Xisto, D.G., Martins, M.A., Morales, M.M., Rocco, P.R.M., Olsen, P.C., 2018. Therapeutic administration of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells reduces airway inflammation without up-regulating Tregs in

experimental asthma. Clin. Exp. Allergy 48, 205–216. https://doi.org/10.1111/cea.13048

- Klasen, C., Ohl, K., Sternkopf, M., Shachar, I., Schmitz, C., Heussen, N., Hobeika, E., Levit-Zerdoun, E., Tenbrock, K., Reth, M., Bernhagen, J., El Bounkari, O., 2014. MIF promotes B cell chemotaxis through the receptors CXCR4 and CD74 and ZAP-70 signaling. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 192, 5273–5284. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1302209
- Klasen, C., Ziehm, T., Huber, M., Asare, Y., Kapurniotu, A., Shachar, I., Bernhagen, J., El Bounkari, O., 2018. LPS-mediated cell surface expression of CD74 promotes the proliferation of B cells in response to MIF. Cell. Signal. 46, 32– 42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellsig.2018.02.010
- Kleemann, R., Hausser, A., Geiger, G., Mischke, R., Burger-Kentischer, A., Flieger, O., Johannes, F.J., Roger, T., Calandra, T., Kapurniotu, A., Grell, M., Finkelmeier, D., Brunner, H., Bernhagen, J., 2000. Intracellular action of the cytokine MIF to modulate AP-1 activity and the cell cycle through Jab1. Nature 408, 211–216. https://doi.org/10.1038/35041591
- Klinker, M.W., Marklein, R.A., Lo Surdo, J.L., Wei, C.-H., Bauer, S.R., 2017. Morphological features of IFN-γ-stimulated mesenchymal stromal cells predict overall immunosuppressive capacity. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 114, E2598–E2607. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1617933114
- Ko, J.H., Lee, H.J., Jeong, H.J., Kim, M.K., Wee, W.R., Yoon, S.-O., Choi, H., Prockop, D.J., Oh, J.Y., 2016. Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells precondition lung monocytes/macrophages to produce tolerance against allo- and autoimmunity in the eye. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 113, 158–163. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1522905113
- Kobayashi, M., Nasuhara, Y., Kamachi, A., Tanino, Y., Betsuyaku, T., Yamaguchi, E., Nishihira, J., Nishimura, M., 2006. Role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in ovalbumin-induced airway inflammation in rats. Eur. Respir. J. 27, 726–734. https://doi.org/10.1183/09031936.06.00107004
- Kobayashi, T., Iijima, K., Matsumoto, K., Lama, J.K., Kita, H., 2023. Lung-resident CD69+ST2+ TH2 cells mediate long-term type 2 memory to inhaled antigen in mice. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 0. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2023.01.016
- Kok, T., Wasiel, A.A., Cool, R.H., Melgert, B.N., Poelarends, G.J., Dekker, F.J., 2018. Small molecule inhibitors of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) as emerging class of therapeutics for immune disorders. Drug Discov. Today 23, 1910. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drudis.2018.06.017

- Krampera, M., 2011. Mesenchymal stromal cell "licensing": a multistep process. Leukemia 25, 1408–1414. https://doi.org/10.1038/leu.2011.108
- Krampera, M., Cosmi, L., Angeli, R., Pasini, A., Liotta, F., Andreini, A., Santarlasci,
 V., Mazzinghi, B., Pizzolo, G., Vinante, F., Romagnani, P., Maggi, E.,
 Romagnani, S., Annunziato, F., 2006. Role for interferon-gamma in the
 immunomodulatory activity of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells.
 Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 24, 386–398. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2005-0008
- Krampera, M., Galipeau, J., Shi, Y., Tarte, K., Sensebe, L., MSC Committee of the International Society for Cellular Therapy (ISCT), 2013. Immunological characterization of multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells--The International Society for Cellular Therapy (ISCT) working proposal. Cytotherapy 15, 1054– 1061. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcyt.2013.02.010
- Kudrin, A., Scott, M., Martin, S., Chung, C.-W., Donn, R., McMaster, A., Ellison, S., Ray, D., Ray, K., Binks, M., 2006. Human macrophage migration inhibitory factor: a proven immunomodulatory cytokine? J. Biol. Chem. 281, 29641– 29651. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M601103200
- Kulesza, A., Paczek, L., Burdzinska, A., 2023. The Role of COX-2 and PGE2 in the Regulation of Immunomodulation and Other Functions of Mesenchymal Stromal Cells. Biomedicines 11, 445. https://doi.org/10.3390/biomedicines11020445
- Kurtzberg, J., Abdel-Azim, H., Carpenter, P., Chaudhury, S., Horn, B., Mahadeo, K., Nemecek, E., Neudorf, S., Prasad, V., Prockop, S., Quigg, T., Satwani, P., Cheng, A., Burke, E., Hayes, J., Skerrett, D., MSB-GVHD001/002 Study Group, 2020. A Phase 3, Single-Arm, Prospective Study of Remestemcel-L, Ex Vivo Culture-Expanded Adult Human Mesenchymal Stromal Cells for the Treatment of Pediatric Patients Who Failed to Respond to Steroid Treatment for Acute Graft-versus-Host Disease. Biol. Blood Marrow Transplant. J. Am. Soc. Blood Marrow Transplant. 26, 845–854. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbmt.2020.01.018
- Kwak, J., Choi, S.J., Oh, W., Yang, Y.S., Jeon, H.B., Jeon, E.S., 2018. Cobalt Chloride Enhances the Anti-Inflammatory Potency of Human Umbilical Cord Blood-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells through the ERK-HIF-1α-MicroRNA-146a-Mediated Signaling Pathway. Stem Cells Int. 2018, 4978763. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/4978763
- Lambrecht, B.N., Hammad, H., Fahy, J.V., 2019. The Cytokines of Asthma. Immunity 50, 975–991. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2019.03.018

- Lamiable, O., Mayer, J.U., Munoz-Erazo, L., Ronchese, F., 2020. Dendritic cells in Th2 immune responses and allergic sensitization. Immunol. Cell Biol. 98, 807– 818. https://doi.org/10.1111/imcb.12387
- Lan, H., Luo, L., Chen, Y., Wang, M., Yu, Z., Gong, Y., 2020. MIF signaling blocking alleviates airway inflammation and airway epithelial barrier disruption in a HDM-induced asthma model. Cell. Immunol. 347, 103965. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellimm.2019.103965
- Lan, H., Wang, N., Chen, Y., Wang, X., Gong, Y., Qi, X., Luo, Y., Yao, F., 2018. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) promotes rat airway muscle cell proliferation and migration mediated by ERK1/2 and FAK signaling. Cell Biol. Int. 42, 75–83. https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10863
- Lan, H. Y., Bacher, M., Yang, N., Mu, W., Nikolic-Paterson, D.J., Metz, C., Meinhardt, A., Bucala, R., Atkins, R.C., 1997. The pathogenic role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in immunologically induced kidney disease in the rat. J. Exp. Med. 185, 1455–1465. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.185.8.1455
- Lan, Hui Y., Bacher, M., Yang, N., Mu, W., Nikolic-Paterson, D.J., Metz, C., Meinhardt, A., Bucala, R., Atkins, R.C., 1997. The Pathogenic Role of Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor in Immunologically Induced Kidney Disease in the Rat. J. Exp. Med. 185, 1455–1466.
- Lan, Y.-W., Choo, K.-B., Chen, C.-M., Hung, T.-H., Chen, Y.-B., Hsieh, C.-H., Kuo, H.-P., Chong, K.-Y., 2015. Hypoxia-preconditioned mesenchymal stem cells attenuate bleomycin-induced pulmonary fibrosis. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 6, 97. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-015-0081-6
- Lathrop, M.J., Brooks, E.M., Bonenfant, N.R., Sokocevic, D., Borg, Z.D., Goodwin, M., Loi, R., Cruz, F., Dunaway, C.W., Steele, C., Weiss, D.J., 2014.
 Mesenchymal stromal cells mediate Aspergillus hyphal extract-induced allergic airway inflammation by inhibition of the Th17 signaling pathway. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 3, 194–205. https://doi.org/10.5966/sctm.2013-0061
- Lavrentieva, A., Majore, I., Kasper, C., Hass, R., 2010. Effects of hypoxic culture conditions on umbilical cord-derived human mesenchymal stem cells. Cell Commun. Signal. CCS 8, 18. https://doi.org/10.1186/1478-811X-8-18
- Lazarus, H.M., Haynesworth, S.E., Gerson, S.L., Rosenthal, N.S., Caplan, A.I., 1995. Ex vivo expansion and subsequent infusion of human bone marrow-derived stromal progenitor cells (mesenchymal progenitor cells): implications for therapeutic use. Bone Marrow Transplant. 16, 557–564.

- Le Blanc, K., Mougiakakos, D., 2012. Multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells and the innate immune system. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 12, 383–396. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3209
- Leech, M., Lacey, D., Xue, J.R., Santos, L., Hutchinson, P., Wolvetang, E., David, J.R., Bucala, R., Morand, E.F., 2003. Regulation of p53 by macrophage migration inhibitory factor in inflammatory arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 48, 1881–1889. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.11165
- Leech, M., Metz, C., Hall, P., Hutchinson, P., Gianis, K., Smith, M., Weedon, H., Holdsworth, S.R., Bucala, R., Morand, E.F., 1999. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor in rheumatoid arthritis: evidence of proinflammatory function and regulation by glucocorticoids. Arthritis Rheum. 42, 1601–1608. https://doi.org/10.1002/1529-0131(199908)42:8<1601::AID-ANR6>3.0.CO;2-B
- Lei, A., He, Y., Yang, Q., Li, X., Li, R., 2020. Role of myeloid cells in the regulation of group 2 innate lymphoid cell-mediated allergic inflammation. Immunology 161, 18–24. https://doi.org/10.1111/imm.13232
- Leibacher, J., Henschler, R., 2016. Biodistribution, migration and homing of systemically applied mesenchymal stem/stromal cells. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 7, 7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-015-0271-2
- Leng, L., Metz, C.N., Fang, Y., Xu, J., Donnelly, S., Baugh, J., Delohery, T., Chen, Y., Mitchell, R.A., Bucala, R., 2003. MIF signal transduction initiated by binding to CD74. J. Exp. Med. 197, 1467–1476. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20030286
- Li, B., Li, C., Zhu, M., Zhang, Y., Du, J., Xu, Y., Liu, B., Gao, F., Liu, H., Cai, J., Yang, Y., 2017. Hypoxia-Induced Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Exhibit an Enhanced Therapeutic Effect on Radiation-Induced Lung Injury in Mice due to an Increased Proliferation Potential and Enhanced Antioxidant Ability. Cell. Physiol. Biochem. 44, 1295–1310. https://doi.org/10.1159/000485490
- Li, D., Han, Y., Zhuang, Y., Fu, J., Liu, H., Shi, Q., Ju, X., 2015. Overexpression of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-1 COX-2 but not enhances the immunosuppressive ability of human umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal cells. Int. J. Mol. Med. 35. 1309-1316. stem https://doi.org/10.3892/ijmm.2015.2137
- Li, R., Wang, F., Wei, J., Lin, Y., Tang, G., Rao, L., Ma, L., Xu, Q., Wu, J., Lv, Q., Zhou, R., Lei, H., Zhao, X., Yao, D., Xiao, B., Huang, H., Zhang, J., Mo, B., 2021. The Role of Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (MIF) in Asthmatic Airway Remodeling. Allergy Asthma Immunol. Res. 13, 88–105. https://doi.org/10.4168/aair.2021.13.1.88

- Li, S., Nie, K., Zhang, Q., Guo, M., Qiu, Y., Li, Y., Gao, Y., Wang, L., 2019. Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor Mediates Neuroprotective Effects by Regulating Inflammation, Apoptosis and Autophagy in Parkinson's Disease. Neuroscience 416, 50–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2019.05.052
- Li, Y.-H., Wen, K., Zhu, L.-L., Lv, S.-K., Cao, Q., Li, Q., Deng, L., Chen, T., Wang, X., Deng, K.-Y., Wang, L.-F., Xin, H.-B., 2020. Tautomerase Activity-Lacking of the Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor Alleviates the Inflammation and Insulin Tolerance in High Fat Diet-Induced Obese Mice. Front. Endocrinol. 11, 134. https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2020.00134
- Liao, Y., Li, G., Zhang, X., Huang, W., Xie, D., Dai, G., Zhu, S., Lu, D., Zhang, Z., Lin, J., Wu, B., Lin, W., Chen, Y., Chen, Z., Peng, C., Wang, M., Chen, X., Jiang, M.H., Xiang, A.P., 2020. Cardiac Nestin+ Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Enhance Healing of Ischemic Heart through Periostin-Mediated M2 Macrophage Polarization. Mol. Ther. J. Am. Soc. Gene Ther. 28, 855–873. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymthe.2020.01.011
- Lin, Y.-D., Fan, X.-L., Zhang, H., Fang, S.-B., Li, C.-L., Deng, M.-X., Qin, Z.-L., Peng, Y.-Q., Zhang, H.-Y., Fu, Q.-L., 2018. The genes involved in asthma with the treatment of human embryonic stem cell-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Mol. Immunol. 95, 47–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molimm.2018.01.013
- Liu, A., Bao, F., Voravuthikunchai, S.P., 2018. CATT polymorphism in MIF gene promoter is closely related to human pulmonary tuberculosis in a southwestern China population. Int. J. Immunopathol. Pharmacol. 32, 2058738418777108. https://doi.org/10.1177/2058738418777108
- Liu, F., Qiu, H., Xue, M., Zhang, S., Zhang, X., Xu, J., Chen, J., Yang, Y., Xie, J., 2019. MSC-secreted TGF-β regulates lipopolysaccharide-stimulated macrophage M2-like polarization via the Akt/FoxO1 pathway. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 10, 345. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-019-1447-y
- Liu, H., Liu, S., Li, Y., Wang, X., Xue, W., Ge, G., Luo, X., 2012. The role of SDF-1-CXCR4/CXCR7 axis in the therapeutic effects of hypoxia-preconditioned mesenchymal stem cells for renal ischemia/reperfusion injury. PloS One 7, e34608. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0034608
- Liu, H., Zhu, X., Cao, X., Chi, A., Dai, J., Wang, Z., Deng, C., Zhang, M., 2021. IL-1β-primed mesenchymal stromal cells exert enhanced therapeutic effects to alleviate Chronic Prostatitis/Chronic Pelvic Pain Syndrome through systemic immunity. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 12, 514. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-021-02579-0

- Liu, J., Gao, J., Liang, Z., Gao, C., Niu, Q., Wu, F., Zhang, L., 2022. Mesenchymal stem cells and their microenvironment. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 13, 429. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-022-02985-y
- Liu, J., He, J., Ge, L., Xiao, H., Huang, Y., Zeng, L., Jiang, Z., Lu, M., Hu, Z., 2021. Hypoxic preconditioning rejuvenates mesenchymal stem cells and enhances neuroprotection following intracerebral hemorrhage via the miR-326mediated autophagy. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 12, 413. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-021-02480-w
- Liu, L., He, Y.R., Liu, S.J., Hu, L., Liang, L.C., Liu, D.L., Liu, Lin, Zhu, Z.Q., 2020. Enhanced Effect of IL-1β-Activated Adipose-Derived MSCs (ADMSCs) on Repair of Intestinal Ischemia-Reperfusion Injury via COX-2-PGE2 Signaling. Stem Cells Int. 2020, 2803747. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/2803747
- Liu, M.C., Hubbard, W.C., Proud, D., Stealey, B.A., Galli, S.J., Kagey-Sobotka, A., Bleecker, E.R., Lichtenstein, L.M., 1991. Immediate and late inflammatory responses to ragweed antigen challenge of the peripheral airways in allergic asthmatics. Cellular, mediator, and permeability changes. Am. Rev. Respir. Dis. 144, 51–58. https://doi.org/10.1164/ajrccm/144.1.51
- Liu, X., Li, X., Zhu, W., Zhang, Y., Hong, Y., Liang, X., Fan, B., Zhao, H., He, H., Zhang, F., 2020. Exosomes from mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing MIF enhance myocardial repair. J. Cell. Physiol. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.29456
- Loisel, S., Lansiaux, P., Rossille, D., Ménard, C., Dulong, J., Monvoisin, C., Bescher, N., Bézier, I., Latour, M., Cras, A., Farge, D., Tarte, K., 2023. Regulatory B Cells Contribute to the Clinical Response After Bone Marrow-Derived Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Infusion in Patients With Systemic Sclerosis. Stem Cells Transl. Med. szad010. https://doi.org/10.1093/stcltm/szad010
- Lourenco, S., Teixeira, V.H., Kalber, T., Jose, R.J., Floto, R.A., Janes, S.M., 2015. Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor - CXCR4 is the dominant chemotactic axis in human mesenchymal stem cell recruitment to tumors. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 194, 3463–3474. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1402097
- Lu, Z., Chang, W., Meng, S., Xu, X., Xie, J., Guo, F., Yang, Y., Qiu, H., Liu, L., 2019. Mesenchymal stem cells induce dendritic cell immune tolerance via paracrine hepatocyte growth factor to alleviate acute lung injury. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 10, 372. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-019-1488-2
- Lu, Z., Meng, S., Chang, W., Fan, S., Xie, J., Guo, F., Yang, Y., Qiu, H., Liu, L., 2020. Mesenchymal stem cells activate Notch signaling to induce regulatory dendritic cells in LPS-induced acute lung injury. J. Transl. Med. 18, 241. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12967-020-02410-z

- Lubetsky, J.B., Dios, A., Han, J., Aljabari, B., Ruzsicska, B., Mitchell, R., Lolis, E., Al-Abed, Y., 2002. The Tautomerase Active Site of Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor Is a Potential Target for Discovery of Novel Antiinflammatory Agents*. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 24976–24982. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M203220200
- Lue, H., Thiele, M., Franz, J., Dahl, E., Speckgens, S., Leng, L., Fingerle-Rowson, G., Bucala, R., Lüscher, B., Bernhagen, J., 2007. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) promotes cell survival by activation of the Akt pathway and role for CSN5/JAB1 in the control of autocrine MIF activity. Oncogene 26, 5046– 5059. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.onc.1210318
- Luk, F., Carreras-Planella, L., Korevaar, S.S., de Witte, S.F.H., Borràs, F.E., Betjes, M.G.H., Baan, C.C., Hoogduijn, M.J., Franquesa, M., 2017. Inflammatory Conditions Dictate the Effect of Mesenchymal Stem or Stromal Cells on B Cell Function. Front. Immunol. 8, 1042. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01042
- Luk, F., de Witte, S.F.H., Korevaar, S.S., Roemeling-van Rhijn, M., Franquesa, M., Strini, T., van den Engel, S., Gargesha, M., Roy, D., Dor, F.J.M.F., Horwitz, E.M., de Bruin, R.W.F., Betjes, M.G.H., Baan, C.C., Hoogduijn, M.J., 2016. Inactivated Mesenchymal Stem Cells Maintain Immunomodulatory Capacity. Stem Cells Dev. 25, 1342–1354. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2016.0068
- Lummus, Z.L., Wisnewski, A.V., Bernstein, D.I., 2011. Pathogenesis and Disease Mechanisms of Occupational Asthma. Immunol. Allergy Clin. North Am. 31, 699–vi. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iac.2011.07.008
- Luo, Y., Yi, H., Huang, X., Lin, G., Kuang, Y., Xie, C., 2021. Inhibition of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) as a therapeutic target in bleomycin-induced pulmonary fibrosis rats. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 321, L6–L16. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajplung.00288.2020
- Luz-Crawford, P., Djouad, F., Toupet, K., Bony, C., Franquesa, M., Hoogduijn, M.J., Jorgensen, C., Noël, D., 2016. Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Interleukin 1 Receptor Antagonist Promotes Macrophage Polarization and Inhibits B Cell Differentiation. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 34, 483–492. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2254
- Luz-Crawford, P., Hernandez, J., Djouad, F., Luque-Campos, N., Caicedo, A., Carrère-Kremer, S., Brondello, J.-M., Vignais, M.-L., Pène, J., Jorgensen, C., 2019. Mesenchymal stem cell repression of Th17 cells is triggered by mitochondrial transfer. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 10, 232. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-019-1307-9

- Luz-Crawford, P., Jorgensen, C., Djouad, F., 2017. Mesenchymal Stem Cells Direct the Immunological Fate of Macrophages. Results Probl. Cell Differ. 62, 61– 72. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-54090-0 4
- Ma, F., Kouzoukas, D.E., Meyer-Siegler, K.L., Hunt, D.E., Leng, L., Bucala, R., Vera, P.L., 2019. MIF mediates bladder pain, not inflammation, in cyclophosphamide cystitis. Cytokine 1, 100003. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytox.2019.100003
- Maas, S.L.N., Breakefield, X.O., Weaver, A.M., 2017. Extracellular Vesicles: Unique Intercellular Delivery Vehicles. Trends Cell Biol. 27, 172–188. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tcb.2016.11.003
- Magalhães, E.S., Mourao-Sa, D.S., Vieira-de-Abreu, A., Figueiredo, R.T., Pires, A.L., Farias-Filho, F.A., Fonseca, B.P.F., Viola, J.P.B., Metz, C., Martins, M.A., Castro-Faria-Neto, H.C., Bozza, P.T., Bozza, M.T., 2007. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is essential for allergic asthma but not for Th2 differentiation. Eur. J. Immunol. 37, 1097–1106. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200635968
- Magalhães, E.S., Paiva, C.N., Souza, H.S.P., Pyrrho, A.S., Mourão-Sá, D., Figueiredo, R.T., Vieira-de-Abreu, A., Dutra, H.S., Silveira, M.S., Gaspar-Elsas, M.I.C., Xavier-Elsas, P., Bozza, P.T., Bozza, M.T., 2009. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is critical to interleukin-5-driven eosinophilopoiesis and tissue eosinophilia triggered by Schistosoma mansoni infection. FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 23, 1262–1271. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.08-124248
- Malaquias, M. a. S., Oyama, L.A., Jericó, P.C., Costa, I., Padilha, G., Nagashima, S., Lopes-Pacheco, M., Rebelatto, C.L.K., Michelotto, P.V., Xisto, D.G., Brofman, P.R.S., Rocco, P.R.M., de Noronha, L., 2018. Effects of mesenchymal stromal cells play a role the oxidant/antioxidant balance in a murine model of asthma. Allergol. Immunopathol. (Madr.) 46, 136–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aller.2017.06.003
- Maltby, S., Tay, H.L., Yang, M., Foster, P.S., 2017. Mouse models of severe asthma: Understanding the mechanisms of steroid resistance, tissue remodelling and disease exacerbation. Respirology 22, 874–885. https://doi.org/10.1111/resp.13052
- Maqbool, M., Algraittee, S.J.R., Boroojerdi, M.H., Sarmadi, V.H., John, C.M., Vidyadaran, S., Ramasamy, R., 2020. Human mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the differentiation and effector functions of monocytes. Innate Immun. 26, 424–434. https://doi.org/10.1177/1753425919899132

- Mariñas-Pardo, L., Mirones, I., Amor-Carro, Ó., Fraga-Iriso, R., Lema-Costa, B., Cubillo, I., Rodríguez Milla, M.Á., García-Castro, J., Ramos-Barbón, D., 2014. Mesenchymal stem cells regulate airway contractile tissue remodeling in murine experimental asthma. Allergy 69, 730–740. https://doi.org/10.1111/all.12392
- Markov, A., Thangavelu, L., Aravindhan, S., Zekiy, A.O., Jarahian, M., Chartrand, M.S., Pathak, Y., Marofi, F., Shamlou, S., Hassanzadeh, A., 2021.
 Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells as a valuable source for the treatment of immune-mediated disorders. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 12, 192. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-021-02265-1
- Marquez-Curtis, L.A., Janowska-Wieczorek, A., 2013. Enhancing the Migration Ability of Mesenchymal Stromal Cells by Targeting the SDF-1/CXCR4 Axis. BioMed Res. Int. 2013, e561098. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/561098
- Martinez, F.O., Gordon, S., 2014. The M1 and M2 paradigm of macrophage activation: time for reassessment. F1000Prime Rep. 6, 13. https://doi.org/10.12703/P6-13
- Masterson, C. H., Ceccato, A., Artigas, A., Dos Santos, C., Rocco, P.R., Rolandsson Enes, S., Weiss, D.J., McAuley, D., Matthay, M.A., English, K., Curley, G.F., Laffey, J.G., 2021. Mesenchymal stem/stromal cell-based therapies for severe viral pneumonia: therapeutic potential and challenges. Intensive Care Med. Exp. 9, 61. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40635-021-00424-5
- Masterson, Claire H., Tabuchi, A., Hogan, G., Fitzpatrick, G., Kerrigan, S.W., Jerkic, M., Kuebler, W.M., Laffey, J.G., Curley, G.F., 2021. Intra-vital imaging of mesenchymal stromal cell kinetics in the pulmonary vasculature during infection. Sci. Rep. 11, 5265. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-83894-7
- Mathew, S.A., Chandravanshi, B., Bhonde, R., 2017. Hypoxia primed placental mesenchymal stem cells for wound healing. Life Sci. 182, 85–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2017.06.016
- Mathias, L.J., Khong, S.M.L., Spyroglou, L., Payne, N.L., Siatskas, C., Thorburn, A.N., Boyd, R.L., Heng, T.S.P., 2013. Alveolar macrophages are critical for the inhibition of allergic asthma by mesenchymal stromal cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 191, 5914–5924. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1300667
- Matucci, A., Susanna, B., Francesca, N., Enrico, M., Alessandra, V., 2021. The emerging role of type 2 inflammation in asthma. Expert Rev. Clin. Immunol. 17, 63–71. https://doi.org/10.1080/1744666X.2020.1860755

- Mauri, C., Bosma, A., 2012. Immune regulatory function of B cells. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 30, 221–241. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-020711-074934
- Mawhinney, L., Armstrong, M.E., O' Reilly, C., Bucala, R., Leng, L., Fingerle-Rowson, G., Fayne, D., Keane, M.P., Tynan, A., Maher, L., Cooke, G., Lloyd, D., Conroy, H., Donnelly, S.C., 2015. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) enzymatic activity and lung cancer. Mol. Med. Camb. Mass 20, 729– 735. https://doi.org/10.2119/molmed.2014.00136
- Mead, B., Chamling, X., Zack, D.J., Ahmed, Z., Tomarev, S., 2020. TNFα-Mediated Priming of Mesenchymal Stem Cells Enhances Their Neuroprotective Effect on Retinal Ganglion Cells. Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci. 61, 6. https://doi.org/10.1167/iovs.61.2.6
- Melief, S.M., Schrama, E., Brugman, M.H., Tiemessen, M.M., Hoogduijn, M.J., Fibbe, W.E., Roelofs, H., 2013. Multipotent stromal cells induce human regulatory T cells through a novel pathway involving skewing of monocytes toward anti-inflammatory macrophages. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 31, 1980– 1991. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.1432
- Menzies-Gow, A., Wechsler, M.E., Brightling, C.E., Korn, S., Corren, J., Israel, E., Chupp, G., Bednarczyk, A., Ponnarambil, S., Caveney, S., Almqvist, G., Gołabek, M., Simonsson, L., Lawson, K., Bowen, K., Colice, G., Hetzel, J.L., Fiterman, J., Machado, A.S., Antila, M.A., Lima, M.A., Minamoto, S.E.T., Blanco, D.C., Bezerra, P.G. de M., Houle, P.-A., Lemiere, C., Melenka, L.S., Leigh, R., Mitchell, P., Anees, S., Pek, B., Chouinard, G., Cheema, A.S., Yang, W.H.-C., Philteos, G., Chanez, P., Bourdin, A., Devouassoux, G., Taille, C., Blay, F.D., Leroyer, C., Beurnier, A., Garcia, G., Girodet, P.-O., Blanc, F.-X., Magnan, A., Wanin, S., Just, J., Linde, R., Zielen, S., Förster, K., Geßner, C., Jandl, M., Buhl, R.O., Korn, S., Kornmann, M.O., Linnhoff, A., Ludwig-Sengpiel, A., Ehlers, M., Schmoller, T., Steffen, H., Hoffmann, M., Kirschner, J., Schmidt, O., Welte, T., Temme, H., Wand, O., Bar-Shai, A., Izbicki, G., Berkman, N., Fink, G., Shitrit, D., Adir, Y., Kuna, P., Rewerska, B., Pisarczyk-Bogacka, E., Kurbacheva, O., Mikhailov, S.L., Vasilev, M., Emelyanov, A., Wali, S., Albanna, A., Zyl-Smit, R. van, Abdullah, I., Bernhardi, D., Hoosen, F., Irusen, E., Kalla, I., Lakha, D., Mitha, E., Naidoo, V., Nell, H., Padayachee, T., Reddy, J., Petrick, F., Walt, E. van der, Vawda, Z.F.A., Park, H.-S., Lee, S.H., Kim, M.-K., Park, J.-W., Cho, Y.S., Lee, B.J., Chang, Y.-S., Park, C.-S., Lee, K.H., Lee, S.Y., Yoon, H., Sohn, K.H., Park, M.J., Min, K.H., Cho, Y.J., Park, H.K., Lee, Y., Lee, J., Sheu, C.-C., Tu, C.-Y., Lee, K.-Y., Bavbek, S., Gemicioglu, B., Ediger, D., Kalkan, I.K., Makieieva, N., Ostrovskyy, M., Dytyatkovs'ka, Y., Mostovoy, Y.M., Lebed, K., Yakovenko, O., Adams, A., Mooring, T., Jr, L.T., Sexton, M., Thompson, E., Bernstein, J.A., Lisi, P., Chappel, C.M., Cole, J., Greenwald, G.I., Jones, C., Klein, R.M., Pham, D.N.,

Spangenthal, S., Weinstein, S.F., Windom, H.H., Kao, N.L., Leong, M.A., Mehta, V., Moore, W.C., Bhat, S., Aish, B., Meltzer, S.M., Corren, J., Moss, M.H., Kerwin, E.M., Delgado, J.P., Lucksinger, G.H., Thompson, C.A., Chupp, G., Alpizar, S.A., Vadgama, S.V., Zafar, Z., Jacobs, J.S., Lugogo, Nj., Jain, N., Sher, L.D., Andrawis, N.S., Fuentes, D., Boren, E.J., Gonzalez, E.G., Talreja, N., Durrani, S.S., Israel, E., Sekhsaria, S., DeLeon, S., Shukla, M., Tarpay, M.M.T., Fakih, F., Hudes, G., Tillinghast, J.P., Korenblat, P.E., Shenoy, K., Que, L., Kureishy, S.A., Umeh, F.C., Nguyen, V.N., Chu, H.T., Nguyen, T.T.D., 2023. Long-term safety and efficacy of tezepelumab in people with severe, uncontrolled asthma (DESTINATION): a randomised, placebocontrolled Med. extension study. Lancet Respir. 0. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-2600(22)00492-1

- Meyer-Siegler, K.L., Iczkowski, K.A., Leng, L., Bucala, R., Vera, P.L., 2006. Inhibition of macrophage migration inhibitory factor or its receptor (CD74) attenuates growth and invasion of DU-145 prostate cancer cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 177, 8730–8739. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.177.12.8730
- Miethe, S., Karsonova, A., Karaulov, A., Renz, H., 2020. Obesity and asthma. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 146, 685–693. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2020.08.011
- Mikulowska, A., Metz, C.N., Bucala, R., Holmdahl, R., 1997. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is involved in the pathogenesis of collagen type II-induced arthritis in mice. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 158, 5514–5517.
- Mitchell, R.A., Liao, H., Chesney, J., Fingerle-Rowson, G., Baugh, J., David, J., Bucala, R., 2002. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) sustains macrophage proinflammatory function by inhibiting p53: regulatory role in the innate immune response. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 99, 345–350. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.012511599
- Mitchell, R.A., Metz, C.N., Peng, T., Bucala, R., 1999. Sustained mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) and cytoplasmic phospholipase A2 activation by macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF). Regulatory role in cell proliferation and glucocorticoid action. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 18100–18106. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.25.18100
- Mizue, Y., Ghani, S., Leng, L., McDonald, C., Kong, P., Baugh, J., Lane, S.J., Craft, J., Nishihira, J., Donnelly, S.C., Zhu, Z., Bucala, R., 2005. Role for macrophage migration inhibitory factor in asthma. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 102, 14410–14415. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0507189102

- Moll, G., Ankrum, J.A., Olson, S.D., Nolta, J.A., 2022. Improved MSC Minimal Criteria to Maximize Patient Safety: A Call to Embrace Tissue Factor and Hemocompatibility Assessment of MSC Products. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 11, 2–13. https://doi.org/10.1093/stcltm/szab005
- Morales, E., Duffy, D., 2019. Genetics and Gene-Environment Interactions in Childhood and Adult Onset Asthma. Front. Pediatr. 7.
- Morrison, T.J., Jackson, M.V., Cunningham, E.K., Kissenpfennig, A., McAuley, D.F., O'Kane, C.M., Krasnodembskaya, A.D., 2017. Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Modulate Macrophages in Clinically Relevant Lung Injury Models by Extracellular Vesicle Mitochondrial Transfer. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 196, 1275–1286. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201701-0170OC
- Muroi, K., Miyamura, K., Okada, M., Yamashita, T., Murata, M., Ishikawa, T., Uike, N., Hidaka, M., Kobayashi, R., Imamura, M., Tanaka, J., Ohashi, K., Taniguchi, S., Ikeda, T., Eto, T., Mori, M., Yamaoka, M., Ozawa, K., 2016. Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells (JR-031) for steroid-refractory grade III or IV acute graft-versus-host disease: a phase II/III study. Int. J. Hematol. 103, 243–250. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12185-015-1915-9
- Murphy, D.M., O'Byrne, P.M., 2010. Recent Advances in the Pathophysiology of Asthma. CHEST 137, 1417–1426. https://doi.org/10.1378/chest.09-1895
- Najar, M., Fayyad-Kazan, M., Meuleman, N., Bron, D., Fayyad-Kazan, H., Lagneaux, L., 2018. Mesenchymal stromal cells of the bone marrow and natural killer cells: cell interactions and cross modulation. J. Cell Commun. Signal. 12, 673– 688. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12079-018-0448-4
- Nawrocka, D., Kornicka, K., Szydlarska, J., Marycz, K., 2017. Basic Fibroblast Growth Factor Inhibits Apoptosis and Promotes Proliferation of Adipose-Derived Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Isolated from Patients with Type 2 Diabetes by Reducing Cellular Oxidative Stress. Oxid. Med. Cell. Longev. 2017, 3027109. https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/3027109
- Nelson, R.K., Bush, A., Stokes, J., Nair, P., Akuthota, P., 2020. Eosinophilic Asthma. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. Pract. 8, 465–473. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaip.2019.11.024
- Nelson, R.P., DiNicolo, R., Fernández-Caldas, E., Seleznick, M.J., Lockey, R.F., Good, R.A., 1996. Allergen-specific IgE levels and mite allergen exposure in children with acute asthma first seen in an emergency department and in nonasthmatic control subjects. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 98, 258–263. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0091-6749(96)70148-3

- Németh, K., Leelahavanichkul, A., Yuen, P.S.T., Mayer, B., Parmelee, A., Doi, K., Robey, P.G., Leelahavanichkul, K., Koller, B.H., Brown, J.M., Hu, X., Jelinek, I., Star, R.A., Mezey, E., 2009. Bone marrow stromal cells attenuate sepsis via prostaglandin E(2)-dependent reprogramming of host macrophages to increase their interleukin-10 production. Nat. Med. 15, 42–49. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.1905
- Ness, S., Lin, S., Gordon, J.R., 2021. Regulatory Dendritic Cells, T Cell Tolerance, and Dendritic Cell Therapy for Immunologic Disease. Front. Immunol. 12, 633436. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.633436
- Nguyen, M.T., Lue, H., Kleemann, R., Thiele, M., Tolle, G., Finkelmeier, D., Wagner, E., Braun, A., Bernhagen, J., 2003. The Cytokine Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor Reduces Pro-Oxidative Stress-Induced Apoptosis. J. Immunol. 170, 3337–3347. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.170.6.3337
- Nicolay, N.H., Rühle, A., Perez, R.L., Trinh, T., Sisombath, S., Weber, K.-J., Schmezer, P., Ho, A.D., Debus, J., Saffrich, R., Huber, P.E., 2016. Mesenchymal stem cells exhibit resistance to topoisomerase inhibition. Cancer Lett. 374, 75–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2016.02.007
- Nishikawa, G., Kawada, K., Nakagawa, J., Toda, K., Ogawa, R., Inamoto, S., Mizuno, R., Itatani, Y., Sakai, Y., 2019. Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells promote colorectal cancer progression via CCR5. Cell Death Dis. 10, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-019-1508-2
- Nishino, T., Bernhagen, J., Shiiki, H., Calandra, T., Dohi, K., Bucala, R., 1995. Localization of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) to secretory granules within the corticotrophic and thyrotrophic cells of the pituitary gland. Mol. Med. Camb. Mass 1, 781–788.
- Nitzsche, F., Müller, C., Lukomska, B., Jolkkonen, J., Deten, A., Boltze, J., 2017. Concise Review: MSC Adhesion Cascade—Insights into Homing and Transendothelial Migration. STEM CELLS 35, 1446–1460. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2614
- Niu, J., Yue, W., Le-Le, Z., Bin, L., Hu, X., 2017. Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit T cell activation by releasing TGF-β1 from TGF-β1/GARP complex. Oncotarget 8, 99784–99800. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.21549
- Noone, C., Kihm, A., English, K., O'Dea, S., Mahon, B.P., 2013. IFN-γ stimulated human umbilical-tissue-derived cells potently suppress NK activation and resist NK-mediated cytotoxicity in vitro. Stem Cells Dev. 22, 3003–3014. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2013.0028

- Noronha, N.C., Mizukami, A., Orellana, M.D., Oliveira, M.C., Covas, D.T., Swiech, K., Malmegrim, K.C.R., 2021. Hypoxia priming improves in vitro angiogenic properties of umbilical cord derived-mesenchymal stromal cells expanded in stirred-tank bioreactor. Biochem. Eng. J. 168, 107949. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bej.2021.107949
- Ohta, S., Misawa, A., Fukaya, R., Inoue, S., Kanemura, Y., Okano, H., Kawakami, Y., Toda, M., 2012. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) promotes cell survival and proliferation of neural stem/progenitor cells. J. Cell Sci. 125, 3210–3220. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.102210
- Oliveira, C.S., de Bock, C.E., Molloy, T.J., Sadeqzadeh, E., Geng, X.Y., Hersey, P., Zhang, X.D., Thorne, R.F., 2014. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor engages PI3K/Akt signalling and is a prognostic factor in metastatic melanoma. BMC Cancer 14, 630. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2407-14-630
- Ortega, H.G., Yancey, S.W., Mayer, B., Gunsoy, N.B., Keene, O.N., Bleecker, E.R., Brightling, C.E., Pavord, I.D., 2016. Severe eosinophilic asthma treated with mepolizumab stratified by baseline eosinophil thresholds: a secondary analysis of the DREAM and MENSA studies. Lancet Respir. Med. 4, 549–556. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-2600(16)30031-5
- Ortiz-Virumbrales, M., Menta, R., Pérez, L.M., Lucchesi, O., Mancheño-Corvo, P., Avivar-Valderas, Á., Palacios, I., Herrero-Mendez, A., Dalemans, W., de la Rosa, O., Lombardo, E., 2020. Human adipose mesenchymal stem cells modulate myeloid cells toward an anti-inflammatory and reparative phenotype: role of IL-6 and PGE2. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 11, 462. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-020-01975-2
- Ou-Yang, H.-F., Huang, Y., Hu, X.-B., Wu, C.-G., 2011. Suppression of allergic airway inflammation in a mouse model of asthma by exogenous mesenchymal stem cells. Exp. Biol. Med. Maywood NJ 236, 1461–1467. https://doi.org/10.1258/ebm.2011.011221
- Pakkasela, J., Ilmarinen, P., Honkamäki, J., Tuomisto, L.E., Andersén, H., Piirilä, P., Hisinger-Mölkänen, H., Sovijärvi, A., Backman, H., Lundbäck, B., Rönmark, E., Kankaanranta, H., Lehtimäki, L., 2020. Age-specific incidence of allergic and non-allergic asthma. BMC Pulm. Med. 20, 9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12890-019-1040-2
- Palomares Cabeza, V., Hoogduijn, M.J., Kraaijeveld, R., Franquesa, M., Witte-Bouma, J., Wolvius, E.B., Farrell, E., Brama, P.A.J., 2019. Pediatric Mesenchymal Stem Cells Exhibit Immunomodulatory Properties Toward Allogeneic T and B Cells Under Inflammatory Conditions. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 7, 142. https://doi.org/10.3389/fbioe.2019.00142

- Palumbo, S., Tsai, T.-L., Li, W.-J., 2014. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor regulates AKT signaling in hypoxic culture to modulate senescence of human mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells Dev. 23, 852–865. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2013.0294
- Panés, J., García-Olmo, D., Van Assche, G., Colombel, J.F., Reinisch, W., Baumgart, D.C., Dignass, A., Nachury, M., Ferrante, M., Kazemi-Shirazi, L., Grimaud, J.C., de la Portilla, F., Goldin, E., Richard, M.P., Diez, M.C., Tagarro, I., Leselbaum, A., Danese, S., ADMIRE CD Study Group Collaborators, 2018. Long-term Efficacy and Safety of Stem Cell Therapy (Cx601) for Complex Perianal Fistulas in Patients With Crohn's Disease. Gastroenterology 154, 1334-1342.e4. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2017.12.020
- Panés, J., García-Olmo, D., Van Assche, G., Colombel, J.F., Reinisch, W., Baumgart, D.C., Dignass, A., Nachury, M., Ferrante, M., Kazemi-Shirazi, L., Grimaud, J.C., de la Portilla, F., Goldin, E., Richard, M.P., Leselbaum, A., Danese, S., ADMIRE CD Study Group Collaborators, 2016. Expanded allogeneic adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells (Cx601) for complex perianal fistulas in Crohn's disease: a phase 3 randomised, double-blind controlled trial. Lancet Lond. Engl. 388, 1281–1290. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31203-X
- Pang, S.H.M., D'Rozario, J., Mendonca, S., Bhuvan, T., Payne, N.L., Zheng, D., Hisana, A., Wallis, G., Barugahare, A., Powell, D., Rautela, J., Huntington, N.D., Dewson, G., Huang, D.C.S., Gray, D.H.D., Heng, T.S.P., 2021. Mesenchymal stromal cell apoptosis is required for their therapeutic function. Nat. Commun. 12, 6495. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-26834-3
- Pantouris, G., Syed, M.A., Fan, C., Rajasekaran, D., Cho, T.Y., Rosenberg, E.M., Bucala, R., Bhandari, V., Lolis, E.J., 2015. An Analysis of MIF Structural Features that Control Functional Activation of CD74. Chem. Biol. 22, 1197– 1205. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chembiol.2015.08.006
- Park, H.H., Lee, S., Yu, Y., Yoo, S.M., Baek, S.Y., Jung, N., Seo, K.-W., Kang, K.-S., 2020. TGF-β secreted by human umbilical cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells ameliorates atopic dermatitis by inhibiting secretion of TNF-α and IgE. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 38, 904–916. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.3183
- Park, S., Jang, H., Kim, B.S., Hwang, C., Jeong, G.S., Park, Y., 2017. Directional migration of mesenchymal stem cells under an SDF-1α gradient on a microfluidic device. PLOS ONE 12, e0184595. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0184595

- Pelaia, C., Heffler, E., Crimi, C., Maglio, A., Vatrella, A., Pelaia, G., Canonica, G.W., 2022. Interleukins 4 and 13 in Asthma: Key Pathophysiologic Cytokines and Druggable Molecular Targets. Front. Pharmacol. 13, 851940. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2022.851940
- Pelaia, C., Paoletti, G., Puggioni, F., Racca, F., Pelaia, G., Canonica, G.W., Heffler, E., 2019. Interleukin-5 in the Pathophysiology of Severe Asthma. Front. Physiol. 10.
- Penton, P.C., Wang, X., Amatullah, H., Cooper, J., Godri, K., North, M.L., Khanna, N., Scott, J.A., Chow, C.-W., 2013. Spleen tyrosine kinase inhibition attenuates airway hyperresponsiveness and pollution-induced enhanced airway response in a chronic mouse model of asthma. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 131, 512-520.e1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2012.07.039
- Peters, M.C., Ringel, L., Dyjack, N., Herrin, R., Woodruff, P.G., Rios, C., O'Connor, B., Fahy, J.V., Seibold, M.A., 2019. A Transcriptomic Method to Determine Airway Immune Dysfunction in T2-High and T2-Low Asthma. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 199, 465–477. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201807-12910C
- Peters, U., Dixon, A., Forno, E., 2018. Obesity and Asthma. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 141, 1169–1179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2018.02.004
- Polchert, D., Sobinsky, J., Douglas, G., Kidd, M., Moadsiri, A., Reina, E., Genrich, K., Mehrotra, S., Setty, S., Smith, B., Bartholomew, A., 2008. IFN-gamma activation of mesenchymal stem cells for treatment and prevention of graft versus host disease. Eur. J. Immunol. 38, 1745–1755. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200738129
- Ponte, A.L., Marais, E., Gallay, N., Langonné, A., Delorme, B., Hérault, O., Charbord, P., Domenech, J., 2007. The in vitro migration capacity of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells: comparison of chemokine and growth factor chemotactic activities. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 25, 1737–1745. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2007-0054
- Pourjafar, M., Saidijam, M., Mansouri, K., Ghasemibasir, H., Karimi Dermani, F., Najafi, R., 2017. All-trans retinoic acid preconditioning enhances proliferation, angiogenesis and migration of mesenchymal stem cell in vitro and enhances wound repair in vivo. Cell Prolif. 50, e12315. https://doi.org/10.1111/cpr.12315
- Prasanna, S.J., Gopalakrishnan, D., Shankar, S.R., Vasandan, A.B., 2010. Proinflammatory cytokines, IFNgamma and TNFalpha, influence immune properties of human bone marrow and Wharton jelly mesenchymal stem cells differentially. PloS One 5, e9016. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0009016

- Prockop, D.J., Oh, J.Y., 2012. Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs): role as guardians of inflammation. Mol. Ther. J. Am. Soc. Gene Ther. 20, 14–20. https://doi.org/10.1038/mt.2011.211
- Radstake, T.R.D.J., Sweep, F.C.G.J., Welsing, P., Franke, B., Vermeulen, S.H.H.M., Geurts-Moespot, A., Calandra, T., Donn, R., van Riel, P.L.C.M., 2005. Correlation of rheumatoid arthritis severity with the genetic functional variants and circulating levels of macrophage migration inhibitory factor. Arthritis Rheum. 52, 3020–3029. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.21285
- Ragni, E., Perucca Orfei, C., De Luca, P., Mondadori, C., Viganò, M., Colombini, A., de Girolamo, L., 2020. Inflammatory priming enhances mesenchymal stromal cell secretome potential as a clinical product for regenerative medicine approaches through secreted factors and EV-miRNAs: the example of joint disease. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 11, 165. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-020-01677-9
- Rahimi, R.A., Nepal, K., Cetinbas, M., Sadreyev, R.I., Luster, A.D., 2020. Distinct functions of tissue-resident and circulating memory Th2 cells in allergic airway disease. J. Exp. Med. 217, e20190865. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20190865
- Ramasamy, R., Fazekasova, H., Lam, E.W.-F., Soeiro, I., Lombardi, G., Dazzi, F., 2007. Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit dendritic cell differentiation and function by preventing entry into the cell cycle. Transplantation 83, 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.tp.0000244572.24780.54
- Rana, B.M.J., Jou, E., Barlow, J.L., Rodriguez-Rodriguez, N., Walker, J.A., Knox, C., Jolin, H.E., Hardman, C.S., Sivasubramaniam, M., Szeto, A., Cohen, E.S., Scott, I.C., Sleeman, M.A., Chidomere, C.I., Cruz Migoni, S., Caamano, J., Jorgensen, H.F., Carobbio, S., Vidal-Puig, A., McKenzie, A.N.J., 2019. A stromal cell niche sustains ILC2-mediated type-2 conditioning in adipose tissue. J. Exp. Med. 216, 1999–2009. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20190689
- Razban, V., Lotfi, A.S., Soleimani, M., Ahmadi, H., Massumi, M., Khajeh, S., Ghaedi, M., Arjmand, S., Najavand, S., Khoshdel, A., 2012. HIF-1α Overexpression Induces Angiogenesis in Mesenchymal Stem Cells. BioResearch Open Access 1, 174–183. https://doi.org/10.1089/biores.2012.9905
- Reddel, H.K., Bacharier, L.B., Bateman, E.D., Brightling, C.E., Brusselle, G.G., Buhl,
 R., Cruz, A.A., Duijts, L., Drazen, J.M., FitzGerald, J.M., Fleming, L.J., Inoue,
 H., Ko, F.W., Krishnan, J.A., Levy, M.L., Lin, J., Mortimer, K., Pitrez, P.M.,
 Sheikh, A., Yorgancioglu, A.A., Boulet, L.-P., 2022. Global Initiative for
 Asthma Strategy 2021: Executive Summary and Rationale for Key Changes.

 Am.
 J.
 Respir.
 Crit.
 Care
 Med.
 205,
 17–35.

 https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.202109-2205PP

- Reis, M., Mavin, E., Nicholson, L., Green, K., Dickinson, A.M., Wang, X.-N., 2018. Mesenchymal Stromal Cell-Derived Extracellular Vesicles Attenuate Dendritic Cell Maturation and Function. Front. Immunol. 9, 2538. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02538
- Ren, G., Zhang, L., Zhao, X., Xu, G., Zhang, Y., Roberts, A.I., Zhao, R.C., Shi, Y., 2008. Mesenchymal stem cell-mediated immunosuppression occurs via concerted action of chemokines and nitric oxide. Cell Stem Cell 2, 141–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stem.2007.11.014
- Ren, G., Zhao, X., Zhang, L., Zhang, J., L'Huillier, A., Ling, W., Roberts, A.I., Le, A.D., Shi, S., Shao, C., Shi, Y., 2010. Inflammatory Cytokine-Induced Intercellular Adhesion Molecule-1 and Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule-1 in Mesenchymal Stem Cells Are Critical for Immunosuppression. J. Immunol. 184, 2321–2328. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0902023
- Ren, J., Liu, Y., Yao, Y., Feng, L., Zhao, X., Li, Z., Yang, L., 2021. Intranasal delivery of MSC-derived exosomes attenuates allergic asthma via expanding IL-10 producing lung interstitial macrophages in mice. Int. Immunopharmacol. 91, 107288. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2020.107288
- Ries, C., Egea, V., Karow, M., Kolb, H., Jochum, M., Neth, P., 2007. MMP-2, MT1-MMP, and TIMP-2 are essential for the invasive capacity of human mesenchymal stem cells: differential regulation by inflammatory cytokines. Blood 109, 4055–4063. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2006-10-051060
- Robays, L.J., Maes, T., Joos, G.F., Vermaelen, K.Y., 2009. Between a cough and a wheeze: dendritic cells at the nexus of tobacco smoke-induced allergic airway sensitization. Mucosal Immunol. 2, 206–219. https://doi.org/10.1038/mi.2009.7
- Robinson, D.S., Hamid, Q., Ying, S., Tsicopoulos, A., Barkans, J., Bentley, A.M., Corrigan, C., Durham, S.R., Kay, A.B., 1992. Predominant TH2-like bronchoalveolar T-lymphocyte population in atopic asthma. N. Engl. J. Med. 326, 298–304. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199201303260504
- Roemeling-van Rhijn, M., Mensah, F.K.F., Korevaar, S.S., Leijs, M.J., van Osch, G.J.V.M., Ijzermans, J.N.M., Betjes, M.G.H., Baan, C.C., Weimar, W., Hoogduijn, M.J., 2013. Effects of Hypoxia on the Immunomodulatory Properties of Adipose Tissue-Derived Mesenchymal Stem cells. Front. Immunol. 4, 203. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2013.00203
- Roger, T., Chanson, A.-L., Knaup-Reymond, M., Calandra, T., 2005. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor promotes innate immune responses by suppressing glucocorticoid-induced expression of mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1. Eur. J. Immunol. 35, 3405–3413. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200535413
- Rosado, M.M., Bernardo, M.E., Scarsella, M., Conforti, A., Giorda, E., Biagini, S., Cascioli, S., Rossi, F., Guzzo, I., Vivarelli, M., Dello Strologo, L., Emma, F., Locatelli, F., Carsetti, R., 2015. Inhibition of B-cell proliferation and antibody production by mesenchymal stromal cells is mediated by T cells. Stem Cells Dev. 24, 93–103. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2014.0155
- Rossi, A.G., Haslett, C., Hirani, N., Greening, A.P., Rahman, I., Metz, C.N., Bucala, R., Donnelly, S.C., 1998. Human circulating eosinophils secrete macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF). Potential role in asthma. J. Clin. Invest. 101, 2869–2874. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI1524
- Royce, S.G., Mao, W., Lim, R., Kelly, K., Samuel, C.S., 2019. iPSC- and mesenchymoangioblast-derived mesenchymal stem cells provide greater protection against experimental chronic allergic airways disease compared with a clinically used corticosteroid. FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 33, 6402–6411. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201802307R
- Royce, S.G., Rele, S., Broughton, B.R.S., Kelly, K., Samuel, C.S., 2017. Intranasal administration of mesenchymoangioblast-derived mesenchymal stem cells abrogates airway fibrosis and airway hyperresponsiveness associated with chronic allergic airways disease. FASEB J. 31, 4168–4178. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201700178R
- Russell, K.E., Chung, K.F., Clarke, C.J., Durham, A.L., Mallia, P., Footitt, J., Johnston, S.L., Barnes, P.J., Hall, S.R., Simpson, K.D., Starkey, M.R., Hansbro, P.M., Adcock, I.M., Wiegman, C.H., 2016. The MIF Antagonist ISO-1 Attenuates Corticosteroid-Insensitive Inflammation and Airways Hyperresponsiveness in an Ozone-Induced Model of COPD. PLOS ONE 11, e0146102. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0146102
- Russo, E., Lee, J.-Y., Nguyen, H., Corrao, S., Anzalone, R., La Rocca, G., Borlongan, C.V., 2020. Energy Metabolism Analysis of Three Different Mesenchymal Stem Cell Populations of Umbilical Cord Under Normal and Pathologic Conditions. Stem Cell Rev. Rep. 16, 585–595. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12015-020-09967-8
- Rüster, B., Göttig, S., Ludwig, R.J., Bistrian, R., Müller, S., Seifried, E., Gille, J., Henschler, R., 2006. Mesenchymal stem cells display coordinated rolling and

adhesion behavior on endothelial cells. Blood 108, 3938–3944. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2006-05-025098

- Sakai, Y., Masamune, A., Satoh, A., Nishihira, J., Yamagiwa, T., Shimosegawa, T., 2003. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is a critical mediator of severe acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 124, 725–736. https://doi.org/10.1053/gast.2003.50099
- Sakurai, S., Furuhashi, K., Horiguchi, R., Nihashi, F., Yasui, H., Karayama, M., Suzuki, Y., Hozumi, H., Enomoto, N., Fujisawa, T., Nakamura, Y., Inui, N., Suda, T., 2021. Conventional type 2 lung dendritic cells are potent inducers of follicular helper T cells in the asthmatic lung. Allergol. Int. Off. J. Jpn. Soc. Allergol. 70, 351–359. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.alit.2021.01.008
- Sala, E., Genua, M., Petti, L., Anselmo, A., Arena, V., Cibella, J., Zanotti, L., D'Alessio, S., Scaldaferri, F., Luca, G., Arato, I., Calafiore, R., Sgambato, A., Rutella, S., Locati, M., Danese, S., Vetrano, S., 2015. Mesenchymal Stem Cells Reduce Colitis in Mice via Release of TSG6, Independently of Their Localization to the Intestine. Gastroenterology 149, 163-176.e20. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2015.03.013
- Salehi, S., Wang, X., Juvet, S., Scott, J.A., Chow, C.-W., 2017. Syk Regulates Neutrophilic Airway Hyper-Responsiveness in a Chronic Mouse Model of Allergic Airways Inflammation. PLoS ONE 12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0163614
- Sampey, A.V., Hall, P.H., Mitchell, R.A., Metz, C.N., Morand, E.F., 2001. Regulation of synoviocyte phospholipase A2 and cyclooxygenase 2 by macrophage migration inhibitory factor. Arthritis Rheum. 44, 1273–1280. https://doi.org/10.1002/1529-0131(200106)44:6<1273::AID-ART219>3.0.CO;2-8
- Samuelsson, H., Ringdén, O., Lönnies, H., Blanc, K.L., 2009. Optimizing in vitro conditions for immunomodulation and expansion of mesenchymal stromal cells. Cytotherapy 11, 129–136. https://doi.org/10.1080/14653240802684194
- Santos, L.L., Fan, H., Hall, P., Ngo, D., Mackay, C.R., Fingerle-Rowson, G., Bucala, R., Hickey, M.J., Morand, E.F., 2011. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor regulates neutrophil chemotactic responses in inflammatory arthritis in mice. Arthritis Rheum. 63, 960–970. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.30203
- Sarsenova, M., Issabekova, A., Abisheva, S., Rutskaya-Moroshan, K., Ogay, V., Saparov, A., 2021. Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Based Therapy for Rheumatoid Arthritis. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 22, 11592. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms222111592

- Savva, A., Brouwer, M.C., Roger, T., Valls Serón, M., Le Roy, D., Ferwerda, B., van der Ende, A., Bochud, P.-Y., van de Beek, D., Calandra, T., 2016. Functional polymorphisms of macrophage migration inhibitory factor as predictors of morbidity and mortality of pneumococcal meningitis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 113, 3597–3602. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1520727113
- Schindler, L., Zwissler, L., Krammer, C., Hendgen-Cotta, U., Rassaf, T., Hampton, M.B., Dickerhof, N., Bernhagen, J., 2021. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor inhibits neutrophil apoptosis by inducing cytokine release from mononuclear cells. J. Leukoc. Biol. 110, 893–905. https://doi.org/10.1002/JLB.3A0420-242RRR
- Schols, D., Struyf, S., Van Damme, J., Esté, J.A., Henson, G., De Clercq, E., 1997. Inhibition of T-tropic HIV strains by selective antagonization of the chemokine receptor CXCR4. J. Exp. Med. 186, 1383–1388. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.186.8.1383
- Schulte, S., Sukhova, G.K., Libby, P., 2008. Genetically Programmed Biases in Th1 and Th2 Immune Responses Modulate Atherogenesis. Am. J. Pathol. 172, 1500–1508. https://doi.org/10.2353/ajpath.2008.070776
- Schwartz, V., Lue, H., Kraemer, S., Korbiel, J., Krohn, R., Ohl, K., Bucala, R., Weber,
 C., Bernhagen, J., 2009. A functional heteromeric MIF receptor formed by
 CD74 and CXCR4. FEBS Lett. 583, 2749–2757.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.febslet.2009.07.058
- Scuteri, A., Donzelli, E., Foudah, D., Caldara, C., Redondo, J., D'Amico, G., Tredici, G., Miloso, M., 2014. Mesengenic differentiation: comparison of human and rat bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Int. J. Stem Cells 7, 127–134. https://doi.org/10.15283/ijsc.2014.7.2.127
- Sensebé, L., Fleury-Cappellesso, S., 2013. Biodistribution of mesenchymal stem/stromal cells in a preclinical setting. Stem Cells Int. 2013, 678063. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/678063
- Seumois, G., Ramírez-Suástegui, C., Schmiedel, B.J., Liang, S., Peters, B., Sette, A., Vijayanand, P., 2020. Single-cell transcriptomic analysis of allergen-specific T cells in allergy and asthma. Sci. Immunol. 5, eaba6087. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciimmunol.aba6087
- Shao, Y., Zhou, F., He, D., Zhang, L., Shen, J., 2019. Overexpression of CXCR7 promotes mesenchymal stem cells to repair phosgene-induced acute lung injury in rats. Biomed. Pharmacother. Biomedecine Pharmacother. 109, 1233– 1239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2018.10.108

- Sheehan, D.C., Hrapchak, B.B., 1980. Theory and practice of histotechnology, 2nd ed. ed. C.V. Mosby., St-Louis.
- Shi, X., Leng, L., Wang, T., Wang, W., Du, X., Li, J., McDonald, C., Chen, Z., Murphy, J.W., Lolis, E., Noble, P., Knudson, W., Bucala, R., 2006. CD44 Is the Signaling Component of the Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor-CD74 Receptor Complex. Immunity 25, 595–606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2006.08.020
- Shin, J.J., Fan, W., Par-Young, J., Piecychna, M., Leng, L., Israni-Winger, K., Qing, H., Gu, J., Zhao, H., Schulz, W.L., Unlu, S., Kuster, J., Young, G., Liu, J., Ko, A.I., Baeza Garcia, A., Sauler, M., Wisnewski, A.V., Young, L., Orduña, A., Wang, A., Klementina, O., Garcia, A.B., Hegyi, P., Armstrong, M.E., Mitchell, P., Ordiz, D.B., Garami, A., Kang, I., Bucala, R., 2022. MIF is a Common Genetic Determinant of COVID-19 Symptomatic Infection and Severity. QJM Mon. J. Assoc. Physicians hcac234. https://doi.org/10.1093/qjmed/hcac234
- Shin, J.W., Ryu, S., Ham, J., Jung, K., Lee, S., Chung, D.H., Kang, H.-R., Kim, H.Y., 2021. Mesenchymal Stem Cells Suppress Severe Asthma by Directly Regulating Th2 Cells and Type 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells. Mol. Cells 44, 580– 590. https://doi.org/10.14348/molcells.2021.0101
- Shin, T.-H., Lee, B.-C., Choi, S.W., Shin, J.-H., Kang, I., Lee, J.Y., Kim, J.-J., Lee, H.-K., Jung, J.-E., Choi, Y.-W., Lee, S.-H., Yoon, J.-S., Choi, J.-S., Lee, C.-S., Seo, Y., Kim, H.-S., Kang, K.-S., 2017. Human adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells alleviate atopic dermatitis via regulation of B lymphocyte maturation. Oncotarget 8, 512–522. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.13473
- Silva, J.D., Lopes-Pacheco, M., de Castro, L.L., Kitoko, J.Z., Trivelin, S.A., Amorim, N.R., Capelozzi, V.L., Morales, M.M., Gutfilen, B., de Souza, S.A.L., Weiss, D.J., Diaz, B.L., Rocco, P.R.M., 2019. Eicosapentaenoic acid potentiates the therapeutic effects of adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stromal cells on lung and distal organ injury in experimental sepsis. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 10, 264. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-019-1365-z
- Silva-Carvalho, A.É., Rodrigues, L.P., Schiavinato, J.L., Alborghetti, M.R., Bettarello, G., Simões, B.P., Neves, F. de A.R., Panepucci, R.A., de Carvalho, J.L., Saldanha-Araujo, F., 2020. GVHD-derived plasma as a priming strategy of mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 11, 156. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-020-01659-x
- Sioud, M., Mobergslien, A., Boudabous, A., Fløisand, Y., 2011. Mesenchymal stem cell-mediated T cell suppression occurs through secreted galectins. Int. J. Oncol. 38, 385–390. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijo.2010.869

- Song, X., Xie, S., Lu, K., Wang, C., 2015. Mesenchymal stem cells alleviate experimental asthma by inducing polarization of alveolar macrophages. Inflammation 38, 485–492. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10753-014-9954-6
- Soppert, J., Kraemer, S., Beckers, C., Averdunk, L., Möllmann, J., Denecke, B., Goetzenich, A., Marx, G., Bernhagen, J., Stoppe, C., 2018. Soluble CD74 Reroutes MIF/CXCR4/AKT-Mediated Survival of Cardiac Myofibroblasts to Necroptosis. J. Am. Heart Assoc. 7, e009384. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.118.009384
- Spaggiari, G.M., Abdelrazik, H., Becchetti, F., Moretta, L., 2009. MSCs inhibit monocyte-derived DC maturation and function by selectively interfering with the generation of immature DCs: central role of MSC-derived prostaglandin E2. Blood 113, 6576–6583. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2009-02-203943
- Spaggiari, G.M., Capobianco, A., Abdelrazik, H., Becchetti, F., Mingari, M.C., Moretta, L., 2008. Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit natural killer–cell proliferation, cytotoxicity, and cytokine production: role of indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase and prostaglandin E2. Blood 111, 1327–1333. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2007-02-074997
- Spaggiari, G.M., Capobianco, A., Becchetti, S., Mingari, M.C., Moretta, L., 2006. Mesenchymal stem cell-natural killer cell interactions: evidence that activated NK cells are capable of killing MSCs, whereas MSCs can inhibit IL-2-induced NK-cell proliferation. Blood 107, 1484–1490. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2005-07-2775
- Spaggiari, G.M., Moretta, L., 2013. Interactions between mesenchymal stem cells and dendritic cells. Adv. Biochem. Eng. Biotechnol. 130, 199–208. https://doi.org/10.1007/10 2012 154
- Sparkes, A., De Baetselier, P., Roelants, K., De Trez, C., Magez, S., Van Ginderachter, J.A., Raes, G., Bucala, R., Stijlemans, B., 2017. The non-mammalian MIF superfamily. Immunobiology 222, 473–482. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.imbio.2016.10.006
- Sreih, A., Ezzeddine, R., Leng, L., LaChance, A., Yu, G., Mizue, Y., Subrahmanyan, L., Pons-Estel, B.A., Abelson, A.-K., Gunnarsson, I., Svenungsson, E., Cavett, J., Glenn, S., Zhang, L., Montgomery, R., Perl, A., Salmon, J., Alarcón-Riquelme, M.E., Harley, J.B., Bucala, R., 2011. Dual effect of the macrophage migration inhibitory factor gene on the development and severity of human systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 63, 3942–3951. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.30624
- Starlets, D., Gore, Y., Binsky, I., Haran, M., Harpaz, N., Shvidel, L., Becker-Herman, S., Berrebi, A., Shachar, I., 2006. Cell-surface CD74 initiates a signaling

cascade leading to cell proliferation and survival. Blood 107, 4807–4816. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2005-11-4334

- Steingen, C., Brenig, F., Baumgartner, L., Schmidt, J., Schmidt, A., Bloch, W., 2008. Characterization of key mechanisms in transmigration and invasion of mesenchymal stem cells. J. Mol. Cell. Cardiol. 44, 1072–1084. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yjmcc.2008.03.010
- Stumptner-Cuvelette, P., Benaroch, P., 2002. Multiple roles of the invariant chain in MHC class II function. Biochim. Biophys. Acta BBA - Mol. Cell Res. 1542, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-4889(01)00166-5
- Su, W., Wan, Q., Huang, J., Han, L., Chen, X., Chen, G., Olsen, N., Zheng, S.G., Liang, D., 2015. Culture medium from TNF-α-stimulated mesenchymal stem cells attenuates allergic conjunctivitis through multiple antiallergic mechanisms. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 136, 423-432.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2014.12.1926
- Su, Y., Silva, J.D., Doherty, D., Simpson, D.A., Weiss, D.J., Rolandsson-Enes, S., McAuley, D.F., O'Kane, C.M., Brazil, D.P., Krasnodembskaya, A.D., 2022. Mesenchymal stromal cells-derived extracellular vesicles reprogramme macrophages in ARDS models through the miR-181a-5p-PTEN-pSTAT5-SOCS1 axis. Thorax thoraxjnl-2021-218194. https://doi.org/10.1136/thoraxjnl-2021-218194
- Sun, B., Zhu, L., Tao, Y., Sun, H.-X., Li, Y., Wang, P., Hou, Y., Zhao, Yang, Zhang, X., Zhang, L., Na, N., Zhao, Yong, 2018. Characterization and allergic role of IL-33-induced neutrophil polarization. Cell. Mol. Immunol. 15, 782–793. https://doi.org/10.1038/cmi.2017.163
- Sun, L., Chen, K., Jiang, Z., Chen, X., Ma, J., Ma, Q., Duan, W., 2018. Indometacin inhibits the proliferation and activation of human pancreatic stellate cells through the downregulation of COX-2. Oncol. Rep. 39, 2243–2251. https://doi.org/10.3892/or.2018.6321
- Sun, Y.-Q., Deng, M.-X., He, J., Zeng, Q.-X., Wen, W., Wong, D.S.H., Tse, H.-F., Xu, G., Lian, Q., Shi, J., Fu, Q.-L., 2012. Human pluripotent stem cell-derived mesenchymal stem cells prevent allergic airway inflammation in mice. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 30, 2692–2699. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.1241
- Sverrild, A., Hansen, S., Hvidtfeldt, M., Clausson, C.-M., Cozzolino, O., Cerps, S., Uller, L., Backer, V., Erjefält, J., Porsbjerg, C., 2021. The effect of tezepelumab on airway hyperresponsiveness to mannitol in asthma (UPSTREAM). Eur. Respir. J. https://doi.org/10.1183/13993003.01296-2021

- Tabera, S., Pérez-Simón, J.A., Díez-Campelo, M., Sánchez-Abarca, L.I., Blanco, B., López, A., Benito, A., Ocio, E., Sánchez-Guijo, F.M., Cañizo, C., San Miguel, J.F., 2008. The effect of mesenchymal stem cells on the viability, proliferation and differentiation of B-lymphocytes. Haematologica 93, 1301–1309. https://doi.org/10.3324/haematol.12857
- Takeda, K., Ning, F., Domenico, J., Okamoto, M., Ashino, S., Kim, S., Jeong, Y.Y., Shiraishi, Y., Terada, N., Sutherland, E.R., Gelfand, E.W., 2018. Activation of p70S6 Kinase-1 in Mesenchymal Stem Cells Is Essential to Lung Tissue Repair. Stem Cells Transl. Med. 7, 551–558. https://doi.org/10.1002/sctm.17-0200
- Tanese, K., Hashimoto, Y., Berkova, Z., Wang, Y., Samaniego, F., Lee, J.E., Ekmekcioglu, S., Grimm, E.A., 2015. Cell Surface CD74-MIF Interactions Drive Melanoma Survival in Response to Interferon-γ. J. Invest. Dermatol. 135, 2775–2784. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2015.204
- Tao, H., Han, Z., Han, Z.C., Li, Z., 2016. Proangiogenic Features of Mesenchymal Stem Cells and Their Therapeutic Applications. Stem Cells Int. 2016, 1314709. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/1314709
- Teo, G.S.L., Yang, Z., Carman, C.V., Karp, J.M., Lin, C.P., 2015. Intravital imaging of mesenchymal stem cell trafficking and association with platelets and neutrophils. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 33, 265–277. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.1848
- To, T., Stanojevic, S., Moores, G., Gershon, A.S., Bateman, E.D., Cruz, A.A., Boulet, L.-P., 2012. Global asthma prevalence in adults: findings from the crosssectional world health survey. BMC Public Health 12, 204. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-12-204
- Traggiai, E., Volpi, S., Schena, F., Gattorno, M., Ferlito, F., Moretta, L., Martini, A., 2008. Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells induce both polyclonal expansion and differentiation of B cells isolated from healthy donors and systemic lupus erythematosus patients. Stem Cells Dayt. Ohio 26, 562–569. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2007-0528
- Trivedi-Parmar, V., Jorgensen, W.L., 2018. Advances and Insights for Small Molecule Inhibition of Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor. J. Med. Chem. 61, 8104–8119. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem.8b00589
- Tumangelova-Yuzeir, K., Naydenov, E., Ivanova-Todorova, E., Krasimirova, E., Vasilev, G., Nachev, S., Kyurkchiev, D., 2019. Mesenchymal Stem Cells Derived and Cultured from Glioblastoma Multiforme Increase Tregs, Downregulate Th17, and Induce the Tolerogenic Phenotype of Monocyte-

Derived Cells. Stem Cells Int. 2019, 6904638. https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/6904638

- Tynan, A., Mawhinney, L., Armstrong, M.E., O'Reilly, C., Kennedy, S., Caraher, E., Jülicher, K., O'Dwyer, D., Maher, L., Schaffer, K., Fabre, A., McKone, E.F., Leng, L., Bucala, R., Bernhagen, J., Cooke, G., Donnelly, S.C., 2017. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor enhances Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm formation, potentially contributing to cystic fibrosis pathogenesis. FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 31, 5102–5110. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201700463R
- Utispan, K., Koontongkaew, S., 2021. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor modulates proliferation, cell cycle, and apoptotic activity in head and neck cancer cell lines. J. Dent. Sci. 16, 342–348. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jds.2020.02.008
- Varricchi, G., Ferri, S., Pepys, J., Poto, R., Spadaro, G., Nappi, E., Paoletti, G., Virchow, J.C., Heffler, E., Canonica, W.G., 2022. Biologics and airway remodeling in severe asthma. Allergy 77, 3538–3552. https://doi.org/10.1111/all.15473
- Vasandan, A.B., Jahnavi, S., Shashank, C., Prasad, P., Kumar, A., Prasanna, S.J., 2016. Human Mesenchymal stem cells program macrophage plasticity by altering their metabolic status via a PGE2-dependent mechanism. Sci. Rep. 6, 38308. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep38308
- Vieira Braga, F.A., Kar, G., Berg, M., Carpaij, O.A., Polanski, K., Simon, L.M., Brouwer, S., Gomes, T., Hesse, L., Jiang, J., Fasouli, E.S., Efremova, M., Vento-Tormo, R., Talavera-López, C., Jonker, M.R., Affleck, K., Palit, S., Strzelecka, P.M., Firth, H.V., Mahbubani, K.T., Cvejic, A., Meyer, K.B., Saeb-Parsy, K., Luinge, M., Brandsma, C.-A., Timens, W., Angelidis, I., Strunz, M., Koppelman, G.H., van Oosterhout, A.J., Schiller, H.B., Theis, F.J., van den Berge, M., Nawijn, M.C., Teichmann, S.A., 2019. A cellular census of human lungs identifies novel cell states in health and in asthma. Nat. Med. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-019-0468-5
- Vieira-de-Abreu, A., Calheiros, A.S., Mesquita-Santos, F.P., Magalhães, E.S., Mourão-Sá, D., Castro-Faria-Neto, H.C., Bozza, M.T., Bandeira-Melo, C., Bozza, P.T., 2011. Cross-talk between macrophage migration inhibitory factor and eotaxin in allergic eosinophil activation forms leukotriene C₄-synthesizing lipid bodies. Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol. 44, 509–516. https://doi.org/10.1165/rcmb.2010-0004OC
- Vignali, D.A.A., Collison, L.W., Workman, C.J., 2008. How regulatory T cells work. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 8, 523–532. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri2343

- Viswanathan, S., Shi, Y., Galipeau, J., Krampera, M., Leblanc, K., Martin, I., Nolta, J., Phinney, D.G., Sensebe, L., 2019. Mesenchymal stem versus stromal cells: International Society for Cell & Gene Therapy (ISCT®) Mesenchymal Stromal Cell committee position statement on nomenclature. Cytotherapy 21, 1019–1024. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcyt.2019.08.002
- Vos, T., Lim, S.S., Abbafati, C., Abbas, K.M., Abbasi, M., Abbasifard, M., Abbasi-Kangevari, M., Abbastabar, H., Abd-Allah, F., Abdelalim, A., Abdollahi, M., Abdollahpour, I., Abolhassani, H., Aboyans, V., Abrams, E.M., Abreu, L.G., Abrigo, M.R.M., Abu-Raddad, L.J., Abushouk, A.I., Acebedo, A., Ackerman, I.N., Adabi, M., Adamu, A.A., Adebayo, O.M., Adekanmbi, V., Adelson, J.D., Adetokunboh, O.O., Adham, D., Afshari, M., Afshin, A., Agardh, E.E., Agarwal, G., Agesa, K.M., Aghaali, M., Aghamir, S.M.K., Agrawal, A., Ahmad, T., Ahmadi, A., Ahmadi, M., Ahmadieh, H., Ahmadpour, E., Akalu, T.Y., Akinyemi, R.O., Akinyemiju, T., Akombi, B., Al-Aly, Z., Alam, K., Alam, N., Alam, S., Alam, T., Alanzi, T.M., Albertson, S.B., Alcalde-Rabanal, J.E., Alema, N.M., Ali, M., Ali, S., Alicandro, G., Alijanzadeh, M., Alinia, C., Alipour, V., Aljunid, S.M., Alla, F., Allebeck, P., Almasi-Hashiani, A., Alonso, J., Al-Raddadi, R.M., Altirkawi, K.A., Alvis-Guzman, N., Alvis-Zakzuk, N.J., Amini, S., Amini-Rarani, M., Aminorroaya, A., Amiri, F., Amit, A.M.L., Amugsi, D.A., Amul, G.G.H., Anderlini, D., Andrei, C.L., Andrei, T., Anjomshoa, M., Ansari, F., Ansari, I., Ansari-Moghaddam, A., Antonio, C.A.T., Antony, C.M., Antrivandarti, E., Anvari, D., Anwer, R., Arabloo, J., Arab-Zozani, M., Aravkin, A.Y., Ariani, F., Ärnlöv, J., Aryal, K.K., Arzani, A., Asadi-Aliabadi, M., Asadi-Pooya, A.A., Asghari, B., Ashbaugh, C., Atnafu, D.D., Atre, S.R., Ausloos, F., Ausloos, M., Quintanilla, B.P.A., Ayano, G., Ayanore, M.A., Aynalem, Y.A., Azari, S., Azarian, G., Azene, Z.N., Babaee, E., Badawi, A., Bagherzadeh, M., Bakhshaei, M.H., Bakhtiari, A., Balakrishnan, S., Balalla, S., Balassyano, S., Banach, M., Banik, P.C., Bannick, M.S., Bante, A.B., Baraki, A.G., Barboza, M.A., Barker-Collo, S.L., Barthelemy, C.M., Barua, L., Barzegar, A., Basu, S., Baune, B.T., Bayati, M., Bazmandegan, G., Bedi, N., Beghi, E., Béjot, Y., Bello, A.K., Bender, R.G., Bennett, D.A., Bennitt, F.B., Bensenor, I.M., Benziger, C.P., Berhe, K., Bernabe, E., Bertolacci, G.J., Bhageerathy, R., Bhala, N., Bhandari, D., Bhardwaj, P., Bhattacharyya, K., Bhutta, Z.A., Bibi, S., Biehl, M.H., Bikbov, B., Sayeed, M.S.B., Biondi, A., Birihane, B.M., Bisanzio, D., Bisignano, C., Biswas, R.K., Bohlouli, S., Bohluli, M., Bolla, S.R.R., Boloor, A., Boon-Dooley, A.S., Borges, G., Borzì, A.M., Bourne, R., Brady, O.J., Brauer, M., Brayne, C., Breitborde, N.J.K., Brenner, H., Briant, P.S., Briggs, A.M., Briko, N.I., Britton, G.B., Bryazka, D., Buchbinder, R., Bumgarner, B.R., Busse, R., Butt, Z.A., Santos, F.L.C. dos, Cámera, L.L.A., Campos-Nonato, I.R., Car, J., Cárdenas, R., Carreras, G., Carrero, J.J., Carvalho, F., Castaldelli-Maia, J.M., Castañeda-Orjuela, C.A., Castelpietra, G., Castle, C.D., Castro, F., Catalá-López, F., Causey, K., Cederroth, C.R., Cercy, K.M., Cerin, E., Chandan, J.S.,

Chang, A.R., Charlson, F.J., Chattu, V.K., Chaturvedi, S., Chimed-Ochir, O., Chin, K.L., Cho, D.Y., Christensen, H., Chu, D.-T., Chung, M.T., Cicuttini, F.M., Ciobanu, L.G., Cirillo, M., Collins, E.L., Compton, K., Conti, S., Cortesi, P.A., Costa, V.M., Cousin, E., Cowden, R.G., Cowie, B.C., Cromwell, E.A., Cross, D.H., Crowe, C.S., Cruz, J.A., Cunningham, M., Dahlawi, S.M.A., Damiani, G., Dandona, L., Dandona, R., Darwesh, A.M., Daryani, A., Das, J.K., Gupta, R.D., Neves, J. das, Dávila-Cervantes, C.A., Davletov, K., Leo, D.D., Dean, F.E., DeCleene, N.K., Deen, A., Degenhardt, L., Dellavalle, R.P., Demeke, F.M., Demsie, D.G., Denova-Gutiérrez, E., Dereje, N.D., Dervenis, N., Desai, R., Desalew, A., Dessie, G.A., Dharmaratne, S.D., Dhungana, G.P., Dianatinasab, M., Diaz, D., Forooshani, Z.S.D., Dingels, Z.V., Dirac, M.A., Djalalinia, S., Do, H.T., Dokova, K., Dorostkar, F., Doshi, C.P., Doshmangir, L., Douiri, A., Doxey, M.C., Driscoll, T.R., Dunachie, S.J., Duncan, B.B., Duraes, A.R., Eagan, A.W., Kalan, M.E., Edvardsson, D., Ehrlich, J.R., Nahas, N.E., Sayed, I.E., Tantawi, M.E., Elbarazi, I., Elgendy, I.Y., Elhabashy, H.R., El-Jaafary, S.I., Elyazar, I.R., Emamian, M.H., Emmons-Bell, S., Erskine, H.E., Eshrati, B., Eskandarieh, S., Esmaeilnejad, S., Esmaeilzadeh, F., Esteghamati, A., Estep, K., Etemadi, A., Etisso, A.E., Farahmand, M., Faraj, A., Fareed, M., Faridnia, R., Farinha, C.S. e S., Farioli, A., Faro, A., Faruque, M., Farzadfar, F., Fattahi, N., Fazlzadeh, M., Feigin, V.L., Feldman, R., Fereshtehnejad, S.-M., Fernandes, E., Ferrari, A.J., Ferreira, M.L., Filip, I., Fischer, F., Fisher, J.L., Fitzgerald, R., Flohr, C., Flor, L.S., Foigt, N.A., Folayan, M.O., Force, L.M., Fornari, C., Foroutan, M., Fox, J.T., Freitas, M., Fu, W., Fukumoto, T., Furtado, J.M., Gad, M.M., Gakidou, E., Galles, N.C., Gallus, S., Gamkrelidze, A., Garcia-Basteiro, A.L., Gardner, W.M., Geberemariyam, B.S., Gebrehiwot, A.M., Gebremedhin, K.B., Gebreslassie, A.A.A.A., Hayoon, A.G., Gething, P.W., Ghadimi, M., Ghadiri, K., Ghafourifard, M., Ghajar, A., Ghamari, F., Ghashghaee, A., Ghiasvand, H., Ghith, N., Gholamian, A., Gilani, S.A., Gill, P.S., Gitimoghaddam, M., Giussani, G., Goli, S., Gomez, R.S., Gopalani, S.V., Gorini, G., Gorman, T.M., Gottlich, H.C., Goudarzi, H., Goulart, A.C., Goulart, B.N.G., Grada, A., Grivna, M., Grosso, G., Gubari, M.I.M., Gugnani, H.C., Guimaraes, A.L.S., Guimarães, R.A., Guled, R.A., Guo, G., Guo, Y., Gupta, R., Haagsma, J.A., Haddock, B., Hafezi-Nejad, N., Hafiz, A., Hagins, H., Haile, L.M., Hall, B.J., Halvaei, I., Hamadeh, R.R., Abdullah, K.H., Hamilton, E.B., Han, C., Han, H., Hankey, G.J., Haro, J.M., Harvey, J.D., Hasaballah, A.I., Hasanzadeh, A., Hashemian, M., Hassanipour, S., Hassankhani, H., Havmoeller, R.J., Hay, R.J., Hay, S.I., Hayat, K., Heidari, B., Heidari, G., Heidari-Soureshjani, R., Hendrie, D., Henrikson, H.J., Henry, N.J., Herteliu, C., Heydarpour, F., Hird, T.R., Hoek, H.W., Hole, M.K., Holla, R., Hoogar, P., Hosgood, H.D., Hosseinzadeh, M., Hostiuc, M., Hostiuc, S., Househ, M., Hoy, D.G., Hsairi, M., Hsieh, V.C., Hu, G., Huda, T.M., Hugo, F.N., Huynh, C.K., Hwang, B.-F., Iannucci, V.C., Ibitoye, S.E., Ikuta, K.S., Ilesanmi, O.S., Ilic, I.M., Ilic, M.D., Inbaraj, L.R., Ippolito, H., Irvani, S.S.N., Islam, M.M., Islam, M., Islam, S.M.S., Islami, F., Iso, H., Ivers, R.Q., Iwu, C.C.D., Iyamu, I.O., Jaafari, J., Jacobsen, K.H., Jadidi-Niaragh, F., Jafari, H., Jafarinia, M., Jahagirdar, D., Jahani, M.A., Jahanmehr, N., Jakovljevic, M., Jalali, A., Jalilian, F., James, S.L., Janjani, H., Janodia, M.D., Jayatilleke, A.U., Jeemon, P., Jenabi, E., Jha, R.P., Jha, V., Ji, J.S., Jia, P., John, O., John-Akinola, Y.O., Johnson, C.O., Johnson, S.C., Jonas, J.B., Joo, T., Joshi, A., Jozwiak, J.J., Jürisson, M., Kabir, A., Kabir, Z., Kalani, H., Kalani, R., Kalankesh, L.R., Kalhor, R., Kamiab, Z., Kanchan, T., Matin, B.K., Karch, A., Karim, M.A., Karimi, S.E., Kassa, G.M., Kassebaum, N.J., Katikireddi, S.V., Kawakami, N., Kayode, G.A., Keddie, S.H., Keller, C., Kereselidze, M., Khafaie, M.A., Khalid, N., Khan, M., Khatab, K., Khater, M.M., Khatib, M.N., Khayamzadeh, M., Khodayari, M.T., Khundkar, R., Kianipour, N., Kieling, C., Kim, D., Kim, Y.-E., Kim, Y.J., Kimokoti, R.W., Kisa, A., Kisa, S., Kissimova-Skarbek, K., Kivimäki, M., Kneib, C.J., Knudsen, A.K.S., Kocarnik, J.M., Kolola, T., Kopec, J.A., Kosen, S., Koul, P.A., Koyanagi, A., Kravchenko, M.A., Krishan, K., Krohn, K.J., Defo, B.K., Bicer, B.K., Kumar, G.A., Kumar, M., Kumar, P., Kumar, V., Kumaresh, G., Kurmi, O.P., Kusuma, D., Kyu, H.H., Vecchia, C.L., Lacey, B., Lal, D.K., Lalloo, R., Lam, J.O., Lami, F.H., Landires, I., Lang, J.J., Lansingh, V.C., Larson, S.L., Larsson, A.O., Lasrado, S., Lassi, Z.S., Lau, K.M.-M., Lavados, P.M., Lazarus, J.V., Ledesma, J.R., Lee, P.H., Lee, S.W.H., LeGrand, K.E., Leigh, J., Leonardi, M., Lescinsky, H., Leung, J., Levi, M., Lewington, S., Li, S., Lim, L.-L., Lin, C., Lin, R.-T., Linehan, C., Linn, S., Liu, H.-C., Liu, S., Liu, Z., Looker, K.J., Lopez, A.D., Lopukhov, P.D., Lorkowski, S., Lotufo, P.A., Lucas, T.C.D., Lugo, A., Lunevicius, R., Lyons, R.A., Ma, J., MacLachlan, J.H., Maddison, E.R., Maddison, R., Madotto, F., Mahasha, P.W., Mai, H.T., Majeed, A., Maled, V., Maleki, S., Malekzadeh, R., Malta, D.C., Mamun, A.A., Manafi, A., Manafi, N., Manguerra, H., Mansouri, B., Mansournia, M.A., Herrera, A.M.M., Maravilla, J.C., Marks, A., Martins-Melo, F.R., Martopullo, I., Masoumi, S.Z., Massano, J., Massenburg, B.B., Mathur, M.R., Maulik, P.K., McAlinden, C., McGrath, J.J., McKee, M., Mehndiratta, M.M., Mehri, F., Mehta, K.M., Meitei, W.B., Memiah, P.T.N., Mendoza, W., Menezes, R.G., Mengesha, E.W., Mengesha, M.B., Mereke, A., Meretoja, A., Meretoja, T.J., Mestrovic, T., Miazgowski, B., Miazgowski, T., Michalek, I.M., Mihretie, K.M., Miller, T.R., Mills, E.J., Mirica, A., Mirrakhimov, E.M., Mirzaei, H., Mirzaei, M., Mirzaei-Alavijeh, M., Misganaw, A.T., Mithra, P., Moazen, B., Moghadaszadeh, M., Mohamadi, E., Mohammad, D.K., Mohammad, Y., Mezerji, N.M.G., Mohammadian-Hafshejani, A., Mohammadifard, N., Mohammadpourhodki, R., Mohammed, S., Mokdad, A.H., Molokhia, M., Momen, N.C., Monasta, L., Mondello, S., Mooney, M.D., Moosazadeh, M., Moradi, G., Moradi, M., Moradi-Lakeh, M., Moradzadeh, R., Moraga, P., Morales, L., Morawska, L., Velásquez, I.M., Morgado-da-Costa, J., Morrison, S.D., Mosser, J.F., Mouodi, S., Mousavi, S.M., Khaneghah, A.M., Mueller, U.O., Munro, S.B., Muriithi, M.K., Musa, K.I., Muthupandian, S., Naderi, M., Nagarajan, A.J., Nagel, G., Naghshtabrizi, B., Nair, S., Nandi, A.K., Nangia, V., Nansseu, J.R., Nayak, V.C., Nazari, J., Negoi, I., Negoi, R.I., Netsere, H.B.N., Ngunjiri, J.W., Nguyen, C.T., Nguyen, J., Nguyen, Michele, Nguyen, Minh, Nichols, E., Nigatu, D., Nigatu, Y.T., Nikbakhsh, R., Nixon, M.R., Nnaji, C.A., Nomura, S., Norrving, B., Noubiap, J.J., Nowak, C., Nunez-Samudio, V., Otoiu, A., Oancea, B., Odell, C.M., Ogbo, F.A., Oh, I.-H., Okunga, E.W., Oladnabi, M., Olagunju, A.T., Olusanya, B.O., Olusanya, J.O., Oluwasanu, M.M., Bali, A.O., Omer, M.O., Ong, K.L., Onwujekwe, O.E., Orji, A.U., Orpana, H.M., Ortiz, A., Ostroff, S.M., Otstavnov, N., Otstavnov, S.S., Øverland, S., Owolabi, M.O., A, M.P., Padubidri, J.R., Pakhare, A.P., Palladino, R., Pana, A., Panda-Jonas, S., Pandey, A., Park, E.-K., Parmar, P.G.K., Pasupula, D.K., Patel, S.K., Paternina-Caicedo, A.J., Pathak, A., Pathak, M., Patten, S.B., Patton, G.C., Paudel, D., Toroudi, H.P., Peden, A.E., Pennini, A., Pepito, V.C.F., Peprah, E.K., Pereira, A., Pereira, D.M., Perico, N., Pham, H.Q., Phillips, M.R., Pigott, D.M., Pilgrim, T., Pilz, T.M., Pirsaheb, M., Plana-Ripoll, O., Plass, D., Pokhrel, K.N., Polibin, R.V., Polinder, S., Polkinghorne, K.R., Postma, M.J., Pourjafar, H., Pourmalek, F., Kalhori, R.P., Pourshams, A., Poznańska, A., Prada, S.I., Prakash, V., Pribadi, D.R.A., Pupillo, E., Syed, Z.Q., Rabiee, M., Rabiee, N., Radfar, A., Rafiee, A., Rafiei, A., Raggi, A., Rahimi-Movaghar, A., Rahman, M.A., Rajabpour-Sanati, A., Rajati, F., Ramezanzadeh, K., Ranabhat, C.L., Rao, P.C., Rao, S.J., Rasella, D., Rastogi, P., Rathi, P., Rawaf, D.L., Rawaf, S., Rawal, L., Razo, C., Redford, S.B., Reiner, R.C., Reinig, N., Reitsma, M.B., Remuzzi, G., Renjith, V., Renzaho, A.M.N., Resnikoff, S., Rezaei, N., Rezai, M. sadegh, Rezapour, A., Rhinehart, P.-A., Riahi, S.M., Ribeiro, A.L.P., Ribeiro, D.C., Ribeiro, D., Rickard, J., Roberts, N.L.S., Roberts, S., Robinson, S.R., Roever, L., Rolfe, S., Ronfani, L., Roshandel, G., Roth, G.A., Rubagotti, E., Rumisha, S.F., Sabour, S., Sachdev, P.S., Saddik, B., Sadeghi, E., Sadeghi, M., Saeidi, S., Safi, S., Safiri, S., Sagar, R., Sahebkar, A., Sahraian, M.A., Sajadi, S.M., Salahshoor, M.R., Salamati, P., Zahabi, S.S., Salem, H., Salem, M.R.R., Salimzadeh, H., Salomon, J.A., Salz, I., Samad, Z., Samy, A.M., Sanabria, J., Santomauro, D.F., Santos, I.S., Santos, J.V., Santric-Milicevic, M.M., Saraswathy, S.Y.I., Sarmiento-Suárez, R., Sarrafzadegan, N., Sartorius, B., Sarveazad, A., Sathian, B., Sathish, T., Sattin, D., Sbarra, A.N., Schaeffer, L.E., Schiavolin, S., Schmidt, M.I., Schutte, A.E., Schwebel, D.C., Schwendicke, F., Senbeta, A.M., Senthilkumaran, S., Sepanlou, S.G., Shackelford, K.A., Shadid, J., Shahabi, S., Shaheen, A.A., Shaikh, M.A., Shalash, A.S., Shams-Beyranvand, M., Shamsizadeh, M., Shannawaz, M., Sharafi, K., Sharara, F., Sheena, B.S., Sheikhtaheri, A., Shetty, R.S., Shibuya, K., Shiferaw, W.S., Shigematsu, M., Shin, J.I., Shiri, R., Shirkoohi, R., Shrime, M.G., Shuval, K., Siabani, S., Sigfusdottir, I.D., Sigurvinsdottir, R., Silva, J.P., Simpson, K.E., Singh, A., Singh, J.A., Skiadaresi, E., Skou, S.T., Skryabin, V.Y., Sobngwi, E., Sokhan, A., Soltani, S., Sorensen, R.J.D., Soriano, J.B., Sorrie, M.B., Soyiri, I.N., Sreeramareddy, C.T., Stanaway, J.D., Stark, B.A., Ștefan, S.C., Stein, C., Steiner, C., Steiner, T.J., Stokes, M.A., Stovner, L.J., Stubbs, J.L., Sudaryanto, A., Sufiyan, M.B., Sulo, G., Sultan, I., Sykes, B.L., Sylte, D.O., Szócska, M., Tabarés-Seisdedos, R., Tabb, K.M., Tadakamadla, S.K., Taherkhani, A., Tajdini, M., Takahashi, K., Taveira, N., Teagle, W.L., Teame, H., Tehrani-Banihashemi, A., Teklehaimanot, B.F., Terrason, S., Tessema, Z.T., Thankappan, K.R., Thomson, A.M., Tohidinik, H.R., Tonelli, M., Topor-Madry, R., Torre, A.E., Touvier, M., Tovani-Palone, M.R.R., Tran, B.X., Travillian, R., Troeger, C.E., Truelsen, T.C., Tsai, A.C., Tsatsakis, A., Car, L.T., Tyrovolas, S., Uddin, R., Ullah, S., Undurraga, E.A., Unnikrishnan, B., Vacante, M., Vakilian, A., Valdez, P.R., Varughese, S., Vasankari, T.J., Vasseghian, Y., Venketasubramanian, N., Violante, F.S., Vlassov, V., Vollset, S.E., Vongpradith, A., Vukovic, A., Vukovic, R., Waheed, Y., Walters, M.K., Wang, J., Wang, Y., Wang, Y.-P., Ward, J.L., Watson, A., Wei, J., Weintraub, R.G., Weiss, D.J., Weiss, J., Westerman, R., Whisnant, J.L., Whiteford, H.A., Wiangkham, T., Wiens, K.E., Wijeratne, T., Wilner, L.B., Wilson, S., Wojtyniak, B., Wolfe, C.D.A., Wool, E.E., Wu, A.-M., Hanson, S.W., Wunrow, H.Y., Xu, G., Xu, R., Yadgir, S., Jabbari, S.H.Y., Yamagishi, K., Yaminfirooz, M., Yano, Y., Yaya, S., Yazdi-Feyzabadi, V., Yearwood, J.A., Yeheyis, T.Y., Yeshitila, Y.G., Yip, P., Yonemoto, N., Yoon, S.-J., Lebni, J.Y., Younis, M.Z., Younker, T.P., Yousefi, Z., Yousefifard, M., Yousefinezhadi, T., Yousuf, A.Y., Yu, C., Yusefzadeh, H., Moghadam, T.Z., Zaki, L., Zaman, S.B., Zamani, M., Zamanian, M., Zandian, H., Zangeneh, A., Zastrozhin, M.S., Zewdie, K.A., Zhang, Y., Zhang, Z.-J., Zhao, J.T., Zhao, Y., Zheng, P., Zhou, M., Ziapour, A., Zimsen, S.R.M., Naghavi, M., Murray, C.J.L., 2020. Global burden of 369 diseases and injuries in 204 countries and territories, 1990–2019: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. The Lancet 396, 1204-1222. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30925-9

- Vroman, H., Bergen, I.M., Li, B.W.S., van Hulst, J. a. C., Lukkes, M., van Uden, D., Hendriks, R.W., Kool, M., 2017. Development of eosinophilic inflammation is independent of B–T cell interaction in a chronic house dust mite-driven asthma model. Clin. Exp. Allergy 47, 551–564. https://doi.org/10.1111/cea.12834
- Vroman, H., Tindemans, I., Lukkes, M., Nimwegen, M. van, Boer, G.M. de, Tramper-Stranders, G.A., Braunstahl, G.-J., Hendriks, R.W., Kool, M., 2020. Type II conventional dendritic cells of asthmatic patients with frequent exacerbations have an altered phenotype and frequency. Eur. Respir. J. 55. https://doi.org/10.1183/13993003.00859-2019
- Walker, C., Bode, E., Boer, L., Hansel, T.T., Blaser, K., Virchow, J.C., 1992. Allergic and nonallergic asthmatics have distinct patterns of T-cell activation and cytokine production in peripheral blood and bronchoalveolar lavage. Am. Rev. Respir. Dis. 146, 109–115. https://doi.org/10.1164/ajrccm/146.1.109

- Walsh, G.M., 2020. Anti-IL-5 monoclonal antibodies for the treatment of asthma: an update. Expert Opin. Biol. Ther. 20, 1237–1244. https://doi.org/10.1080/14712598.2020.1782381
- Wang, B., Huang, X., Wolters, P.J., Sun, J., Kitamoto, S., Yang, M., Riese, R., Leng, L., Chapman, H.A., Finn, P.W., David, J.R., Bucala, R., Shi, G.-P., 2006.
 Cutting edge: Deficiency of macrophage migration inhibitory factor impairs murine airway allergic responses. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 177, 5779–5784. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.177.9.5779
- Wang, E., Wechsler, M.E., Tran, T.N., Heaney, L.G., Jones, R.C., Menzies-Gow, A.N., Busby, J., Jackson, D.J., Pfeffer, P.E., Rhee, C.K., Cho, Y.S., Canonica, G.W., Heffler, E., Gibson, P.G., Hew, M., Peters, M., Harvey, E.S., Alacqua, M., Zangrilli, J., Bulathsinhala, L., Carter, V.A., Chaudhry, I., Eleangovan, N., Hosseini, N., Murray, R.B., Price, D.B., 2020. Characterization of Severe Asthma Worldwide: Data From the International Severe Asthma Registry. Chest 157, 790–804. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chest.2019.10.053
- Wang, F., Wu, H., Xu, S., Guo, X., Yang, J., Shen, X., 2011. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor activates cyclooxygenase 2–prostaglandin E2 in cultured spinal microglia. Neurosci. Res. 71, 210–218. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neures.2011.07.1821
- Wang, G., Cao, K., Liu, K., Xue, Y., Roberts, A.I., Li, F., Han, Y., Rabson, A.B., Wang, Y., Shi, Y., 2018. Kynurenic acid, an IDO metabolite, controls TSG-6mediated immunosuppression of human mesenchymal stem cells. Cell Death Differ. 25, 1209–1223. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41418-017-0006-2
- Wang, J., Huang, R., Xu, Q., Zheng, G., Qiu, G., Ge, M., Shu, Q., Xu, J., 2020. Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Extracellular Vesicles Alleviate Acute Lung Injury Via Transfer of miR-27a-3p. Crit. Care Med. 48, e599–e610. https://doi.org/10.1097/CCM.00000000004315
- Wang, J., Liu, Y., Ding, H., Shi, X., Ren, H., 2021. Mesenchymal stem cell-secreted prostaglandin E2 ameliorates acute liver failure via attenuation of cell death and regulation of macrophage polarization. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 12, 15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-020-02070-2
- Weiser, W.Y., Temple, P.A., Witek-Giannotti, J.S., Remold, H.G., Clark, S.C., David, J.R., 1989. Molecular cloning of a cDNA encoding a human macrophage migration inhibitory factor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 86, 7522. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.86.19.7522
- Weiss, D.J., Casaburi, R., Flannery, R., LeRoux-Williams, M., Tashkin, D.P., 2013. A Placebo-Controlled, Randomized Trial of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in COPD. Chest 143, 1590–1598. https://doi.org/10.1378/chest.12-2094

- Weiss, D.J., English, K., Krasnodembskaya, A., Isaza-Correa, J.M., Hawthorne, I.J., Mahon, B.P., 2019. The Necrobiology of Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Affects Therapeutic Efficacy. Front. Immunol. 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.01228
- Weiss, D.J., Segal, K., Casaburi, R., Hayes, J., Tashkin, D., 2021. Effect of mesenchymal stromal cell infusions on lung function in COPD patients with high CRP levels. Respir. Res. 22, 142. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12931-021-01734-8
- Wenzel, S.E., 2012. Asthma phenotypes: the evolution from clinical to molecular approaches. Nat. Med. 18, 716–725. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2678
- Wilson, J.M., Coletta, P.L., Cuthbert, R.J., Scott, N., MacLennan, K., Hawcroft, G., Leng, L., Lubetsky, J.B., Jin, K.K., Lolis, E., Medina, F., Brieva, J.A., Poulsom, R., Markham, A.F., Bucala, R., Hull, M.A., 2005. Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor Promotes Intestinal Tumorigenesis. Gastroenterology 129, 1485–1503. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2005.07.061
- Winkler, C., Hochdörfer, T., Israelsson, E., Hasselberg, A., Cavallin, A., Thörn, K., Muthas, D., Shojaee, S., Lüer, K., Müller, M., Mjösberg, J., Vaarala, O., Hohlfeld, J., Pardali, K., 2019. Activation of group 2 innate lymphoid cells after allergen challenge in asthmatic patients. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 144, 61-69.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2019.01.027
- Wirtz, T.H., Saal, A., Bergmann, I., Fischer, P., Heinrichs, D., Brandt, E.F., Koenen, M.T., Djudjaj, S., Schneider, K.M., Boor, P., Bucala, R., Weiskirchen, R., Bernhagen, J., Trautwein, C., Berres, M.-L., 2021. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor exerts pro-proliferative and anti-apoptotic effects via CD74 in murine hepatocellular carcinoma. Br. J. Pharmacol. 178, 4452–4467. https://doi.org/10.1111/bph.15622
- Witt, A., Douglass, J.A., Harun, N.-S., 2022. Overview of recent advancements in asthma management. Intern. Med. J. 52, 1478–1487. https://doi.org/10.1111/imj.15904
- Witte, S.F.H. de, Luk, F., Parraga, J.M.S., Gargesha, M., Merino, A., Korevaar, S.S., Shankar, A.S., O'Flynn, L., Elliman, S.J., Roy, D., Betjes, M.G.H., Newsome, P.N., Baan, C.C., Hoogduijn, M.J., 2018. Immunomodulation By Therapeutic Mesenchymal Stromal Cells (MSC) Is Triggered Through Phagocytosis of MSC By Monocytic Cells. STEM CELLS 36, 602–615. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2779
- Wnuk, D., Paw, M., Ryczek, K., Bochenek, G., Sładek, K., Madeja, Z., Michalik, M., 2020. Enhanced asthma-related fibroblast to myofibroblast transition is the

result of profibrotic TGF- β /Smad2/3 pathway intensification and antifibrotic TGF- β /Smad1/5/(8)9 pathway impairment. Sci. Rep. 10, 16492. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-73473-7

- Won, Y.-W., Patel, A.N., Bull, D.A., 2014. Cell surface engineering to enhance mesenchymal stem cell migration toward an SDF-1 gradient. Biomaterials 35, 5627–5635. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2014.03.070
- Woo, L.N., Guo, W.Y., Wang, X., Young, A., Salehi, S., Hin, A., Zhang, Y., Scott, J.A., Chow, C.W., 2018. A 4-Week Model of House Dust Mite (HDM) Induced Allergic Airways Inflammation with Airway Remodeling. Sci. Rep. 8, 6925. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-24574-x
- Wynn, R.F., Hart, C.A., Corradi-Perini, C., O'Neill, L., Evans, C.A., Wraith, J.E., Fairbairn, L.J., Bellantuono, I., 2004. A small proportion of mesenchymal stem cells strongly expresses functionally active CXCR4 receptor capable of promoting migration to bone marrow. Blood 104, 2643–2645. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2004-02-0526
- Xia, W., Hou, M., 2018. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor rescues mesenchymal stem cells from doxorubicin-induced senescence though the PI3K-Akt signaling pathway. Int. J. Mol. Med. 41, 1127–1137. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijmm.2017.3282
- Xia, W., Xie, C., Jiang, M., Hou, M., 2015a. Improved survival of mesenchymal stem cells by macrophage migration inhibitory factor. Mol. Cell. Biochem. 404, 11– 24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11010-015-2361-y
- Xia, W., Zhang, F., Xie, C., Jiang, M., Hou, M., 2015b. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor confers resistance to senescence through CD74-dependent AMPK-FOXO3a signaling in mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cell Res. Ther. 6, 82. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-015-0076-3
- Xia, W., Zhuang, L., Hou, M., 2018. Role of lincRNA-p21 in the protective effect of macrophage inhibition factor against hypoxia/serum deprivation-induced apoptosis in mesenchymal stem cells. Int. J. Mol. Med. 42, 2175–2184. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijmm.2018.3767
- Xiong, C., Huang, B., Zhou, Y., Cun, Y., Liu, L., Wang, J., Li, C., Pan, Y., Wang, H., 2012. Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor Inhibits the Migration of Cartilage End Plate-Derived Stem Cells by Reacting with CD74. PLoS ONE 7, e43984. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0043984
- Xu, L., Li, Y., Li, D., Xu, P., Tian, S., Sun, H., Liu, H., Hou, T., 2015. Exploring the binding mechanisms of MIF to CXCR2 using theoretical approaches. Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys. 17, 3370–3382. https://doi.org/10.1039/C4CP05095A

- Yamaguchi, E., Nishihira, J., Shimizu, T., Takahashi, T., Kitashiro, N., Hizawa, N., Kamishima, K., Kawakami, Y., 2000. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) in bronchial asthma. Clin. Exp. Allergy J. Br. Soc. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 30, 1244–1249. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2222.2000.00888.x
- Yamasaki, A., Okazaki, R., Harada, T., 2022. Neutrophils and Asthma. Diagn. Basel Switz. 12, 1175. https://doi.org/10.3390/diagnostics12051175
- Yang, J.-X., Zhang, N., Wang, H.-W., Gao, P., Yang, Q.-P., Wen, Q.-P., 2015. CXCR4 Receptor Overexpression in Mesenchymal Stem Cells Facilitates Treatment of Acute Lung Injury in Rats. J. Biol. Chem. 290, 1994–2006. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M114.605063
- Yu, H.-C., Chiang, B.-L., 2018. Toll-like receptor 2 ligation of mesenchymal stem cells alleviates asthmatic airway inflammation. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 142, 284-287.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2017.12.996
- Yu, Q.N., Guo, Y.B., Li, X., Li, C.L., Tan, W.P., Fan, X.L., Qin, Z.L., Chen, D., Wen, W.P., Zheng, S.G., Fu, Q.L., 2018. ILC2 frequency and activity are inhibited by glucocorticoid treatment via STAT pathway in patients with asthma. Allergy 73, 1860–1870. https://doi.org/10.1111/all.13438
- Yu, S., Kim, H.Y., Chang, Y.-J., DeKruyff, R.H., Umetsu, D.T., 2014. Innate lymphoid cells and asthma. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 133, 943–950. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2014.02.015
- Yunna, C., Mengru, H., Lei, W., Weidong, C., 2020. Macrophage M1/M2 polarization. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 877, 173090. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2020.173090
- Zeng, S.-L., Wang, L.-H., Li, P., Wang, W., Yang, J., 2015. Mesenchymal stem cells abrogate experimental asthma by altering dendritic cell function. Mol. Med. Rep. 12, 2511–2520. https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2015.3706
- Zhang, D., Fan, G.-C., Zhou, X., Zhao, T., Pasha, Z., Xu, M., Zhu, Y., Ashraf, M., Wang, Y., 2008. Over-expression of CXCR4 on mesenchymal stem cells augments myoangiogenesis in the infarcted myocardium. J. Mol. Cell. Cardiol. 44, 281–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yjmcc.2007.11.010
- Zhang, H., Ye, Y.-L., Li, M.-X., Ye, S.-B., Huang, W.-R., Cai, T.-T., He, J., Peng, J.-Y., Duan, T.-H., Cui, J., Zhang, X.-S., Zhou, F.-J., Wang, R.-F., Li, J., 2017. CXCL2/MIF-CXCR2 signaling promotes the recruitment of myeloid-derived suppressor cells and is correlated with prognosis in bladder cancer. Oncogene 36, 2095–2104. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2016.367

- Zhang, J., Zhang, G., Yang, Sumei, Qiao, J., Li, T., Yang, Song, Hong, Y., 2016. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor regulating the expression of VEGF-C through MAPK signal pathways in breast cancer MCF-7 cell. World J. Surg. Oncol. 14, 51. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12957-016-0797-5
- Zhang, M., Mal, N., Kiedrowski, M., Chacko, M., Askari, A.T., Popovic, Z.B., Koc, O.N., Penn, M.S., 2007. SDF-1 expression by mesenchymal stem cells results in trophic support of cardiac myocytes after myocardial infarction. FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 21, 3197–3207. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.06-6558com
- Zhang, X., Chen, L., Wang, Y., Ding, Y., Peng, Z., Duan, L., Ju, G., Ren, Y., Wang, X., 2013. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor promotes proliferation and neuronal differentiation of neural stem/precursor cells through Wnt/β-catenin signal pathway. Int. J. Biol. Sci. 9, 1108–1120. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.7232
- Zhang, X.D., Gillespie, S.K., Hersey, P., 2004. Staurosporine induces apoptosis of melanoma by both caspase-dependent and -independent apoptotic pathways. Mol. Cancer Ther. 3, 187–197.
- Zhang, Yuxin, Zhou, Y., Chen, S., Hu, Y., Zhu, Z., Wang, Yingjie, Du, N., Song, T., Yang, Y., Guo, A., Wang, Yongjun, 2019. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor facilitates prostaglandin E2 production of astrocytes to tune inflammatory milieu following spinal cord injury. J. Neuroinflammation 16, 85. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12974-019-1468-6
- Zhang, Yuelin, Zhu, W., He, H., Fan, B., Deng, R., Hong, Y., Liang, X., Zhao, H., Li, X., Zhang, F., 2019. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor rejuvenates aged human mesenchymal stem cells and improves myocardial repair. Aging 11, 12641–12660. https://doi.org/10.18632/aging.102592
- Zhao, Y., Wang, L., Jin, Y., Shi, S., 2012. Fas Ligand Regulates the Immunomodulatory Properties of Dental Pulp Stem Cells. J. Dent. Res. 91, 948–954. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022034512458690
- Zheng, S., Huang, K., Xia, W., Shi, J., Liu, Q., Zhang, X., Li, G., Chen, J., Wang, T., Chen, X., Xiang, A.P., 2021. Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Rapidly Suppress TCR Signaling-Mediated Cytokine Transcription in Activated T Cells Through the ICAM-1/CD43 Interaction. Front. Immunol. 12, 411. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.609544
- Zheng, X.-B., He, X.-W., Zhang, L.-J., Qin, H.-B., Lin, X.-T., Liu, X.-H., Zhou, C., Liu, H.-S., Hu, T., Cheng, H.-C., He, X.-S., Wu, X.-R., Chen, Y.-F., Ke, J., Wu, X.-J., Lan, P., 2019. Bone marrow-derived CXCR4-overexpressing MSCs display increased homing to intestine and ameliorate colitis-associated

tumorigenesis in mice. Gastroenterol. Rep. 7, 127–138. https://doi.org/10.1093/gastro/goy017

- Zhilai, Z., Biling, M., Sujun, Q., Chao, D., Benchao, S., Shuai, H., Shun, Y., Hui, Z., 2016. Preconditioning in lowered oxygen enhances the therapeutic potential of human umbilical mesenchymal stem cells in a rat model of spinal cord injury. Brain Res. 1642, 426–435. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2016.04.025
- Zhong, H., Fan, X.-L., Fang, S.-B., Lin, Y.-D., Wen, W., Fu, Q.-L., 2019. Human pluripotent stem cell-derived mesenchymal stem cells prevent chronic allergic airway inflammation via TGF-β1-Smad2/Smad3 signaling pathway in mice. Mol. Immunol. 109, 51–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molimm.2019.02.017
- Zhou, K., Guo, S., Tong, S., Sun, Q., Li, F., Zhang, X., Qiao, Y., Liang, G., 2018. Immunosuppression of Human Adipose-Derived Stem Cells on T Cell Subsets via the Reduction of NF-kappaB Activation Mediated by PD-L1/PD-1 and Gal-9/TIM-3 Pathways. Stem Cells Dev. 27, 1191–1202. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2018.0033
- Zhou, X., Hong, Y., Zhang, H., Li, X., 2020. Mesenchymal Stem Cell Senescence and Rejuvenation: Current Status and Challenges. Front. Cell Dev. Biol. 8, 364. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2020.00364
- Zhou, Y., Zhao, L., Mei, F., Hong, Y., Xia, H., Zuo, T., Ding, Y., Wang, W., 2018. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor antagonist (S,R)3-(4-hydroxyphenyl)-4,5-dihydro-5-isoxazole acetic acid methyl ester attenuates inflammation and lung injury in rats with acute pancreatitis in pregnancy. Mol. Med. Rep. 17, 6576–6584. https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2018.8672
- Zhu, W., Sun, L., Zhao, P., Liu, Y., Zhang, J., Zhang, Y., Hong, Y., Zhu, Y., Lu, Y., Zhao, W., Chen, X., Zhang, F., 2021. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor facilitates the therapeutic efficacy of mesenchymal stem cells derived exosomes in acute myocardial infarction through upregulating miR-133a-3p. J. Nanobiotechnology 19, 61. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12951-021-00808-5
- Zhuang, W.-Z., Lin, Y.-H., Su, L.-J., Wu, M.-S., Jeng, H.-Y., Chang, H.-C., Huang, Y.-H., Ling, T.-Y., 2021. Mesenchymal stem/stromal cell-based therapy: mechanism, systemic safety and biodistribution for precision clinical applications. J. Biomed. Sci. 28, 28. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12929-021-00725-7
- Zuk, P.A., Zhu, M., Ashjian, P., De Ugarte, D.A., Huang, J.I., Mizuno, H., Alfonso, Z.C., Fraser, J.K., Benhaim, P., Hedrick, M.H., 2002. Human adipose tissue is a source of multipotent stem cells. Mol. Biol. Cell 13, 4279–4295. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.e02-02-0105

Chapter 7 Appendix I

Blockade of MIF biological activity ameliorates house dust miteinduced allergic airway inflammation in humanised MIF mice

Hazel Dunbar^{1,2±}, Ian J. Hawthorne^{1,2±}, Courteney Tunstead ^{1,2}, Michelle E. Armstrong³ Seamas C. Donnelly³, Karen English^{1,2*}

1. Kathleen Lonsdale Institute for Human Health Research, Maynooth University, Maynooth, Co. Kildare, Ireland

2. Department of Biology, Maynooth University, Maynooth, Co. Kildare, Ireland.

Department of Medicine, Trinity College Dublin and Tallaght University Hospital,
 Co. Dublin, Ireland

 $^{\pm}$ denotes joint first authors.

Running head: High MIF allele expression drives HDM-induced allergic airway inflammation and remodelling

Corresponding Author Details: *Karen English, PhD. Kathleen Lonsdale Institute for Human Health Research, Department of Biology, Maynooth University, Maynooth, Co. Kildare, Ireland. Tel: +353-1-708-6290. Fax: +353-1-708-6337. Email: karen.english@mu.ie

Abstract

Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) expression is controlled by a functional promoter polymorphism, where the number of the tetranucleotide repeats (CATT_n) corresponds to level of MIF expression. To examine the role of this polymorphism in a preclinical model of allergic asthma, novel humanised MIF mice with increasing CATT repeats (CATT₅ and CATT₇) were used to generate a physiologically relevant scale of airway inflammation following house dust mite (HDM) challenge. CATT₇ mice expressing high levels of human MIF developed an aggressive asthma phenotype following HDM challenge with significantly elevated levels of immune cell infiltration, production of inflammatory mediators, goblet cell hyperplasia, subepithelial collagen deposition and airway resistance compared to wildtype controls. Importantly the potent MIF inhibitor SCD-19 significantly mitigated the pathophysiology observed in CATT₇ mice after HDM-challenge, demonstrating the fundamental role of endogenous human MIF expression in the severity of airway inflammation in vivo. Up to now, there are limited reproducible in vivo models of asthma airway remodelling. Current asthma medications are focused on reducing the acute inflammatory response but have limited effects on airway remodelling. Here we present a reproducible preclinical model that capitulates asthma airway remodelling and suggests that in addition to having pro-inflammatory effects MIF may play a role in driving airway remodelling.

Keywords: Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor, MIF, House Dust Mite, Allergic Asthma, Severe Asthma, Airway Inflammation, Airway Remodelling, MIF Inhibitors

Introduction

Asthma is a complex multifactorial disease affecting over 300 million people worldwide (1). Allergic asthma is characterised by sensitisation to specific and/or non-specific stimuli resulting in airway hyperresponsiveness (AHR), airway inflammation, and goblet cell hyperplasia (2, 3). Common environmental stimuli include house dust mite (HDM), mould, cigarette smoke, and pet dander (4, 5). HDM, a trigger in up to 85% of asthmatic patients (6) has proteolytic activity to cleave epithelial tight junctions after inhalation to permit uptake by submucosal antigen-presenting cells surrounding the upper airways (7). Lung inflammation is orchestrated by the release of prototypical Th2 cytokines, IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 which drive the release of inflammatory mediators into the surrounding microenvironment (8). Preclinical models of allergic asthma have provided significant contributions for the understanding of allergic airway inflammation; however, we have limited access to reproducible models of asthma airway remodelling (9).

Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) is detected at high levels in the bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) and serum of asthmatic patients (10). The level of MIF expression can vary in humans due to a functional repeat polymorphism implicating a tetranucleotide sequence 'CATT', found at position -794 in the promoter region of the MIF gene (11). Four types of allelic variations were found, classified as 5-CATT, 6-CATT, 7-CATT and 8-CATT, with the 5-CATT repeat allele presenting the lowest promoter activity (12). Interestingly low MIF 5-CATT allele correlates with lower levels of inflammation and thus milder forms of asthma. Studies have established a role for MIF in asthma, with use of MIF deficient mice (MIF-/-), anti-MIF antibodies and small molecular weight inhibitors. In a mouse model of OVAinduced allergic airway inflammation, MIF^{-/-} mice had lower levels of pulmonary inflammation, Th2 cytokines and airway hyperresponsiveness (AHR) compared to wildtype controls (10). Administration of a MIF neutralising antibody mitigated the MIF-related induction of AHR in an OVA model, but notably had no effect on the production of Th2 cytokines or IgE (13). The prototypical MIF antagonist ISO-1 could abrogate AHR and airway inflammation in mice challenged with HDM, along with illustrating MIF's role in epithelial barrier dysfunction in vitro (14). A polyclonal anti-MIF antibody decreased the number of cellular infiltration in BALF from OVA-

induced allergic mice but failed to decrease Th2 cytokines or IgE (15). The link between MIF and airway remodelling has also been investigated in OVA challenged mice. ISO-1 decreased autophagy in smooth muscle cells, thus reducing the incidence of airway remodelling after OVA sensitisation (16).

Current treatments for asthma focus on the management of symptoms and consist of utilisation of bronchodilators and glucocorticoid steroids to control the intensity and number of allergic exacerbations. The more recently developed biologics target Th2 driven inflammation, however, these medications have limited effects on airway remodelling (9). MIF is known to suppress the action of glucocorticoids (17, 18) and therefore the levels of MIF expressed by asthma patients may have a major impact on their responsiveness to therapeutic strategies.

To better understand the potential impact of high allele human MIF expression on the severity of allergic airway inflammation and remodelling, we have generated novel humanised mice expressing high (CATT7) or low (CATT5) levels of human MIF. Using a specific MIF inhibitor, we have examined the specificity of human MIF expression in driving HDM-induced allergic airway inflammation.

Materials and Methods

Ethical Approval

All procedures involving the use of animals were carried out by licensed personnel. Ethical approval for all work was granted by the ethics committee of Maynooth University (BRESC-2018-13). Project Authorisation was received from the HPRA (AE19124/P022), whereby the terms of the animal experiments within this project were outlined and adhered to.

Humanised MIF mice

Two mouse strains expressing the human high- or low-expression *MIF* alleles (*e.g.*, *MIF*^{CATT7} [(C57BL/6NTac-Miftm3884.1(MIF)Tac-Tg(CAG-Flpe)2Arte] and *MIF*^{CATT5} [C57BL/6NTac-Miftm3883.1(MIF)Tac-Tg(CAG-Flpe)2Arte] mice) were created using vector-based recombinant replacement of murine *Mif* by Taconic Biosciences (Rensselaer, NY, US). Validation of the expression of human and not murine *MIF* mRNA was verified by qPCR, and -794 CATT-length dependent stimulated MIF production was confirmed *in vivo* (data not shown) (*19*).

Mouse model of house dust mite induced acute allergic airway inflammation

WT, CATT5 and CATT7 mice (6-18 weeks old) were challenged with 25µg of house dust mite (HDM) allergen, *Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus* (Greer Labs, Lenoir, NC, US) or PBS control intranasally (I.N.) 3 days weekly for 3 weeks under light isoflurane anaesthesia.

MIF Inhibitors

SCD-19 (3-(2-methylphenyl)-1H-isochromen-1-one) (Specs.net), or ISO-1 ((S,R)-3-(4-hydroxyphenyl)-4,5-dihydro-5-isoxazole acetic acid methyl ester) (Tocris) small molecular weight inhibitors of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) enzymatic activity was used in a house dust mite model of acute allergic airway inflammation. 35mg/kg of SCD-19 was administered intraperitoneally (I.P.) twice weekly for three weeks; day 0, 4, 7, 11, 14, and 18.

Histology

On day 21 of the model, lungs were harvested. Tissue was fixed in 10% (v/v) neutral buffered formalin (Sigma-Aldrich) for 24 hours. Tissue was then processed using an automated processor (Shandon Pathcentre, Runcorn, UK) and embedded in paraffin wax using a Shannon Histocentre 2 (Shandon). Once sectioned with a Shandon Finesse 325 microtome (Thermo-Shandon, Waltham, MA, USA), tissue sections (5 μ m) were stained for Masson's Trichrome (Sigma-Aldrich), Periodic Acid Schiff (Abcam) and Haemotoxylin and Eosin-Y (Richard Allan Scientific). Samples were air dried and a coverslip was mounted with DPX mounting media (BDH). 4X and 20X images were taken using an Olympus BX51 light microscope.

Histological Scoring

Following staining, slides were coded without reference to prior treatment and examined in a blind manner. For H&E, images were scored using a composite scale (1-9); comprising of infiltration or aggregation of inflammatory cells in air space or vessel wall [1 = only wall, 2 = few cells (1–5 cells) in air space, 3 = intermediate, 4 = severe (air space congested)]; interstitial congestion and hyaline membrane [formation: 1 = normal lung, 2 = moderate (<25% of lung section), 3 = intermediate (25–50% of lung section), 4 = severe (>50% of lung section)]; haemorrhage: (0 = absent, 1 = present) (20). For PAS, images were scored by counting the number of PAS positive (magenta) mucin-producing goblet cells present within the airway, relative to the diameter to the airway. Collagen deposition was calculated by analysing the % of positive staining following Masson's Trichrome staining using the trainable Weka segmentation plugin on Fiji open-source software.

Bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) Retrieval

Mice were sacrificed by lethal overdose of sodium pentobarbital via I.P. injection on day 18 of the model, 4 hours after last challenge. A tracheostomy and cannulation was performed, where a 27 gauge cannula was secured in place with sutures. 1ml of cold endotoxin free PBS was infused into the lungs through the cannula using a 1ml syringe for 3 gentle instillations. BALF was placed into an eppendorf and kept on ice before being centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was collected, aliquoted and 10X protease inhibitor solution (Roche) was added to prevent protein degradation.

BALF Cell Analysis

Cells were isolated and resuspended in 100µl of endotoxin-free PBS for counting. Cyto-spin funnels were pre-wet by spinning with 300µl of PBS onto glass slides at 600rpm for 5 minutes. 1x10⁵ cells in a volume of 300µl of PBS were spun onto fresh labelled glass slides at 600rpm for 10 minutes using a RotoFix 32 cytocentrifuge (Hettich Zentrifugen). Slides were airdried before being stained with Kwik-DiffTM Stain (Shandon, ThermoScientific); 25 seconds in fixative, 15 seconds in solution I and 15 seconds in solution II. Slides were imaged on an Olympus BX51 light microscope until 300 cells could be counted. Cells were identified as being neutrophils, eosinophils, macrophages or lymphocytes.

Cytokine Analysis

BALF supernatants were analysed for Th2 cytokines IL-4 (Biolegend), IL-5 (Biolegend), IL-13 (eBioscience) and human MIF (R&D Systems) by ELISA following the manufacturer's instructions.

FlexiVent® Lung Function

Mice were anesthetised with 150mg/kg ketamine and 2mg/kg medetomidine via subcutaneous injection and the surgical plane of anaesthesia was reached. A tail vein catheter was inserted. Tracheostomy and cannulation was carried out. The mouse was placed close to the FlexiVent FX system (SCIREQ, Emka Technologies, Paris, France) and mechanical ventilation was initiated by selecting a predefined ventilation. Every 6 minutes, alfaxan and 0.5mg/kg Tracium, a neuromuscular blocking agent (NMBA), was administered through the tail vail catheter. The measurement of lung function was initiated and approximately 100µl of PBS or increasing concentrations of the bronchoconstrictor methacholine (MCh) (3.125, 12.5 and 25mg/ml) was loaded into the nebulizer. Upon completion of lung function measurements at baseline and following increasing aerosolized methacholine challenges, the ventilator was stopped and the mouse was euthanised using either I.P. injection of sodium pentobarbital or via cervical dislocation.

Statistical Methods

All data are presented as mean \pm SEM. Results of two or more groups were compared by analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by the post-hoc Tukey's multiple comparison test. were analyzed using a statistical software package (GraphPad Prism, San Diego, CA). Response to different concentrations of methacholine were analysed by 2way ANOVA followed by the *post-hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test. GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software Inc, San Diego, CA, USA) was used for all statistical analyses.

Results

Functional -794CATT polymorphic mouse tissues express different levels of hMIF under basal and disease conditions.

Novel humanised MIF mice were generated to capitulate the varying levels of MIF expression under the functional promoter polymorphism within the human population. C57BL/6 mice were humanised by replacing the murine MIF gene with the human counterpart. Within this human MIF gene, 794 downstream of the promoter region, where the number of tetranucleotide repeats correlates with MIF allele expression (11), 5 repeats of this tetranucleotide sequence 'CATT' generated CATT₅ mice, containing the low expressing MIF allele. 7 repeats of this tetranucleotide sequence 'CATT' generated CATT₇ mice, containing the high expressing MIF allele (Figure 1A). To characterise the effect of the CATT microsatellite repeat we analysed hMIF production under basal and disease conditions. Bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) (Figure 1B), bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMDMs) (Figure 1C) and splenocytes (Figure 1D) isolated from CATT₇ mice secrete significantly higher levels of hMIF than CATT₅ or wildtype (WT) mice (Figure 1B-D).

To investigate the role of the human MIF polymorphism in a disease setting, a model of acute allergic airway inflammation was generated. The clinically relevant house dust mite (HDM) allergen was administered intranasally three times a week for three weeks to induce airway inflammation (Figure 1E). BALF was obtained, and lungs were snap frozen for RNA isolation and qPCR analysis on day 21. significantly higher levels of hMIF were detected in CATT₇ BALF compared to BALF from CATT₅ or WT mice (Figure 1F). Similarly, the relative expression of human *Mif* was significantly increased in the CATT₇ compared to the CATT₅ mouse lung tissue (Figure 1G).

These data comprehensively show that the CATT polymorphism is responsible for differential production of hMIF under basal and disease conditions. This model allows us to investigate the role of high versus low hMIF in the pathophysiology of acute airway inflammation in a relevant preclinical model.

Human CATT₇ allele significantly increases the Th2 signature in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation.

Absence of MIF in models of allergic inflammation has been shown to reduce the levels of Th2 cytokines in the BALF (10, 21). To study the effect of different levels

of endogenous MIF on asthma severity, CATT₇, CATT₅, and WT C57BL/6 mice were challenged with HDM intranasally 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. 4 hr post final challenge the mice were sacrificed, and the BALF was obtained. The BALF total leukocyte counts show that CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM have significantly higher numbers of immune cells in the bronchoalveolar space compared to WT mice (Figure 2A). CATT₇ mice also exhibit a marked increase in cell number compared to CATT₅ although not significant (Figure 2A). Differential cell counts demonstrated that the predominant cell type in the BALF are eosinophils (Figure 2B).

To further characterise the influence of hMIF on asthma pathophysiology we explored its effects on the prototypical Th2 signature. IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 have been shown to be critical in the development of airway hyperresponsiveness, eosinophilic responses, and goblet cell hyperplasia, and responsible for the overall asthma phenotype. Th2 cytokines were detected in the BALF of CATT₅ and WT HDM mice (Figure 2C, 2D, 2E). However, we observed significantly elevated levels of IL-4, IL-5, ad IL-13 in CATT₇ HDM compared to CATT₇ PBS group (Figure 2C, 2D, 2E). Furthermore, significantly higher levels of IL-4 and IL-13 were detected in CATT₇ HDM compared to CATT₅ and WT HDM (Figure 2C, 2E). A marked increase in IL-5 was also detected although not significant (Figure 2D). These data show that the CATT₇ polymorphism generates a prominent Th2 cytokine profile which may contribute to a more severe asthma phenotype.

The Human CATT₇ allele exacerbates hallmarks of asthma pathophysiology.

Excessive production of mucus and the associated pathophysiological changes are hallmarks in a range of respiratory diseases including asthma (22). We investigated the effect of the CATT polymorphism on goblet cell hyperplasia by staining lung tissue with PAS (Figure 3A). PBS control groups exhibited very low levels of PAS positive staining, whilst CATT₅ HDM exhibit slightly higher numbers of PAS positive cells relative to the control compared to the WT (Figure 3A, 3B). Strikingly, CATT₇ mice have significantly higher levels of goblet cell hyperplasia compared to CATT₅ and WT mice following HDM challenge (Figure 3B).

In addition to investigating goblet cell hyperplasia, we examined the effect of the -794CATT polymorphism on airway remodelling. To determine the extent of remodelling, we stained lung tissue with Masson's trichrome to highlight subepithelial collagen. The trends in the Masson's trichrome staining mirrored that of the PAS, with CATT₅, and WT mice displaying similar levels of disease pathology. Both groups exhibit a significant yet small increase in collagen deposition compared to the PBS controls (Figure 3C, 3D). CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM display significantly higher levels of subepithelial fibrosis compared to the lower MIF expressing CATT₅ allele and WT groups (Figure 3D); suggesting that high levels of hMIF contributes to airway remodelling in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation.

H&E staining revealed that HDM significantly induces cellular infiltration surrounding the airways in all groups compared to the PBS control (Figure 3E, 3F). However, CATT₇ HDM exhibited significantly higher airway immune cell infiltration compared to both CATT₅ and WT HDM (Figure 3E, 3F). There was no significant difference in immune cell infiltration between the CATT₅ and WT HDM groups according to the H&E score (Figure 3F).

These data suggest that high levels of human MIF exacerbate allergic airway pathophysiology by increasing mucin production through the induction of goblet cell hyperplasia, increasing deposition of subepithelial collagen thereby contributing the airway remodelling, and increasing the infiltration of immune cells surrounding the airways.

High levels of human MIF alters HDM-induced lung mechanics in response to increasing concentrations of methacholine.

Airway hyperresponsiveness (AHR) and remodelling are a major hallmark of asthma and allergic airway inflammation, and as such it is important for models to represent this. We examined HDM-induced AHR in response to aerosolised methacholine challenge using the FlexiVent system. CATT₇ HDM mice exhibited a marked increase in airway resistance (R_N) at 12.5 mg/ml and 25 mg/ml doses compared to the rest of the groups (Figure 4). A trend of increased tissue (G) and tissue elastance (H) was demonstrated in the CATT₇ mice at the 25 mg/ml dose (Figure 4). It has been well documented that due to genetic differences, C57BL/6 have a higher resistance to airway hyperresponsiveness compared to the more sensitive BALB/c mice in acute airway inflammatory models (23) (24), and this is reflected here in our humanised MIF mice. These data show that CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM exhibit higher levels of airway remodelling and AHR compared to WT C57BL/6 mice.

The MIF Inhibitor SCD-19 decreases HDM-induced total cell counts and Th2 cytokines in BALF from CATT₇ mice.

High human MIF expression has been demonstrated to play a role in driving the physiological hallmarks of allergic airway inflammation such as eosinophil infiltration (Figure 2A, B), increased Th2 cytokines (Figure 2C-E), goblet cell hyperplasia (Figure 3A, B), subepithelial collagen deposition (Figure 3C, D) and decreased lung function (Figure 4).

MIF is known to initiate its biological effects through its active site (25). Therefore, to fully elucidate MIF's role in our model, the MIF antagonist SCD-19 was utilized to block this active site, as this alters the conformation of MIF and impairs its interaction with other molecules. Throughout the previous data, no significant difference was noted between the low MIF expressing CATT₅ mice and WT mice. Thus, the remainder of this study focused on comparing the high MIF expressing CATT₇ mice and WT mice. In addition to receiving HDM challenge, SCD-19 was administered intraperitoneally twice a week for three weeks.

Administration of SCD-19 to CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM significantly decreased human MIF production in BMDMs derived from CATT₇ mice (Supp. Figure 1). The total BALF cell count was decreased in CATT₇ HDM challenged mice that received SCD-19 compared to HDM challenged CATT₇ mice that received the vehicle control (Figure 5A). There was no significant difference between WT groups. BALF from SCD-19 treated CATT₇ mice had decreased numbers of eosinophils compared to CATT₇ mice that received the vehicle control (Figure 5B). There was no significant difference between WT groups. Although not statistically significant, there is a visible trend of decreased total cellular infiltration in the BALF of SCD-19 treated CATT₇ mice.

No SCD-19-specific differences were observed in BALF IL-4 protein levels (Figure 5D). However, lower levels of IL-5 were detected in the BALF of SCD-19 CATT₇ mice compared to vehicle control CATT₇ mice (Figure 5E). There was no significant difference between SCD-19 and vehicle control WT groups, which was expected as we have previously noted that WT mice already have low levels of MIF production. Importantly, levels of BALF IL-13 were significantly decreased in SCD-19 CATT₇ mice compared to vehicle control CATT₇ mice (Figure 5F).

SCD-19 significantly decreases HDM-induced lung pathology in CATT₇ mice.

High levels of human MIF in the CATT₇ mice drives airway remodelling and inflammation following repeated exposure to the clinically relevant allergen HDM. Here we examined the capacity for SCD-19 to prevent this exacerbation-related pathology.

SCD-19 significantly abrogated the number of PAS positive cells present compared to CATT₇ mice that received the vehicle control (Figure 6A,B). As expected, there was no significant difference between WT mice that received SCD-19 and the vehicle control (Figure 6A,B). In high human MIF expressing CATT₇ mice, SCD-19 significantly reduced the percentage of subepithelial collagen present after three weeks of intervention, compared to the vehicle control (Figure 6C,D). CATT₇ vehicle mouse lung sections had statistically significant higher levels of collagen deposition compared to WT vehicle mice. Moreover, SCD-19 had no effect in WT mice (Figure 6C,D). Lastly, lung sections were analysed for cellular infiltration using H&E staining. High expression of human MIF amplified cellular infiltration, as CATT₇ mice that received SCD-19 had a significantly lower H&E score compared to those that received the vehicle control (Figure 6E,F). CATT₇ vehicle mice had significantly higher H&E scores compared to WT vehicle mice. Moreover, similarly to our previous histological findings, SCD-19 had no effect in WT mice (Figure 6E,F). In a similar manner, the MIF inhibitor; ISO-1 significantly reduced goblet cell hyperplasia, subepithelial collagen deposition and airway inflammation in CATT7 mice challenged with HDM (Supp. Figure 2). In WT mice, ISO-1 had no effect (Supp. Figure 2).

These data support our hypothesis that MIF is a key factor in driving acute airway inflammation in our house dust mite model, as blocking the biological activity of MIF reduced lung inflammation.

SCD-19 improves lung function by decreasing airway resistance in CATT₇ mice in response to increasing concentrations of methacholine .

We have previously shown that mice possessing the high human MIF expression allele (CATT₇) had increased airway resistance (Figure 4A), tissue damping (Figure 4B) and tissue elasticity (Figure 4C) after inhaling increasing concentrations of methacholine compared to mice possessing the low human MIF expression allele (CATT₅) and WT mice.

To further investigate our hypothesis that human MIF is driving the development of preclinical signs of allergic airway inflammation following HDM challenge in the CATT₇ mice, we measured the respiratory mechanics of mice that received SCD-19. In CATT₇ mice, SCD-19 had the ability to decrease HDM-induced inflammation at a mechanical level, by reducing the percentage increase of airway resistance (Figure 7A), tissue damping (Figure 7B) and tissue elasticity (Figure 7C) from baseline, compared to CATT₇ vehicle mice.

Discussion

The biological role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) has been previously documented in a plethora of inflammatory lung conditions (19, 26-31), including asthma (32) (10, 13, 16, 33). The low human MIF expressing CATT₅ promoter polymorphism correlates with a milder manifestation of asthma symptoms (10). We hypothesised that the CATT₇ promoter polymorphism which expresses high levels of human MIF could be linked to increased severity of allergic asthma. Using novel humanised MIF mice to create a physiological scale of allergic airway inflammation in response to the clinically relevant aeroallergen house dust mite, this

study set out to investigate the biological role of this pro-inflammatory cytokine on key hallmarks associated with this atopic condition.

We demonstrate that intranasal challenge of HDM can drive enhanced MIF production in the lung of CATT₇ and CATT₅ mice, perhaps illustrating a positive feedback loop resulting in the exacerbations of physiological asthmatic characteristics. In a similar fashion, MIF is known to act in an autocrine and paracrine fashion to promote downstream cytokine production (18, 21, 34, 35).

MIF's crucial contribution in this model of house dust mite-induced allergic airway inflammation was particularly clear at a histological level with significantly increased mucin-producing goblet cell hyperplasia and subepithelial collagen deposition in the presence of high levels of human MIF in CATT₇ mice. Airway remodelling occurs in uncontrolled cases of asthma, as repeated lung injury by inhaled insults and over-production of fibrotic tissue result in goblet cell hyperplasia and increased subepithelial collagen. This alteration in tissue architecture has consequences in the mechanical functioning of the lung, resulting in an increase in airway hyperresponsiveness, resistance, tissue damping and elasticity. Our findings further clarified the physiological role of MIF in HDM-induced airway resistance, tissue damping (energy dissipation into alveoli) and elastance (energy conservation in the alveoli) in response to increasing concentrations of the chemical bronchoconstrictor methacholine. This study provides new insights on the role of MIF in driving airway remodelling.

Blockade of MIF using the small molecule antagonist (S,R)3-(4-hy-droxyphenyl)-4,5dihydro-5-isoxazole acetic acid methyl ester (ISO-1) has been shown to significantly reduce the pathology associated with OVA-induced (36), HDM-induced (14) airway inflammation and remodelling and in a neutrophilic experimental severe asthma model (37). The MIF small molecule inhibitor SCD-19 has been tested in a range of disease systems including lung cancer (25) and infectious disease (38) studies. SCD-19 potently inhibits MIF activity but its therapeutic efficacy had not been tested in an
allergic airway inflammation model. Although previous studies have utilised anti-MIF antibodies and the small molecule inhibitor ISO-1 in mouse models of inflammatory conditions (14, 15, 36, 39), this is the first study to do so in humanised MIF mice expressing human relevant MIF polymorphic alleles.

In this study, SCD-19 significantly mitigated the MIF-associated increase in inflammatory histopathology, in a dose-dependent manner, reiterating the importance of this cytokine in the induction and maintenance of experimental asthma, as described previously (36). SCD-19 decreased the total cells present in bronchoalveolar lavage in CATT₇ mice. SCD-19 had no effect on IL-4 production, but decreased IL-5 and significantly decreased IL-13 production in the BALF from CATT₇ mice compared to vehicle control. In line with our data, administration of an anti-MIF antibody in an OVA model also did not affect IL-4 levels in BALF, but anti-MIF treatment during OVA sensitisation significantly decreased eosinophil infiltration in BALB/c mice (13). Conversely in C57BL/6 mice, MIF inhibition with SCD-19 did not decrease eosinophil infiltration in the BALF of HDM-challenged CATT₇. Transgenic mice are routinely generated on a C57BL/6 background, which may be a limitation of this study, as Th2 atopic allergy models are usually performed in BALB/c. As a result, readouts may have a lower baseline than those performed in BALB/c mice. Similarly, levels of cellular and eosinophil infiltration may be lower than suspected in our model, due to the mice used being generated of the C57BL/6 genetic background. Furthermore, SCD-19 may not decrease eosinophil infiltration as efficiently as seen with an anti-MIF antibody in an OVA model (13), as our Th2 response was not high enough at baseline levels to be further suppressed by SCD-19. The timing of MIF inhibitor administration is fundamental, as the use of ISO-1 in a model of severe neutrophilic asthma could only abrogate HDM-induced airway inflammation when administered both 30 mins prior and 6 hours after allergen challenge (37). Taking into account the SCD-19 dosing regimen, along with the suboptimal genetic background of the mice used, this may help to explain the incomplete effects of SCD-19 in this model. As previously mentioned, collagen deposition and goblet cell hyperplasia were seen to be significantly increased at this acute timepoint, but more HDM challenges might be required to see the full effects of chronic inflammation in our model. SCD-

19 blocks MIF's conformationally sensitive tautomerase active site that overlaps functionally with MIF (CD74) receptor binding. Here we show that SCD-19 extensively diminishes HDM-induced histopathology in CATT₇ mice, along with having a subtle anti-inflammatory impact in the BALF of these mice when administered starting at first allergen challenge. Moreover, SCD-19 abrogated the airway resistance (R_N), tissue damping (G) and tissue elasticity (H) in CATT₇ mice compared to the vehicle control, showing a clear association between lower levels of tissue remodelling at a histological level and overall lung function.

In terms of asthma therapies, MIF is known to counter-regulate the effects of glucocorticoids, a steroidal treatment to manage severe asthmatic symptoms. In the future, small molecular weight MIF inhibitors may not only be used as a monotherapy for asthma patients with high MIF expression 7-7 genotypes (those genetically predispositioned to secrete higher levels of this pro-inflammatory cytokine), but also as part of a synergistic regimen where they could initially work to inhibit MIF function, but also to enhance or restore the efficacy of glucocorticoids in the clinic.

This study demonstrated the ability of the MIF antagonist SCD-19 to abrogate HDM-induced cellular infiltration, goblet cell hyperplasia and subepithelial fibrosis. Furthermore, SCD-19 decreased airway hypersensitivity, but did not affect cell populations within the BALF retrieved from these novel humanised MIF mice.

Here we demonstrate that high MIF allele expression leads to enhanced severity of allergic airway inflammation driven by the clinically relevant allergen HDM. This study is the first to use novel humanised MIF mice to investigate the role of endogenous MIF expression on house dust mite-induced allergic asthma by utilising small molecular weight inhibitors in vivo.

To conclude, this study demonstrates the important role of MIF in further driving allergic airway inflammation and potentially airway remodelling and provides a novel, clinically relevant and reproducible model of allergic airway remodelling. Further experiments are required however, perhaps using therapeutic as opposed to prophylactic administration of SCD-19 to determine the ability of SCD-19 to reduce airway remodelling. These data pave the way for a new therapeutic avenue for the

utilisation of small molecule anti-MIF strategies that are both ant-inflammatory and that can potentially reduce airway remodelling in allergic asthma. This study is of high scientific and translational relevance given the obvious superiority of small molecules over biologic approaches (e.g., antibodies) to treating asthma. The validation of the humanised MIF mouse model is an additional advance, as it will enable the utility of this model in downstream pharmaceutical development, both in asthma and other MIF-dependent diseases in the sphere of airway disease, oncology, infection, and autoimmunity.

Data Availability Statement

The data that support the findings of this study are available on request from the corresponding author.

Conflict of Interest Statement

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

Author's Contributions

HD performed research, data analysis, study design, and wrote the manuscript; IJH performed research, data analysis, study design and wrote the manuscript. HD and IJH should be conjoint first authors. CT performed research and data analysis; SCD & MEA provided reagents, contributed to study design and data analysis. KE designed and supervised the study and wrote the manuscript. All authors approved the final manuscript.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Deirdre Daly, Gillian O'Meara and Shannon Grellan for their exceptional care of our animals used in this study.

Funding

This research was supported by an Irish Research Council Laureate Award to KE (IRCLA/2017/288).

Figure Legends:

Figure 1. Functional -794CATT polymorphisms lead to different expression levels of hMIF under basal and disease conditions. A Human MIF gene containing a functional polymorphism in position 794 downstream of the promoter region, where the number of tetranucleotide repeats correlates with promoter activity and MIF allele expression; 5 repeats = CATT₅ mice, 7 repeats = CATT₇ mice. **B** hMIF levels in BAL fluid of naïve WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. **C** hMIF production from BMDMs of WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. **D** hMIF production from splenocytes of WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice. **E** Timeline for HDM exposure. Mice were intranasally challenged with HDM 3 times a week for 3 consecutive weeks. **F** Levels of hMIF detected in the BAL fluid of WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM. **G** Relative expression of hMIF detected in lung homogenates of WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM detected by real-time PCR. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=3-6 per group. *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001.

Figure 2. Human CATT₇ allele significantly increases the Th2 signature in a HDM model of allergic airway inflammation. A Total cell count recovered from the BAL. **B** BAL fluid eosinophil count determined by differential staining of cytospins. Cytokine levels of **C** IL-4, **D** IL-5 and **E** IL-13 in the BAL fluid determined by ELISA.

Data are presented as mean ± SEM; N=6 per group. *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001.

Figure 3. Human CATT₇ allele exacerbates airway inflammation in a house dust mite model of allergic asthma. A Representative images of lung tissue stained with periodic acid Schiff at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 μ m. B Goblet cell hyperplasia was investigated through the quantitation of PAS positive cells. C Representative images of lung tissue stained with Masson's trichrome at 4X magnification, scale bar = 200 μ m. D Quantitation of % subepithelial collagen. E Representative images of lung tissue stained with H&E from WT, 5CATT and 7CATT mice challenged with HDM or PBS control at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 μ m. F Quantitation of airway inflammation in H&E-stained lung tissue. Data are presented as mean ± SEM; N=6 per group. *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ***p<0.0001.

Figure 4. Changes in lung mechanics in response to increasing concentrations of methacholine in HDM challenged CATT₇, CATT₅ and WT mice. Airway hyperresponsiveness determined by airway resistance, tissue damping, and tissue elastance (R_N , G, and H respectively). Data are presented as peak response normalized to the baseline and expressed as % increase over baseline \pm SEM; N=6 per group.

Figure 5. MIF inhibitor SCD-19 decreases total cell counts and Th2 cytokines in BALF from CATT₇ mice. Mice were challenged with 25µg of HDM I.N. three times a week for three weeks, in addition to receiving 35mg/kg of SCD-19 or vehicle control I.P. twice weekly for three weeks. A Total cell count recovered from BAL fluid. B Number of Eosinophils from differential cell counts of BAL fluid from CATT₇ and WT mice . C 300 cells were counted and identified based on morphology. Cytokine levels of D IL-4, E IL-5 and F IL-13 in the BAL fluid determined by ELISA. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=6 per group. *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001.

Figure 6. MIF antagonist SCD-19 significantly decreases HDM-induced allergic airway inflammation in CATT₇ mice. A Representative images of lung tissue stained with Periodic Acid Schiff at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 μ m. B Goblet cell hyperplasia was investigated through the quantitation of PAS positive cells relative to the control. C Representative images of lung tissue stained with Masson's trichrome at 4X magnification, scale bar = 200 μ m. D Quantitation of % subepithelial collagen. E Representative images of lung tissue stained with H&E from WT and CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM or PBS control and received SCD-19 or vehicle control at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 μ m. F Quantitation of airway inflammation in H&E-stained lung tissue. Data are presented as mean ± SEM; N=6 per group. *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001.

Figure 7. SCD-19 can decrease HDM-induced airway resistance (R_N), tissue damping (G) and tissue elasticity (H) in CATT₇ mice compared to vehicle control. CATT₇ mice were challenged with 25µg of HDM or PBS control I.N. three times a week for three weeks, in addition to receiving 35mg/kg of SCD-19 or vehicle control I.P. twice weekly for three weeks. 24hr after last challenge, a tracheostomy was performed and lung function was measured using a FlexiVent® instrument (SCIREQ) in response to PBS or increasing concentrations of methacholine (3.125, 12.5 and 25mg/ml). A Airway Resistance. B Tissue Damping. C Tissue Elasticity. Data are presented as peak response normalized to the baseline and expressed as % increase over baseline N=4-6 per group.

Supplementary Figure 1. MIF antagonist SCD-19 significantly decreases hMIF levels in CATT₇ mice. A hMIF production from BMDMs of CATT₇ mice that received 35mg/kg of SCD-19 or vehicle control I.P. twice weekly for three weeks. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM; N=3 per group. *p<0.05.

Supplementary Figure 2. MIF antagonist ISO-1 ameliorates HDM-induced allergic airway inflammation in CATT₇ mice. Mice were challenged with 25µg of HDM I.N. three times a week for three weeks, in addition to receiving 35mg/kg of ISO-1 or vehicle control I.P. twice weekly for three weeks. A Representative images of lung tissue stained with Periodic Acid Schiff at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 μ m. B Goblet cell hyperplasia was investigated through the quantitation of PAS positive cells relative to the control. C Representative images of lung tissue stained with Masson's trichrome at 4X magnification, scale bar = 200 μ m. D Quantitation of % subepithelial collagen. E Representative images of lung tissue stained with H&E from WT, CATT₅ and CATT₇ mice challenged with HDM or PBS control at 20X magnification, scale bar = 20 μ m. F Quantitation of airway inflammation in H&E-stained lung tissue. Data are presented as mean ± SEM; N=6 per group. ***p<0.001.

References

- 1. Dharmage, S. C., Perret, J. L., and Custovic, A. (2019) Epidemiology of Asthma in Children and Adults. *Front Pediatr* **7**, 246
- Djukanovic, R., Roche, W. R., Wilson, J. W., Beasley, C. R., Twentyman, O. P., Howarth, R. H., and Holgate, S. T. (1990) Mucosal inflammation in asthma. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 142, 434-457
- 3. Holgate, S. T., Wenzel, S., Postma, D. S., Weiss, S. T., Renz, H., and Sly, P. D. (2015) Asthma. *Nat Rev Dis Primers* **1**, 15025
- 4. Robays, L. J., Lanckacker, E. A., Moerloose, K. B., Maes, T., Bracke, K. R., Brusselle, G. G., Joos, G. F., and Vermaelen, K. Y. (2009) Concomitant inhalation of cigarette smoke and aerosolized protein activates airway dendritic cells and induces allergic airway inflammation in a TLR-independent way. *J Immunol* **183**, 2758-2766
- 5. Custovic, A. (2015) To what extent is allergen exposure a risk factor for the development of allergic disease? *Clin Exp Allergy* **45**, 54-62
- 6. Dullaers, M., Schuijs, M. J., Willart, M., Fierens, K., Van Moorleghem, J., Hammad, H., and Lambrecht, B. N. (2017) House dust mite-driven asthma and allergen-specific T cells depend on B cells when the amount of inhaled allergen is limiting. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* **140**, 76-88 e77
- 7. Gregory, L. G., and Lloyd, C. M. (2011) Orchestrating house dust miteassociated allergy in the lung. *Trends Immunol* **32**, 402-411
- Robinson, D. S., Hamid, Q., Ying, S., Tsicopoulos, A., Barkans, J., Bentley, A. M., Corrigan, C., Durham, S. R., and Kay, A. B. (1992) Predominant TH2-like bronchoalveolar T-lymphocyte population in atopic asthma. *N Engl J Med* 326, 298-304
- 9. Joseph, C., and Tatler, A. L. (2022) Pathobiology of Airway Remodeling in Asthma: The Emerging Role of Integrins. *J Asthma Allergy* **15**, 595-610
- Mizue, Y., Ghani, S., Leng, L., McDonald, C., Kong, P., Baugh, J., Lane, S. J., Craft, J., Nishihira, J., Donnelly, S. C., Zhu, Z., and Bucala, R. (2005) Role for macrophage migration inhibitory factor in asthma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 102, 14410-14415
- Baugh, J. A., Chitnis, S., Donnelly, S. C., Monteiro, J., Lin, X., Plant, B. J., Wolfe, F., Gregersen, P. K., and Bucala, R. (2002) A functional promoter polymorphism in the macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) gene associated with disease severity in rheumatoid arthritis. *Genes Immun* 3, 170-176
- Plant, B. J., Ghani, S., O'Mahony, M. J., Morgan, L., O'Connor, C. M., Morgan, K., Baugh, J. A., and Donnelly, S. C. (2007) Sarcoidosis and MIF gene polymorphism: a case-control study in an Irish population. *Eur Respir J* 29, 325-329
- 13. Magalhaes, E. S., Mourao-Sa, D. S., Vieira-de-Abreu, A., Figueiredo, R. T., Pires, A. L., Farias-Filho, F. A., Fonseca, B. P., Viola, J. P., Metz, C., Martins, M.

A., Castro-Faria-Neto, H. C., Bozza, P. T., and Bozza, M. T. (2007) Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is essential for allergic asthma but not for Th2 differentiation. *Eur J Immunol* **37**, 1097-1106

- 14. Lan, H., Luo, L., Chen, Y., Wang, M., Yu, Z., and Gong, Y. (2020) MIF signaling blocking alleviates airway inflammation and airway epithelial barrier disruption in a HDM-induced asthma model. *Cell Immunol* **347**, 103965
- 15. Amano, T., Nishihira, J., and Miki, I. (2007) Blockade of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) prevents the antigen-induced response in a murine model of allergic airway inflammation. *Inflamm Res* **56**, 24-31
- Li, R., Wang, F., Wei, J., Lin, Y., Tang, G., Rao, L., Ma, L., Xu, Q., Wu, J., Lv, Q., Zhou, R., Lei, H., Zhao, X., Yao, D., Xiao, B., Huang, H., Zhang, J., and Mo, B. (2021) The Role of Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (MIF) in Asthmatic Airway Remodeling. *Allergy Asthma Immunol Res* 13, 88-105
- Bloom, J., Metz, C., Nalawade, S., Casabar, J., Cheng, K. F., He, M., Sherry, B., Coleman, T., Forsthuber, T., and Al-Abed, Y. (2016) Identification of Iguratimod as an Inhibitor of Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (MIF) with Steroid-sparing Potential. *J Biol Chem* **291**, 26502-26514
- 18. Calandra, T., and Bucala, R. (1995) Macrophage migration inhibitory factor: a counter-regulator of glucocorticoid action and critical mediator of septic shock. *J Inflamm* **47**, 39-51
- Shin, J. J., Fan, W., Par-Young, J., Piecychna, M., Leng, L., Israni-Winger, K., Qing, H., Gu, J., Zhao, H., Schulz, W. L., Unlu, S., Kuster, J., Young, G., Liu, J., Ko, A. I., Baeza Garcia, A., Sauler, M., Wisnewski, A. V., Young, L., Orduna, A., Wang, A., Klementina, O., Garcia, A. B., Hegyi, P., Armstrong, M. E., Mitchell, P., Ordiz, D. B., Garami, A., Kang, I., and Bucala, R. (2022) MIF is a Common Genetic Determinant of COVID-19 Symptomatic Infection and Severity. *QJM*
- Hoegl, S. E., Heidi. Brodsky, Kelley S. Victorino, Francisco. Golden-Mason,Lucy. Eltzschig, Holger K. McNamee, Eóin N. (2016) NK cells regulate CXCR2+ neutrophil recruitment during acute lung injury - Hoegl - 2017 -Journal of Leukocyte Biology - Wiley Online Library.
- 21. Das, R., Moss, J. E., Robinson, E., Roberts, S., Levy, R., Mizue, Y., Leng, L., McDonald, C., Tigelaar, R. E., Herrick, C. A., and Bucala, R. (2011) Role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in the Th2 immune response to epicutaneous sensitization. *J Clin Immunol* **31**, 666-680
- 22. Boucherat, O., Boczkowski, J., Jeannotte, L., and Delacourt, C. (2013) Cellular and molecular mechanisms of goblet cell metaplasia in the respiratory airways. *Exp Lung Res* **39**, 207-216
- Atochina, E. N., Beers, M. F., Tomer, Y., Scanlon, S. T., Russo, S. J., Panettieri, R. A., Jr., and Haczku, A. (2003) Attenuated allergic airway hyperresponsiveness in C57BL/6 mice is associated with enhanced surfactant protein (SP)-D production following allergic sensitization. *Respir Res* 4, 15
- Van Hove, C. L., Maes, T., Cataldo, D. D., Gueders, M. M., Palmans, E., Joos, G. F., and Tournoy, K. G. (2009) Comparison of acute inflammatory and chronic structural asthma-like responses between C57BL/6 and BALB/c mice. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* 149, 195-207
- 25. Mawhinney, L., Armstrong, M. E., C, O. R., Bucala, R., Leng, L., Fingerle-Rowson, G., Fayne, D., Keane, M. P., Tynan, A., Maher, L., Cooke, G., Lloyd, D.,

Conroy, H., and Donnelly, S. C. (2015) Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) enzymatic activity and lung cancer. *Mol Med* **20**, 729-735

- 26. Adamali, H., Armstrong, M. E., McLaughlin, A. M., Cooke, G., McKone, E., Costello, C. M., Gallagher, C. G., Leng, L., Baugh, J. A., Fingerle-Rowson, G., Bucala, R. J., McLoughlin, P., and Donnelly, S. C. (2012) Macrophage migration inhibitory factor enzymatic activity, lung inflammation, and cystic fibrosis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* **186**, 162-169
- Florez-Sampedro, L., Soto-Gamez, A., Poelarends, G. J., and Melgert, B. N. (2020) The role of MIF in chronic lung diseases: looking beyond inflammation. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* **318**, L1183-L1197
- Florez-Sampedro, L., Brandsma, C. A., de Vries, M., Timens, W., Bults, R., Vermeulen, C. J., van den Berge, M., Obeidat, M., Joubert, P., Nickle, D. C., Poelarends, G. J., Faiz, A., and Melgert, B. N. (2020) Genetic regulation of gene expression of MIF family members in lung tissue. *Sci Rep* 10, 16980
- 29. Melotti, P., Mafficini, A., Lebecque, P., Ortombina, M., Leal, T., Pintani, E., Pepermans, X., Sorio, C., and Assael, B. M. (2014) Impact of MIF gene promoter polymorphism on F508del cystic fibrosis patients. *PLoS One* **9**, e114274
- 30. Plant, B. J., Gallagher, C. G., Bucala, R., Baugh, J. A., Chappell, S., Morgan, L., O'Connor, C. M., Morgan, K., and Donnelly, S. C. (2005) Cystic fibrosis, disease severity, and a macrophage migration inhibitory factor polymorphism. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* **172**, 1412-1415
- 31. Smith, C. A., Tyrell, D. J., Kulkarni, U. A., Wood, S., Leng, L., Zemans, R. L., Bucala, R., and Goldstein, D. R. (2019) Macrophage migration inhibitory factor enhances influenza-associated mortality in mice. *JCl Insight* **4**
- 32. Kobayashi, M., Nasuhara, Y., Kamachi, A., Tanino, Y., Betsuyaku, T., Yamaguchi, E., Nishihira, J., and Nishimura, M. (2006) Role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in ovalbumin-induced airway inflammation in rats. *Eur Respir J* **27**, 726-734
- Rossi, A. G., Haslett, C., Hirani, N., Greening, A. P., Rahman, I., Metz, C. N., Bucala, R., and Donnelly, S. C. (1998) Human circulating eosinophils secrete macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF). Potential role in asthma. *J Clin Invest* 101, 2869-2874
- 34. Mitchell, R. A., Liao, H., Chesney, J., Fingerle-Rowson, G., Baugh, J., David, J., and Bucala, R. (2002) Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) sustains macrophage proinflammatory function by inhibiting p53: regulatory role in the innate immune response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **99**, 345-350
- Roger, T., David, J., Glauser, M. P., and Calandra, T. (2001) MIF regulates innate immune responses through modulation of Toll-like receptor 4. *Nature* 414, 920-924
- 36. Chen, P. F., Luo, Y. L., Wang, W., Wang, J. X., Lai, W. Y., Hu, S. M., Cheng, K. F., and Al-Abed, Y. (2010) ISO-1, a macrophage migration inhibitory factor antagonist, inhibits airway remodeling in a murine model of chronic asthma. *Mol Med* **16**, 400-408
- 37. Allam, V., Pavlidis, S., Liu, G., Kermani, N. Z., Simpson, J., To, J., Donnelly, S., Guo, Y. K., Hansbro, P. M., Phipps, S., Morand, E. F., Djukanovic, R., Sterk, P., Chung, K. F., Adcock, I., Harris, J., and Sukkar, M. B. (2022) Macrophage

migration inhibitory factor promotes glucocorticoid resistance of neutrophilic inflammation in a murine model of severe asthma. *Thorax*

- Tynan, A., Mawhinney, L., Armstrong, M. E., O'Reilly, C., Kennedy, S., Caraher, E., Julicher, K., O'Dwyer, D., Maher, L., Schaffer, K., Fabre, A., McKone, E. F., Leng, L., Bucala, R., Bernhagen, J., Cooke, G., and Donnelly, S. C. (2017) Macrophage migration inhibitory factor enhances Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm formation, potentially contributing to cystic fibrosis pathogenesis. *FASEB J* **31**, 5102-5110
- Luo, Y., Yi, H., Huang, X., Lin, G., Kuang, Y., Guo, Y., and Xie, C. (2021) Inhibition of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) as a therapeutic target in bleomycin-induced pulmonary fibrosis rats. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 321, L6-L16



Figure 1.









Figure 2.









Ε

F





Figure 3.



Figure 4.



Figure 5.













F

Figure 6.



В







Figure 7.



Supplementary Figure 1.



Supplementary Figure 2.